

SPECIAL ECONOMIC ZONES AUTHORITY UAP Old Mutual Tower, 8th Floor, Upper Hill Road P.O Box 23722 - 00100, GPO Nairobi, Kenya Tel: +254 20 7863971 Email: <u>info@sezauthority.go.ke</u> Website: <u>www.sezauthority.go.ke</u>

OPEN NATIONAL TENDER

TENDER NAME: PROPOSED CONSTRUCTION OF ACCESS ROAD NO. 2 FOR SPECIAL ECONOMIC ZONES AUTHORITY (SEZA) AT NAIVASHA INDUSTRIAL PARK IN NAKURU COUNTY

TENDER NO: SEZA/ONT/01/2023-2024

NOTICE DATE: 2ND NOVEMBER, 2023

CLOSING DATE: 16TH NOVEMBER, 2023 AT 11:00A.M.



Table of Contents

REPUBLIC OF KENYA	
TENDER DOCUMENT FOR CIVIL ENGINEERING WORKS	1
INVITATION TO TENDER	
PART 1 - TENDERING PROCEDURES	6
SECTIONI-INSTRUCTIONS TO TENDERERS	
Section II - Tender Data Sheet (TDS)	24
SECTION III- EVALUATION AND QUALIFICATION CRITERIA	
8. QUALIFICATION FORM SUMMARY	
SECTION IV - TENDERING FORMS	
	40
3. TENDERERS QUALIFICATION WITHOUT PRE-QUALIFICATION	
	5/
A. TENDERER'S ELIGIBILITY CONFIDENTIAL BUSINESS QUESTIONNAIRE	01
SELF-DECLARATION FORMS	
SELF DECLARATION THAT THE PERSON/TENDERER IS NOT DEBARRED IN THE MATTER OF	
THE PUBLIC PROCUREMENT AND ASSET DISPOSAL ACT 2015.	,
	6
6	
DECLARATION AND COMMITMENT TO THE CODE OF ETHICS	
7. FORM OF TENDER SECURITY - DEMAND BANK GUARANTEE	
10. Appendix to Tender	/ 4
PART 2 - WORKS' REQUIREMENTS	. 75
SECTION VI - SPECIFICATIONS	
TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS ROAD WORKS	90
SECTION VI – BILL OF QUANTITIES	.104
PART 3 – CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT AND	110
FARTS - CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT AND	. 1 10
CONTRACT FORMS	.110
Section VIII - General Conditions of Contract (GCC)	
12.2 Method of Measurement	.143
SECTION IX - SPECIAL CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT	
Section X - Contract Forms	
FORM NO. 2 - NOTIFICATION OF AWARD	
FORM NO. 4 - PERFORMANCE SECURITY	.176
FORM NO. 6 - ADVANCE PAYMENT SECURITY	
FORM NO. 7 - RETENTION MONEY SECURITY	.180

PROPOSED CONSTRUCTION OF ACCESS ROAD FOR SPECIAL ECONOMIC ZONES AUTHORITY (SEZA) AT NAIVASHAINDUSTRIAL PARK IN NAKURU COUNTY.

(1) NAME AND CONTACT ADDRESSES OF PROCURING ENTITY

- Q Client Name: SPECIAL ECONOMIC ZONES AUTHORITY,
- (3) Address P.O. BOX 23722 -00100, NAIROBI
- (4) Email address: info@sezauthority.go.ke

PART 1 - TENDERING PROCEDURES

SECTIONI-INSTRUCTIONS TO TENDERERS

A GENERALPROVISIONS

1. Scope of Tender

The Special Economic Zones Authority Invites Tenders for the Proposed access road for Special Economic Zones Authority (SEZA) at Naivasha Industrial Park in Nakuru County. The name, identification, and number of lots (contracts) of this Tender Document are **specified in the TDS**.

2 Fraud and Corruption

- 2.1 The Procuring Entity requires compliance with the provisions of the Public Procurement and Asset Disposal Act, 2015, Section 62 "Declaration not to engage in corruption". The tender submitted by a person shall include a declaration that the person shall not engage in any corrupt or fraudulent practice and a declaration that the person or his or her sub-contractors are not debarred from participating in public procurement proceedings.
- 2.2 The Procuring Entity requires compliance with the provisions of the Competition Act 2010, regarding <u>collusive practices</u> in contracting. Any tenderer found to have engaged in collusive conduct shall be disqualified and criminal and/or civil sanctions may be imposed. To this effect, Tenders shall be required to complete and sign the "Certificate of Independent Tender Determination" annexed to the Form of Tender.
- 2.3 Tenderers shall permit and shall cause their agents (where declared or not), subcontractors, sub-consultants, service providers, suppliers, and their personnel, to permit the Procuring Entity to inspect all accounts, records and other documents relating to any initial selection process, pre-qualification process, tender submission, proposal submission, and contract performance (in the case of award), and to have them audited by auditors appointed by the Procuring Entity.
- 2.4 Unfair Competitive Advantage -Fairness and transparency in the tender process require that the firms or their Affiliates competing for a specific assignment do not derive a competitive advantage from having provided consulting services related to this tender. To that end, the Procuring Entity shall indicate in the **Data Sheet** and make available to all the firms together with this tender document all information that would in that respect give such firm any unfair competitive advantage over competing firms.

3. Eligible Tenderers

3.1 A Tenderer may be a firm that is a private entity, a state-owned enterprise or institution subject to ITT 3.8, or an individual or any combination of such entities in the form of a joint venture (JV) under an existing agreement or with the intent to enter into such an agreement supported by a letter of intent. In the case of a joint venture, all members shall be jointly and severally liable for the execution of the entire Contract in accordance with the Contract terms. The JV shall nominate a Representative who shall have the authority to conduct all business for and on behalf of any and all the members of the JV during the tendering process and, in the event the JV is awarded the Contract, during contract execution. Members of a joint venture may notalso make an individual tender, be a subcontractor in a separate tender or be part of another joint venture for the purposes of the same Tender. The maximum number of

JV members shall be specified in the **TDS**.

- 3.2 Public Officers of the Procuring Entity, their Spouses, Child, Parent, Brothers or Sister. Child, Parent, Brother or Sister of a Spouse, their business associates or agents and firms/organizations in which they have a substantial or controlling interest shall not be eligible to tender or be awarded a contract. Public Officers are also not allowed to participate in any procurement proceedings.
- 3.3 A Tenderer shall not have a conflict of interest. Any tenderer found to have a conflict of interest shall be disqualified. A tenderer may be considered to have a conflict of interest for the purpose of this tendering process, if the tenderer:
 - a) Directly or indirectly controls, is controlled by or is under common control with another tenderer; or
 - b) Receives or has received any direct or indirect subsidy from another tenderer; or
 - c) Has the same legal representative as another tenderer; or
 - d) Has a relationship with another tenderer, directly or through common third parties, that puts it in a position to influence the tender of another tenderer, or influence the decisions of the Procuring Entity regarding this tendering process; or

Any of its affiliates participated as a consultant in the preparation of the design or technical specifications of the goods or works that are the subject of the tender; or

- e) any of its affiliates has been hired (or is proposed to be hired) by the Procuring Entity as a consultant forContract implementation; or
- f) Would be providing goods, works, or non-consulting services resulting from or directly related to consulting services for the preparation or implementation of the contract specified in this Tender Document; or
- g) Has a close business or personal relationship with senior management or professional staff of the Procuring Entity who has the ability to influence the bidding process and:
 - h) are directly or indirectly involved in the preparation of the Tender document or specifications of the Contract, and/or the Tender evaluation process of such contract; or
 - ii) May be involved in the implementation or supervision of such Contract unless the conflict stemming from such relationship has been resolved in a manner acceptable to the Procuring Entity throughout the tendering process and execution of the Contract.
- 3.4 A tenderer shall not be involved incorrupt, coercive, obstructive or fraudulent practice. A tenderer that is proven to have been involved in any of these practices shall be automatically disqualified.
- 3.5 A Tenderer (either individually or as a JV member) shall not participate in more than one Tender, except for permitted alternative tenders. This includes participation as a subcontractor in other Tenders. Such participation shall result in the disqualification of all Tenders in which the firm is involved. Members of a joint venture may not also make an individual tender, be a subcontractor in a separate tender or be part of another joint venture for the purposes of the same Tender. A firm that is not a tenderer or a JV member may participate as a subcontractor in more than one tender.
- 3.6 A Tenderer may have the nationality of any country, subject to the restrictions pursuant to ITT3.9. A Tenderer shall be deemed to have the nationality of a country if the Tenderer is constituted, incorporated or registered in and operates inconformity

with the provisions of the laws of that country, as evidenced by its articles of incorporation (or equivalent documents of constitution or association) and its registration documents, as the case may be. This criterion also shall apply to the determination of the nationality of proposed subcontractors or sub-consultants for any part of the Contract including related Services.

- 3.7 A Tenderer that has been debarred from participating in public procurement shall be ineligible to tender or be awarded a contract. The list of debarred firms and individuals is available from the website of PPRA <u>www.ppra.go.ke</u>.
- 3.8 A Tenderer that is a state-owned enterprise or a public institution in Kenya may be eligible to tender and be awarded a Contract(s) only if it is determined by the Procuring Entity to meet the following conditions, i.e. if it is:
 - i) A legal public entity of Government and/or public administration,
 - ii) financially autonomous and not receiving any significant subsidies or budget support from any publicentity or Government, and
 - iii) Operating under commercial law and vested with legal rights and liabilities similar to any commercial enterprise to enable it compete with firms in the private sector on an equal basis.
- 3.9 Firms and individuals shall be ineligible if their countries of origin are:
 - a) as a matter of law or official regulations, Kenya prohibits commercial relations with that country, or
 - b) by an act of compliance with a decision of the United Nations Security Council taken under Chapter VII of the Charter of the United Nations, Kenya prohibits any import of goods or contracting of works or services from that country, or any payments to any country, person, or entity in that country.

A tenderer shall provide such documentary evidence of eligibility satisfactory to the Procuring Entity, as the Procuring Entity shall reasonably request.

3.10 Foreign tenderers are required to source at least forty (40%) percent of their contract inputs (in supplies, local subcontracts and labor) from citizen suppliers and contractors. To this end, a foreign tenderer shall provide in its tender documentary evidence that this requirement is met. Foreign tenderers not meeting this criterion will be automatically disqualified. Information required to enable the Procuring Entity determine if this conditionis met shall be provided for this purpose in "SECTION III-EVALUATION AND QUALIFICATION CRITERIA, Item 9".

Pursuant to the eligibility requirements of ITT4.10, a tender is considered a foreign tenderer, if the tenderer is not registered in Kenya or if the tenderer is registered in Kenya and has <u>less</u> <u>than 51 percent</u> ownership by Kenyan citizens. JVs are considered as foreign tenderers if the individual member firms are not registered in Kenya or if are registered in Kenya and have less than 51 percent ownership by Kenyan citizens. The JV shall not subcontract to foreign firms more than 10 percent of the contract price, excluding provisional sums.

3.11 The National Construction Authority Act of Kenya requires that all local and foreign contractors be registered with the National Construction Authority and be issued with a Registration Certificate before they canundertake any construction works in Kenya. Registration shall not be a condition for tender, but it shall be a condition of contract award and signature. A selected tenderer shall be given opportunity to register before such award and signature of contract. Application for registration with National Construction Authority maybe accessed from the website <u>www.nca.go.ke</u>.

- 3.12 The Competition Act of Kenya requires that firms wishing to tender as Joint Venture undertakings which may prevent, distort or lessen competition in provision of services are prohibited unless they are exempt in accordance with the provisions of Section 25 of the Competition Act, 2010. JVs will be required to seek for exemption from the Competition Authority. Exemption shall not be a condition for tender, but it shall be a condition of contract award and signature. A JV tenderer shall be given opportunity to seek such exemption as a condition of award and signature of contract. Application for exemption from the Competition Authority of Kenya may be accessed from the website <u>www.cak.go.ke</u>.
- 4.14 A Kenyan tenderer shall be eligible to tender if it provides evidence of having fulfilled his/her tax obligations by producing a valid tax compliance or valid tax certificate issued by the Kenya Revenue Authority.

4. Eligible Goods, Equipment, and Services

- 4.1 Goods, equipment and services to be supplied under the Contract may have their origin in any country that is not ineligible under ITT3.9. At the Procuring Entity's request, Tenderers may be required to provide evidence of the origin of Goods, equipment and services.
- 4.2 Any goods, works and production processes with characteristics that have been declared by the relevant national environmental protection agency or by other competent authority as harmful to human beings and to the environment shall not be eligible for procurement.

5. Tenderer's Responsibilities

- 5.1 The tenderer shall bear all costs associated with the preparation and submission of his/her tender, and the Procuring Entity will in no case be responsible or liable for those costs.
- 5.2 The tenderer, at the tenderer's own responsibility and risk, is encouraged to visit and examine and inspect the Site of the Works and its surroundings and obtain all information that may be necessary for preparing the tender and entering into a contract for construction of the Works. The costs of visiting the Site shall be at the tenderer's own expense.
- 5.3 The Tenderer and any of its personnel or agents will be granted permission by the Procuring Entity to enter up on its premises and lands for the purpose of such visit. The Tenderer shall indemnify the Procuring Entity against all liability arising from death or personal injury, loss of or damage to property, and any other losses and expenses incurred as a result of the examination and inspection.
- 5.4 The tenderer shall provide in the Form of Tender and Qualification Information, a preliminary description of the proposed work method and schedule, including charts, as necessary or required.

B. CONTENTS OF TENDER DOCUMENTS

6 Sections of Tender Document

6.1 The tender document consists of Parts 1, 2, and 3, which includes all the sections specified below, and which should be read in conjunction with any Addenda issued in accordance with ITT10.

PART 1: Tendering Procedures Section I: Instructions to Tenderers Section II: Tender Data Sheet (TDS)

Section III: Evaluation and QualificationCriteria Section IV: Tendering Forms

PART 2: Works' Requirements Section V: Bills of Quantities Section VI: Specifications Section VII: Drawings

PART3: Conditions of Contract and Contract Forms Section VIII: General Conditions (GCC) Section IX: Particular Conditions of Contract SectionX: Contract Forms

- 6.2 The Invitation to Tender Notice issued by the Procuring Entity is not part of the Contract documents.
- 6.3 Unless obtained directly from the Procuring Entity, the Procuring Entity is not responsible for the completeness of the Tender document, responses to requests for clarification, the minutes of a pre-arrangedsite visit and those of the pre-Tender meeting (if any), or Addenda to the Tender document in accordance with ITT 10. In case of any contradiction, documents obtained directly from the Procuring Entity shall prevail.
- 6.4 The Tenderer is expected to examine all instructions, forms, terms, and specifications in the Tender Document and to furnish with its Tender all information and documentation as is required by the Tender document.

7. Clarification of Tender Document, Site Visit, Pre-Tender Meeting

7.1 A Tenderer requiring any clarification of the Tender Document shall contact the Procuring Entity in writing at the Procuring Entity's address **specified in the TDS** or raise its enquiries during the pre-Tender meeting if provided for in accordance with ITT 7.2. The Procuring Entity will respond in writing to any request for clarification, provided that such request is received no later than the period specified in the **TDS p**rior to the deadline for submission of tenders. The Procuring Entity shall forward copies of its response to all tenderers who have acquired the Tender D documents in accordance with ITT 7.4, including a description of the inquiry but without identifying its source. If so specified in **the TDS**, the Procuring Entity shall also promptly publish

its response at the web page identified in the **TDS**. Should the clarification result in changes to the essential elements of the Tender Documents, the Procuring Entity shall amend the Tender Documents following the procedure under ITT 8 and ITT 22.2.

- 7.2 The Tenderer, at the Tenderer's own responsibility and risk, is encouraged to visit and examine and inspect thesite(s) of the required contracts and obtain all information that may be necessary for preparing a tender. The costs of visiting the Site shall be at the Tenderer's own expense. The Procuring Entity shall specify in the **TDS** if a pre-arranged Site visit and or a pre-tender meeting will be held, when and where. The Tenderer's designated representative is invited to attend a pre-arranged site visit and a pre-tender meeting, as the case may be. The purpose of the site visit and the pre-tender meeting will be to clarify issues and to answer questions on any matter that may be raised at that stage.
- 7.3 The Tenderer is requested to submit any questions in writing, to reach the Procuring Entity not later than the period specified in the **TDS** before the meeting.
- 7.4 Minutes of a pre-arranged site visit and those of the pre-tender meeting, if applicable, including the text of the questions asked by Tenderers and the responses given, together with any responses prepared after the meeting, will be transmitted promptly to all Tenderers who have acquired the Tender Documents. Minutes shall not identify the source of the questions asked.
- 7.5 The Procuring Entity shall also promptly publish anonymized (*no names*) Minutes of the pre-arranged site visit and those of the pre-tender meeting at the web page identified **in the TDS**. Any modification to the Tender Documents that may become necessary as a result of the pre-arranged site visit and those of the pre- tender meeting shall be made by the Procuring Entity exclusively through the issue of an Addendum pursuant to ITT 8 and not through the minutes of the pre-Tender meeting. Non-attendance at the pre-arranged site visit and the pre-tender meeting will not be a cause for disqualification of a Tenderer.

Amendment of Tender Documents

- 7.6 At any time prior to the deadline for submission of Tenders, the Procuring Entity may amend the TenderDocuments by issuing addenda.
- 7.7 Any addendum issued shall be part of the Tender Documents and shall be communicated in writing to all who have obtained the Tender Documents from the Procuring Entity. The Procuring Entity shall also promptly publish the addendum on the Procuring Entity's website in accordance with ITT 7.5.
- 7.8 To give Tenderers reasonable time in which to take an addendum into account in preparing their Tenders, the Procuring Entity should extend the deadline for the submission of Tenders, pursuant to ITT 22.2.

C. PREPARATION OF TENDERS

8 Cost of Tendering

The Tenderer shall meet all costs associated with the preparation and submission of its Tender, and the Procuring Entity shall not be responsible or liable for those costs, regardless of the conduct or outcome of the tendering process.

9. Language of Tender

The Tender, as well as all correspondence and documents relating to the tender exchanged by the tenderer and the Procuring Entity, shall be written in the English Language. Supporting documents and printed literature that are part of the Tender may be in another language provided they are accompanied by an accurate and notarized translation of the relevant passages into the English Language, in which case, for purposes of interpretation of the Tender, such translation shall govern.

10. Documents Comprising the Tender

10.1 The Tender shall comprise the following:

- a) Form of Tender prepared in accordance with ITT 12;
- b) Schedules including priced Bill of Quantities, completed in accordance with ITT 12 and ITT 14;
- c) Tender Security or Tender-Securing Declaration, in accordance with ITT 19.1;
- d) Alternative Tender, if permissible, in accordance with ITT 13;
- e) Authorization: written confirmation authorizing the signatory of the Tender to commit the Tenderer, inaccordance with ITT 20.3;
- f) Qualifications: documentary evidence in accordance with ITT 17 establishing the Tenderer's qualifications to perform the Contract if its Tender is accepted;
- g) Conformity: a technical proposal in accordance with ITT 16;
- h) Any other document required in the TDS.
- 10.2 In addition to the requirements under ITT 11.1, Tenders submitted by a JV shall include a copy of the Joint Venture Agreement entered into by all members. Alternatively, a letter of intent to execute a Joint Venture Agreement in the event of a successful Tender shall be signed by all members and submitted with the Tender, together with a copy of the proposed JV Agreement. Change of membership and conditions of the JV prior to contract signature will render the tender liable for disqualification.

11. Form of Tender and Schedules

- 11.1 The Form of Tender and Schedules, including the Bill of Quantities, shall be prepared using the relevant formsfurnished in Section IV, Tendering Forms. The forms must be completed without any alterations to the text, and no substitutes shall be accepted except as provided under ITT 20.3. All blank spaces shall be filled in with the information requested. The Tenderer shall chronologically serialize all pages of the tender documents submitted.
- 11.2 The Tenderer shall furnish in the Form of Tender information on commissions and gratuities, if any, paid or tobe paid to agents or any other party relating to this Tender.

12. Alternative Tenders

- 12.1 Unless otherwise specified in the TDS, alternative Tenders shall not be considered.
- 122 When alternative times for completion are explicitly invited, a statement to that effect will be included in the **TDS**, and the method of evaluating different alternative times

for completion will be described in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria.

- 123 Except as provided under ITT13.4 below, Tenderers wishing to offer technical alternatives to the requirements of the Tender Documents must first price the Procuring Entity's design as described in the Tender Documents and shall further provide all information necessary for a complete evaluation of the alternative by the Procuring Entity, including drawings, design calculations, technical specifications, breakdown of prices, and proposed construction methodology and other relevant details. Only the technical alternatives, if any, of the Tenderer with the <u>Winning Tender</u> conforming to the basic technical requirements shall be considered by the Procuring Entity.
- 12.4 When specified in the **TDS**, Tenderers are permitted to submit alternative technical solutions for specified parts of the Works, and such parts will be identified in the **TDS**, as will the method for their evaluating, and described in Section VII, Works' Requirements.

13. Tender Prices and Discounts

- 13.1 The prices and discounts (including any price reduction) quoted by the Tenderer in the Form of Tender and in the Bill of Quantities shall conform to the requirements specified below.
- 132 The Tenderer shall fill in rates and prices for all items of the Works described in the Bill of Quantities. Items against which no rate or price is entered by the Tenderer shall be deemed covered by the rates for other items in the Bill of Quantities and will not be paid for separately by the Procuring Entity. An item not listed in the priced Bill of Quantities shall be assumed to be not included in the Tender, and provided that the Tender is determined substantially responsive notwithstanding this omission, the average price of the item quoted by substantially responsive Tenderers will be added to the Tender price and the equivalent total cost of the Tenderso determined will be used for price comparison.
- 13.3 The price to be quoted in the Form of Tender, in accordance with ITT 12, shall be the total price of the Tender, including any discounts offered.
- 13.4 The Tenderer shall quote any discounts and the methodology for their application in the Form of Tender, in accordance with ITT 12
- 13.5 It will be specified in the **TDS** if the rates and prices quoted by the Tenderer are or are not subject to adjustment during the performance of the Contract in accordance with the provisions of the Conditions of Contract, exception cases where the contract is subject to fluctuations and adjustments, not fixed price. In such a case, the Tenderer shall furnish the indices and weightings for the price adjustment formulae in the Schedule of Adjustment Data and the Procuring Entity may require the Tenderer to justify its proposed indices and weightings.
- 13.6 Where tenders are being invited for individual lots (contracts) or for any combination of lots (packages), tenderers wishing to offer discounts for the award of more than one Contract shall specify in their Tender the price reductions applicable to each package, or alternatively, to individual Contracts within the package. Discounts shall be submitted in accordance with ITT 14.4, provided the Tenders for all lots (contracts) are opened at the same time.

13.7 All duties, taxes, and other levies payable by the Contractor under the Contract, or for any other cause, as of the date 30 days prior to the deadline for submission of Tenders, shall be included in the rates and prices and the total Tender Price submitted by the Tenderer.

14. Currencies of Tender and Payment

- 14.1 The currency (ies) of the Tender and the currency (ies) of payments shall be the same.
- 14.2 Tenderers shall quote entirely in Kenya Shillings. The unit rates and the prices shall be quoted by the Tenderer in the Bill of Quantities, entirely in Kenya shillings
 - a) A Tenderer expecting to incur expenditures in other currencies for inputs to the Works supplied from outside Kenya (referred to as "the foreign currency requirements") shall (if so allowed in the **TDS**) indicate in the Appendix to Tender the percentage(s) of the Tender Price (excluding Provisional Sums), needed by the Tenderer for the payment of such foreign currency requirements, limited to no more than two foreign currencies.
 - b) The rates of exchange to be used by the Tenderer in arriving at the local currency equivalent and the percentage(s) mentioned in (a) above shall be specified by the Tenderer in the Appendix to Tender and shall be based on the exchange rate provided by the Central Bank of Kenya on the date 30 days prior to the actual date of tender opening. Such exchange rate shall apply for all foreign payments under the Contract.
- 14.3 Tenderers may be required by the Procuring Entity to justify, to the Procuring Entity's satisfaction, their local and foreign currency requirements, and to substantiate that the amounts included in the unit rates and prices and shown in the Schedule of Adjustment Data in the Appendix to Tender are reasonable, in which case a detailed breakdown of the foreign currency requirements shall be provided by Tenderers.

15. Documents Comprising the Technical Proposal

The Tenderer shall furnish a technical proposal including a statement of work methods, equipment, personnel, schedule and any other information as stipulated in Section IV, Tender Forms, and in sufficient detail to demonstrate the adequacy of the Tenderer's proposal to meet the work's requirements and the completion time.

16. Documents Establishing the Eligibility and Qualifications of the Tenderer

- 16.1 Tenderers shall complete the Form of Tender, included in Section IV, Tender Forms, to establish Tenderer's eligibility in accordance with ITT 4.
- 16.2 In accordance with Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria, to establish its qualifications to perform the Contract the Tenderer shall provide the information requested in the corresponding information sheets included in Section IV, Tender Forms.
- 16.3 If a margin of preference applies as specified in accordance with ITT33. 1, national tenderers, individually or in joint ventures, applying for eligibility formational preference shall supply all information required to satisfy the criteria for eligibility specified in accordance with ITT 33.1.
- 16.4 Tenderers shall be asked to provide, as part of the data for qualification, such information, including details of ownership, as shall be required to determine whether,

according to the classification established by the Procuring Entity, <u>a particular</u> <u>contract or or group of contractors</u> qualifies for a margin of preference. Further the information will enable the Procuring Entity identify any actual or potential conflict of interest in relation to the procurement and/or contract management processes, or possibility of collusion between tenderers, and there by help to prevent any corrupt influence in relation to the procurement process or contract management.

- 16.5 The purpose of the information described **in ITT 17.2** above overrides any claims to confidentiality which a tenderer may have. There can be no circumstances in which it would be justified for a tenderer to keep information relating to its ownership and control confidential where it is tendering to undertake public sector work and receive public sector funds. Thus, confidentiality will not be accepted by the Procuring Entity as a justification for a Tenderer's failure to disclose, or failure to provide required information on its ownership and control.
- 16.6 The Tenderer shall provide further documentary proof, information or authorizations that the Procuring Entity may request in relation to ownership and control which information on any changes to the information which was provided by the tenderer under ITT 6.4. The obligations to require this information shall continue for the duration of the procurement process and contract performance and after completion of the contract, if any change to the information previously provided may reveal a conflict of interest in relation to the award or management of the contract.
- 16.7 All information provided by the tenderer pursuant to these requirements must be complete, current and accurate as at the date of provision to the Procuring Entity. In submitting the information required pursuant to these requirements, the Tenderer shall warrant that the information submitted is complete, current and accurate as at the date of submission to the Procuring Entity.
- 16.8 If a tenderer fails to submit the information required by these requirements, its tenderer will be rejected. Similarly, if the Procuring Entity is unable, after taking reasonable steps, to verify to a reasonable degree the information submitted by a tenderer pursuant to these requirements, then the tender will be rejected.
- 16.9 If information submitted by a tenderer pursuant to these requirements, or obtained by the Procuring Entity (whether through its own enquiries, through notification by the public or otherwise), shows any conflict of interest which could materially and improperly benefit the tenderer in relation to the procurement or contract management process, then:
 - i) If the procurement process is still on going, the tenderer will be disqualified from the procurement process,
 - ii) If the contract has been awarded to that tenderer, the contract award will be set aside,
 - iii) The tenderer will be referred to the relevant law enforcement authorities for investigation of whether the tenderer or any other persons have committed any criminal offence.
- 16.10 If a tenderer submits information pursuant to these requirements that is incomplete, inaccurate or out-of-date, or attempts to obstruct the verification process, then the consequences ITT 17.8 will ensue unless the tenderer can show to the reasonable satisfaction of the Procuring Entity that any such act was not material, or was due to genuine error which was not attributable to the intentional act, negligence or recklessness of the tender.

17. Period of Validity of Tenders

- **18.1.** Tenders shall remain valid for the Tender Validity period specified in the **TDS**. The Tender Validity period starts from the date fixed for the Tender submission deadline (as prescribed by the Procuring Entity in accordance with ITT 22). A Tender valid for a shorter period shall be rejected by the Procuring Entity as non-responsive.
- 18.2 In exceptional circumstances, prior to the expiration of the Tender validity period, the Procuring Entity may request Tenderers to extend the period of validity of their Tenders. The request and the responses shall be made in writing. If a Tender Security is requested in accordance with ITT 19, it shall also be extended for thirty (30) days beyond the deadline of the extended validity period. A Tenderer may refuse the request without forfeiting its Tender security. A Tenderer granting their quest shall not be required or permitted to modify its Tender.

18. Tender Security

- 18.1 The Tenderer shall furnish as part of its Tender, either a Tender-Securing Declaration or a Tender Security asspecified in the TDS, in original form and, in the case of a Tender Security, in the amount and currency specified in the TDS. A Tender-Securing Declaration shall use the form included in Section IV, Tender Forms.
- 18.2 If a Tender Security is specified pursuant to ITT19.1, the Tender Security shall be a demand guarantee in anyof the following forms at the Tenderer's option:
 i) cash;
 - ii) a bank guarantee;
 - iii) a guarantee by an insurance company registered and licensed by the Insurance Regulatory Authoritylisted by the Authority; or
 - iv) a guarantee issued by a financial institution approved and licensed by the Central Bank of Kenya, from a reputable source, and an eligible country.
- 18.3 If an unconditional bank guarantee is issued by a bank located outside Kenya, the issuing bank shall have a correspondent bank located in Kenya to make it enforceable. The Tender Security shall be valid for thirty (30) days beyond the original validity period of the Tender, or beyond any period of extension if requested under ITT 18.2.
- 18.4 If a Tender Security or Tender-Securing Declaration is specified pursuant to ITT 19.1, any Tender not accompanied by a substantially responsive Tender Security or Tender-Securing Declaration shall be rejected by the Procuring Entity as nonresponsive.
- 18.5 If a Tender Security is specified pursuant to ITT 19.1, the Tender Security of unsuccessful Tenderers shall bereturned as promptly as possible upon the successful Tenderer's signing the Contract and furnishing the Performance Security and any other documents required in the TDS. The Procuring Entity shall alsopromptly return the tender security to the tenderers where the procurement proceedings are terminated, all tenders were determined non-responsive or a bidder declines to extend tender validity period.
- 18.6 The Tender Security of the successful Tenderer shall be returned as promptly as possible once the successful Tenderer has signed the Contract and furnished the required Performance Security, and any other documents required in the TDS.

- 18.7 The Tender Security may be forfeited or the Tender-Securing Declaration executed:
 - a) if a Tenderer withdraws its Tender during the period of Tender validity specified by the Tenderer on theForm of Tender, or any extension there to be provided by the Tenderer; or
 - b) if the successful Tenderer fails to:
 - i) sign the Contract in accordance with ITT 47; or
 - ii) Furnish a Performance Security and if required in the TDS, and any other documents required in the TDS.
- 18.8 Where tender securing declaration is executed, the Procuring Entity shall recommend to the PPRA that PPRA debars the Tenderer from participating in public procurement as provided in the law.
- 18.9 The Tender Security or the Tender-Securing Declaration of a JV shall be in the name of the JV that submits the Tender. If the JV has not been legally constituted into a legally enforceable JV at the time of tendering, the Tender Security or the Tender-Securing Declaration shall be in the names of all future members as named in the letter of intent referred to in ITT 4.1 and ITT 11.2.
- 18.10 A tenderer shall not issue a tender security to guarantee itself.

19. Format and Signing of Tender

- 19.1 The Tenderer shall prepare one original of the documents comprising the Tender as described in ITT 11 and clearly mark it "ORIGINAL." Alternative Tenders, if permitted in accordance with ITT 13, shall be clearly marked "ALTERNATIVE." In addition, the Tenderer shall submit copies of the Tender, in the number **specified in the TDS** and clearly mark them "COPY." In the event of any discrepancy between the original and the copies, the original shall prevail.
- 19.2 Tenderers shall mark as "CONFIDENTIAL" all information in their Tenders which is confidential to their business. This may include proprietary information, trade secrets, or commercial or financially sensitive information.
- 19.3 The original and all copies of the Tender shall be typed or written in indelible ink and shall be signed by a person duly authorized to sign on behalf of the Tenderer. This authorization shall consist of a written confirmation as specified in the **TDS** and shall be attached to the Tender. The name and position held by each person signing the authorization must be typed or printed below the signature. All pages of the Tender where entries or amendments have been made shall be signed or initialled by the person signing the Tender.
- 19.4 In case the Tenderer is a JV, the Tender shall be signed by an authorized representative of the JV on behalf of the JV, and so as to be legally binding on all the members as evidenced by a power of attorney signed by their legally authorized representatives.
- 19.5 Any inter-lineation, erasures, or overwriting shall be valid only if they are signed or initialed by the person signing the Tender.

D. SUBMISSION AND OPENING OF TENDERS

20. Sealing and Marking of Tenders

- 20.1 The Tenderer shall deliver the Tender in a single sealed envelope, or in a single sealed package, or in a single sealed container bearing the name and Reference number of the Tender, addressed to the Procuring Entityand a warning not to open before the time and date for Tender opening date. Within the single envelope, package or container, the Tenderer shall place the following separate, sealed envelopes:
 - a) in an envelope or package or container marked "ORIGINAL", all documents comprising the Tender, as described in ITT11; and
 - b) in an envelope or package or container marked "COPIES" all required copies of the Tender; and
 - c) if alternative Tenders are permitted in accordance with ITT 13, and if relevant:
 - i) in an envelope or package or container marked "ORIGINAL -ALTERNATIVE TENDER", thealternative Tender; and
 - ii) in the envelope or package or container marked "COPIES-ALTERNATIVETENDER", all required copies of the alternative Tender

The inner envelopes or packages or containers shall:

- a) Bear the name and address of the Procuring Entity.
- b) Bear the name and address of the Tenderer; and
- c) Bear the name and Reference number of the Tender.
- 20.2 If an envelope or package or container is not sealed and marked as required, the *Procuring Entity* will assume no responsibility for the misplacement or premature opening of the Tender. Tenders that were misplaced or opened prematurely will not be accepted.

21. Deadline for Submission of Tenders

- 21.1 Tenders must be received by the Procuring Entity at the address specified in the **TDS** and no later than the date and time also specified in the **TDS**. When so specified in the **TDS**, Tenderers shall have the option of submitting their Tenders electronically. Tenderers submitting Tenders electronically shall follow the electronic Tender submission procedures specified in the **TDS**.
- 21.2 The Procuring Entity may, at its discretion, extend the deadline for the submission of Tenders by amending the Tender Documents in accordance with ITT 8, in which case all rights and obligations of the Procuring Entity and Tenderers previously subject to the deadline shall thereafter be subject to the deadline as extended.

22. Late Tenders

The Procuring Entity shall not consider any Tender that arrives after the deadline for submission of tenders, in accordance with ITT 22. Any Tender received by the Procuring Entity after the deadline for submission of Tenders shall be declared late, rejected, and returned un-opened to the Tenderer.

23. Withdrawal, Substitution, and Modification of Tenders

- 23.1 A Tenderer may withdraw, substitute, or modify its Tender after it has been submitted by sending a written notice, duly signed by an authorized representative, and shall include a copy of the authorization in accordance with ITT 20.3, (except that withdrawal notices do not require copies). The corresponding substitution or modification of the Tender must accompany the respective written notice. All notices must be:
 - a) prepared and submitted in accordance with ITT 20 and ITT 21 (except that withdrawals notices do not require copies), and in addition, the respective envelopes shall be clearly marked "WITHDRAWAL," "SUBSTITUTION," "MODIFICATION; "and
 - b) Received by the Procuring Entity prior to the deadline prescribed for submission of Tenders, inaccordance with ITT 22.
- 23.2 Tenders requested to be withdrawn in accordance with ITT 24.1 shall be returned unopened to the Tenderers.
- 23.3 No Tender may be withdrawn, substituted, or modified in the interval between the deadline for submission of Tenders and the expiration of the period of Tender validity specified by the Tenderer on the Form of Tender or any extension thereof.

24. Tender Opening

- 24.1 Except in the cases specified in ITT 23 and ITT 24.2, the Procuring Entity shall publicly open and read outall Tenders received by the deadline, at the date, time and place specified in the TDS, in the presence of Tenderers' designated representatives and anyone who chooses to attend. Any specific electronic Tender opening procedures required if electronic Tendering is permitted in accordance with ITT 22.1, shall be as specified in the TDS.
- 24.2 First, envelopes marked "WITHDRAWAL" shall be opened and read out and the envelopes with the corresponding Tender shall not be opened but returned to the Tenderer. No Tender withdrawal shall be permitted unless the corresponding withdrawal notice contains a valid authorization to request the withdrawal and is read out attender opening.
- 24.3 Next, envelopes marked "SUBSTITUTION" shall be opened and read out and exchanged with the corresponding Tender being substituted, and the substituted Tender shall not be opened, but returned to the Tenderer. No Tender substitution shall be permitted unless the corresponding substitution notice contains a valid authorization to request the substitution and is read out at Tender opening.
- 24.4 Next, envelopes marked "MODIFICATION" shall be opened and read out with the corresponding Tender. No Tender modification shall be permitted unless the corresponding modification notice contains a valid authorization to request the modification and is read out at Tender opening.
- 24.5 Next, all remaining envelopes shall be opened one at a time, reading out: the name of the Tenderer and whether there is a modification; the total Tender Price, per lot (contract) if applicable, including any discounts and alternative Tenders;

- 24.6 the presence or absence of a Tender Security or Tender-Securing Declaration, if required; and any other details as the Procuring Entity may consider appropriate.
- 24.7 Only Tenders, alternative Tenders and discounts that are opened and read out at Tender opening shall be considered further for evaluation. The Form of Tender and pages of the Bill of Quantities (to be decided onby the tender opening committee) are to be initialled by the members of the tender opening committee attending the opening.
- 24.8 At the Tender Opening, the Procuring Entity shall neither discuss the merits of any Tender nor reject any Tender (except for late Tenders, in accordance with ITT 23.1).
- 24.9 The Procuring Entity shall prepare minutes of the Tender Opening that shall include, as a minimum:
 - a) The name of the Tenderer and whether there is a withdrawal, substitution, or modification;
 - b) The Tender Price, per lot (contract) if applicable, including any discounts;
 - c) any alternative Tenders;
 - d) The presence or absence of a Tender Security, if one was required.
 - e) Number of pages of each tender document submitted.
- 24.10 The Tenderers' representatives who are present shall be requested to sign the minutes. The omission of a Tenderer's signature on the minutes shall not invalidate the contents and effect of the minutes. A copy of tender opening register shall be issued to a tenderer upon request.

E. Evaluation and Comparison of Tenders

25. Confidentiality

- 25.1 Information relating to the evaluation of Tenders and recommendation of contract award shall not be disclosed to Tenderers or any other persons not officially concerned with the Tender process until information on Intention to Award the Contract is transmitted to all Tenderers in accordance with ITT 43.
- 25.2 Any effort by a Tenderer to influence the Procuring Entity in the evaluation of the Tenders or Contract award decisions may result in the rejection of its tender.
- 25.3 Notwithstanding ITT 26.2, from the time of tender opening to the time of contract award, if a tenderer wishesto contact the Procuring Entity on any matter related to the tendering process, it shall do so in writing.

26. Clarification of Tenders

26.1 To assist in the examination, evaluation, and comparison of the tenders, and qualification of the tenderers, the Procuring Entity may, at its discretion, ask any tenderer for a clarification of its tender, given a reasonable time for a response. Any clarification submitted by a tenderer that is not in response to a request by the Procuring Entity shall not be considered. The Procuring Entity's request for clarification and the response shall be in writing. No change, including any voluntary increase or decrease, in the prices or substance of the tender shall be sought, offered, or

permitted, except to confirm the correction of arithmetic errors discovered by the Procuring Entity in the evaluation of the tenders, in accordance with ITT 31.

26.2 If a tenderer does not provide clarifications of its tender by the date and time set in the Procuring Entity's request for clarification, its Tender may be rejected.

27. Deviations, Reservations, and Omissions

27.1 During the evaluation of tenders, the following definitions apply:

"Deviation" is a departure from the requirements specified in the tender document;

- a) "Reservation" is the setting of limiting conditions or withholding from complete acceptance of the requirements specified in the tender document; and
- b) "Omission" is the failure to submit part or all of the information or documentation required in theTender document.

28. Determination of Responsiveness

- 28.1 The Procuring Entity's determination of a Tender's responsiveness is to be based on the contents of thetender itself, as defined in ITT 11.
- 28.2 A substantially responsive Tender is one that meets the requirements of the Tender document without material deviation, reservation, or omission. A material deviation, reservation, or omission is one that, if accepted, would:
 - a) Affect in any substantial way the scope, quality, or performance of the Works specified in the Contract; or
 - b) limit in any substantial way, inconsistent with the tender document, the Procuring Entity's rights or the tenderer's obligations under the proposed contract; or
 - c) if rectified, would unfairly affect the competitive position of other tenderers presenting substantially responsive tenders.
- 28.3 The Procuring Entity shall examine the technical aspects of the tender submitted in accordance with ITT 16, to confirm that all requirements of Section VII, Works' Requirements have been met without any material deviation, reservation or omission.
- 28.4 If a tender is not substantially responsive to the requirements of the tender document, it shall be rejected by the Procuring Entity and may not subsequently be made responsive by correction of the material deviation, reservation, or omission.

29. Non-material non-conformities

- 29.1 Provided that a tender is substantially responsive, the Procuring Entity may waive any non-conformities in the tender.
- 29.2 Provided that a Tender is substantially responsive, the Procuring Entity may request that the tenderer submit the necessary information or documentation, within a reasonable period of time, to rectify nonmaterial non- conformities in the tender related to documentation requirements. Requesting information or documentation

on such non-conformities shall not be related to any aspect of the price of the tender. Failure of the tenderer to comply with the request may result in the rejection of its tender.

29.3 Provided that a tender is substantially responsive, the Procuring Entity shall rectify quantifiable nonmaterial non-conformities related to the Tender Price. To this effect, the Tender Price shall be adjusted, for comparison purposes only, to reflect the price of a missing or non-conforming item or component in the manner specified **in the TDS**.

30. Arithmetical Errors

- 30.1 The tender sum as submitted and read out during the tender opening shall be absolute and final and shall not be the subject of correction, adjustment or amendment in anyway by any person or entity.
- 30.2 Provided that the Tender is substantially responsive, the Procuring Entity shall handle errors on the following basis:
 - a) Any error detected if considered a major deviation that affects the substance of the tender, shall lead to disqualification of the tender as non-responsive.
 - b) Any errors in the submitted tender arising from a miscalculation of unit price, quantity, sub total and total bid price shall be considered as a major deviation that affects the substance of the tender and shall lead to disqualification of the tender as non-responsive. and
 - c) If there is a discrepancy between words and figures, the amount in words shall prevail
- 30.3 Tenderers shall be notified of any error detected in their bid during the notification of award.

31. Conversion to Single Currency

For evaluation and comparison purposes, the currency (ies) of the Tender shall be converted into a single currency **as specified in the TDS**.

32. Margin of Preference and Reservations

- 32.1 A margin of preference may be allowed only when the contract is open to international competitive tendering where foreign contractors are expected to participate in the tendering process and where the contract exceeds the value/threshold specified in the Regulations.
- 32.2 A margin of preference shall not be allowed unless it is specified so in the TDS.
- 32.3 Contracts procured on basis of international competitive tendering shall not be subject to reservations exclusive to specific groups as provided in ITT 33.4.
- 32.4 Where it is intended to reserve a contract to a specific group of businesses (these groups are Small and Medium Enterprises, Women Enterprises, Youth Enterprises and Enterprises of persons living with disability, as the case may be), and who are appropriately registered as such by the authority to be specified in the **TDS**, a

procuring entity shall ensure that the invitation to tender specifically indicates that only businesses or firms belonging to the specified group are eligible to tender. No tender shall be reserved to more than one group. If not so stated in the Invitation to Tender and in the Tender documents, the invitation to tender will be open to all interested tenderers.

33. Nominated Subcontractors

- 33.1 **Unless** otherwise stated **in the TDS**, the Procuring Entity does not intend to execute any specific elements of the Works by subcontractors selected/nominated by the Procuring Entity. In case the Procuring Entity nominates a subcontractor, the subcontract agreement shall be signed by the Subcontractor and the Procuring Entity. The main contract shall specify the working arrangements between the main contractor and the nominated subcontractor.
- 33.2 Tenderers may propose subcontracting up to the percentage of total value of contracts or the volume of works as specified **in the TDS**. Subcontractors proposed by the Tenderer shall be fully qualified for their parts of the Works.
- 33.3 Domestic subcontractor's qualifications shall not be used by the Tenderer to qualify for the Works unless their specialized parts of the Works were previously designated so by the Procuring Entity **in the TDS** as can be met by subcontractors referred to hereafter as 'Specialized Subcontractors', in which case, the qualifications of the Specialized Subcontractors proposed by the Tenderer may be added to the qualifications of the Tenderer.

34. Evaluation of Tenders

- 34.1 The Procuring Entity shall use the criteria and methodologies listed in this ITT and Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria. No other evaluation criteria or methodologies shall be permitted. By applying the criteria and methodologies the Procuring Entity shall determine the Lowest Evaluated Tender in accordance with ITT 40.
- 34.2 To evaluate a Tender, the Procuring Entity shall consider the following:
 - a) Price adjustment in accordance with ITT 31.1 (iii); excluding provisional sums and contingencies, if any, but including Day work items, where priced competitively;
 - b) Price adjustment due to discounts offered in accordance with ITT 14.4;
 - c) converting the amount resulting from applying (a) and (b) above, if relevant, to a single currency inaccordance with ITT 32;
 - d) price adjustment due to quantifiable non-material non-conformities in accordance with ITT 30.3; and
 - e) any additional evaluation factors specified **in the TDS** and Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria. The estimated effect of the price adjustment provisions of the Conditions of Contract, applied over the period of execution of the Contract, shall not be considered intender evaluation.
- 34.3 Where the tender involves multiple lots or contracts, the tenderer will be allowed to tender for one or more lots (contracts). Each lot or contract will be evaluated in accordance with ITT 35.2. The methodology to determine the lowest evaluated tenderer or tenderers based one lot (contract) or based on a combination of lots

(contracts), will be specified in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria. In the case of multiple lots or contracts, tenderer will be will be required to prepare the Eligibility and Qualification Criteria Form for each Lot.

35. Comparison of Tenders

The Procuring Entity shall compare the evaluated costs of all substantially responsive Tenders established inaccordance with ITT 35.2 to determine the Tender that has the lowest evaluated cost.

36. Abnormally Low Tenders and

Abnormally HighTenders

- 36.1 An Abnormally Low Tender is one where the Tender price, in combination with other elements of the Tender, appears so low that it raises material concerns as to the capability of the Tenderer in regards to the Tenderer's ability to perform the Contract for the offered Tender Price or that genuine competition between Tenderers is compromised.
- 36.2 In the event of identification of a potentially Abnormally Low Tender, the Procuring Entity shall seek written clarifications from the Tenderer, including detailed price analyses of its Tender price in relation to the subjectmatter of the contract, scope, proposed methodology, schedule, allocation of risks and responsibilities and any other requirements of the Tender document.
- 36.3 After evaluation of the price analyses, in the event that the Procuring Entity determines that the Tenderer has failed to demonstrate its capability to perform the Contract for the offered Tender Price, the Procuring Entity shall reject the Tender.

Abnormally High Tenders

- 36.4 An abnormally high tender price is one where the tender price, in combination with other constituent elements of the Tender, appears unreasonably too high to the extent that the Procuring Entity is concerned that it (the Procuring Entity) may not be getting value for money or it may be paying too high a price for the contract compared with market prices or that genuine competition between Tenderers is compromised.
- 36.5 In case of an abnormally high price, the Procuring Entity shall make a survey of the market prices, check if the estimated cost of the contract is correct and review the Tender Documents to check if the specifications, scope of work and conditions of contract are contributory to the abnormally high tenders. The Procuring Entity may also seek written clarification from the tenderer on the reason for the high tender price. The Procuring Entity shall proceed as follows:
 - i) If the tender price is abnormally high based on wrong estimated cost of the contract, the Procuring Entity may accept or not accept the tender depending on the Procuring Entity's budget considerations.
 - ii) If specifications, scope of work and/or conditions of contract are contributory to the abnormally high tender prices, the Procuring Entity shall reject all tenders and may retender for the contract based on revised estimates, specifications, scope of work and conditions of contract, as the case may be.

36.6 If the Procuring Entity determines that the Tender Price is abnormally too high because <u>genuine competition</u> <u>between tenderers is compromised</u> (often due to collusion, corruption or other manipulations), the Procuring Entity shall reject all Tenders and shall institute or cause competent Government Agencies to institute an investigation on the cause of the compromise, before retendering.

37. Unbalanced and/or Front-Loaded Tenders

- 37.1 If in the Procuring Entity's opinion, the Tender that is evaluated as the lowest evaluated price is seriously unbalanced and/or front loaded, the Procuring Entity may require the Tenderer to provide written clarifications. Clarifications may include detailed price analyses to demonstrate the consistency of the tender prices with the scope of works, proposed methodology, schedule and any other requirements of the Tender document. After the evaluation of the information and detailed price analyses presented by the Tenderer, the Procuring Entity may as appropriate:
 - a) accept the Tender; or
 - b) require that the total amount of the Performance Security be increased at the expense of the Tenderer to a level not exceeding a 10% of the Contract Price; or
 - c) agree on a payment mode that eliminates the inherent risk of the Procuring Entity paying too much forundelivered works; or
 - d) reject the Tender,

38. Qualifications of the Tenderer

- 38.1 The Procuring Entity shall determine to its satisfaction whether the eligible Tenderer that is selected as having submitted the lowest evaluated cost and substantially responsive Tender, meets the qualifying criteria specified in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria.
- 38.2 The determination shall be based upon an examination of the documentary evidence of the Tenderer's qualifications submitted by the Tenderer, pursuant to ITT 17. The determination shall not take into consideration the qualifications of other firms such as the Tenderer's subsidiaries, parent entities, affiliates, subcontractors (other than Specialized Subcontractors if permitted in the Tender document), or any other firm(s) different from the Tenderer.
- 38.3 An affirmative determination shall be a prerequisite for award of the Contract to the Tenderer. A negative determination shall result in disqualification of the Tender, in which event the Procuring Entity shall proceed to the Tenderer who offers a substantially responsive Tender with the next lowest evaluated price to make a similar determination of that Tenderer's qualifications to perform satisfactorily.

39. Lowest Evaluated Tender

Having compared the evaluated prices of Tenders, the Procuring Entity shall determine the Lowest EvaluatedTender. The Lowest Evaluated Tender is the Tender of the Tenderer that meets the Qualification Criteria and whose Tender has been determined to be:

- a) Most responsive to the Tender document; and
- b) The lowest evaluated price.

40. Procuring Entity's Right to Accept Any Tender, and to Reject Any or All Tenders.

The Procuring Entity reserves the right to accept or reject any Tender and to annul the Tender process and reject all Tenders at any time prior to Contract Award, without there by incurring any liability to Tenderers.in case of annulment, all Tenders submitted and specifically, Tender securities, shall be promptly returned to the Tenderers.

F. AWARD OF CONTRACT

41. Award Criteria

The Procuring Entity shall award the Contract to the successful tenderer whose tender has been determined tobe the Lowest Evaluated Tender.

42. Notice of Intention to enter into a Contract

Upon award of the contract and prior to the expiry of the Tender Validity Period the Procuring Entity shall issue a <u>Notification of Intention to Enter into a</u> <u>Contract</u>/Notification of award to all tenderers which shall contain, at a minimum, the following information:

- a) the name and address of the Tenderer submitting the successful tender;
- b) the Contract price of the successful tender;
- c) a statement of the reason(s) the tender of the unsuccessful tenderer to whom the letter is addressed was unsuccessful, unless the price information in (c) above already reveals the reason;
- d) the expiry date of the Standstill Period; and
- e) instructions on how to request a debriefing and/or submit a complaint during the stand still period;

Stand still Period

- 42.1 The Contract shall not be signed earlier than the expiry of a Standstill Period of 14 days to allow any dissatisfied tender to launch a complaint. Where only one Tender is submitted, the Standstill Period shall not apply.
- 422 Where a Standstill Period applies, it shall commence when the Procuring Entity has transmitted to eachTenderer the Notification of Intention to Enter into a Contract with the successful Tenderer.

43. Debriefing by the Procuring Entity

- 43.1 On receipt of the Procuring Entity's <u>Notification of Intention to Enter into a Contract</u> referred to in ITT 43, an unsuccessful tenderer may make a concerns regarding their tender. The Procuring Entity shall provide the debriefing within five days of receipt of the request.
- 43.2 Debriefings of unsuccessful Tenderers may be done in writing or verbally. The Tenderer shall bear its owncosts of attending such a debriefing meeting.

44. Letter of Award

Prior to the expiry of the Tender Validity Period and upon expiry of the Standstill Period specified in ITT 42.1, upon addressing a complaint that has been filed within the Standstill Period, the Procuring Entity shall transmit the Letter of Award to the successful Tenderer. The letter of award shall request the successful tenderer to furnish the Performance Security within 21 days of the date of the letter.

45. Signing of Contract

- 45.1 Upon the expiry of the fourteen days of the Notification of Intention to enter into contract and upon the parties meeting their respective statutory requirements, the Procuring Entity shall send the successful Tenderer the Contract Agreement.
- 45.2 Within fourteen (14) days of receipt of the Contract Agreement, the successful Tenderer shall sign, date, and return it to the Procuring Entity.
- 45.3 The written contract shall be entered into within the period specified in the notification of award and before expiry of the tender validity period.

46. Performance Security

- 46.1 Within twenty-one (21) days of the receipt of the Letter of Award from the Procuring Entity, the successful Tenderer shall furnish the Performance Security and, any other documents required in the **TDS**, in accordance with the General Conditions of Contract, subject to ITT 38.2 (b), using the Performance Security and other Forms included in Section X, Contract Forms, or another form acceptable to the Procuring Entity. A foreign institution providing a bank guarantee shall have a correspondent financial institution located in Kenya, unless the Procuring Entity has agreed in writing that a correspondent bank is not required.
- 46.2 Failure of the successful Tenderer to submit the above-mentioned Performance Security and other documents required in the **TDS** or sign the Contract shall constitute sufficient grounds for the annulment of the award and forfeiture of the Tender Security. In that event the Procuring Entity may award the Contract to the Tenderer offering the next Best Evaluated Tender.
- 46.3 Performance security shall not be required for contract estimated to cost less than the amount specified in the Regulations.

47. Publication of Procurement Contract

Within fourteen days after signing the contract, the Procuring Entity shall publish the awarded contract at its notice boards and websites; and on the Website of the Authority. At the minimum, the notice shall contain the following information:

name and address of the Procuring Entity;

a) name and reference number of the contract being awarded, a summary of

its scope and the selectionmethod used;

- b) the name of the successful Tenderer, the final total contract price, the contract duration.
- c) dates of signature, commencement and completion of contract;
- d) names of all Tenderers that submitted Tenders, and their Tender prices as read out at Tender opening.

48. Procurement Related Complaint

The procedures for making Procurement-related Complaints shall be specified in the **TDS**.

Section II - Tender Data Sheet (TDS)

The following specific data shall complement, supplement, or amend the provisions in the Instructions to Tenderers (ITT). Whenever there is a conflict, the provisions herein shall prevail over those in ITT.

A.General	
ITT1.1	The name of the contract is: PROPOSED CONSTRUCTION OF ACCESS ROAD NO. 2 FOR SPECIAL ECONOMIC ZONES AUTHORITY AT NAIVASHA INDUSTRIAL PARK IN NAKURU COUNTY.
	The reference number of the contract is: SEZA/ONT/01/2023-2024
	The number and identification of lots (contracts)comprising this Tender are: Not Applicable
	[insert number and identification of lots (contracts)]
	Lot 1- Name
	ETC
	Lot 2- Name
	Lot Name
ITT2.3	The Information made available on competing firms is as follows: Not applicable
ITT2.4	The firms that provided consulting services for the contract being tendered for are: STATE DEPARTMENT FOR PUBLIC WORKS
ITT3.1	Maximum number of members in a joint venture (JV) will be Two (2)
В.	
Conte	nts of Tender Document

ITT 7.1	(i) The Tenderer will submit any request for clarifications in writing at the Address
	to reach the Procuring Entity not later than
	(ii) The procuring Entity will Publish its response at the website: https://sezauthority.go.ke/tenders.
ITT 7.2	(A) A pre-arranged pre-tender site visit shall take place at the following date, time and place:
	Date: 7 th November, 2023
	Time: 11:00am
	Place: Naivasha ICD

ITT 7.3	The Tenderer will submit any questions in writing, to reach the Procuring Entitynot later than 7 DAYS before the meeting.
ITT 7.5	The Procuring Entity's website where Minutes of the pre- Tender meeting and thepre- arranged pretender will be published is https://sezauthority.go.ke/tenders
19.2 (h)	The other security is
	C. Preparation of Tenders
ITP 11.1 (h)	The Tenderer shall submit the following additional documents in its Tender:
	1. Certificate of incorporation/registration
	2. CR12 or equivalent not later than 6 months
	 NCA category 5 & above in roads, water and other civil works category.
	 Written and signed power of attorney, certified and signed by commissioner foroaths
	5. Valid Tax compliance
ITT 13.1	Alternative Tenders SHALL NOT BE considered.
ITT 13.2	Alternative times for completion SHALL NOT BE permitted
ITT 13.4 IITT 15.2	Alternative technical solutions SHALL NOT BE permitted
ITT 18.1	The Tender validity period shall be 140 days from the date of tender submission
ITT 18.2	a) The Number of days beyond the expiry of the initial tender validity period will be <u>30</u> Days.
	(b) The Tender price shall be adjusted by the following percentages of the tender price:
	(i) By 5% of the local currency portion of the Contract price adjusted to reflect localinflation during the period of extension, and
	(<i>ii</i>) By N/A % the foreign currency portion of the Contract price adjusted to reflect theinternational inflation during the period of extension. Page 30

ITT 19.1	A Tender Security SHALL BE required.Currency- KES Amount- TWO MILLION (KSH 2,000,000.00) in form of a guarantee issued by a bank licensed and regulated by Central Bank of Kenya or an Insurance Company licensed and regulated by Insurance Regulatory Authority and valid for 140 days.
	A Tender-Securing Declaration SHALL NOT BE required
ITT 19.5	Other documents required are NOT APPLICABLE
ITT 19.8	The Procuring Entity will declare the Tenderer ineligible to be awarded contracts by theProcuring Entity for a period of not less than 2 YEARS.
ITT 20.1	In addition to the original of the Tender, the number of copies is: 1 COPY
ITT 20.3	The written confirmation of authorization to sign on behalf of the Tenderer shall consist of: SIGNED POWER OF ATTORNEY

D. Submission and Opening of Tenders

ITT 21.3	A tender package or container that cannot fit in the tender box shall be received asfollows:
	The tender to be deposited with the office of the Chief Executive Officer and an acknowledgement receipt issued to the tenderer by the receiving officer.
ITT 22.1	(A) For Tender submission purposes only, the Procuring Entity's address is:
	(1) Name of Procuring Entity; SPECIAL ECONOMIC ZONES AUTHORITY
	(2) P.O BOX 23722-00100 NAIROBI
	(3) UAP OL MUTUAL TOWER, 8TH FLOOR, UPPERHILL NAIROBI
	 (4) Date and time for submission of Tenders is: 16th November, 2023 at 11:00am
	(5) Tenderers shall not SUBMIT tenders electronically.

ITT 25.1	If Tenderers are allowed to submit Tenders electronically, they shall follow the electronic tendersubmission procedures specified below: NOT APPLICABLE .
ITT 25.6	The number of representatives of the Procuring Entity to sign is : 3
	Page 26

| E. Evaluation, and Comparison of Tenders

ITT 30.3	The adjustment shall be based on the HIGHEST price of the item or component as quoted in other substantially responsive Tenders. If the price of the item or component cannot be derived from the price of other substantially responsive Tenders, the Procuring Entity shall use its Lowest estimate.
ITT 31.2	The error shall be considered a major deviation that leads to disqualification of the tender if the percentage of the error (error over the tender price quoted) is: more than 10% or lessthan 10% .
ITT 32.1	The currency that shall be used for Tender evaluation and comparison purposes to convert at the selling exchange rate all Tender prices expressed in various currencies into a single currency is-: KES
	The source of exchange rate shall be: The Central bank of Kenya
	The date for the exchange rate shall be: the deadline date for Submission of the Tenders.
	For comparison of Tenders, the Tender Price, corrected pursuant to ITT 31, shall first be brokendown into the respective amounts payable in various currencies by using the selling exchange rates specified by the Tenderer in accordance with ITT 15.1.
	In the second step, the Procuring Entity will convert the amounts in various currencies in which the Tender Price is payable (excluding Provisional Sums but including Daywork where priced competitively) to the single currency identified above at the selling rates established for similar transactions by the authority specified and, on the date, stipulated above.
ITT 33.2	A margin of preference SHALL NOT apply.
ITT 33.4	The invitation to tender is extended to the following groups that qualify for Reservations:
	(These groups are Small and Medium Enterprises, Women Enterprises, Youth Enterprises and Enterprises of persons living with disability, as the case may be; describe precisely which groups qualify).

ITT 34.1	At this time, the Procuring Entity DOES NOT INTEND to execute certain specific parts of the Works by subcontractors selected in advance.
ITT 34.2	Contractor's may propose subcontracting: Maximum percentage of subcontracting permitted is: <u>0%</u> of the total contract amount. Tenderers planning to subcontract more than 10% of total volume of work shall specify, in the Form of Tender, the activity (ies) or parts of the Works to be subcontracted along with complete details of the subcontractors and their qualification and experience.
ITT 34.3 	The parts of the Works for which the Procuring Entity permits Tenderers to proposeSpecialized Subcontractors are designated as follows: NONE
	For the above-designated parts of the Works that may require Specialized Subcontractors, the relevant, qualifications of the added to the Subcontractors will be added to the qualifications of the Tenderer for the purpose of evaluation.
ITT 35.2 (d)	Additional requirements apply. These are detailed in the evaluation criteria in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria.
ITT 48.2	Additional requirements are: NOT APPLICABLE

ITT 49.1	The procedures for making a Procurement-related Complaint are available from the PPRA website <u>info@ppra.go.ke</u> or <u>complaints@ppra.go.ke</u> . If a Tenderer wishes to make a Procurement-related Complaint, the Tenderer should submit its complaint following these procedures, in writing (by the quickest means available, that is either byhand delivery or email to:
	Title/position: Chief Executive Officer
	Procuring Entity: Special Economic Zones Authority
	Email address: info@sezauthority.go.ke
	In summary, a Procurement-related Complaint may challenge any of the following:
	(i) the terms of the Tender Documents; and
	(ii) The Procuring Entity's decision to award the contract.

SECTION III- EVALUATION AND QUALIFICATION CRITERIA

General Provisions

1. General Provisions

- 1.1 This section contains the criteria that the Employer shall use to evaluate tender and qualify tenderers. No other factors, methods or criteria shall be used other than specified in this tender document. The Tenderer shall provide all the information requested in the forms included in Section IV, Tendering Forms. The Procuring Entity shall use **the Standard Tender Evaluation Document for Goods and Works** for evaluating Tenders.
- 12 Wherever a Tenderer is required to state a monetary amount, Tenderers should indicate the Kenya Shillingequivalent using the rate of exchange determined as follows:
 - a) For construction turnover or financial data required for each year Exchange rate prevailing on the last day of the respective calendar year (in which the amounts for that year is to be converted) wasoriginally established.
 - b) Value of single contract Exchange rate prevailing on the date of the contract signature.
 - c) Exchange rates shall be taken from the publicly available source identified in the ITT 14.3. Any error indetermining the exchange rates in the Tender may be corrected by the Procuring Entity.

13 Evaluation and contract award Criteria

The Procuring Entity shall use the criteria and methodologies listed in this Section to evaluate tenders and arrive at the Lowest Evaluated Tender. The tender that (i) meets the qualification criteria, (ii) has been determined to be substantially responsive to the Tender Documents, and (iii) is determined to have the Lowest Evaluated Tender price shall be selected for award of contract.

2. Preliminary Examination for Determination of Responsiveness

The Procuring Entity will start by examining all tenders to ensure they meet in all respects the eligibility criteria and other requirements in the ITT, and that the tender is complete in all aspects in meeting the requirements of "Part 2 – Procuring Entity's Works Requirements", including checking for tenders with unacceptable errors, abnormally low tenders, abnormally high tenders and tenders that are front loaded. The Standard Tender Evaluation Report for Goods and Works for evaluating Tenders provides clear guidelines onhow to deal with review of these requirements. Tenders that do not pass the Preliminary Examination will be considered irresponsive and will not be considered further.
A. PRELIMINARY EXAMINATION FOR DETERMINATION OF RESPONSIVENESS

The tenderer MUST meet all the preliminary requirements for them to be considered further

No.	Mandatory Eligibility Criteria	Documentation /Requirement	Tenderer's response : Responsive/Non-
	Cillend		Responsive
1.	Nationality	(a) Must duly fill, sign& stamp Tenderer	
		information Form	
		(b)Must provide a copy of Certificate	
		of Incorporation / Certificate of	
		Business Registration	
		(c) Incorporated firms to provide CR	
		12. not older than 6 months from the	
		date of tender opening.	
2.	No Conflict of	(a) Must duly fill, sign & stamp	
	Interest	Confidential Business Questionnaire	
		(b)Must duly fill, sign & stamp	
		Certificate of Independent Tender	
		Determination	
3.	Not having been	Must duly fill, sign & stamp Form SD1,	
	declared ineligible		
	by the PPRA		
		Must duly fill and sign & stamp Form,	
		SD 2,	
		Must duly fill and sign/stamp	
		Declaration and Commitment to the	
		Code of Ethics Form	
4.	Tax Obligation	Must provide Valid Tax Compliance / or	
		Tax Exemption Certificate issued by	
		Kenya Revenue Authority	
	No. of Copies	In addition to the original of the Tender,	
5.		No. of copies required is ONE	
ι		1	I

	Price Schedule	The Schedule of rates and prices must	
6.		be duly filled, signed and stamped.	
7.	Pagination	Tenderer must paginate/ serialize all the	
		documents in the tender in a	
		continuous manner without alteration	
8.	Business Permit	Tenderer to provide a valid Business	
		Permit from a County Government	
9.	Written	(a) Tenderer to provide a written	
	Authorization	authorization clearly indicating who is	
		the tenderers authorized	
		representative	
		(b) The tenderer's representative	
		must be the one to duly fill and sign all	
		the documents submitted.	
10.	Form of Tender	Tenderer to duly fill, sign & stamp the	
		Form of tender. The form of tender to	
		be prepared on stationery with	
		company letter head clearly showing	
		the complete company name and	
		address.	
11.	Tender security	Tender security of Kshs 2,000,000.00	
		and valid for 140 days in form of a	
		guarantee from a bank licensed and	
		regulated by Central Bank of Kenya	
		or an Insurance Company licensed	
		and regulated by Insurance	
		Regulatory Authority.	
12.	Works schedule	Tenderer to provide a detailed work	
		schedule with a timeline of 36 weeks	
		OR less.	
13.	NCA Certification	Tenderer to provide a copy of	
		Registration certificate and annual	
		practicing license with National	
		Construction Authority in Roads ,	

		water and other civil works category,	
		NCA 5 and above accompanied	
		with a valid annual practicinglicense	
14.	Financial Position	Tenderer to provide 3 -year audited	
		financial statements (2020, 2021 &	
		2022)	
15.	Site visit	Duly filled, signed and stamped site	
		visit certificate issued by procuring	
		entity.	

The tenderers who do not satisfy any of the above requirements shall be considered non-Responsive and their **tendes** will not be evaluated further.

Note:

The employer/procuring entity may seek further clarification/confirmation if necessary to confirm authenticity/compliance of any condition of the tender. Further, in case of a discrepancy between the amounts stated in the appendix to instruction to tenderers and the one stated in the advertisement or invitation letter, the bid security shall be taken as the amount in the advertisement/letter of invitation.

3. Tender Evaluation (I.T.T 35)

In addition to the criteria listed in ITT 35.2 (a) – (d) the following criteria shall apply if permitted under ITT35.2(e):

- a) Technical evaluation
- b) Financial evaluation.
- c) Due diligence and recommendation for award

4. Multiple Contracts

4.1 Multiple contracts will be permitted in accordance with ITT 35.4. Tenderers are evaluated on basis of Lots and the lowest evaluated tenderer identified for each Lot. The Procuring Entity will select one Option of the two Options listed below for award of Contracts.

<u>OPTION 1</u>

- i) If a tenderer wins only one Lot, the tenderer will be awarded a contract for that Lot, provided the tenderer meets the Eligibility and Qualification Criteria for that Lot.
- ii) If a tenderer wins more than one Lot, the tender will be awarded contracts for all won Lots, provided the tenderer meets the aggregate Eligibility and Qualification Criteria for all the Lots. The tenderer willbe awarded the combination of Lots for which the tenderer qualifies and the others will be considered for award to second lowest the tenderers.

OPTION 2

The Procuring Entity will consider all possible combinations of won Lots [contract(s)] and determine the combinations with the lowest evaluated price. Tenders will then be awarded to the Tenderer or Tenderers in the combinations provided the tenderer meets the aggregate Eligibility and Qualification Criteria for all the won Lots.

5. Alternative Tenders (ITT 13.1)

An alternative if permitted under ITT 13.1, will be evaluated as follows:

The Procuring Entity shall consider Tenders offered for alternatives as specified in Part2-Works Requirements. Only the technical alternatives, if any, of the Tenderer with the Best Evaluated Tender conforming to the basic technical requirements shall be considered by the Procuring

6. MARGIN OF PREFERENCE

- 61 If the TDS so specifies, the Procuring Entity will grant a margin of preference of fifteen percent (15%) to be loaded one valuated price of the foreign tenderers, where the percentage of shareholding of Kenyan citizensis less than fifty-one percent (51%).
- 62 Contractors applying for such preference shall be asked to provide, as part of the data for qualification, such information, including details of ownership, as shall be required to determine whether, according to the classification established by the Procuring Entity, a particular contract or or group of contractors qualifies for a margin of preference.
- 63 After Tenders have been received and reviewed by the Procuring Entity, responsive Tenders shall be assessed to ascertain their percentage of shareholding of Kenyan citizens. Responsive tenders to shall be classified into the following groups:
 - i) GroupA: tenders offered by Kenyan Contractors and other Tenderers where Kenyan citizens holdshares of over fifty one percent (51%).
 - ii) GroupB: tenders offered by foreign Contractors and other Tenderers where Kenyan citizens hold shares of less than fifty one percent (51%).
- 64 All evaluated tenders in each group shall, as a first evaluation step, be compared to determine the lowest tender, and the lowest evaluated tender in each group shall be further compared with each other. If, as a result of this comparison, a tender from Group A is the lowest, it shall be selected for the award. If a tender from Group B is the lowest, an amount equal to the percentage indicated in Item 3.1 of the respective tender price, including unconditional discounts and excluding provisional sums and the cost of day works, if any, shall be added to the evaluated price offered in each tender from Group B. All tenders shall then be compared using new prices with added prices to Group Band the lowest evaluated tender from Group A. If the tender from Group A is still the lowest tender, it shall be selected for award. If not, the lowest evaluated tender from Group B based on the first evaluation price shall be selected.

7. Post qualification and Contract award (ITT 39), more specifically,

a) In case the tender <u>was subject to post-qualification</u>, the contract shall be awarded to the lowest evaluated tenderer, subject to confirmation

of pre-qualification data, if so required.

- b) In case the tender <u>was not subject to post-qualification</u>, the tender that has been determined to be the lowest evaluated tenderer shall be considered for contract award, subject to meeting each of the following conditions.
 - i) The Tenderer shall demonstrate that it has access to, or has available, liquid assets, unencumbered real assets, lines of credit, and other financial means (independent of any contractual advance payment) sufficient to meet the construction cash flow of Kenya Shillings **NOT APPLICABLE**
 - ii) Minimum <u>average</u> annual construction turnover of Kenya Shillings **NOT APPLICABLE**, equivalent calculated as total certified payments received for contracts in progress and/or completed within the last **NOT APPLICABLE**
 - iii) At least **Thre**e (<u>3</u>) contract(s) of a similar nature executed within Kenya, or the East African Community or abroad, that have been satisfactorily and substantially completed as a prime contractor, or joint venture member or sub-contractor each of minimum value Kenya shillings Equivalent.

Contractor's Representative and Key Personnel, which are specified as **SITE AGENT with a minimum of qualification of a Bsc. Civil Engineering in Building and Construction, minimum 5 years post qualification experience.**

- iv) Contractor's key equipment listed on the table "Contractor's Equipment" below and more specifically listed as: One excavator, two (2) tippers, One (1) concrete mixer, (1) poker vibrator, (1) Water Tanker (5000-10,000 Litre capacity), (1) Wheeled Loader, (1) MotorGrader and (1) Drum Roller. This equipment can either leased or owned. Documentary evidence should be attached.
- v) Other conditions depending on their seriousness.

a) History of non-performing contracts:

Tenderer and each member of JV in case the Tenderer is a JV, shall demonstrate that Non-performance of a contract did not occur because of the default of the Tenderer, or the member of a JV in the last <u>5 years</u>. The required information shall be furnished in the appropriate form.

b) Pending Litigation

Financial position and prospective long-term profitability of the Single Tenderer, and in the case the Tenderer is a JV, of each member of the JV, shall remain sound according to criteria established with respect to Financial Capability under Paragraph (i) above if all pending litigation will be resolved against the Tenderer. Tenderer shall provide information on pending litigations in the appropriate form.

c) Litigation History

There shall be no consistent history of court/arbitral award decisions against the Tenderer, in the last

<u>5 years</u>. All parties to the contract shall furnish the information in the appropriate form about any litigation or arbitration resulting from contracts completed or ongoing under its execution over the years specified. A consistent history of awards against the Tenderer or any member of a JV may result in rejection of the tender.

8. TECHNICAL EVALUATION - QUALIFICATION FORM SUMMARY

1	2	3	4	5
ltem No.	Qualification Subject	Qualification Requirement	Document To be Completed by Tenderer	MET or NOT MET)
1.	Litigation History	No consistent history of court/arbitral award decisions against the Tenderer since 1 st January,2018	Form CON – 2	
2.	Pending Litigation	Tender's financial position and prospective long-term profitability still sounds according to criteria established in section III of evaluation criteria 7 b(vi) b and assuming that all pending litigation will NOT be resolved against the Tenderer.	Form CON – 2	

3.	Financial Capabilities	i)The Tenderer shall demonstrate that it has access to, or has available, liquid assets, unencumbered realassets, lines of credit, and other financial means (independent of any contractual advance payment) sufficient to meet the construction cash flow requirements estimated as Kenya Shillings 30 million and above equivalent for the subject contract(s) net of the Tenderer's other commitments.	Form FIN – 3.1, with attachments	
		ii) The Tenderers shall also demonstrate, to the satisfaction of the Procuring Entity, that it has adequate sources of finance to meet the cash flow requirements on works currently in progress and forfuture contract commitments.		
		iii) The audited balance sheets or, if not required by the laws of the Tenderer's country, other financial statements acceptable to the Procuring Entity, for thelast three (3) years- 2020,2021 and 2022 shall be submitted and must demonstrate the current soundness of the Tenderer's financial position and indicate its prospective long-term profitability.		

4.	Average Annual Construction Turnover	Minimum average annual construction turnover of at least Ksh 85,000,000 calculated as total certified payments received for contracts in progress and/or completed within the last 3 years , divided by 3 years .	Form FIN – 3.2
5.	General Construction Experience	Experience under construction contracts in the role of prime contractor, JV member, sub- contractor, or management contractor for at least the last 3 years , starting 1 st January, 2019. (Attach signed contracts or notification of awards and completion certificates for eachproject cited)	Form EXP – 4.1
6.	Specific Construction & contract management experience	A minimum number of two (2) similar contracts specified below that have been satisfactorily and substantially completed as aprime contractor, joint venture member, management contractor or sub-contractor between 1st January, 2019 and tender submission deadline i.e., two (2) contracts, each of minimum value of at leastKsh 75,000,000 (Equivalent to budget) (Attach signed contracts or notification of awards and completion certificates for eachproject cited)	Form EXP 4.2(a)

7.	Contractor's Equipment	 Bidder shall provide evidence of ownership whether owned or leased Those hiring shall provide certified copies of Lease Agreement not more than two (2) months from the Date of Tender Opening. 	Form EQU and Equipment Table (9) below	
----	---------------------------	--	--	--

Contractors Representative and key personnel	Tenderers to provide details for the following main technical personnel:	Form PER-1 and PER-2	
	i) <u>Site Agent/Contractor's Representative</u>		
	Minimum qualifications		
	Degree in civil engineering or		
	Registered with EBK at least		
	as agraduate engineer		
	General experience- 6 years		
	Specific experience- 3 years		
	ii) <u>Foreman</u>		
	Minimum qualifications		
	Diploma in civil		
	engineering/buildingand		
	construction		
	General experience- 6 years		
	□ Specific experience- 3 years		
	iii) <u>Surveyor</u>		
	Minimum qualifications		
	Diploma in surveying		
	General experience- 5 years		
	Specific experience- 3 years		
	iv) Health and safety officer		
	Representative and key	Representative and key personnel i) Site Agent/Contractor's Representative ii) Site Agent/Contractor's Representative Minimum qualifications Degree in civil engineering or Registered with EBK at least as agraduate engineer General experience- 6 years Specific experience- 3 years ii) Foreman Minimum qualifications Diploma in civil engineering/building and construction General experience- 6 years Specific experience- 7 years Diploma in civil engineering/building and construction General experience- 6 years Specific experience- 7 years Diploma in surveying General experience- 7 years Specific experience- 7 years	Representative and key personnel i) Site Agent/Contractor's Representative Minimum qualifications Degree in civil engineering or Registered with EBK at least as agraduate engineer General experience- 6 years Specific experience- 3 years i) Foreman Minimum qualifications Diploma in civil engineering/buildingand construction General experience- 6 years ii) Surveyor Specific experience- 3 years iii) Surveyor Minimum qualifications Diploma in surveying General experience- 3 years iii) Surveyor Minimum qualifications Specific experience- 3 years Specific experience- 3 years

Tenderers who meet all the technical requirements will be considered for financial evaluation

Tenderers who meet all the preliminary and technical requirements will be ranked according to their prices, the highest ranked being the tenderer with the lowest evaluated tender price.

The tenderer with the lowest evaluated tender price will be subjected to due diligence to confirm and verify his/her the qualifications.

Award Criteria

The successful tenderer will be the tenderer with the lowest evaluated price.

9. <u>CONTRACTOR'S EQUIPMENT</u>.

The Bidder shall indicate the core plant and equipment considered by the company to be necessary for undertaking the project together with proof of ownership or lease of the same. The lease must be current

i.e. dated from January, 2021. Leases which are out dated will not be accepted. (* Mandatory minimum number of equipment required by the Employer for the execution of the project that the bidder shall make available for the Contract).

FORM EQP.

Equipment Details	ldeal Number	No. of Equipment	No. equipment to	No. of equipmen t	Date of Arrival o
	Required	Owned by	hired/purcha	to be made	n Project
	for th	the Bidder	by the	available for	(Days after commenc
	e Contract Executio			th e Contract by th	e)
				e Bidder	
A) Concrete Equipment					
(i) Mobile concrete mixers	1				
(ii) Concrete vibrators	1				
B) Transport (Tippers, dumpers, water tankers)					
(i) 6 X 4 tippers payload 16 – 20 tones	2				
(ii) Water tankers (5,000 – 10,000 Litres capacity)	1				
C) Earth – Moving Equipment					
(i) Wheeled loaders	1				
(ii) Motor graders (93 - 205kW)	1				
D) Excavators					
1. Hydraulic crawler mounted(7 – 10 tonnes) – 0.25 – 0.4 m ³	1				
SAE bucket.					
E) Rollers (i) Self-propelled single drum	1				
vibrating (various types) (ii) Pneumatic Roller	0				

I certify that the above information is correct. Signature of Tenderer: Date:



SECTION IV - TENDERING FORMS

QUALIFICATION FORMS

- 1. FOREIGN TENDERERS 40% RULE.
- 2. Form EQU: EQUIPMENT.
- 3. FORM PER -1.
- 4. FORM PER-2.
- 5. TENDERERS QUALIFICATION WITHOUT PRE-QUALIFICATION.
 - 5.1 FORM ELI-1.1.
 - 5.2 FORM ELI-1.2.
 - 5.3 FORM CON -2.
 - 5.4 FORM FIN -3.1.
 - 5.5 FORM FIN -3.2.
 - 5.6 FORM FIN -3.3.
 - 5.7 FORM FIN -3.4.
 - 5.8 FORM EXP -4.1.
 - 5.9 FORM EXP 4.2(a).
 - 5.10 FORM EXP 4.2 (a) (cont.).
 - 5.11 FORM EXP -4.2 (b).

OTHER FORMS

- 6. FORM OF TENDER.
- 7. FORM OF TENDER SECURITY DEMAND BANK GUARANTEE.
- 8. FORM OF TENDER SECURITY (TENDER BOND).
- 9. FORM OF TENDER-SECURING DECLARATION.
- 10. APPENDIX TO TENDER.

TECHNICAL PROPOSAL FORMS

- a) Site management
- b) Method statement
- c) Mobilization schedule
- d) Construction schedule

QUALIFICATION FORMS

1. FOREIGN TENDERERS 40% RULE

Pursuant to ITT 3.9, a foreign tenderer must complete this form to demonstrate that the tender fulfils this condition.

A Local Labor 1 $ $ $ $ $ $ 4 $ $ $ $ $ $ 5 $ $ $ $ $ $ 6 $ $ $ $ $ $ 7 $ $ $ $ $ $ 8 $ $ $ $ $ $ 1 $ $ $ $ $ $ 2 $ $ $ $ $ $ 3 $ $ $ $ $ $ 4 $ $ $ $ $ $ 2 $ $ $ $ $ $ 3 $ $ $ $ $ $ 4 $ $ $ $ $ $ 5 $ $ $ $ $ $ 1 $ $ $ $ $ $ 2 $ $ $ $ $ $ 3 $ $ $ $ $ $ 4 $ $ $ $ $ $ 3 $ $ $ $ $ $ 3 $ $ $ $ $ $ 3 $ $ $ $ $ $ <t< th=""><th></th></t<>	
$\frac{4}{3}$	
S I	
S I	
B Image: Second se	
B Image: Second se	
1	
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	
3 4 1 1 4 5 1 1 1 1 1 1 2 1 1 1 3 1 1 1 4 1 1 1 5 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 2 1 1 1 3 1 1 1 4 1 1 1 2 1 1 1 3 1 1 1 4 1 1 1	
$\frac{4}{5}$ Local materials Image: material set of the set of	
1 1	
1 1	
2	
2	
3	
4	
5 D 1 2 3 4	
D Image: Constraint of the second secon	
1	
2	
3	
4	
5	
Е	
1	
2	
3	
4	
6 TOTAL COST LOCAL CONTENT	
PERCENTAGE OF CONTRACT PRICE	

2. FORM EQU: EQUIPMENT

The Bidder shall indicate the core plant and equipment considered by the company to be necessary for undertaking the project together with proof of ownership or lease of the same. The lease must be current i.e. dated from January, 2021. Leases which are out dated will not be accepted. (* Mandatory minimum number of equipment required by the Employer for the execution of the project that the bidder shall make available for the Contract).

Item of equipment						
Equipment information	Name of manufacturer	Model and power rating				
mormation	Capacity	Year of manufacture				
Current status	status Current location					
Details of current commitments						
Source	Indicate source of the equipment					
	□Owned □Rented □Leased	□ Specially manufactured				

Owner	Name of owner Address of owner		
	Telephone	Contact name and title	
	Fax	Telex	
Agreements	Details of rental / lease / manufacture agreements specific to the project		

FORM PER-1

Contractor's Representative and KeyPersonnel Schedule

Tenderers should provide the names and details of the suitably qualified Contractor's Representative and Key Personnel to perform the Contract. The data on their experience should be supplied using the Form PER-2 belowfor each candidate.

Contractor' Representative and Key Personnel
--

1.	Title of position: Contractor's Representative			
	Name of candidate:			
	Duration of appointment:	[insert the whole period (start and end dates) for which this position will be engaged]		
	Time commitment: for this position:	[insert the number of days/week/months/ that has been scheduled for this position]		
	Expected time schedule for this position:	[insert the expected time schedule for this position (e.g. attach high level Gantt chart]		
2.	Title of position: [] Name of candidate:			
	Duration of appointment:	[insert the whole period (start and end dates) for which this position will be engaged]		
	Time commitment: for	[insert the number of days/week/months/ that has been scheduled for this position]		
	this position:			
	Expected time schedule for this position:	[insert the expected time schedule for this position (e.g. attach high level Gantt chart]		
		Г.		
3.	Title of position:	II		
	Name of candidate:			
	Duration of appointment:	[insert the whole period (start and end dates) for which this position will be engaged]		
	Time commitment: for this position:	[insert the number of days/week/months/ that has been scheduled for this position]		

Expected time	[insert the expected time schedule for this position (e.g. attach high
schedule for this	level Gantt chart]
position:	

4.	Titleof position:/]			
	Name of candidate:	Name of candidate:			
	Duration of appointment:	[insert the whole period (start and end dates) for which this position will be engaged]			
	Time commitment: for this position:	[insert the number of days/week/months/ that has been scheduled for this position]			
	Expected time schedule for this position:	[insert the expected time schedule for this position (e.g. attach high level Gantt chart]			
5.	nsert title]				
	Name of candidate				
	Duration of appointment:	[insert the whole period (start and end dates) for which this position will be engaged]			
	Time commitment: for	[insert the number of days/week/months/ that has been scheduled for this position]			
	this position:				
	Expected time schedule for this	[insert the expected time schedule for this position (e.g. attach high level Gantt chart]			
	position:				

FORM PER-2:

Resume and Declaration - Contractor's Representative and Key Personnel.

N. CT	1			
Name of Tend	lerer			
Position [#1] [title of position from Form PER-1] Personnel Professional qualifications:				
information	Name:	Date of birth:		
	Academic qualifications: Address: Language proficiency: <i>[language and lev</i>	E-mail: rels of speaking, reading and writing skills]		
	Address of Procuring Entity:			
Details		Years with present Procuring Entity.		

Years with present Procuring Entity:

Telephone:	
	Contact (manager / personnel officer):
Fax:	
Jobtitle:	

Summarize professional experience in reverse chronological order. Indicate particular technical and managerial experience relevant to the project.

Project	Bole and	Duration of	Relevant experience
project	responsibilities on the	involvement	[describe the experience relevant to this
details]	project]	[time in role]	position]

1

DECLARATION

T

I.

I, the under signed [insert either "Contractor's Representative" or "Key Personnel" as applicable], certify that to the Lowest of my knowledge and belief, the information contained in this Form PER-2 correctly describes myself, my qualifications and my experience.

I confirm that I am available as certified in the following table and throughout the expected time schedule for this position as provided in the Tender:

Commitment	Details
Commitment to duration of contract:	[insert period (start and end dates) for which this Contractor's Representative or Key Personnel is available to work on this contract]
Time commitment:	[insert period (start and end dates) for which this Contractor's Representative or Key Personnel is available to work on this contract]

I understand that any misrepresentation or omission in this Form may:

- a) be taken into consideration during Tender evaluation;
- b) result in my disqualification from participating in the Tender;
- c) result in my dismissal from the contract.

Name of Contractor's Representative or Key Personnel: [insert name]

Signature:_____

Date: (day month year): _____

Countersignature of authorized representative of the Tenderer:

Signature:_____

Date: (day month year):

3. TENDERERS QUALIFICATION WITHOUT PRE-QUALIFICATION

To establish its qualifications to perform the contract in accordance with Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria the Tenderer shall provide the information requested in the corresponding Information Sheets included hereunder.

3.1 FORM ELI-1.1

Tenderer Information Form

Date:
ITT No. and title:
In case of Joint Venture (JV), name of each member:
Tenderer's actual or intended country of registration:
[icate country of Constitution]
Tenderer's actual or intended year of incorporation:
Tenderer's legal address
[in country of registration]:
Tenderer's authorized representative information
Name:
Address:
Telephone/Faxnumbers:
E-mailaddress:
 1.Attached are copies of original documents of Articles of Incorporation (or equivalent documents of constitution or association), and/or documents of registration of the legal entity named above, in accordance with ITT 3.6 In case of JV, letter of intent to form JV or JV agreement, in accordance with ITT 3.5 In case of state-owned enterprise or institution, in accordance with ITT 3.8, documents establishing:
•
•
2. Included are the organizational chart, a list of Board of Directors, and the beneficial ownership.

FORM ELI-1.2

Tenderer's JV Information Form (To be completed for each member of Tenderer's JV)

Date:
IT No. and title:
Tenderer's JV name:
JV member's name:
JV member's country of registration:
JV member's year of constitution:
JV member's legal address in country of constitution:
JV member's authorized representative information
Name:
Address:
Telephone/Fax numbers:
E-mail address:
 1. Attached are copies of original documents of Articles of Incorporation (or equivalent documents of constitution or association), and/or registration documents of the legal entity named above, in accordance with ITT 43.6. In case of a state-owned enterprise or institution, documents establishing legal and financial autonomy, operation in accordance with commercial law, and that they are not under the supervision of the Procuring Entity, in accordance with ITT 3.8.

2. Included are the organizational chart, a list of Board of Directors, and the beneficial ownership.

FORM CON – 2

Historical Contract Non-Performance, Pending Litigation and Litigation History

Tenderer's Name:	
Date:	
JV Member's Name	
TT No. and title:	

Non-Performed Contracts in accordance with Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria				
 Contract non-performance did not occur since 1st January <i>[insert year]</i> specified in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria, Sub-Factor 2.1. Contract(s) not performed since 1st January <i>[insert year]</i> specified in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria, requirement 2.1 				
Year	Non- performed portion of contract	Contract Identification	Total Contract Amount (current value, currency, exchange rate and Kenya Shilling equivalent)	
[insert year]	[insert amount and percentage]	Contract Identification: <i>[indicate complete contract name/number, and any other identification]</i> Name of Procuring Entity: <i>[insert full name]</i>	[insert amount]	
		Address of Procuring Entity: [insert street/city/country] Reason(s) for nonperformance: [indicate main reason(s)]	-	
Pending Litigation, in accordance with Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria				
□ No pending litigation in accordance with Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria, Sub Factor 2.3.				
Pending litigation in accordance with Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria, Sub-Factor 2.3 as indicated below.				

Year of dispu te	Amount in dispute (currency)	Contract Identification	Total Contract Amount (currency), Kenya Shilling Equivalent (exchange rate)
		Contract Identification: 	
		Contract Identification: Name of Procuring Entity: Address of Procuring Entity:Matter in dispute: Party who initiated the dispute:Status of dispute:	

Litigation History in accordance with Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria

- D No Litigation History in accordance with Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria, Sub Factor 2.4.
- D Litigation History in accordance with Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria, Sub Factor 2.4 as indicated below.

[insert year}	[insert percentage]	Contract Identification: [indicate complete contract name, number, and any other identification] Name of Procuring Entity: [insert full name] Address of Procuring Entity: [insert street/city/country} Matter in dispute: [indicate main issues indispute] Party who initiated the dispute: [indicate "Procuring Entity" or "Contractor"} Reason(s) for Litigation and award decision [indicate main reason(s)]	[insert amount}

FORM FIN -3.1:

Financial Situation and Performance

Tenderer's Name:_____ Date:_____ JV Member's Name_____ ITT No. and title:_____

3.1.1. Financial Data

Type of Financial information in	Historic information for previous				
(currency)		I	I	1	
	Year 1	Year 2	Year 3	Year 4	Year 5
Statement of Financial Position (Information fro	m Balance Sh	eet)		
Total Assets (TA)					
Total Liabilities (TL)					
Total Equity/Net Worth (NW)					
Current Assets (CA)					
Current Liabilities (CL)					
Working Capital (WC)					
Information from Income Stater	nent	I	I	I	
Total Revenue (TR)					
Profits Before Taxes (PBT)					
Cash Flow Information		1	1		
Cash Flow from Operating Activities					

*Refer to ITT 15 for the exchange rate

3.1.2. Sources of Finance

Specify sources of finance to meet the cash flow requirements on works currently in progress and for future contract commitments.

No.	Source of finance	Amount (Kenya Shilling equivalent)
1		
2		
3		

642 Financial documents

The Tenderer and its parties shall provide copies of financial statements for<u>y</u>ears pursuant Section III, Evaluation and Qualifications Criteria, Sub-factor 3.1. The financial statements shall:

- a) Reflect the financial situation of the Tenderer or incase of JV member, and not an affiliated entity (such asparent company or group member).
- b) Be independently audited or certified in accordance with local legislation.
- c) Be complete, including all notes to the financial statements.
- d) Correspond to accounting periods already completed and audited.

Attached are copies of financial statements¹ for the_years required above; and complying with therequirements

FORM FIN - 3.2:

Average Annual Construction Turnover

Tenderer's Name:
Date:
JV Member's Name
ITT No. and title:

Annual turnover data (construction only)					
Year	Amount Currency	Exchange rate	Kenya Shilling equivalent		
[indicate year]	[insert amount and indicate currency]				
Average					
Annual Construction Turnover *					

* See Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria, Sub-Factor 3.2.

 $[\]overline{}^{1}$ If the most recent set of financial statements is for a period earlier than 12 months from the date of Tender, the reason for this should be justified.

FORM FIN -3.3:

Financial Resources

Specify proposed sources of financing, such as liquid assets, unencumbered real assets, lines of credit, and other financial means, net of current commitments, available to meet the total construction cashflow demands of the subject contractor contracts as specified in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria.

Financial Resources				
No.	Source of financing	Amount (Kenya Shilling equivalent)		
1				
2				
3				

FORM FIN-3.4:

Current Contract Commitments / Works in Progress

Tenderers and each member to a JV should provide information on their current commitments on all contracts that have been awarded, or for which a letter of intent or acceptance has been received, or for contracts approaching completion, but for which an unqualified, full completion certificate has yet to be issued.

Current Contract Commitments

No.	Name of Contract	Procuring Entity's Contact Address, Tel,	Value of Outstanding Work [Current Kenya Shilling /month Equivalent]	Estimated Completion Date	Average Monthly Invoicing Over Last Six Months [Kenya Shilling /month)]
1					
2					

3			
1			
5			
5			

FORM EXP -4.1

General Construction Experience

Tenderer's Name:_____

Date:_____

JV Member's Name:_____

ITT No. and title:_____

Starting	Ending	Contract Identification	Roleof
Year	Year	Contract name:	Tenderer
		Brief Description of the Works performed by the Tenderer:	
		Amount of contract:	
		Name of Procuring Entity:	
		Address:	
		Contract name: Brief Description of the Works performed by the Tenderer:	
		Amount of contract:	
		Nameof ProcuringEntity:	
		Address:	
		Contract name: Brief Description of the Works performed by the Tenderer:	
		Amountofcontract:	
		Nameof ProcuringEntity:	
		Address:	

FORM EXP -4.2(a)

Specific Construction and Contract Management Experience

Tenderer's Name:	
Date:	
JV Member's Name	
ITT No. and title:	

Similar Contract No.	Information			
-Award date				
Completion date				
Role in Contract	Prime Contractor 🗆	Member in JV	Management Contractor	Sub-
Total Contract Amount If member in a JV or sub-contractor, specify participation in total Contract			•	
amount			Kenya Shilling	
Procuring Entity's Name: Address: Telephone/fax number E-mail: Description of the similarity in accordance with Sub-Factor 4.2(a) of Section III:				
¹ . Amount				
2.Physical size of required works items				
3.Complexity				
4.Methods/Technology				
5.Construction rate for key activities				
6.0ther Characteristics				

FORM EXP -4.2(b)

Construction Experience in Key Activities

Tenderer's Name:
Date:
Tenderer's JV Member Name:
Sub-contractor's Name ² (as perITT34):
ITT No. and title:

All Sub-contractors for key activities must complete the information in this form as per ITT 34 and Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria, Sub-Factor 4.2.

1. Key Activity No One: _

I.

Contract Identification	Information			
Award date				
Completion date				
Role in Contract				
	Prime	Member in	0	Sub-contractor
Total Contract Amount Quantity (Volume, number or rate of production, as applicable) performed under the contract per year or part of the year	Contractor Total quantity the contract (i)	JV in Percentag participati (ii)		Actual Quantity Performed (i) x (ii)
Year1				
Year 2				
Procuring Entity's Name: Year 3				
Year				
		I		

²If applicable

[
Address:	Information
Telephone/fax number	Inter muton
E-mail:	
Description of the loss of initian in	
Description of the key activities in	
accordance with Sub-Factor 4.2(b)	
of Section III:	

2 Activity No. Two

3.....
FORM OF TENDER

INSTRUCTIONS TO TENDERERS

- The Tenderer must prepare this Form of Tender on stationery with its i) letterhead clearly showing the Tenderer's complete name and business address.
- All italicized text is to help Tenderer in preparing this form. ii)
- Tenderer must complete and sign CERTIFICATE OF INDEPENDENT TENDER iii) DETERMINATION and the SELF DECLARATION OF THE TENDERER attached to this Form of Tender.
- iv) The Form of Tender shall include the following Forms duly completed and signed by the Tenderer.
 - Tenderer's Eligibility-Confidential Business Questionnaire.
 - Certificate of Independent Tender Determination.
 - Self-Declaration of the Tenderer.

Date of this Tender submission......[insert date (as day, month and year) of Tender submission1 **Request for Tender No.** [Insert identification] Name and description of Tender [Insert as per ITT] Alternative No. an alternative1

To:

THE CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER.

SPECIAL ECONOMIC ZONESAUTHORITY,

P.O BOX 30418-

00100, NAIROBI.

Dear Sirs,

1 In accordance with the Conditions of Contract, Specifications, Drawings and Bills of Quantities for the execution of the above-named Works, we, the undersigned offer to construct and complete the Works and remedy any defects therein for the sum of Kenya Shillings [[Amount in figures]

	i con y o
Shillings [amount in words]	

The above amount includes foreign currency amount (s) of [state figure or a percentage and currency] [figures] [words]

Kenva

The percentage or amount quoted above does not include provisional sums, and only allows not more than twoforeign currencies.

- 2. We undertake, if our tender is accepted, to commence the Works as soon as is reasonably possible after the receipt of the Engineer's notice to commence, and to complete the whole of the Works comprised in the Contract within the time stated in the Particular Conditions of Contract.
- 3. We agree to adhere by this tender until_____[Insert date], and it shall remain binding uponus and may be accepted at any time before that date.
- 4. Unless and until a formal Agreement is prepared and executed this tender together with your written acceptance thereof, shall constitute a binding Contract between us. We further understand that you are not bound to accept the lowest or any tender you may receive.
- 5. We, the undersigned, further declare that:

- i) <u>No reservations</u>: We have examined and have no reservations to the tender document, including Addenda issued in accordance with ITT 8;
- ii) <u>Eligibility</u>: We meet the eligibility requirements and have no conflict of interest in accordance with ITT3 and 4;
- iii) <u>Tender-Securing Declaration</u>: We have not been suspended nor declared ineligible by the Procuring Entity based on execution of a Tender-Securing or Proposal-Securing Declaration in the Procuring Entity's Country in accordance with ITT 19.8;
- (iv) <u>Conformity</u>: We offer to execute in conformity with the tendering documents and in accordance with the implementation and completion specified in the construction schedule, the following Works: [insert a brief description of the Works];
- (v) <u>Tender Price:</u> The total price of our Tender, excluding any discounts offered in item 1 above is: [Insert one of the options below as appropriate]
- (v) **Option1**, in case of one lot: Total price is: [insert the total price of the Tender in words and figures, indicating the various amounts and the respective currencies]; Or

<u>Option2</u>, in case of multiple lots:

- a) <u>Total price of each lot [insert the total price of each lot in words and figures,</u> indicating the various amounts and the respective currencies]; and
- b) <u>Total price of all lots</u> (sum of all lots) [insert the total price of all lots in words and figures, indicating the various amounts and the respective currencies];
- vii) <u>Discounts:</u> The discounts offered and the methodology for their application are:
- viii) The discounts offered are: [Specify in detail each discount offered.]
- ix) The exact method of calculations to determine the net price after application of discounts is shown below: [Specify in detail the method that shall be used to apply the discounts];
- x) <u>Tender Validity Period</u>: Our Tender shall be valid for the period specified in TDS 18.1 (as amended, if applicable) from the date fixed for the Tender submission deadline specified in TDS 22.1 (as amended, if applicable), and it shall remain binding upon us and may be accepted at any time before the expiration of that period;
- xi) <u>Performance Security:</u> If our Tender is accepted, we commit to obtain a Performance Security in accordance with the Tendering document;
- xii) <u>One Tender Per Tender</u>: We are not submitting any other Tender(s) as an individual Tender, and we are not participating in any other Tender(s) as a Joint Venture member or as a subcontractor, and meet the requirements of ITT3.4, other than alternative Tenders submitted in accordance with ITT 13.3;
- xiii) <u>Suspension and Debarment</u>: We, along with any of our subcontractors, suppliers, Engineer, manufacturers, orservice providers for any part of the contract, are not subject to, and not controlled by any entity or individual that is subject to, a temporary suspension or a debarment imposed by the Public Procurement

Regulatory Authority or any other entity of the Government of Kenya, or any international organization.

- xiv) <u>State-owned enterprise or institution: [select the appropriate option and delete the</u> other] [We are not a state-owned enterprise or institution]/[We are a state-owned enterprise or institution but meet the requirements of ITT 3.7];
- xv) <u>Commissions, gratuities, fees</u>: We have paid, or will pay the following commissions, gratuities, or fees with respect to the tender process or execution of the Contract: [insert complete name of each Recipient, its full address, the reason for which each commission or gratuity was paid and the amount and currency of each such commission or gratuity]

Name of Recipient	Address	Reason	Amount

(If none has been paid or is to be paid, indicate "none.")

- xvi) <u>Binding Contract</u>: We understand that this Tender, together with your written acceptance thereof included in your Letter of Acceptance, shall constitute a binding contract between us, until a formal contract is prepared and executed;
- xvii) <u>Not Bound to Accept</u>: We understand that you are not bound to accept the lowest evaluated cost Tender, the Most Advantageous Tender or any other. Tender that you may receive;
- xviii) <u>Fraud and Corruption:</u> We hereby certify that we have taken steps to ensure that no person acting for us or on our behalf engages in any type of Fraud and Corruption;
- xix) <u>Collusive practices</u>: We hereby certify and confirm that the tender is genuine, noncollusive and made with the intention of accepting the contract if awarded. To this effect we have signed the "Certificate of Independent Tender Determination" attached below.
- xx) We undertake to adhere by the Code of Ethics for Persons Participating in Public Procurement and Asset Disposal, copy available from (specify website) during the procurement process and the execution of any resulting contract.
- xxi) We, the Tenderer, have completed fully and signed the following Forms as part of our Tender:
 - a) Tenderer's Eligibility; Confidential Business Questionnaire to establish we are not in any conflict to interest.
 - b) Certificate of Independent Tender Determination to declare that we completed the tender without colluding with other tenderers.
 - c) Self-Declaration of the Tenderer– to declare that we will, if awarded a contract, not engage in any formof fraud and corruption.
 - d) Declaration and commitment to the Code of Ethics for Persons Participating in Public Procurement and Asset Disposal.

Further, we confirm that we have read and understood the full content and scope of fraud and corruption as informed in

"Appendix 1- Fraud and Corruption" attached to the Form

of Tender.Name of the Tenderer: *[insert complete name

of person signing the Tender]

Name of the person duly authorized to sign the Tender on behalf of the Tenderer:

**[insert complete name of person duly authorized to sign the Tender]

Title of the person signing the Tender: [insert complete title of the person signing

the Tender] Signature of the person named above: [insert signature of person

whose name and capacity are shown above]

Date signed [insert date of signing] day of [insert month], [insert year]

Date signed______day of______,

Notes

* In the case of the Tender submitted by joint venture specify the name of the Joint Venture as Tenderer

** Person signing the Tender shall have the power of attorney given by the Tenderer to be attached with the Tender,

A. TENDERER'S ELIGIBILITY-CONFIDENTIAL BUSINESS QUESTIONNAIRE

Instruction to Tenderer

Tender is instructed to complete the particulars required in this Form, one form for each entity if Tender is a JV. Tenderer is further reminded that it is an offence to give false information on this Form.

i) Tenderer's details`

	ITEM	DESCRIPTION
1	Name of the Procuring Entity	
2	Reference Number of the Tender	
3	Date and Time of Tender Opening	
4	Name of the Tenderer	
5	Full Address and Contact Details of the Tenderer.	1.Country 2. City
		3.Location
		4. Building
		5.Floor
		6. Postal Address
		7. Name and email of contact person.
6	Current Trade License Registration Number and Expiring date	
7	Name, country and full address (<i>postal and physical addresses</i> , <i>email, and telephone number</i>) of Registering Body/Agency	
8	Description of Nature of Business	
9	Maximum value of business which the Tenderer handles.	
10	State if Tenders Company is listed in stock exchange, give name and full address (<i>postal and physical</i> <i>addresses, email, and telephone</i> <i>number</i>) of state which stock exchange	

General and Specific Details

ii) Sole Proprietor, provide the following details.

Name in full	Age
Nationality	Country of Origin
Citizenship	

iii) Partnership, provide the following details.

		Nationality	Citizenship	% Shares owned
			r	
	Names of Partners			
1				
2				
3				

- (iv) Registered Company, provide the following details.
 - i) Private or public Company _____
 - ii) State the nominal and issued capital of the Company

Nominal Kenya Shillings

(Equivalent).....

Issued Kenya Shillings

- (Equivalent).....
- iii) Give details of Directors as follows.

	Names of Director	Nationality	Citizenship	% Shares owned
1				
2				
3				

(v) DISCLOSURE OF INTEREST- Interest of the Firm in the Procuring Entity.

i) Are there any person/persons in (Name of Procuring Entity) who has/have an interest or relationship in this firm? Yes/No.....

If yes, provide details as follows.

	Names of Person	Designation in the Procuring Entity	Interest or Relationship with Tenderer
1			
2			
3			

ii) Conflict of interest disclosure

	Type of Conflict	Disclosure YES OR NO	If YES provide details of the relationship with Tenderer
1	Tenderer is directly or indirectly controls, is controlled by or is under common control with another Tenderer.		
2	Tenderer receives or has received any direct or indirect subsidy from another tenderer.		

Tenderer has the same legal Representative

101	<u>derer has the same legal Repr</u>	eseniune	
as	Tender has a relationship with another tenderer, directly or through		
	common third parties that puts it in a position to influence the tender of		
	another tenderer, or influence the		
	decisions of the Procuring Entity regarding this tendering process.		
5	Any of the Tenderer's affiliates participated as a consultant in the preparation of the design or technical specifications of the works that are the subject of the tender.		
	Tenderer would be providing goods, works, non-consulting services or		
6	consulting services during		
	implementation of the contract specified in this Tender Document.		
7	Tenderer has a close business or family relationship with a professional staff of the Procuring Entity who are directly or indirectly involved in the preparation of the Tender document or specifications of the Contract, and/or the Tender evaluation process of such contract.		
8	Tenderer has a close business or family relationship with a professional staff of the Procuring Entity who would be involved in the implementation or supervision of the Contract.		
9	Has the conflict stemming from such relationship stated in item 7 and 8 above been resolved in a manner acceptable to the Procuring Entity throughout the tendering process and execution of the Contract.		

(vi) Certification

On behalf of the Tenderer, I certify that the information given above is complete, current and accurate as at the date of submission.

ull Name	Title or Designation	
(Signature)	(Date)	

B. <u>CERTIFICATE OF INDEPENDENT TENDER DETERMINATION</u>

I, the undersigned, in submitting the accompanying Letter of Tender to the _________[Name of Procuring Entity] for:________[Name and number of tenders] in response to the request for tenders made by:______[Name of Tenderer] dohereby make the following statements that I certify to be true and complete in every respect:

I certify, on behalf of _____ [Name of Tenderer] that:

- 1. I have read and I understand the contents of this Certificate;
- 2. I understand that the Tender will be disqualified if this Certificate is found not to be true and complete in everyrespect;
- 3. I am the authorized representative of the Tenderer with authority to sign this Certificate, and to submit the Tender on behalf of the Tenderer;
- 4. For the purposes of this Certificate and the Tender, I understand that the word "competitor" shall include any individual or organization, other than the Tenderer, whether or not affiliated with the Tenderer, who:
 - a) has been requested to submit a Tender in response to this request for tenders;
 - b) could potentially submit a tender in response to this request for tenders, based on their qualifications, abilities or experience;
- 5. The Tenderer discloses that [check one of the following, as applicable]:
 - a) The Tenderer has arrived at the Tender independently from, and without consultation, communication, agreement or arrangement with, any competitor;
 - b) the Tenderer has entered into consultations, communications, agreements or arrangements with one or more competitors regarding this request for tenders, and the Tenderer discloses, in the attached document(s), complete details thereof, including the names of the competitors and the nature of, and reasons for, such consultations, communications, agreements or arrangements;
- 6. In particular, without limiting the generality of paragraphs (5) (a) or (5) (b) above, there has been no consultation, communication, agreement or arrangement with any competitor regarding:
 - a) prices;
 - b) methods, factors or formulas used to calculate prices;
 - c) the intention or decision to submit, or not to submit, a tender; or
 - d) the submission of a tender which does not meet the specifications of the request for Tenders; except asspecifically disclosed pursuant to paragraph (5) (b) above;
- 7. In addition, there has been no consultation, communication, agreement or arrangement with any competitor regarding the quality, quantity, specifications or delivery particulars of the works or services to which this request for tenders relates, except as specifically authorized by the procuring authority or as specifically

disclosed pursuant to paragraph (5) (b) above;

8. The terms of the Tender have not been, and will not be, knowingly disclosed by the Tenderer, directly or indirectly, to any competitor, prior to the date and time of the official tender opening, or of the awarding of the Contract, whichever comes first, unless otherwise required by law or as specifically disclosed pursuant to paragraph (5) (b) above.

Name_____ Title_____ Date_ [Name, title and signature of authorized agent of Tenderer and Date]

SELF-DECLARATION FORMS

FORM SD1

SELF DECLARATION THAT THE PERSON/TENDERER IS NOT DEBARRED IN THEMATTER OF THE PUBLIC PROCUREMENT AND ASSET DISPOSAL ACT 2015.

- 2. THAT the aforesaid Bidder, its Directors and subcontractors have not been debarred from participating inprocurement proceeding under Part IV of the Act.
- 3. THAT what is deponed to herein above is true to the best of my knowledge, information and belief.

.....

(Title)

(Signature)

(Date) Bidder Official Stamp

FORM SD2

SELF DECLARATION THAT THE TENDERER WILL NOT ENGAGE IN ANY CORRUPT OR FRAUDULENT PRACTICE

I, of P.C). Вох	being a resident of	in the
Republic of	do hereby make a sta	tement as follows: -	

- 2. THAT the aforesaid Bidder, its servants and/or agents /subcontractors will not engage in any corrupt or fraudulent practice and has not been requested to pay any inducement to any member of the Board, Management, Staff and/or employees and/or agents of...... (insert name of the Procuring entity) which is the procuring entity.
- 4. THAT the aforesaid Bidder will not engage/has not engaged in any corrosive practice with other biddersparticipating in the subject tender
- 5. THAT what is deponed to herein above is true to the best of my knowledge, information and belief.

.....(Title) (Signature) (Date)

Bidder's Official Stamp

DECLARATION AND COMMITMENT TO THE CODE OF ETHICS

I.....(Person) on behalf of (Name of the Business/Company/Firm)

.....declare that I have read and fully understood the contents of the Public Procurement & Asset Disposal Act, 2015, Regulations and the Code of Ethics for persons participating in Public Procurement and Asset Disposal and my responsibilities under the Code.

I do hereby commit to abide by the provisions of the Code of Ethics for persons participating in Public Procurementand Asset Disposal.

Name of Authorized signatory..... Sign...... Position..... Office address...... Telephone....... E-mail...... Name of the Firm/Company...... Date...... (Company Seal/Rubber Stamp where applicable) Witness Name...... Sign......

D. APPENDIX 1-FRAUD AND CORRUPTION

(Appendix 1 shall not be modified)

1. Purpose

1.1 The Government of Kenya's Anti-Corruption and Economic Crime laws and their sanction's policies and procedures, Public Procurement and Asset Disposal Act (no. 33 of 2015) and its Regulation, and any other Kenya's Acts or Regulations related to Fraud and Corruption, and similar offences, shall apply with respect to Public Procurement Processes and Contracts that are governed by the laws of Kenya.

2. Requirements

- 21 The Government of Kenya requires that all parties including Procuring Entities, Tenderers, (applicants/proposers), Consultants, Contractors and Suppliers; any Subcontractors, Sub-consultants, Service providers or Suppliers; any Agents (whether declared or not); and any of their Personnel, involved and engaged in procurement under Kenya's Laws and Regulation, observe the highest standard of ethics during the procurement process, selection and contract execution of all contracts, and refrain from Fraud and Corruption and fully comply with Kenya's laws and Regulations as per paragraphs 1.1 above.
- 22 Kenya's public procurement and asset disposal act (no. 33 of 2015) under Section 66 describes rules to be followed and actions to be taken in dealing with Corrupt, Coercive, Obstructive, Collusive or Fraudulent practices, and Conflicts of Interest in procurement including consequences for offences committed. A few of the provisions noted below highlight Kenya's policy of no tolerance for such practices and behaveor:
 - a person to whom this Act applies shall not be involved in any corrupt, coercive, obstructive, collusive or fraudulent practice; or conflicts of interest in any procurement or asset disposal proceeding;
 - 2) A person referred to under subsection (1) who contravenes the provisions of that sub-section commits an offence;
 - 3) Without limiting the generality of the subsection (1) and (2), the person shall be
 - a) disqualified from entering into a contract for a procurement or asset disposal proceeding; or
 - b) if a contract has already been entered into with the person, the contract shall be voidable;
 - The voiding of a contract by the procuring entity under subsection (7) does not limit any legal remedy the procuring entity may have;
 - 5) An employee or agent of the procuring entity or a member of the Board or committee of the procuring entity who has a conflict of interest with respect to a procurement
 - a) shall not take part in the procurement proceedings;
 - b) shall not, after a procurement contract has been entered into, take part in any decision relating to the procurement or contract; and

- c) Shall not be a subcontractor for the bidder to whom was awarded contract, or a member of the group of bidders to whom the contract was awarded, but the subcontractor appointed shall meet all the requirements of this Act.
- 6) An employee, agent or member described in subsection (1) who refrains from doing anything prohibited under that subsection, but for that subsection, would have been within his or her duties shall disclose the conflict of interest to the procuring entity;
- 7) If a person contravenes subsection (1) with respect to a conflict of interest described in subsection (5) (a) and the contract is awarded to the person or his relative or to another person in whom one of them had a direct or indirect pecuniary interest, the contract shall be terminated and all costs incurred by the public entity shall be made good by the awarding officer. Etc.
- 23 In compliance with Kenya's laws, regulations and policies mentioned above, the Procuring Entity:

a) Defines broadly, for the purposes of the above provisions, the terms set forth below as follows:

"Corrupt practice" is the offering, giving, receiving, or soliciting, directly or indirectly, of anything of value to influence improperly the actions of another party;

- i) "fraudulent practice" is any act or omission, including misrepresentation, that knowingly or recklessly misleads, or attempts to mislead, a party to obtain financial or other benefit or to avoid anobligation;
- ii) "collusive practice" is an arrangement between two or more parties designed to achieve an improper purpose, including to influence improperly the actions of another party;
- "coercive practice" is impairing or harming, or threatening to impair or harm, directly or indirectly, any party or the property of the party to influence improperly the actions of a party;
- iv) "obstructive practice" is:
 - Deliberately destroying, falsifying, altering, or concealing of evidence material to the investigation or making false statements to investigators in order to materially impede investigation by Public Procurement Regulatory Authority (PPRA) or any other appropriate authority appointed by Government of Kenya into allegations of a corrupt, fraudulent, coercive, or collusive practice; and/or threatening, harassing, or intimidating any party to prevent it from disclosing its knowledge of matters relevant to the investigation or from pursuing the investigation; or
 - Acts intended to materially impede the exercise of the PPRA's or the appointed authority's inspection and audit rights provided for under paragraph 2.3 e. below.
- b) Defines more specifically, in accordance with the above procurement Act provisions set forth for fraudulent and collusive practices as follows:

"fraudulent practice" includes a misrepresentation of fact in order to influence a procurement or disposal process or the exercise of a contract to the detriment of the procuring entity or the tenderer or the contractor, and includes collusive practices amongst tenderers prior to or after tender submission designed to establish tender prices at artificial non-competitive levels and to deprive the procuring entity of the benefits of free and open competition.

- c) Rejects a proposal for award¹ of a contract if PPRA determines that the firm or individual recommended for award, any of its personnel, or its agents, or its subconsultants, sub-contractors, service providers, suppliers and/ or their employees, has, directly or indirectly, engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, coercive, or obstructive practices in competing for the contract in question;
- d) Pursuant to the Kenya's above stated Acts and Regulations, may sanction or recommend to appropriate authority(ies) for sanctioning and debarment of a firm or individual, as applicable under the Acts and Regulations;
- e) Requires that a clause be included in Tender documents and Request for Proposal documents requiring (i) Tenderers (applicants/proposers), Consultants, Contractors, and Suppliers, and their Sub-contractors, Sub- consultants, Service providers, Suppliers, Agents personnel, permit the PPRA or any other appropriate

authority appointed by Government of Kenya to inspect² all accounts, records and other documents relating to the procurement process, selection and/or contract execution, and to have them audited by auditors appointed by the PPRA or any other appropriate authority appointed by Government of Kenya; and

f) Pursuant to Section 62 of the above Act, requires Applicants/Tenderers to submit along with their Applications/Tenders/Proposals a "Self-Declaration Form" as included in the procurement document declaring that they and all parties involved in the procurement process and contract execution have not engaged/will not engage in any corrupt or fraudulent practices.

² Inspections in this context usually are investigative (i.e., forensic) in nature. They involve fact-finding activities undertaken by the Investigating Authority or persons appointed by the Procuring Entity to address specific matters related to investigations/audits, such as evaluating the veracity of an allegation of possible Fraudand Corruption, through the appropriate mechanisms. Such activity includes but is not limited to: accessing and examining a firm's or individual's financial records and information, and making copies thereof as relevant; accessing and examining any other documents, data and information (whether in hard copy or electronic format) deemed relevant for the investigation/audit, and making copies thereof as relevant; interviewing staff and other relevant individuals; performing physical inspections and site visits; and obtaining third party verification of information.

¹For the avoidance of doubt, a party's ineligibility to be awarded a contract shall include, without limitation, (i) applying for pre-qualification, expressing interest in a consultancy, and tendering, either directly or as a nominated sub-contractor, nominated consultant, nominated manufacturer or supplier, or nominated service provider, in respect of such contract, and (ii) entering into an addendum or amendment introducing a material modification to any existing contract.

7. FORM OF TENDER SECURITY - DEMAND BANK GUARANTEE

Beneficiary:	
Request for Tenders No:	
Date:	
TENDER GUARANTEE No.:	
Guarantor:	

- We have been informed that _____(herein after called"the Applicant") hassubmitted or will submit to the Beneficiary its Tender (herein after called "the Tender") for the execution of ______under Request for Tenders No.___("the ITT").
- 2. Furthermore, we understand that, according to the Beneficiary's conditions, Tenders must be supported by a Tender guarantee.
- 3. At the request of the Applicant, we, as Guarantor, hereby irrevocably undertake to pay the Beneficiary any sum or sums not exceeding in total an amount of ____() upon receipt by us of the Beneficiary's complying demand, supported by the Beneficiary's statement, whether in the demand itself or a separate signed document accompanying or identifying the demand, stating that either the Applicant:
 - a) Has withdrawn its Tender during the period of Tender validity set forth in the Applicant's Letter of Tender ("the Tender Validity Period"), or any extension there to be provided by the Applicant; or
 - b) Having been notified of the acceptance of its Tender by the Beneficiary during the Tender Validity Period or any extension thereto provided by the Applicant, (i) has failed to execute the contract agreement, or (ii) has failed to furnish the Performance.
- 4. This guarantee will expire: (a) if the Applicant is the successful Tenderer, upon our receipt of copies of the contract agreement signed by the Applicant and the Performance Security and, or (b) if the Applicant is not the successful Tenderer, upon the earlier of (i) our receipt of a copy of the Beneficiary's notification to the Applicant of the results of the Tendering process; or(ii)twenty-eight days after the end of the Tender Validity Period.
- 5. Consequently, any demand for payment under this guarantee must be received by us at the office indicated above on or before that date.

[signature(s)]

8. FORM OF TENDER SECURITY (TENDER BOND) [The Surety shall fill in

this Tender Bond Form in accordance with the instructions

indicated.] BOND NO._____

- 1. BY THIS BOND [name of tenderer] as Principal (herein after called "the Principal"), and [name, legal title, and address of surety], **authorized to transact business in** [name of country of Purchaser], as Surety (herein after called "the Surety"), are held and firmly bound unto [name of Purchaser] as Obligee (herein after called "the Purchaser") in the sum of [amount of Bond]⁵[amount in words], for the payment of which sum, well and truly to be made, we, the said Principal and Surety, bind ourselves, our successors and assigns, jointly and severally, firmly by these presents.
- 2. WHERE AS the Principal has submitted or will submit a written Tender to the Purchaser dated the______ Day of_, 20, for the supply of [name of Contract] (herein after called the "Tender").
- 3. NOW, THEREFORE, THE CONDITION OF THIS OBLIGATION is such that if the principal:
- (a) Has withdrawn its Tender during the period of Tender validity set forth in the Principal's Letter of Tender ("the Tender Validity Period"), or any extension thereto provided by the principal; or
- (b) having been notified of the acceptance of its Tender by the Purchaser during the Tender Validity Period oranyextension thereto provided by the Principal; (i) failed to execute the Contract agreement; or (ii) has failed to furnish the Performance Security, in accordance with the Instructions to tenderers ("ITT") of the Purchaser's Tendering document.

then the Surety undertakes to immediately pay to the Purchaser up to the above amount upon receipt of the Purchaser's first written demand, without the Purchaser having to substantiate its demand, provided that in its demand the Purchaser shall state that the demand arises from the occurrence of any of the above events, specifying which event(s) has occurred.

- 4. The Surety hereby agrees that its obligation will remain in full force and effect upto and including the date30 days after the date of expiration of the Tender Validity Period set forth in the Principal's Letter of Tender or any extension thereto provided by the Principal.
- 5. IN TESTIMONY WHEREOF, the Principal and the Surety have caused these presents to be executed in their respective names this day of _____20.

Principal: Surety:

Corporate Seal (where appropriate) (Signature) (Printed name and title) (Signature) (Printed name and title)

 $[\]overline{}^{5}$ The amount of the Bond shall be denominated in the currency Kenya shillings or the equivalent amount in a freely convertible currency.

9. FORM OF TENDER-SECURING DECLARATION

[The Bidder shall complete this Form in accordance with the instructions indicated] Date: [insert date (as day, month and year) of Tender Submission] Tender No.......[insert number of tendering process] To:[insert complete name of

Purchaser] I/We, the undersigned, declare that:

- 1. I/We understand that, according to your conditions, bids must be supported by a Tender-Securing Declaration.
- 2. I/We accept that I/we will automatically be suspended from being eligible for tendering in any contract with the Purchaser for the period of time of **2 years** starting on **1st Dec. 2023** if we are in breach of our obligation(s) under the bid conditions, because we-(a) have withdrawn our tender during the period of tender validity specified by us in the Tendering Data Sheet; or (b) having been notified of the acceptance of our Bid by the Purchaser during the period of bid validity, (i) fail or refuse to execute the Contract, if required, or (ii) fail or refuse to furnish the Performance Security, in accordance with the instructions to tenders.
- 3. I/We understand that this Tender Securing Declaration shall expire if we are not the successful Tenderer(s), upon the earlier of:
 - a) our receipt of a copy of your notification of the name of the successful Tenderer; or
 - b) Thirty days after the expiration of our Tender.

Seal or stamp

4. I/We understand that if I am/we are/in a Joint Venture, the Tender Securing Declaration must be in the name of the Joint Venture that submits the bid, and the Joint Venture has not been legally constituted at the time of bidding, the Tender Securing Declaration shall be in the names of all future partners as named in the letter of intent.

Signed:..... Capacity / title (director or partner or sole proprietor, etc.) Name:.... Duly authorized to sign the bid for and on behalf of: [insert complete name ofTenderer] Dated on......day of[Insert date of signing]

10. <u>Appendix to Tender</u>

Schedule of Currency requirements

Summary of currencies of the Tender for_____[insert name of Section of the Works]

Name of currency	Amounts payable
Local currency:	
Foreign currency #1:	
Foreign currency #2:	
Foreign currency #3:	
Provisional sums expressed in local currency	[To be entered by the Procuring Entity]

11. TECHNICAL PROPOSAL

The tenderer shall complete these sections as a technical proposal to indicate how he/she intends to proceed with the works. The Procuring entity will review these Proposals and determine the extent to which they meet the required standards to complete the works.

61 Site Organization

[insert Site Organization information]

62 Method Statement [insert Method Statement]

- 63 Mobilization Schedule [insert Mobilization Schedule]
- 64 Construction Schedule [insert Construction Schedule]

PART 2 - WORKS' REQUIREMENTS

SECTION VI - SPECIFICATIONS

SPECIAL SPECIFICATIONS

GENERAL

01. DESCRIPTION OF WORKS

1. Scope

The main items of work consist of:

- a) Site clearance along proposed road route
- b) Construction of 380 metre long road 12 metres wide with 1 metre shoulder andstorm water drainage
- c) Construction of non-motorised transport walkway.
- d) Construction of service access conduits and manholes along the road.

2. Location of Site

The site is located at Naivasha SEZA Industrial Park, Nakuru County

- a) The contractor shall visit the site to acquaint himself with the topography, soil condition, access, source of construction materials and reliability of water source, water tides, and periods that execution of work will be possible etc. Noclaims incurred due to lack of knowledge of the site conditions will be considered.
- **b)** The site can be approached by road via **Maai Mahiu- Narok Road**

3. The Resident Engineer's House.

The contractor shall provide an office for Resident Engineer on site.

4. Drawings

All drawings are deemed to be self-explanatory. However, where doubts exist, the contractor should liaise with the Engineer before proceeding with the works.

5. Site Office

There is a provision for in this contract. The contractor to construct it as per the specifications

6. Labour camp

The contractor is not permitted to house labour on site. He will be responsible for the transportation of workmen to and from site at his own cost and risk.

02. THE MANAGEMENT OF THE CONTRACT

- 1. The Chief Engineer (Structural), State Department for Public Works, will be responsible for the contract management and site supervision.
- 2. All materials and workmanship shall comply with the latest edition of the Ministry of Public Works specifications for Civil Engineering.

03 EXTENT OF CONTRACT AND ALTERATION OF DESIGN

- 1. The works specified under this contract shall include all general work preparatory to execution of all matters, things, requisites and work of any kind necessary for the due and satisfactory construction, completion and maintenance of the workto the intent and meaning of the drawings and this specification and further drawings and orders, that may be issued by the Engineer from time to time. Compliance by the Contractor with all the General Conditions of Contract, whether specifically mentioned or not in the clause of this specification, all materials, apparatus, plant, machinery, tools, fuel, water, timbering and tackle of every description, transport, offices, stores, workshops, staff, labour, the provision of proper and sufficient protective works, temporary fencing, lighting and watching required for the safety of the public and protection of the works and adjoining lands: first aid equipment, sanitary, accommodation for the staff and workmen; the effecting and maintenance of all insurances, the payment of allwages, salaries, fees, royalties, duties or other charges arising out of the execution of the works and the regular clearance of rubbish. Re-instatement and clearing and leaving perfect on completion. The Contractor will be deemed to have included in his rates the cost of complying with the requirements of this Specification and General Conditions of the Contract unless otherwise specified.
- 2. Should the Contractor have comments regarding soundness of the design of any part of the work, or should he consider that the execution of the design is impossible onany part of the, Contract, the Contractor is required to notify the Engineer in writing at the time of the tender and provide factual evidence substantiating his opinion when required to do so by the Engineer.
- 3. Notices given by the Contractor in respect of the above after the tender is submitted will not be considered as the basis of a claim for additional costs or extensions of the time.
- 4. The Engineer may require to alter the design of any part of the structure should site conditions warrant such a change and the rates entered in the Bill of Quantities should be applicable for the similar items. The rates for the items of the work not covered by the Bill of Quantities shall be established by the Engineer.

04 PROGRAMMES FOR EXECUTION OF THE WORKS

 In accordance with the terms of Clause 14 of the General Conditions of the Contract, the Contractor shall submit to the Engineer within 14 days from the order to commence fully detailed programme showing the order, procedure andmethod by which he proposes to carry out the construction and completion of the works

- 2. The information to be supplied to the Engineer shall include drawings showing thegeneral arrangement of the temporary offices and any other temporary structures, which the Contractor proposes to use together with details of the construction plant and temporary works and all other devices, which he proposes to adopt for the construction and completion of the whole of the works, and in addition to details of the labour strength, skilled and unskilled, and supervision arrangements.
- 3 The Order in which it is proposed to execute the permanent works is subject to adjustment and approval by the Engineer and the Contract Price shall be held toinclude for any reasonable and necessary adjustment required by ttle Engineerduring the course of the Works.
- 4 The Contractor will be deemed to have considered the effect of seasonal weather variations, when programming his operations, it must be clearly understood, that rains of up to 75mm per day will be deemed to be normal andexpected. No claims by the Contractor for extension of time due to rains or floods less than 75mm per day as measured by the Meteorological Department will beconsidered by the Engineer.
- 5. The Contractor, when preparing his programme has to consider the time for the delivery of any imported material and the Engineer's normal working hours.
- 6. The Engineer's normal working hours shall be defined **as 8a.m. to 5p.m**. on weekdays with Saturdays and Sundays set aside for rest. If the Contractor wishes to execute permanent works outside these hours, he shall obtain the written permission of the engineer to make provision for supervision of such works.
- 7. Contractor shall carry out the Contract in accordance with the Programme agreed with the Engineer, but he shall in no manner be relieved by the Engineer'sapproval of the programme of his obligations to complete the works by the prescribed completion date, and he shall from time to time review his progressand make such amendments to his rate of execution of the works as may be necessary to fulfill his obligations.
- 8. If in the opinion of the Engineer the plant or the equipment used by the Contractor for any specific item of the work does not fulfill the requirements of the specifications in respect of the workmanship, quality and safety of structures, sum items of plant and equipment shall be replaced with similar or equivalentitems of plant or equipment to the satisfaction of the Engineer. No extra payment will be made in respect of such replacements.
- 9. The construction of Breakwaters shall commence immediately the project is handed over to the Contractor and shall comply with the requirements given inclause 1731.

05 TEMPORARY WORKS

1. After the Contract is placed and before the work commences, the Contractor shall submit to the Engineers drawings showing the general arrangement of hisoffices, quarters, workshops, etc and other temporary works with diagrams and descriptions showing how he proposes to execute such temporary works and how they fit into his programme for the permanent works, all to be subject to adjustment and approval by the Engineer.

The Contractor shall be fully responsible for the sufficiency, stability and safety of all temporary works and their care in accordance with the Conditions of Contract.

- 2. The Contractor shall at *his* own expense, supply in advance to the Engineer for hisapproval detailed drawings and calculations of stability of such temporary works as the Engineer may direct, but no approval given or implied by the Engineer shall relieve the Contractor of his responsibilities in connection with the temporaryworks
- 3. Unless otherwise instructed, upon completion of the contract and after receivingapproval in writing from the Engineer, the Contractor shall take down and remove all structures forming part of his own camp and that of the Engineer, and shall arrange for the disconnection of water supply, remove all drains and culverts, backfill trenches, fill in all latrine pits, soak away and other sewage disposal excavations, with the exception of items and services to revert to theownership of the Employer and shall restore the site as far as practicable to itsoriginal condition and leave it neat and tidy to the satisfaction of the Engineer.

06 SITE PERSONNEL

- 1. The Engineer will require the Contractor to submit a list of professional and subprofessional personnel to be employed on the site stating their qualifications and experience.
- 2. The Contractor shall be responsible for ensuring, that all personnel of Non-Kenyan origin employed on site by himself or his Sub-Contractors or who are otherwise connected with the construction contract through the Contractor must be approved and cleared individually in writing by the appropriate Government Official to work on the project. Where personnel are not approved, the Contractor shall be responsible at his own expense for obtaining and employing suitable and approved personnel.
- 3. The Engineer reserves the right to determine suitability of the persons employed by the Contractor and may request replacement at any time of any

member of the team employed by the Contractor. If in the opinion of the Engineer the presence of such a person is deleterious to the execution of the Contract, the Engineer's decision is final and binding.

- 4. The Site Agent/Contractor's Representative to be a Registered Engineer withEngineers Board of Kenya either as a graduate or professional engineer.
- 5. The Contractor shall keep constantly a literate English speaking Agent or Engineer as his representative on the site, competent and experienced *in* thetype of works Involved, who shall give his whole time to the Supervision of theContractor's operations.
- 6. The name of such Agent or Representative shall be submitted in writing to theEngineer for approval and he shall receive on behalf of the Contractor all directions and instructions from the Engineer or his representative and such directions and instructions shall be deemed to have been given to theContractor in accordance with the conditions of contract.

07 NOTICE OF OPERATIONS

- 1. No important operations shall be carried out without the consent of the Engineer inwriting, or without full and complete notice also in writing, being given to the Engineer by the Contractor sufficiently in advance of the time of the operation as to enable the Engineer to make such arrangements, as he may deem necessary for itsinspection.
- 2. The Contractor shall supply, from time to time, to the Engineer in writing, full information with respect of locations in which the work is being prepared.
- 3. The Contractor shall give the Engineer not less than 24 hours notice of his intentions to set out or give levels for any part of the works, in order that arrangements may bemade for checking. Any benchmarks, setting out pegs or other line or level markings installed or made by the Engineer shall be carefully preserved by the Contractor. Working shall be suspended for such times as may be necessary for checking thelines and levels on any part of the work.

08 <u>SETTING OUT</u>

- 1. It will be the responsibility of the Contractor to obtain before commencing work the value and location of the benchmarks to be used for the works from the Engineer. Alltemporary benchmarks will be referred hereto. The Contractor shall construct such temporary benchmarks as the engineer may direct and agree the level thereof with the Engineer. The establishment of such temporary benchmarks will be deemed to be part of the Contractor's responsibility in setting out the works and no additional payment will be allowed.
- 2. Should the Contractor discover any error in the alignment or levels of the basicsetting out, he shall at once notify the Engineer, who will then issue

amended drawings or instructions regarding the correction of the error.

- 3. All approved setting out points, lines, stations etc shall be marked by concretemarkers and steel pegs or as otherwise approved by the Engineer.
- 4. The contractor shall allow in the Bill of Quantities for complying with the provisions of this Clause and any abortive setting out occasioned by errors in the alignment of levels of the Contractor's basic setting out.

11. <u>HEALTH, SAFETY ON SITE AND WELFARE</u>

- 1. The Contractor shall ensure, so far as is reasonably practicable and to the satisfaction of the Engineer, the health, safety and welfare at work of his employees including those of his sub- contractors and of all other persons on the site.
- 2. From the time any portion of the works is commenced, until the end of the maintenance period, the Contractor shall be responsible for protecting the

public from anything dangerous to persons or property and for the safe and easy passage of pedestrians and vehicular traffic.

- 3. The Contractor shall designate one of his senior staff, who shall have specific knowledge of safety regulations and experience of safety precautions on similar works and who shall advise on matters affecting the safety of workmen and on measures to be taken to promote safety in compliance with the factories Act Cap. 514 as a safety officer.
- 4. The Contractor shall provide protective clothing and equipment, first aid stations with such personnel and equipment as are necessary. The appropriate information, instruction, training and supervision will bearranged by the Contractor to ensure the safety and health of all the persons employed on the works, all in accordance with the laws of Kenya.
- 5. The Contractor shall provide adequate waterborne sanitation and refuse collection and disposal complying with the laws of Kenya and all local bylaws, and to the satisfaction of the Engineer, for all houses, offices, workshops erected on site. Construction of pit latrines will not be permitted unless the Engineer has given his approval in writing.
- 6. During the period of execution of the works the Contractor shall ensure that no pollution of existing water courses or of reservoir catchment areas is allowed totake place as a result of his operation.
- 7. In addition to providing, equipping and maintaining adequate first aid stations throughout the works in accordance with the Laws of Kenya, the Contractor shall provide and maintain on site for a duration of contract afully equipped dispensary. This shall be with a qualified Clinical Officer whoshall offer the necessary medical advice on AIDS/HIV and related diseases to Engineers and Contractors site staff. The contractor shall allow for all costs of providing these facilities in his rates.

8. <u>Welfare facilities:</u>

The Contractor SHALL NOT provide welfare facilities.

12 PRIVATELY OWNED AND PUBLIC UTILITY SERVICES

- 1. The Contractor shall make him acquainted with the position of all existing works and services inter alia sewers, storm water drains, cables for electricity and telephone and lighting poles and water mains before any excavation commences.
- 2. The Contractor will be held responsible for damage caused in the course of the execution of the works to sum existing works and services and shall indemnify the Employer against any claims arising from such damage (including consequential damages). Any damage caused must be made good at the Contractor's own expense.
- 3. Such existing works and services, where exposed the execution of the works, must be properly shored, hung-up and supported to the satisfaction of the Engineer and of the Authority concerned. The Contractor shall exercise special care, when refilling trenches or other excavations around sum existing works of services.
- 4. Poles supporting cables, etc adjacent to the works will be kept securely in place, until the work is completed and will then be made as safe and permanent asbefore.
- 5. Notwithstanding the foregoing requirements and without lessening the Contractor's responsibility, the contractor shall inform the Engineer immediately when existing works have been exposed and conform to any requirements of the Authority concerned and of the Engineer.
- 6. Any damage to or interference with existing services occasioned during the progress of the works, will be deemed to be the responsibility of the Contractor' who shall undertake to make good at his own expense any damage so caused to the existing underground services or other features, and shall be liable in respect of all claims arising from such damage or interference, however occasioned.
- 7. Only when and as directed by the Engineer the position of an existing work or service can be changed by the Contractor to meet the requirements of the proposed work. The cost of such work will be paid for on a day work basis, except where a specific item has been provided in the Bills of Quantities.

13. EXISTING ROADS AND ACCESSES

1. The Contractor shall comply with all requirements of the Employer, owners or the competent Authority concerning the use of traded equipment or other construction plant on any public or private road.

- 2. The cost of providing all *diversions,* signs, operators, flagment and all reinstatement to the approval of the Engineer will be deemed to be included in the rates entered in the Bill of Quantities, as will the cost of any road opening permit.
- 3. Before excavating across any public road, the Contractor shall give 10 days noticein writing to the Engineer and the Local Authority his intention to excavate.
- 4. He shall satisfy the Engineer, the Local Authority and the Police as to the precautions he proposes to take and the signs and lights to be provided and operated. On *any* road or track at least 4 red lights shall be suitably placed on either side of the trench and diversions shall be clearly marked, signed and maintained.
- 5. The Contractor shall further give to the Engineer a 24 hours notice before excavating across a private road. Existing access to lands, property and all otherthings will be maintained by the Contractor during the continuance of the Worksto the Engineer's satisfaction. The cost of such maintenance will be deemed to be covered by and included in the rates entered on the Bills of Quantities.
- 6. When a road, used by the Contractor for transporting labour or construction plant or for delivery of any materials for the works, is closed under Section 71 of thetraffic ordinance 1962, or amendments thereto, the Contractor shall obey such closure and shall use alternative roads.

14 COMPLIANCE WITH STATUTES AND REGULATIONS

- 1. In addition to the requirements of Clause 26 of the General Conditions of Contract, the Contractor shall be responsible for acquainting himself with all current valid statute ordinances or bye-laws or building regulations, which may affect the Works and shall include in his rates for all costs arising from compliance with the same. This applies in particular to the training levy and similar taxes forwhich no claims on the part of the Contractor will be entertained.
- 2. The Contractor shall also keep in close touch with Police and other GovernmentOfficials of the area regarding their requirements in the control of traffic or othermatters, and shall provide all assistance or facilities, which may be required by such officials in the execution of their duties.
- 3. The Contractor's attention is drawn to legal Notice No.237 of October, 1971, which requires payment by the Contractor for Training Levy at the rate of 0.25% of theContract sum on all contracts of more than KSh50,000.00 value and his tendermust include for all costs arising or resulting thereof. The Training levy shall be paidby the Contractor without delay. The original receipt shall be given to the Engineer for verification. No payment certificate will be certified by the Engineer, until theContractor complies with the above legal notice.
- 4. The Contractor's attention is drawn to the Legal Notice in the Finance Act part 3Section 21(b) operative from 1st September, 1993 which requires payment of VAT on all contracts.

The tenderer is advised that in accordance with Government public notice No. 35 & 36 Dated 11th September 2003 operational from 1st October 2003, withholdingVAT will be levied against the contract by the Employer and remitted to the Commissioner of VAT through all interim certificates. It should however be noted that this is not additional tax but a new mode of payment for VAT, any excess payment will be refundable once the Contractor has submitted monthly returns to the Commissioner of VAT who will do the refunds when satisfied that the VAT regulations have been compiled with.

This item **SHALL** be priced at the Grand Summary page.

15. WATER SUPPLY

- The Contractor shall provide clean and sufficient supply of fresh water both for construction of the works and for all offices and workshops, etc. includes the arrangement of pipe lines, meters, etc for connecting to local water main, the provision of storage tanks or water conveyance where necessary, payment of all feesand water charges.
 - 2. The water shall be reasonably clear of suspended solids and free from any matter in quantities considered by the Engineer to be deleterious to the proposed work. Water supplied to the Engineer's offices, laboratories, etc. shall be drinkable to the
satisfaction of the Medical Officer in the area. No separate payment shall be madefor the provision of water or its attendant facilities and the Contractor shall allow for all these in his tender rates.

3. In the event that a water main is not available on or near the site, or that any available mains will not have sufficient capacity to provide water adequate for the works, then the Contractor shall provide temporary tanks or other means of collecting, storing and distributing water on the site.

16. LIGHTING, POWER AND TELEPHONE

- 1. The Contractor shall make his own arrangements for the supply of light, powerand telephone required for the construction of the works and shall pay all feesand charges in connection therewith.
- 2. The Contractor shall arrange with the appropriate authority for a temporary meter and supply of electricity and provide all temporary wiring, power and lighting points as he may consider necessary In the event no fixed electricity being available, the Contractor shall provide the necessary power generating plant athis own expense.

17. WORKING AREA

- I. The Contractor shall restrict his operations to those areas made available to himby the Engineer and shall at all times provide and maintain an adequate accessfor the Employer's employees and vehicles to carry out their normal duties in and around the existing works.
- 2. The Contractor shall, before entering upon any land purchased, rented, or for the use of which compensation has been paid, ensure that all formalities have beencompleted and the agreement of the Owner, Tenant and the Engineer has beenobtained.
- 3. All requirements of land for temporary works and construction purposes shall be to the approval of the Engineer but the Contractor will make all necessary arrangements with the property owners concerned and pay all charges arising therefrom. On or before completion of the Contract, the Contractor shall remove all temporary works and shall restore all such land to the condition in which it was immediately prior to the occupation thereof as far as is reasonable and practicable. No separate payment will be made to the Contractor on account of these items and the Contractor must make due allowance for them in his rates

18. <u>CO-ORDINATION OF THE WORKS</u>

I. The Employer reserves the right to execute works on the site which are not included in this Contract. He will employ for this purpose either his own employeesor another Contractor. The Contractor shall ensure that neither his

own operations or trespass by his employees will interfere with the operations of the Employer norhis Contractor employed on such works.

- 2. The Contractor will be required to carefully co-ordinate his activities and work, both on and off site, with the activities and work of the other Contractors, Sub-Contractors, statutory, undertaking and all supervisory staff for the works appointedby the Employer. He shall allow all works to proceed without undue hindrance and will cooperate to expedite execution of the works.
- 3. If any dispute or difference of any kind whatsoever shall arise between the Contractor or statutory undertaking regarding the phasing, progress or execution of the works then the Engineer shall have full power to direct in what order the works, orany portion thereof shall be carried on or completed and he may from time to timerequire the whole or any portion of the works to be discontinued or the executionthereof postponed for such a period as he may think fit.
- 4. The Contractor shall respect any works executed by others and articles supplied or installed by others and will be held responsible for any loss or damage thereto, if caused by him or his Sub-Contractors.

19. COPIES OF ORDERS AND TEST CERTIFICATES

- 1. Before entering into any Sub-Contract for the supply of any material or article theContractor shall obtain the Engineer's approval in writing of the Sub-Contractor from whom he proposes to obtain such materials or goods. Should the Engineer at anytime be dissatisfied with such materials or goods or with the method of operationscarried out at such Sub-Contractor's works or place or business, he shall be empowered to cancel his previous given approval of sub-contract and shall specifyany other supplier whom he may choose, or shall approve another sub-contractorfor the supply of such materials or goods. The Contractor shall then obtain such said materials or goods from such other supplier and shall be any additional cost thereof, together with the costs and consequences of replacing any unsatisfactorymaterials already incorporated in the worn.
- 2. The Contractor shall deposit with the Engineer samples of materials and manufactured articles including the manufacturer's specification, when and whereappropriate.
- 3. When the Contractor instructed by the Engineer shall submit test-certificates from the suppliers of the materials and goods to be used for the contract to the Engineer. Such certificates shall certify that the materials or goods concerned have been tested in accordance with the requirements of the specifications and shall give theresults of all tests carried out. The Contractor shall provide adequate means of identifying the materials and goods delivered to the site with the corresponding certificates.
- 4. The Contractor shall provide the Engineer with copies of all orders for the supply

ofmaterials and goods required in connection with the works as the Engineer may require.

5. All materials and manufactured articles shall be stored on site in a manner acceptable to the Engineer. The Contractor shall carefully protect from weather and vermin all work, materials and manufactured articles, which may be affected.

20. PROGRESS PHOTOGRAPHS AND RECORD DRAWINGS

- 1. The contractor shall keep a record of progress photos and submit them to the Engineer Weekly or as directed.
- 2. The photographs shall be mounted on A4 loose-leaf sheets, minimum 200g, withtransparent plastic sheets.
- 3. After the work has been completed, the Contractor shall furnish as built drawings, showing the works as constructed together with all other information that may eitherbe required or be useful for the operation and maintenance of the works in the future, sud1 as alignment and depth of cover of pipelines, type of soil, rock levels, type, dimensions and location of structures, size of pipelines and cables encountered during excavation
- 4. All drawings shall be A 1 in size to the ink border and drawn on a perm trace paper.

21. SURVEY EQUIPMENT FOR THE ENGINEER

- 1. The Contract **has no** provision for the supply of survey equipment
- 2. The Contractor <u>will not</u> provide two experienced chainmen for the assistance of the Engineer in checking the setting out of the works.

22. MAINTENANCE AND INSURANCE OF BUILDINGS

- 1. The Contractor shall keep all buildings provided by him, for the use of the Engineerand his staff, in a well maintained, clean and fully habitable condition, and shall maintain all access roads, car parks, footpaths, fences, gates, drains, potable water supplies and sewage disposal systems in a good state of repair, all to the satisfaction of the Engineer.
- 2. The Contractor shall also provide an adequate refuse collection service for the office, laboratory and other buildings provided by the Contractor for the use of theEngineer and his staff.
- 3. The Contractor shall maintain all furniture and equipment provided in a reasonablestate of repair and usable condition and shall replace promptly any item which becomes unserviceable or is lost.
- 4. All buildings, furniture and any equipment provided by the Contractor for the Engineer's use shall be insured by the Contractor against any loss or damage by accident, fire or theft for the duration of the Contract, in accordance with the general conditions of Contract. Theft shall include all personal belongings of the Engineer and his staff.

23. ATTENDANCE ON ENGINEER AND STAFF

- 1. The Contractor shall provide such labour as is reasonably necessary to attend to the day to day office requirements and maintenance, and to assist with office cleaning, site measurements and the checking and testing of the works. The Contractor shall replace any of his employees attending to the Engineer who is unable to carry outhis duties due to illness or any other reason.
- 2. The Contractor shall provide adequate security by day and by night for all the buildings provided by him for the Engineer and his staff. This shall include theProvision of full-time attending permanent watchmen.
- 3. The Contractor shall include all the costs of complying with this Clause in the item for maintenance of Engineer's office in the Bill of Quantities.

24. <u>SIGNBOARDS</u>

The Contractor to provide Signboards for the project as specified under the preliminaries.

25. <u>SITE MEETINGS</u>

The Contractor to provide for monthly site meetings to be held on site and where the Contractor would be expected to attend.

TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS ROAD WORKS

1.1 GENERAL SPECIFICATIONS

- 1.1.1 The detailed specifications given hereafter are for the items of works described in the schedule of quantities attached herein, and shall be guidance for proper execution of work to the required standards.
- 1.1.2 It may also be noted that the specification are of generalized nature and these shall be read in conjunction with the description of item in schedule of quantities and drawings.
- 1.1.3 In case any difference or discrepancy between the specifications and the description in the schedule of quantities, the schedule of quantities shall takeprecedence.
- 1.1.4 In case any difference or discrepancy between the specifications and the drawing, the specification shall take precedence.

1.2 TESTS AND SAMPLES

Samples of all materials shall be deposited with the Engineer and approved prior toordering or delivery on site. The Engineer reserves the right to test any sample todestruction and retain samples until the end of the maintenance period. All materials delivered to site shall be at least equal in all respects to the samples delivered to the Engineer.

All sampling of materials on the site must be done by or in the presence of the Engineer. All other samples will be deemed to be not valid under the Contract.

1.3 KENYA STANDARDS

All materials and goods supplied for incorporation in the works must comply with anyrelevant current standards issued by the Kenya Bureau of Standards. Where theseare not established or are unclear the latest British Standards and Codes of Practice shall apply.

1.4 PROTECTION OF EXISTING "MANHOLES AND CHAMBERS

Where it is necessary to remove existing manhole covers and gulley gratings for adjustment thereof, or in connection with any other work, the Contractor shall take all necessary precautions to prevent the entry of debris into such manhole or chambers.

1.5 WATER SUPPLY, LIGHT AND POWER

The Contractor shall provide for all purpose of the work, an adequate supply of water. He must pay the water charges and make all arrangements for supply, transport and distribution.

In addition, the Contractor shall make his own arrangements for the supply of light and power required by him for the construction of the Works and shall pay all fees and charges in connection therewith.

1.6 PROVISION OF INSTRUMENTS AND LABOUR

The Contractor shall provide at his own expense all instruments, materials, tools and other things

which the Engineer considers necessary .for his proper supervision of the Works and shall maintain the same in good order. He shall also provide labour for attendance on the Engineer and hisrepresentative in carrying out operations connected with the supervision of the Works.

1.7 PROTECTION OF WORKS FROM RAINS

The Works shall be so executed that should it be necessary to suspend work due to rain, no part thereof is left in such a state as to be liable to damage thereby. No claim by the Contractor arising out of the reinstatement of any damage caused by or accidental to rain shall be accepted.

1.8 WORKMANSHIP

Notwithstanding anything mentioned to the contrary in this Specification, the whole of the Works shall be carried out in a thoroughly workmanlike manner.

1.9 LEAVE WORKS CLEAN

On completion of the Works, or if directed by the Engineer, on completion of any portion thereof, the Contractor shall carefully restore to the original condition the ground, fences and other structures that may have been interfered with in any way by him or his employees and shall remove all rubbish, tools and materials which are not required, so as to leave the Works and site in a clean and orderly condition, such work being carried out by the Contractor without extra charge over and above his scheduled rates for the execution of the Works.

2.0 NO BORROW PITS

No borrow pits will be allowed to be opened on site unless with written approval of the Project manager.

PARTICULAR SPECIFICATIONS

2.1 SITE CLEARANCE

2.11 CLEARING SITE

The Contractor shall remove buildings, walls, gates, fences and other structures and obstructions, grub up and remove trees, hedges, bushes and shrubs and clear the site of the Works at such time, and to the extent required by the Engineer, but not otherwise, the materials so obtained shall so far as suitable be reserved and stacked for further use; all rubbish and material unsuitable for use shall be destroyed or removed from the site.

2.12 BUSHES, SMALL TREES AND FELLING TREES

All bushes and small trees, the main stem of which is less than 100mm girth at 1 metre above ground level shall be uprooted (unless otherwise directed by the Engineer) and burnt or otherwise disposed off as directed by the Engineer.

Where directed by the Engineer, trees shall be uprooted or cut down as near to ground

levelas is possible, and No such trees shall be cut down without the express permission of the Engineer.

Where pipes are passing through any of the existing bushes or trees, authority should be sought from the landscape designer.

The engineer and the landscape designer to work in coordination to ensure as many trees as possible are preserved. According to the landscape designer's decision, special dispositions can be taken for important trees.

GRUBBING UP ROOTS

Stumps and tree roots shall, unless otherwise directed, be grubbed up, blasted, burnt or removed and disposed of in approved dumps, to be provided by the Contractor wheredirected by the Engineer, the holes resulting from grubbing up shall be filled with approvedmaterials, which shall be deposited and compacted in layers not exceeding 225mm loose depth, to the same dry density as that of the adjoining soil.

2..14 UNDERGROUND CHAMBERS, ETC. TO BE CLEANED

Demolition of pits, walls etc shall be to a depth of 1 metre below ground level and theremainder shall be properly cleaned out and filled with approved materials, which shall bedeposited and compacted in layers not exceeding 225mrn loose depth to the same dry density as that of the adjoining soil. Soil and surface water drains, lying within the site of the Works, shall, where directed by the Engineer, be sealed off, and *all* other services satisfactorilysevered and sealed to the satisfaction of the appropriate authorities and/or owners. Disused soil and surface water drains within 1 metre of formation level shall if required by the Engineer be removed and trenches shall be backfilled as necessary.

2.15 WEED CONTROL

The Contractor shall take all necessary precautions against the growth on the site of weedsand remove them as necessary throughout the period of works and maintenance.

The formation level and finished surface of base of all footways and elsewhere as directed shall be sprayed with an approved persistent total herbicide at the rate recommended by the manufacturer. The application shall be by an even spray in a high volume of water at about

0.07 to 0.11 litres per square metre. After this application the footways shall receive at least two further waterings before the surface is sealed.

3. FENCING

3.01 REMOVING EXISTING FENCING AND GATES

Where instructed by the Engineer, the Contractor shall carefully remove existing fences and gates, dismantle the components and stack them in separate heaps where directed. All

wires shall be neatly coiled and tied. Materials which in the opinion of the Engineer are not suitable for re-use shall be destroyed or removed to a tip to be provided by the Contractor.

3.02 STOCK PROOF FENCING

Where stock-proof fencing is called for in the Bills of Quantities or ordered by the Engineer it shall comprise 75mm sawn cedar posts painted with two coats of creosote, firmly fixed into the ground and placed at 2m centres together with 100mm diameter posts suitably strutted at all changes of direction, and having four wires equally spaced throughout its height. The Contractor's rate for temporary fencing shall include for its provision, erection, and maintenance during the period of the Works, and removal on completion of the Contract. The fence shall remain the property of the Contractor.

TEMPORARY FENCING

Where temporary fencing is called for *In* the Bills of Quantities or ordered by the Engineer itshall comprise 75mm diameter sawn cedar posts firmly fixed into the ground and placed at2m centres together with 100mm diameter posts suitably strutted at all changes of direction, and having four wires equally spaced throughout its height. The Contractor's rate for temporary fencing shall include for its provision, erection, and maintenance during the periodof the Works, and removal on completion of the Contract. The fence shall remain the property of the Contractor.

4. 0 SEWERS, DRAINS AND MANHOLES

Deleted

5.0 CONCRETE

5.01 NOMINAL MIX PROPORTIONS FOR CONCRETE

The nominal mix proportions shall comply with the requirements of Table 5.1 below

Ta	h	٩	9	1
ľu		C		

Class	Nominal Mix Proportions	Sum of the Volumes ofEach Size of	Minimum Comp Strength28 days	
fConcrete	byWeight	Aggregate		
		per 50 Kg. Concret	Preliminary	Works Test
		e(m ³)	Test	(N/mm ²)
			(N/mm ²	
)	
30	1:1:2	0.105	42	32
25	1 : ľ/2:3	0.16	35	26
20	1:2:4	0.21	28	21

15	1:3:6	0.29	21	14

The minimum compressive strength of concrete of a particular class after 7 days of mixing shall not be less than 0.67 times the corresponding strength of concrete of the same class after 28 days of mixing.

5.02 ADMIXTURES

Admixtures shall not be used without the specific approval, in writing, of the Engineer.

5.03 MIXING CONCRETE

The weight of fine and coarse aggregate shall be adjusted to allow for the free water contained in it. The water to be added to the mix shall be reduced by the quantity of free water contained in the fine coarse aggregates. This shall be determined by a method to be approved by the Engineer, each day immediately before mixing begins, and further as he requires. Unless approval is obtained from the Engineer to batching by volume, the aggregates for all classes of concrete shall be batched by weight in separate fractions, allowance being made for the amount of water contained in the aggregate. When volume batching is permitted due allowance shall be made in addition for the bulking effect in the fine aggregate. Cement shall be added as a number of whole bags or weighed separately in purpose-made cement batching equipment.

Concrete shall be mixed in a power-driven batch mixer which has been approved by the Engineer. The quantity of material in each batch shall not exceed the rated capacity of themixer and the speed of rotation shall be within ± 1 revolution per minute of that recommended by the manufacturer.

For drum type mixers mixing shall continue for not less than 2 minutes after all materials are in the drum. When concrete is mixed in a truck mixer, all water shall be added at the site andmixing carried out for a period of at least 5 and not more than 30 minutes. Each batch shallbe homogenous and completely discharged without segregation. Mixers which have been out of use for more than 30 minutes shall be thoroughly cleaned before any fresh concreteis mixed. Mixing plant shall be thoroughly cleaned before changing from one type of cement to another.

5.04 SAMPLING CONCRETE

The Contractor shall take samples of the concrete in accordance with British Standard 1381: Methods of Testing Concrete, for the purpose of making lest cubes and/or testing its consistency in accordance with Clause 12.03. The number, frequency and location of samples shall be decided by the Engineer.

5.05 TRANSPORT AND PLACING

Concrete shall be transported and placed as near to its final position as possible so thatsegregation or loss of the constituent materials does not occur.

Placing of Concrete - General:

All concrete shall be compacted and in its final position within 30 minutes of the waterbeing added to the dry materials, and when carried in purpose-made agitators the time shall be not more than $1^{1}/2$ hours after the introduction of the cement to the mix. If the temperature of the cement entering the mixer exceeds 66° C. the concrete shall be placed within 15 minutes.

5.06 COMPACTION OF CONCRETE

Concrete shall normally be compacted by vibration to produce a dense homogeneousmass. Mass concrete only may be hand- tamped. The method of applying vibration and the type of vibrator shall be approved by the Engineer.

5.07 CURING OF CONCRETE

Concrete shall be protected during initial hardening from the harmful effects of sun, wind, low temperature, rain and running water.

It shall be kept moist and protected in a manner approved by the Engineer for at least 7 days. No loading of any description will be allowed on concrete until permitted by the Engineer, who may then require supporting calculations to be submitted by the Contractor.

5.08 CONSTRUCTION JOINTS

Construction joints shall be formed at right angles to the axis of the member. Vertical joints shall be formed by the insertion of rigid stopping off forms. The position of any construction joints not shown on the Drawings shall be subject to the approval of the Engineer. In the absence of specified details, construction joints shall be at places of minimum shear stressand with joggle joints a right angles to the main reinforcement.

Bonding Concrete to that which has been in position for more than 4 hours but nolonger than 3 days

The laitance film and porous layer shall be removed and the surface of the concrete cleaned with a wire brush and thoroughly washed with clean water. Immediately before the fresh concrete is deposited the surface shall be covered with a layer of cement mortar f similar richness and consistency to that embodied in the concrete mix.

Bonding Concrete to that which is more than 3 days old:

The surface shall be chipped to expose the aggregate and thoroughly rinsed with cleanwater to remove loose particles. Immediately before the fresh concrete is deposited a slurry of neat cement with the consistency of thick cream shall be applied and well workedinto the interstices of the prepared surface and followed by a layer of cement mortar of similar richness and consistency to that embodied in the concrete mix.

5.09 BENDING AND FIXING OF STEEL REINFORCMENT

The bending and cutting of all reinforcement shall be entirely in accordance with British Standard 4466: Bending Dimensions of Bars for Concrete Reinforcement. Cold-twisted steel bars and hot roiled high tensile steel bars shall be bent cold; other reinforcement may be bent hot or cold, but the steel shall not be heated to a temperature exceeding 845°C

.(cherry red heat), nor shall it be cooled by quenching. The written consent of the Engineer is required for hot bending.

All reinforcement shall only be welded with the permission of the Engineer. The workmanship shall conform to the requirements of British Standard 5135: General Requirements for the Metal-Arc Welding of MM Steel, or British Standard 693: General Requirements for the Oxyacetylene Welding of Mild Steel.

All reinforcement shall be placed and maintained in the position shown on the Drawings. Where intersecting bars are tied together, 1.5 mm soft annealed iron wire shall be used, the ends of the wire being turned into the main body of the concrete. It shall be entirely free, both before and after placing in position of loose scale, rust, oil, grease, dirt or other foreign matter. It shall be secured and supported in position so that no significant movementoccurs during placing of concrete. Reinforcement's spacers shall be submitted to the Engineer for approval.

No splices shall be made in the reinforcements except where shown on the Drawings orwhere approved by the Engineer.

FORMWORK FOR CONCRETE

Formwork shall include all temporary or permanent moulds for forming the concrete, together with all temporary construction required for their support. The form work must maintain the concrete in its correct position during placing, compaction, setting and hardening, without loss of any material, and provide against its own deformation underload. It shall be arranged to avoid overstressing any part of the existing structure from which it may be supported.

Immediately before concreting, the forms shall be thoroughly cleaned out, temporary openings being provided for the purpose. This inside surface shall then, if necessary, be coated with an approved material to prevent adhesion of the concrete, which must notcome into contact with the reinforcement. Otherwise, the surfaces shall be thoroughly wetted with clean water.

5.10 REMOVAL OF FORMWORK:

All formwork must be removed without damage to the concrete.

The minimum periods between concreting and the removal of formwork shall be as directed by the Engineer,

5.11 CONCRETE SURFACE FINISH

Unless otherwise shown on the Drawings, all permanently visible concrete surfaces shall have a smooth and dense finish of uniform texture free from holes, fins and shutter staining. All arises shall be clean and true. Minor blemishes shall be removed immediately after striking the framework by rubbing clown and holes filled with a cement arid suitable fine aggregate grout to match the colour of the concrete. The grout shall be well worked into the voids and cured in accordance with the Clause 11.07. Honeycombed concrete shallnot be made good until inspected by the Engineer who shall give his consent to the proposed method of repair.

Faces of concrete intended to be rendered shall be chipped or roughened in an approvedmanner to provide a bond.

On no account may any finishing work to concrete surfaces be postponed to a laterstage in the Works.

6.0. MASONRY AND BLOCK WORK

6.01 GENERAL

All masonry work shall be constructed from building stone as specified in Clause11.13.

For culvert headways and other small works, the stone shall, unless otherwise specified, be rough dressed. For walls, facing and other exposed works the stone shall, unless otherwise specified, be medium chisel-dressed.

6.02 WORKMANSHIP

The Contractor shall provide and use proper setting-out rods for all work.

Stones and blocks shall be well soaked before use and the tops of walls shall be kept wet as the work proceeds. The stones and blocks shall be properly bonded so that no vertical jointin a course is within 115mm of a joint in the previous course. Alternate courses of walling at angles and intersections shall be carried through the full thickness of the adjoining walls. All perpends, reveals and other angles of the walling shall be built strictly true and square.

The stones and blocks shall be bedded, jointed" and pointed in cement - sand mortar (1:3)in accordance with Clause 11.07 with beds and joints 9 mm thick flushed up and grouted solid as the work proceeds.

All work shall be cured in accordance with the relevant requirements for concrete works.

7.0 MATERIALS

7.01 CEMENT

Ordinary Portland cement and rapid-hardening Portland cement shall comply with the requirements of British Standard 12: Portland Cement (Ordinary and Rapid-hardening).

Sulphate resisting cement shall comply with the physical requirement of British Standard 12: Portland Cement (Ordinary and Rapid-hardening).

High alumina cement shall comply with the requirements of British Standard 915: High Alumina Cement.

White or coloured cement shall be of approved quality and chemical composition, and shallcomply with the physical requirements of British Standard 12: Portland Cement (Ordinary and Rapid-hardening).

Cement shall be delivered in unbroken bags, barrels or by an approved bulk delivery vehicle.

Cement shall be stored in a dry weatherproof shed with a raised wooden floor, or in a silo, and shall be delivered in quantities sufficient to ensure that there is no suspension or interruption of the work of concreting at any time and if in sheds, each consignment shall be kept separate and distinct. Any cement which shall have become injuriously affected by damp or other causes shall at once be removed from the site. Cement should be used in rotation.

The Contractor shall furnish as directed by the Engineer test certificates relating to the cement to be used on the work. Each certificate shall indicate that the sample has been tested and analyzed by an approved laboratory and that it complies in all respects with the requirements of the appropriate Specification for the particular type of cement.

7.02 AGGREGATES FOR CONCRETE

Aggregates for concrete shall consist of naturally occurring material complying with the requirement of British Standard 882: Concrete Aggregates from Natural Sources.

A certificate as to compliance with the British Standard shall be provided by the supplier of the aggregate. Tests for the determination of impurities in the sand shall be made once daily until the Engineer is satisfied that the specified compressive strength is being regularly obtained, when, with his approval, such tests shall be made once weekly and at other times as directed by the Engineer.

The coarse aggregate, unless otherwise authorized by the Engineer, shall be delivered to the site in separate sizes, (two sizes when the maximum size is 20 mm and three sizes when the maximum size is 38 mm or more).

The Flakiness Index when determined by the sieve method described in British Standard 812 shall not exceed 35 for 65 mm and 38 mm aggregates nor shall it exceed 35 for 20mm and10mm aggregates.

All aggregates brought upon the site shall be kept free from contact with deleterious matter and in the case of aggregate passing a 5mm sieve they shall have been deposited on site of mixing for not less than 16 hours before further use; aggregates of different sizes shall be stored in different hoppers, or different stacks on a clean hard surface and shall be separated fromeach other as approved by the Engineer.

7.03 SAND FOR MORTAR

(a) Sand for mortar shall be natural or crushed stone sand and shall be in accordance withBritish. Standard. 1198 -1200 where applicable to sands for general purpose mortars.

(b) The source of the sand is to be approved by the Engineer.

(c) At the Works the sand is to be stored on a clean, hard surface.

7.04 STONE DUST

Stone dust for blinding shall be blackstrap screened to the following grading:-

- Passing 10mm sieve 100 %
- Passing No. 4 sieve 85%-100%
- Passing No. 100 sieve 5%-25%

7.05 MURRAM

Murram shall be from an approved source quarried-so-.as to exclude vegetable matter, loam, top soil or clay and shall comply with, unless otherwise specified in this Specification, the requirements for gravel wearing course of the current Standard Specification for Roadand Bridge Construction of the Ministry of Public Works and Housing of Kenya. The California Bearing Ratio (C.B.R.) of the Murram, as determined for a sample compacted to maximumdensity (as defined under British Standard. 1377) and allowed to soak in water for four days, shall not be less than 30. This C.B.R. is a guide to quality only and compaction in the work will be judged by density.

In the event that murram is not readily available in the immediate vicinity of the Works, theContractor will be required to provide it and to pay for all haulage. The source of supply shall be approved by the Engineer before any material is brought to site.

7.06 WATER FOR CEMENT TREATED MATERIALS

If water for the work is not available from the public mains, the Engineer's approval must be obtained regarding the source of supply and manner of its use. Water to be used withcement or lime shall be free from salt, oil, alkali, organic matter and other deleterious substances. If the water is required to be tested, this shall be done in accordance with the requirements of British Standard 3148: Tests for Water for Making Concrete.

7.07 CEMENT - SAND MORTAR

Cement - sand mortar shall consist of proportions by volume as specified of Portland cement and natural sand or crushed natural stone or a combination of both as specified in British Standard 1198 - 1200: Building Sands from Natural Sources. The constituent materials shall beaccurately gauged and mixed in an approved manner.

Cement - sand mortar shall be made in small quantities only as and when required, and any mortar which has begun to set or which has been mixed for a period of more than one hourshall be rejected.

7.08 HYDRATED LEME

Hydrated lime shall comply with British Standard 890: Building Limes, and shall be Class B of the semihydrated type.

7.09 LIME MORTAR

Lime mortar shall consist of proportions by volume as specified of hydrated lime and naturals and or crushed natural stone combination of both as specified for cement mortar in Clause 10.07. The constituent materials shall be accurately gauged and mixed in an approved manner.

7.10 CEMENT - LIME MORTAR

Cement-lime mortar shall consist of Portland cement, hydrated lime and natural sand or crushed natural stone or a combination of both, as specified for cement mortar in Clause 11.07. The constituent materials shall be accurately gauged and mixed by volume in an approved manner in the proportions specified.

Cement-lime mortar shall be made only in small quantities as and, when required and any mortar which has been mixed for a period of more than two hours shall be rejected.

7.11 CEMENT GROUT

Cement grout shall consist of Portland cement and water mixed in the proportion of one partby volume of cement and one-and-a-half parts by volume of water. The grout shall beused within one hour of mixing.

7.12 STEEL REINFORCEMENT FOR CONCRETE

Mild steel and hot-rolled high tensile steel rod reinforcement for concrete shall be as specified in British Standards 4449, 4482: Rolled Steel Bars and Hard Drawn Wire for concrete Reinforcements. Cold-twisted high tensile bars shall be as specified in British Standard 4461 Metric Units: Cold-twisted Steel Bars for Concrete Reinforcement. Steel fabric reinforcement shall be as specified in British Standard 4483: Steel Fabric for Concrete Reinforcement, and shall be delivered to the site in mats, unless the Engineer allows otherwise, and free from any permanent set tending to make it curl under vibration.

The Contractor shall furnish the Engineer with copies of the manufacturer's certificates of tests Page 114 for the steel reinforcement to be supplied. The Engineer may, however, order independent tests to be made and any steel which does not comply in all respects with theappropriate foregoing Specifications will be rejected.

CONCRETE SLABS FOR OPEN DRAINS

Precast concrete slabs for lining open drains shall be manufactured to the detail Drawings supplied from concrete class specified using maximum 12mm size aggregate. If required, cube test certificates shall be supplied by the manufacturer.

7.13 AGRICULTURAL TILES AND PIPES

Agricultural tiles and pipes shall be well burnt earthenware, true and circular in bore with an externally fiat bottom and plain ends suitable for laying with open or butt joints.

7.14 MANHOLE COVERS AND FRAMES

Manhole covers and frames shall be basically in accordance with the requirements of British Standard. 497: Cast Manhole Covers, Road Gulley Gratings and Frames for Drainage Purposes, except that the manhole covers shall be constructed of mild steel, concrete filled, in accordance with detail Drawings.

Foul water sewer manholes shall have triangular Grade 'A' heavy duty covers and frames. Circular manhole covers and frames shall be used on surface water sewer manholes.

7.15 GULLEY GRATINGS AND FRAMES

Gulley gratings and frames shall be basically in accordance with the requirements of British Standard 497, nominal size 500mm x 350mm except that the gulley gratings shall be constructed of mild steel, concrete filled in accordance with the specifications given in the detail Drawings.

Where indicated as being kerb inlet type, the gullies shall conform to the shape and dimensions given on the detail Drawings supplied, but in respect of materials and workmanship to conform to British Standard 497.

7.16 PRECAST CONCRETE GULLIES

Precast concrete gullies shall be unreinforced and shall comply with the requirements of British Standard 556: Concrete Cylindrical Pipes and Fittings including Manholes, Inspection Chambers and Street Gullies.

7.17 MANHOLE STEP - IRONS

Step-irons shall be galvanized malleable iron and shall comply with the requirements of British Standard 1247:F/ielieabie Step - irons. Step-irons to be built into in-situ concrete shall be of generalpurpose type and weighing not less than 2.2kg. Those to be built into precast concrete manholes shall be of pre-cast concrete manhole pattern.

7.18 TIMBER

Timber shall be sound, well-seasoned and entirely free from worm, beetle, warps, shakes, splits, and ail forms of rot and deadwood. Where required, all timber shall be treated with creosote, as specified in British Standard 144: Coal Tar Creosote for the Preservation of Timber, or an alternative approved timber preservative.

7.19 UPVC PIPES

P.V.C pipes shall comply with British Standard 3505 and shall be of the type and class as specified on the Drawings or the Bills of quantities. The joint shall employ a flexible rubber ring which shall meet the requirements of British Standard 2494. Laying, jointing and testing shall generally be carried out according to the relevant Clauses of this Specification and all as per manufacturer's instructions.

12. DRAWINGS

Note: A list of drawings should be inserted here. The actual drawings including Site plans is annexed in a separatebooklet.

SECTION VI – BILL OF QUANTITIES

13. BILL OF QUANTITIES

Preamble to Bill of Quantities

- a) The Bill of Quantities shall form part of the Contract Documents and is to be read in conjunction with the Instructions to Tenderers, Conditions of Contract, Specifications and Drawings.
- b) The brief description of the items in the Bill of Quantities is purely for the purpose of identification, and in no way modifies or supersedes the detailed descriptions given in the conditions of Contract and Specifications for the full direction and description ofwork and materials.
- c) The Quantities set forth in the Bill of Quantities are estimated and provisional, representing substantially the work to be carried out, and are given to provide a common basis for tendering and comparing of Tenders. There is no guarantee to the Contractor that he will be required to carry out all the quantities of work indicated under any one particular item or group of items in the Bill of Quantities. The basis of payment shall be the Contractor's rates and the quantities of work actually done infulfilment of his obligation under the Contract.
- d) The prices and rates inserted in the Bills of Quantities will be used for valuing work executed, and the Engineer will measure the whole of the works executed in accordance with this Contract.
- e) A price or rate shall be entered in ink against every item in the Bill of Quantities with the exception of items, which already have provisional sums, affixed thereto. The Tenderers are reminded that no "nil" or "included" rates or "lump-sum" discounts will be accepted. The rates for various items should include discounts if any. Tendererswho fail to comply will be disqualified.
- f) Provisional sums (including Day works) in the Bill of Quantities shall be expended inwhole or in part at the discretion of the Engineer in accordance with Sub-clause 52.4 and Clause 58 of part of the Conditions of Contract.
- g) The price and rates entered in the Bill of Quantities shall, except insofar as it is otherwise provided under the Contract, include all Constructional plant to be used, labour, insurance, supervision, compliance, testing, materials, erection, maintenance or works, overheads and profits, taxes(including VAT) and duties together with all general risks, liabilities and obligations set out or implied in the Contract, transport, electricity and telephones, water, use and replenishment of all consumables, including those required under the Contract by the Engineer and his staff.
- h) Errors will be corrected by the Employer for any arithmetic errors in computation orsummation as follows:

- 1) Where there is a discrepancy between amount in words and figures, the amount in words will govern; and
- 2) Where there is a discrepancy between the unit rate and the total amount derived from the multiplication of the unit price and the quantity, the unit rate as quoted will govern, unless in the opinion of the Employer, there is an obviously gross misplacement of the decimal point in the unit price, in which event the total amount as quoted will govern and the unit rate will be corrected.
- 3) If a Tenderer does not accept the correction of errors as outlined above, his Tenderwill be rejected.
- i) The Bills of Quantities, unless otherwise expressly stated therein, shall be deemed to have been prepared in accordance with the principles of the latest edition of the CivilEngineering Standard Method of Measurement (CESMM).
- j) "Authorized" "Directed" or "Approved" shall mean the authority, direction or approval of the Engineer.
- k) Unless otherwise stated, all measurements shall be net taken on the finished work carried out in accordance with the details shown on the drawings or instructed, withno allowance for extra cuts or fills, waste or additional thickness necessary to obtain the minimum finished thickness or dimensions required in this Contract. Any workperformed in excess or the requirements of the plans and specifications will not bepaid for, unless ordered in writing by the Engineer.
- I) (a) Hard material, in this Contract, shall be defined as the material which, in the opinion of the Engineer, require blasting, or the use of metal wedges and sledgehammers, or the use of compressed air drilling for their removal, and which cannot be extracted by ripping with a dozer tractor of at least 150 brake horse power(112 kilowatt) with a single, rear-mounted, hydraulic ripper. Boulders of more than 0.2m³ occurring in soft material shall be classified as hard material (b)Soft material shall be all material other than hard material.
- m) Standing Time Standing time for the plant and crew shall be applicable only to delaysresulting from the causes under direct control of the Engineer.
 - (a) Delays to plant and crew arising from the constructional variations, exceptional weather conditions will not be considered applicable to the standing time claims.
 - (b) Delays to plant and crew arising from the constructional sequence adopted by the contractor, irrespective whether such as constructional sequence has been approved by the Engineer shall not form a basis for the claims of whatsoever nature.
 - (c) Delays to plant and crew arising from constructional methods adopted by the contractor, misinterpretation of the results given by the contract documents, wrong assumptions arrived at from the information given by the contract documents, mistakes in the information or in phrasing of items in the tender

documents shall notform any basis for claims of whatsoever nature.

- (d) Delays to plant and crew arising from the fulfilment of the requirements stipulated in the Special Specifications and General Notes shall not form a basis for the claim of whatsoever nature.
- (e) Delays to plant and crew arising from use of the unsuitable or faulty plant, delays toplant and crew arising from the Engineers rejection of the plant or equipment as defined under Clause 4 of the Special Specifications, shall not form a basis for claimsof whatsoever nature.

The stipulations under (a),(b),(c),(d), and (e), shall refer where applicable to all Bills contained in the tender documents.

The objectives of the Bills of Quantities are:

- (a) to provide sufficient information on the quantities of Works to be performed to enable tenders to be prepared efficiently and accurately; and
- (b) When a Contract has been entered into, to provide a priced Bills of Quantities for usein the periodic valuation of Works executed.

In order to attain these objectives, Works are itemized in the Bills of Quantities in sufficient detail to distinguish between the different classes of Works, or between Works of the same nature carried out in different locations or in other circumstanceswhich may give rise to different considerations of cost. Consistent with these requirements, the layout and content of the Bills of Quantities is as simple and brief as possible.

3.0 The Bills of Quantities is divided generally into the following sections:

(a) Preliminaries.

The preliminaries indicate the inclusiveness of the unit prices, and state the methods of measurement which have been adopted in the preparation of the Bills of Quantities and which are to be used for the measurement of any part of the Works.

The number of preliminary items to be priced by the tenderer is limited to tangibleitems such as site office and other temporary works, otherwise items such as security for the Works which are primarily part of the Contractor's obligations are included in the Contractor's rates.

(b) Work Items

- (i) The items in the Bills of Quantities are grouped into sections to distinguish between those parts of the Works which by nature, location, access, timing or any other special characteristics may give rise to different methods of construction or phasingof the Works or considerations of cost. General items common to all parts of the Works have been grouped as a separate section in the Bills of Quantities.
- (ii) The brief description of the items in the Bill of Quantities should in no way modify or supersede the detailed descriptions given in the Contract drawings,

Conditions of Contract and Specifications.

(iii) Quantities are computed net from the Drawings, unless directed otherwise in the Contract, and no allowance has been made for bulking, shrinkage or waste. Quantities have been rounded up or down where appropriate.

Unit	Abbreviati on	Unit	Abbreviation
cubic meter hectare hour kilogram lump sum Linear meter Metric ton (1,000 kg)	m ³ or cu m ha h kg sum Lm t	Millimeter Month Number Square meter Square millimeter Week	mm mon nr SM SMM wk

(iv) The following units of measurement and abbreviations apply:

The commencing surface should be identified in the description of each item for Work involving excavation, boring or drilling, for which the commencing surface isnot also the original surface. The excavated surface should be identified in the description of each item for Work involving excavation for which the excavated surface is not also the final surface. The depths of Work shall be measured from the commencing surface to the excavated surface, as defined.

(v) The tenderers should note that they **must quote for both options (i.e. Option 1 and Option 2)** and failure to do so will automatically disqualify the tenderer. The Employer may adopt either of the options and the tenderer should take this intoconsideration when quoting.

(c) Day work Schedule

A Day work Schedule should be included if the probability of unforeseen work, outside the items included in the Bills of Quantities is relatively high. To facilitate checking by the Employer of the realism of rates quoted by the tenderers, theDay work Schedule should normally comprise:

- A list of the various classes of labour, and materials for which basic Day work rates or prices are to be inserted by the tenderer, together with a statement of the conditions under which the Contractor will be paid for Work executed on a Day work basis; and
- A percentage to be entered by the tenderer against each basic Day work Subtotal for labour, materials and plant representing the Contractor's profit, overheads, supervision and other charges.

(d) Provisional Quantities and Provisional Sums

i. Provisional Sums to cover specialized works normally carried out by Nominated SubContractors in the Bills of Quantities as specialized Works have been included in a section of the main Bill of Quantities to be priced by the Main Contractor.

The Main Contractor should be required to indicate the names(s) of the specialized firms he proposes to engage to carry out the specialized Works as his approved domestic sub-contractors. Only Provisional Sums to covert specialized Works by statutory authorities should be included in the Bill of Quantities.

ii. The Provisional Sums included in the Bills of Quantities will be expended in whole or in part at the discretion of the Engineer after full consultation with the Employer.

(e) Summary

The Summary should contain a tabulation of the separate parts of the Bill of Quantities carried forward, with Provisional Sums for Day works, Physical (quantity) contingencies, and price contingencies (upward price adjustment) where applicable and VAT.

PART 3 – CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT ANDCONTRACT FORMS

Section VIII - General Conditions of Contract (GCC)

1. GENERAL CONDITIONS

1.1 General Provisions

1.1.1 Definitions

In the Conditions of Contract ("these Conditions"), which include Particular Conditions, Parts A and B, and these General Conditions, the following words and expressions shall have the meanings stated. Words indicating persons or parties include corporations and other legal entities, except where the context requires otherwise.

1.1.2 The Contract

"Bills of Quantities", "Daywork Schedule" and "Schedule of Payment Currencies" mean the documents so named (if any) which are comprised in the Schedules.

"**Contract Agreement**" means the contract agreement referred to in Sub-Clause 1.6 [Contract Agreement].

"Contract" means the Contract Agreement, the Letter of Acceptance, the Letter of Tender, these Conditions, the Specification, the Drawings, the Schedules, and the further documents (if any) which are listed in the Contract Agreement or in the Letter of Acceptance.

"**Drawings**" means the drawings of the Works, as included in the Contract, and any additional and modified drawings issued by (or on behalf of) the Procuring Entity in accordance with the Contract.

"Laws" means all national legislation, statutes, ordinances, and regulations and bylaws of any legally constituted public authority.

"Letter of Acceptance" means the letter of formal acceptance, signed by the contractor and the Procuring Entity, including any annexed memoranda comprising agreements between and signed by both Parties.

"Letter of Tender" means the document entitled letter of tender or letter of tender, which was completed by the Contractor and includes the signed offer to the Procuring Entity for the Works.

"SCC" means the Special Conditions of Contract completed by the Procuring Entity which modify the General Conditions of Contract.

"Schedules" means the document(s) entitled schedules, completed by the Contractor and submitted with theLetter of Tender, as included in the Contract. Such document may include the Bills of Quantities, data, lists, and schedules of rates and/or prices.

"Specification" means the document entitled specification, as included in the Contract, and any additions and modifications to the specification in accordance with the Contract.Such document specifies the Works.

"Tender" means the Letter of Tender and all other documents which the Contractor submitted with the Letter of Tender, as included in the Contract.

1.1.3 Parties and Persons

"**Contractor's Personnel**" means the Contractor's Representative and all personnel whom the Contractor utilizes on Site, who may include the staff, labor and other employees of the Contractor and of each Subcontractor; and any other personnel assisting the Contractor in the execution of the Works.

"**Contractor's Representative**" means the person named by the Contract or in the Contractor appointed from time to time by the Contractor under Sub-Clause 4.3 [Contractor's Representative], who acts on behalf of the Contractor.

"Contractor" means the person(s) named as contractor in the Letter of Tender accepted by the Procuring Entity and the legal successors in title to this person(s).

"Engineer" means the person appointed by the Procuring Entity to act as the Engineer for the purposes of the Contract and named in the **SCC**, or other person appointed from time to time by the Procuring Entity and notified to the Contractor under Sub-Clause 3.4 [Replacement of the Engineer].

"Party" means the Procuring Entity or the Contractor, as the context requires.

"Procuring Entity" means the Entity named in the Special Conditions of Contract.

"Procuring Entity's Personnel" means the Engineer, the assistants referred to in Sub-Clause 3.2 [Delegation by the Engineer] and all other staff, labor and other employees of the Engineer and of the Procuring Entity; and any other personnel notified to the Contractor, by the Procuring Entity or the Engineer, as Procuring Entity's Personnel.

"**Procuring Entity**" means the person named as Procuring Entity in the **SCC** and the legal successors intitle to this person.

"Subcontractor" means any person named in the Contract as a subcontractor, or any person appointed as a subcontractor, for a part of the Works; and the legal successors in title to each of these persons.

1.1.4 Dates, Tests, Periods and Completion

"Base Date" means a date 30 day prior to the submission of tenders.

"Commencement Date" means the date notified under Sub-Clause 8.1

[Commencement of Works]."Completion Certificate" means the certificate

issued under Sub-Clause 11.9 [Performance Certificate]. "Day" means a

calendar day and "year" means 365 days.

"Defects Notification Period" means the period for notifying defects in the Works or a Section (as the case may be) under Sub-Clause 11.1 [Completion of Outstanding Work and Remedying Defects], which extends over 365 days except if otherwise stated in the SCC (with any extension under Sub-Clause 11.3 [Extension of Defects Notification Period]), calculated from the date on which the Works or Section is completed as certified under Sub-Clause 10.1[Taking Over of the Works and Sections].

"Taking-Over Certificate" means a certificate issued under Clause 10 [Procuring Entity's Taking Over].

"Tests after Completion" means the tests (if any) which are specified in the Contract and which are carried out in accordance with the Specification after the Works or a Section (as the case may be) are taken over by the Procuring Entity.

"Tests on Completion" means the tests which are specified in the Contract or agreed by both Parties or instructed as a Variation, and which are carried out under Clause 9 [Tests on Completion] before the Works or a Section (as the case may be) are taken over by the Procuring Entity.

"Time for Completion" means the time for completing the Works or a Section (as the case may be) under Sub-Clause 8.2 [Time for Completion], as stated in the SCC (with any extension under Sub-Clause 8.4 [Extension of Time for Completion]), calculated from the Commencement Date.

1.1.5 Money and Payments

"Accepted Contract Amount" means the amount accepted in the Letter of Acceptance for the execution and completion of the Works and the remedying of any defects.

"Contract Price" means the price defined in Sub-Clause 14.1 [The Contract Price] and includes adjustments in accordance with the Contract.

"Cost" means all expenditure reasonably incurred (or to be incurred) by the Contractor, whether on or off the Site, including overhead and similar charges, but does not include profit.

"Final Payment Certificate" means the payment certificate issued under Sub-Clause 14.13 [Issue of Final Payment Certificate].

"Final Statement" means the statement defined in Sub-Clause 14.11 [Application for Final Payment Certificate].

"Foreign Currency" means a currency in which part (oral) of the Contract Price is payable, but not theLocal Currency.

"Interim Payment Certificate" means a payment certificate issued under Clause 14 [Contract Price and Payment], other than the Final Payment Certificate.

"Local Currency" means the currency of the Country.

"Payment Certificate" means a payment certificate issued under Clause 14 [Contract Price and Payment].

"Provisional Sum" means a sum (if any) which is specified in the Contract as a provisional sum, for the execution of any part of the Works or for the supply of Plant, Materials or services under Sub-Clause 13.5 [Provisional Sums].

"Retention Money" means the accumulated retention moneys which the

Procuring Entity retains underSub- Clause 14.3 [Application for Interim Payment Certificates] and pays under Sub-Clause 14.9 [Payment of Retention Money].

"Statement" means a statement submitted by the Contractor as part of an application, under Clause 14 [Contract Price and Payment], for a payment certificate.

1.1.6 Works and Goods

"**Contractor's Equipment**" means all apparatus, machinery, vehicles and other things required for the execution and completion of the Works and the remedying of any defects. However, Contractor's Equipment excludes Temporary Works, Procuring Entity's Equipment (if any), Plant, Materials and any other things intended to form or forming part of the Permanent Works.

"Goods" means Contractor's Equipment, Materials, Plant and Temporary Works, or any of them as appropriate.

"Materials" means things of all kinds (other than Plant) intended to form or forming part of the Permanent Works, including the supply-only materials (if any) to be supplied by the Contractor under the Contract.

"**Permanent Works**" means the permanent works to be executed by the Contractor under the Contract.

"Plant" means the apparatus, machinery and other equipment intended to form or forming part of the Permanent Works, including vehicles purchased for the Procuring Entity and relating to the construction or operation of the Works.

"Section" means a part of the Works specified in the SCC as a Section (if any).

"Temporary Works" means all temporary works of every kind (other than Contractor's Equipment) required on Site for the execution and completion of the Permanent Works and the remedying of any defects.

"Works" mean the Permanent Works and the Temporary Works, or either of them as appropriate.

1.1.7 Other Definitions

"**Contractor's Documents**" means the calculations, computer programs and other software, drawings, manuals, models and other documents of a technical nature (if any) supplied by the Contractor under the Contract.

"**Country**" means Kenya as the country in which the Site is located, where the Permanent Works are to be executed.

"Force Majeure" is defined in Clause 19 [Force Majeure].

"Laws" means all national (or state) legislation, statutes, ordinances and other laws, and regulations and by-laws of any legally constituted public authority.

"**Notice of Dissatisfaction**" means the notice given by either Party to the other under Sub-Clause 20.4Indicating its dissatisfaction and intention to commence arbitration.

"**Performance Security**" means the security (or securities, if any) under Sub-Clause 4.2 [PerformanceSecurity].

"**Procuring Entity's Equipment**" means the apparatus, machinery and vehicles (if any) made available by the Procuring Entity for the use of the Contractor in the execution of the Works, as stated in the Specification; but does not include Plant which has not been taken over by the Procuring Entity.

"Site" means the places where the Permanent Works are to be executed, including storage and working areas, and to which Plant and Materials are to be delivered, and any other places as may be specified in the Contract as forming part of the Site.

"Unforeseeable" means not reasonably foreseeable by an experienced contractor by the Base Date.

"Variation" means any change to the Works, which is instructed or approved as a variation under Clause 13[Variations and Adjustments].

1.2 Interpretation

In the Contract, except where the context requires otherwise:

- a) Words indicating one gender include all genders;
- b) words indicating the singular also include the plural and words indicating the plural also include the singular;
- c) provisions including the word "agree", "agreed" or "agreement" require the agreement to be recorded in writing;
- d) "written" or "inwriting" means hand-written, type-written, printed or electronically made, and resulting in a permanent record; and
- e) the word "tender" is synonymous with "tender" and "tenderer" with "Tenderer" and the words "tenderdocuments" with "tendering documents."

1.3 Communications

- 1.3.1 Wherever these Conditions provide for the giving or issuing of approvals, certificates, consents, determinations, notices, requests and discharges, these communications shall be:
 - a) In writing and delivered by hand (against receipt), sent by mail or courier, or transmitted using any of the agreed systems of electronic transmission as stated in the **SCC**; and
 - b) Delivered, sent or transmitted to the address for the recipient's communications as stated in the **SCC**. However:
 - i) if the recipient gives notice of another address, communications shall thereafter be delivered accordingly; and
 - ii) If the recipient has not stated otherwise when requesting an approval or consent, it may be sent to the address from which the request was issued.
- 1.3.2 Approvals, certificates, consents and determinations shall not be unreasonably

withheld or delayed. When a certificate is issued to a Party, the certifier shall send a copy to the other Party. When a notice is issued to a Party, by the other Party or the Engineer, a copy shall be sent to the Engineer or the other Party, as the case may be.

1.4 Law and Language

- 1.4.1 The Contract shall be governed by the **laws of Kenya**.
- 1.4.2 The ruling language of the Contract shall be the English Language.

1.5 Priority of Documents

- 1.5.1 The documents forming the Contract are to be taken as mutually explanatory of one another. For the purposes of interpretation, the priority of the documents shall be in accordance with the following sequence:
 - a) The Contract Agreement,
 - b) The Letter of Acceptance,
 - c) the Particular Conditions–Part A,
 - d) the Particular Conditions–Part B
 - e) the General Conditions of Contract
 - f) the Form of Tender,
 - g) the Specifications and Bills of Quantities
 - h) the Drawings, and
 - i) the Schedules and any other documents forming part of the Contract.
- 1.5.2 If an ambiguity or discrepancy is found in the documents, the Engineer shall issue any necessary clarification or instruction.

1.6 Contract Agreement

The Parties shall enter into a Contract Agreement within 14 days after the Contractor receives the Letter of Acceptance, unless the Particular Conditions establish otherwise. The Contract Agreement shall be based upon the form annexed to the Particular Conditions. The costs of stamp duties and similar charges (if any) imposed by law in connection with entry into the Contract Agreement shall be borne by the Procuring Entity.

1.7 Assignment

Neither Party shall assign the whole or any part of the Contract or any benefit or interest in or under the Contract. However, either Party:

- a) May assign the whole or any part with the prior agreement of the other Party, at the sole discretion of such other Party, and
- b) May, as security in favour of a Procuring Entity or financial institution, assign its right to any moneysdue, or to become due, under the Contract.

1.8 Care and Supply of Documents

- 1.8.1 The Specification and Drawings shall be in the custody and care of the Procuring Entity. Unless otherwise stated in the Contract, two copies of the Contract and of each subsequent Drawing shall be supplied to the Contractor, who may make or request further copies at the cost of the Contractor.
- 1.8.2 Each of the Contractor's Documents shall be in the custody and care of the Page 130

Contractor, unless and until taken over by the Procuring Entity. Unless otherwise stated in the Contract, the Contractor shall supply to the Engineer

- 1.8.3 The Contractor shall keep, on the Site, a copy of the Contract, publications named in the Specification, the Contractor's Documents (if any), the Drawings and Variations and other communications given under the Contract. The Procuring Entity's Personnel shall have the right of access to all these documents at all reasonable times.
- 1.8.4 If a Party becomes aware of an error or defect in a document which was prepared for use in executing the Works, the Party shall promptly give notice to the other Party of such error or defect.

1.9 Delayed Drawings or Instructions

1.9.1 The Contractor shall give notice to the Engineer whenever the Works are likely to be delayed or disrupted if any necessary drawing or instruction is not issued to the Contractor within a particular time, which shall be reasonable. The notice shall include details of the necessary drawing or instruction, details of why and by when it should be issued, and the nature and amount of the delay or disruption likely to be suffered if it is late.

If the Contractor suffers delay and/or incurs Cost as a result of a failure of the Engineer to issue the notified drawing or instruction within a time which is reasonable and is specified in the notice with supporting details, the Contractor shall give a further notice to the Engineer and shall be entitled subject to Sub-Clause

20.1 [Contractor's Claims] to:

- a) an extension of time for any such delay, if completion is or will be delayed, under Sub-Clause 8.4[Extension of Time for Completion], and
- b) payment of any such Cost-plus profit, which shall be included in the Contract Price.
- 1.9.2 After receiving this further notice, the Engineer shall proceed in accordance with Sub-Clause 3.5 [Determinations] to agree or determine these matters.
- 1.9.3 However, if and to the extent that the Engineer's failure was caused by any error or delay by the Contractor, including an error in, or delay in the submission of, any of the Contractor's Documents, the Contractor shall not be entitled to such extension of time, Cost or profit.

1.10 Procuring Entity's Use of Contractor's Documents

- 1.10.1 As between the Parties, the Contractor shall retain the copyright and other intellectual property rights in the Contractor's Documents and other design documents made by (or on behalf of) the Contractor. The Contractor shall be deemed (by signing the Contract) to give to the Procuring Entity a non-terminable transferable non- exclusive royalty-free license to copy, use and communicate the Contractor's Documents, including making and using modifications of them. This license shall:
 - a) apply throughout the actual or intended working life (whichever is longer) of the relevant parts of the Works,
 - b) entitle any person in proper possession of the relevant part of the Works to copy, use and communicate the Contractor's Documents for the purposes of completing, operating, maintaining, altering, adjusting, repairing and

demolishing the Works, and

- c) in the case of Contractor's Documents which are in the form of computer programs and other software, permit their use on any computer on the Site and other places as envisaged by the Contract, including replacements of any computers supplied by the Contractor.
- 1.102 The Contractor's Documents and other design documents made by (or on behalf of) the Contractor shall not, without the Contractor's consent, be used, copied or communicated to a third party by (or on behalf of) the Procuring Entity for purposes other than those permitted under this Sub-Clause.

1.11 Contractor's Use of Procuring Entity's Documents

As between the Parties, the Procuring Entity shall retain the copyright and other intellectual property rights in the Specification, the Drawings and other documents made by (or on behalf of) the Procuring Entity. The Contractor may, at his cost, copy, use, and obtain communication of these documents for the purposes of the Contract. They shall not, without the Procuring Entity's consent, be copied, used or communicated to a third party by the Contractor, except as necessary for the purposes of the Contract.

1.12 Confidential Details

The Contractor's and the Procuring Entity's Personnel shall disclose all such confidential and other information as may be reasonably required in order to verify compliance with the Contract and allow its proper implementation.

1.13 Compliance with Laws

The Contractor shall, in performing the Contract, comply with applicable Laws. Unless otherwise stated in the Particular Conditions:

- a) The Procuring Entity shall have obtained (or shall obtain) the planning, zoning, building permit or similar permission for the Permanent Works, and any other permissions described in the Specification as having been (or to be) obtained by the Procuring Entity; and the Procuring Entity shall indemnifyand hold the Contractor harmless against and from the consequences of any failure to do so; and
- b) the Contractor shall give all notices, pay all taxes, duties and fees, and obtain all permits, licenses and approvals, as required by the Laws in relation to the execution and completion of the Works and the remedying of any defects; and the Contractor shall indemnify and hold the Procuring Entity harmless against and from the consequences of any failure to do so, unless the Contractor is impeded to accomplish these actions and shows evidence of its diligence.

1.14 Joint and Several Liability

If the Contractor constitutes (under applicable Laws) a joint venture, consortium or other unincorporated grouping of two or more persons:

- a) These persons shall be deemed to be jointly and severally liable to the Procuring Entity for theperformance of the Contract;
- b) these persons shall notify the Procuring Entity of their leader who shall have authority to bind the Contractor and each of these persons; and
- c) the Contractor shall not alter its composition or legal status without the prior consent of the ProcuringEntity.

1.15 Inspections and Audit by the Procuring Entity

Pursuant to paragraph 2.2 e. of Appendix B to the General Conditions, the Contractor shall permit and shall cause its subcontractors and sub-consultants to permit, the Procuring Entity and/or persons appointed by the Procuring Entity to inspect the Site and/or the accounts and records relating to the procurement process, selection and/or contract execution, and to have such accounts and records audited by auditors appointed by the Procuring Entity if requested by the Procuring Entity. The Contractor's and its Subcontractors' and sub- consultants' attention is drawn to Sub-Clause15.6 (Fraud and Corruption) which provides, inter alia, that actsintended to materially impede the exercise of the Procuring Entity's inspection and audit rights constitute a prohibited practice subject to contract termination (as well as to a determination of ineligibility pursuant to the Procuring Entity's prevailing sanctions procedures).

2. THE PROCURING ENTITY

2.1 Right of Access to the Site

- 2.1.1 The Procuring Entity shall give the Contractor right of access to, and possession of, all parts of the Site within the time (or times) stated in the **SCC**. The right and possession may not be exclusive to the Contractor. If, under the Contract, the Procuring Entity is required to give (to the Contractor) possession of any foundation, structure, plant or means of access, the Procuring Entity shall do so in the time and manner stated in the Specification. However, the Procuring Entity may withhold any such right or possession until the Performance Security has been received.
- 2.1.2 If no such time is stated in the **SCC**, the Procuring Entity shall give the Contractor right of access to, and possession of, the Site within such times as required to enable the Contractor to proceed without disruptionin accordance with the programme submitted under Sub-Clause 8.3 [Programme].
- 2.1.31f the Contractor suffers delay and/or incurs Cost as a result of a failure by the Procuring Entity to give any such right or possession within such time, the Contractor shall give notice to the Engineer and shall been titled subject toSub-Clause20.1 [Contractor's Claims] to:
 - a) an extension of time for any such delay, if completion is or will be delayed, under Sub-Clause 8.4 [Extension of Time for Completion], and
 - b) payment of any such Cost-plus profit, which shall be included in the Contract Price.
- 2.1.4 After receiving this notice, the Engineer shall proceed in accordance with Sub-
Clause3.5 [Determinations] to agree or determine these matters.

2.1.5 However, if and to the extent that the Procuring Entity's failure was caused by any error or delay by the Contractor, including an error in, or delay in the submission of, any of the Contractor's Documents, the Contractor shall not be entitled to such extension of time, Cost or profit.

2.2 Permits, Licenses or Approvals

The Procuring Entity shall provide, at the request of the Contractor, such reasonable assistance as to allow the Contractor to obtain properly:

- a) Copies of the Laws of the Country which are relevant to the Contract but are not readily available, and
- b) Any permits, licenses or approvals required by the Laws of the Country:

Which the Contractor is required to obtain under Sub-Clause 1.13 [Compliance with Laws],

- i) For the delivery of Goods, including clearance through customs, and
- ii) For the export of Contractor's Equipment when it is removed from the Site.

2.3 Procuring Entity's Personnel

The Procuring Entity shall be responsible for ensuring that the Procuring Entity's Personnel and the ProcuringEntity's other contractors on the Site:

a) co-operate with the Contractor's efforts under Sub-Clause 4.6 [Co-operation], and

b) take actions similar to those which the Contractor is required to take under sub-paragraphs (a), (b) and
 (c) of Sub-Clause 4.8 [Safety Procedures] and under Sub-Clause 4.18 [Protection of the

Environment].

2.4 Procuring Entity's Financial Arrangement

- 2.4.1 The Procuring Entity shall submit, before the Commencement Date and there after within 30 days after receiving any request from the Contractor, reasonable evidence that financial arrangements have been made and are being maintained which will enable the Procuring Entity to pay the Contract Price punctually (as estimated at that time) in accordance with Clause 14 [Contract Price and Payment]. Before the Procuring Entity makes any material change to his financial arrangements, the Procuring Entity shall give notice to the Contractor with detailed particulars.
- 2.4.2 In addition, if the Procuring Entity has notified to the Contractor that the Procuring Entity has suspended disbursements under its loan, which finances in whole or in part the execution of the Works, the Procuring Entity shall give notice of such suspension to the Contractor with detailed particulars, including the date of such notification, with a copy to the 2.4.3 Engineer, within 7 days of the Procuring Entity having received the suspension notification from the Procuring Entity. If alternative funds will be available in appropriate currencies to the Procuring Entity to continue making payments to the Contractor beyond a date 60 day after the date of Procuring Entity notification of the suspension, the Procuring Entity shall provide reasonable evidence in his notice of the extent to which such funds will be available.

2.5 Procuring Entity's Claims

- 2.5.1 If the Procuring Entity considers itself to be entitled to any payment under any Clause of these Conditions or otherwise in connection with the Contract, and/or to any extension of the Defects Notification Period, the Procuring Entity or the shall give notice and particulars to the Contractor. However, notice is not required for payments due under Sub-Clause 4.19 [Electricity, Water and Gas], under Sub-Clause 4.20 [Procuring Entity's Equipment and Free-Issue Materials], or for other services requested by the Contractor.
- 2.5.2 The notice shall be given as soon as practicable and no longer than 30 days after the Procuring Entity became aware, or should have become aware, of the event or circumstances giving rise to the claim. Anotice relating to any extension of the Defects Notification Period shall be given before the expiry of such period.
- 2.5.3 The particulars shall specify the Clause or other basis of the claim and shall include substantiation of the amount and/or extension to which the Procuring Entity considers itself to be entitled in connection with the Contract. The Engineer shall then proceed in accordance with Sub-Clause 3.5 [Determinations] to agree or determine (i) the amount (if any) which the Procuring Entity is entitled to be paid by the Contractor, and/or(ii) the extension (if any) of the Defects Notification Period in accordance with Sub-Clause 11.3 [Extension of Defects Notification Period].

3. THE ENGINEER

3.1 Engineer's Duties and Authority

3.1.1 The Procuring Entity shall appoint the Engineer who shall carry out the duties assigned to him in the Contract. The Engineer's staff shall include suitably qualified engineers and other professionals who are competent to carry out these duties.

The Engineer shall have no authority to amend the Contract.

The Engineer may exercise the authority attributable to the Engineer as specified in or necessarily to be implied from the Contract. If the Engineer is required to obtain the approval of the Procuring Entity before exercising a specified authority, the requirements shall be as stated in the particular conditions. The Procuring Entity shall prompt inform the Contractor of any change to the authority attributed to the Engineer.

- 3.1.2 However, whenever the Engineer exercises a specified authority for which the Procuring Entity's approval is required, then (for the purposes of the Contract) the Procuring Entity shall be deemed to have given approval. Except as otherwise stated in these Conditions:
 - a) Whenever carrying out duties or exercising authority, specified in or implied by the Contract, the Engineer shall be deemed to act for the Procuring Entity; the Engineer has no authority to relieve either Party of any duties, obligations or
 - b) any approval, check, certificate, consent, examination, inspection, instruction, notice, proposal, request, test, or similar act by the Engineer (including absence of disapproval) shall not relieve the Contractor from any responsibility he has under the Contract, including responsibility for errors, omissions, discrepancies and non-compliances; and
 - c) any act by the Engineer in response to a Contractor's request except as otherwise expressly specified shall be notified in writing to the Contractor within 14 days of receipt.

- 3.12 The following provisions shall apply; The Engineer shall obtain the specific approval of the Procuring Entitybefore taking action under the-following Sub-Clauses of these Conditions:
 - a) Sub-Clause 4.12: agreeing or determining an extension of time and/or additional cost.
 - b) Sub-Clause13.1: instructing a Variation, except;
 - i) In an emergency situation as determined by the Engineer, or
 - ii) If such a Variation would increase the Accepted Contract Amount by less than the percentagespecified in the **SCC**.
 - c) Sub-Clause13.3: Approving a proposal for Variation submitted by the Contractor in accordance withSub Clause13.1or13.2.
 - d) Sub-Clause13.4: Specifying the amount payable in each of the applicable currencies.
- 3.13 Notwithstanding the obligation, as set out above, to obtain approval, if, in the opinion of the Engineer, an emergency occurs affecting the safety of life or of the Works or of adjoining property, he may, without relieving the Contractor of any of his duties and responsibility under the Contract, instruct the Contract or to execute all such work or to do all such things as may, in the opinion of the Engineer, be necessary to abateor reduce the risk. The Contractor shall forthwith comply, despite the absence of approval of the Procuring Entity, with any such instruction of the Engineer. The Engineer shall determine an addition to the Contract Price, in respect of such instruction, in accordance with Clause 13 and shall notify the Contractor accordingly, with a copy to the Procuring Entity.

3.2 Delegation by the Engineer

- 3.2.1 The Engineer may from time-to-time assign duties and delegate authority to assistants, and may also revoke such assignment or delegation. These assistants may include a resident engineer, and/or independent inspectors appointed to inspect and/or test items of Plant and/or Materials. The assignment, delegation or revocation shall be in writing and shall not take effect until copies have been received by both Parties. However, unless otherwise agreed by both Parties, the Engineer shall not delegate the authority to determine any matter in accordance with Sub-Clause3.5 [Determinations].
- 3.2.2 Each assistant, to whom duties have been assigned or authority has been delegated, shall only be authorized to issue instructions to the Contractor to the extent defined by the delegation. Any approval, check, certificate, consent, examination, inspection, instruction, notice, proposal, request, test, or similar act by an assistant, in accordance with the delegation, shall have the same effect as though the act had been an act of the Engineer. However:
 - a) Any failure to disapprove any work, Plant or Materials shall not constitute approval, and shall therefore not prejudice the right of the Engineer to reject the work, Plant or Materials;
 - b) if the Contractor questions any determination or instruction of an assistant, the Contractor may refer thematter to the Engineer, who shall promptly confirm, reverse or vary the determination or instruction.

3.3 Instructions of the Engineer

- 3.3.1 The Engineer may issue to the Contractor (at any time) instructions and additional or modified Drawings which may be necessary for the execution of the Works and the remedying of any defects, all in accordance with the Contract. The Contractor shall only take instructions from the Engineer, or from an assistant to whom the appropriate authority has been delegated under this Clause. If an instruction constitutes a Variation, Clause 13 [Variations and Adjustments] shall apply.
- 3.3.2 The Contractor shall comply with the instructions given by the Engineer or delegated assistant, on anymatter related to the Contract. Whenever practicable, their instructions shall be given in writing. If the Engineer or a delegated assistant: a) Gives an oral instruction,
 - b) receives a written confirmation of the instruction, from (or on behalf of) the Contractor, within two working days after giving the instruction, and
 - c) does not reply by issuing a written rejection and/or instruction within two working days

aft

erreceiving the confirmation, then the confirmation shall constitute the written instruction of the Engineer or delegated assistant (as the case may be).

3.4 Replacement of the Engineer

3.4.1 If the Procuring Entity intends to replace the Engineer, the Procuring Entity shall, not less than 21 days before the intended date of replacement, give notice to the Contractor of the name, address and relevant experience of the intended replacement Engineer. If the Contractor considers the intended replacement Engineer to be unsuitable, he has the right to raise objection against him by notice to the Procuring Entity, with supporting particulars, and the Procuring Entity shall give full and fair consideration to this objection.

3.5 Determinations

- 3.5.1 Whenever these Conditions provide that the Engineer shall proceed in accordance with this Sub-Clause 3.5 to agree or determine any matter, the Engineer shall consult with each Party in an endeavor to reach agreement. If agreement is not achieved, the Engineer shall make a fair determination in accordance with the Contract, taking due regard of all relevant circumstances.
- 3.5.2 The Engineer shall give notice to both Parties of each agreement or determination, with supporting particulars, within 30 days from the receipt of the corresponding claim or request except when otherwise specified. Each Party shall give effect to each agreement or determination unless and until revised under Clause 20 [Claims, Disputes and Arbitration].

4. THE CONTRACTOR

4.1 Contractor's General Obligations

- 4.1.1 The Contractor shall design (to the extent specified in the Contract), execute and complete the Works in accordance with the Contract and with the Engineer's instructions, and shall remedy any defects in the Works.
- 4.1.2 The Contractor shall provide the Plant and Contractor's Documents specified in the Contract, and all Contractor's Personnel, Goods, consumables and other things and

services, whether of a temporary or permanent nature, required in and for this design, execution, completion and remedying of defects.

- 4.1.3 All equipment, material, and services to be incorporated in or required for the Works shall have their origin in any eligible source country as defined by the Procuring Entity.
- 4.1.4 The Contractor shall be responsible for the adequacy, stability and safety of all Site operations and of all methods of construction. Except to the extent specified in the Contract, the Contractor (i) shall be responsible for all Contractor's Documents, Temporary Works, and such design of each item of Plant and Materials as is required for the item to be in accordance with the Contract, and (ii) shall not otherwise be responsible for the design or specification of the Permanent Works.
- 4.1.5 The Contractor shall, whenever required by the Engineer, submit details of the arrangements and methods which the Contractor proposes to adopt for the execution of the Works. No significant alteration to these arrangements and methods shall be made without this having previously been notified to the Engineer.
- 4.1.6 The Contractor shall not commence any Works, including mobilization and/or preconstruction activities (e.g. limited clearance for haul roads, site accesses and work site establishment, geotechnical investigations or investigations to select ancillary features such as quarries and borrowpits), unless the Engineer is satisfied that appropriate measures are in place to address environmental, social, health and safety risks and impacts.
- 4.1.7 If the Contract specifies that the Contract or shall design any part of the Permanent Works, then unless otherwise stated in the Particular Conditions:
 - a) The Contractor shall submit to the Engineer the Contractor's Documents for this part in accordance with the procedures specified in the Contract;
 - b) These Contractor's Documents shall be in accordance with the Specification and Drawings, shall be written in the language for communications defined in Sub-Clause 1.4 [Law and Language], and shall include additional information required by the Engineer to add to the Drawings for co-ordination of each Party's designs;
 - c) The Contractor shall be responsible for this part and it shall, when the Works are completed, be fit for such purposes for which the part is intended as are specified in the Contract; and
 - d) Prior to the commencement of the Tests on Completion, the Contractor shall submit to the Engineer the "as-built" documents and, if applicable, operation and maintenance manuals in accordance with the Specification and insufficient detail for the Procuring Entity to operate, maintain, dismantle, reassemble, adjust and repair this part of the Works. Such part shall not be considered to be completed for thev purposes of taking-over under Sub-Clause 10.1 [Taking Over of the Works and Sections] until these documents and manuals have been submitted to the Engineer.

4.2 Performance Security

- 4.2.1 Performance security shall not be required for contracts estimated to cost less than Kenya shillings five million shillings.
- 4.2.2 The Contractor shall obtain (at his cost) a Performance Security for proper

performance, in the amountstated in the **SCC** and denominated in the currency (ies) of the Contractor in a freely convertible currency acceptable to the Procuring Entity. If an amount is not stated in the **SCC**, this Sub-Clause shall not apply.

- 4.2.3 The Contractor shall deliver the Performance Security to the Procuring Entity within 14 days after receiving the Letter of Acceptance and shall send a copy to the Engineer. The Performance Security shall be issued by a reputable Procuring Entity or financial institution selected by the Contractor and shall be in the form annexed to the Particular Conditions, as stipulated by the Procuring Entity in the **SCC**, or in another form approved by the Procuring Entity.
- 4.2.4 The Contractor shall ensure that the Performance Security is valid and enforceable until the Contractor has executed and completed the Works and remedied any defects. If the terms of the Performance Security specify its expiry date, and the Contractor has not become entitled to receive the Performance Certificate by the date 30 days prior to the expiry date, the Contractor shall extend the validity of the Performance Security until the Works have been completed and any defects have been remedied.
- 4.2.5 The Procuring Entity shall not make a claim under the Performance Security, except for amounts to which the Procuring Entity is entitled under the Contract.

The Procuring Entity shall indemnify and hold the Contractor harmless against and from all damages, losses and expenses (including legal fees and expenses) resulting from a claim under the Performance Security to the extent to which the Procuring Entity was not entitled to make the claim.

- 4.2.6 The Procuring Entity shall return the Performance Security to the Contractor within 21 days after receiving acopy of the Performance Certificate.
- 4.2.7 Without limitation to the provisions of the rest of this Sub-Clause, whenever the Engineer determines an addition or are duction to the Contract Price as a result of a change in cost and/or legislation, or as a result of a Variation, amounting to more than 25 percent of the portion of the Contract Price payable in a specific currency, the Contractor shall at the Engineer's request promptly increase, or may decrease, as the case may be, the value of the Performance Security in that currency by an equal percentage.

4.3 Contractor's Representative

4.3.1 The Contractor shall appoint the Contractor's Representative and shall give him all authority necessary to act n the Contractor's behalf under the Contract.

Unless the Contractor's Representative is named in the Contract, the Contractor shall, prior to the Commencement Date, submit to the Engineer for consent the name and particulars of the person the Contractor proposes to appoint as Contractor's Representative. If consent is withheld or subsequently revoked in terms of Sub-Clause 6.9 [Contractor's Personnel], or if the appointed person fails to act as Contractor's Representative, the Contractor shall similarly submit the name and particulars of another suitable person for such appointment.

The Contractor shall not, without the prior consent of the Engineer, revoke the appointment of the Contractor's Representative or appoint a replacement.

- 4.3.2 The whole time of the Contractor's Representative shall be given to directing the Contractor's performance of the Contract. If the Contractor's Representative is to be temporarily absent from the Site during the execution of the Works, a suitable replacement person shall be appointed, subject to the Engineer's prior consent, and the Engineer shall be notified accordingly.
- 4.3.3 The Contractor's Representative shall, on behalf of the Contractor, receive instructions under Sub-Clause 3.3 [Instructions of the Engineer].

The Contractor's Representative may delegate any powers, functions and authority to any competent person, and may at any time revoke the delegation. Any delegation or revocation shall not take effect until the Engineer has received prior notice signed by the Contractor's Representative, naming the person and specifying the powers, functions and authority being delegated or revoked.

4.3.4 The Contractor's Representative shall be fluent in the language for communications defined in Sub-Clause 1.4 [Law and Language]. If the Contractor's Representative's delegates are not fluent in the said language, the Contractor shall make competent interpreters available during all working hours in a number deemed sufficient by the Engineer.

4.4 Subcontractors

4.4.1 The Contractor shall not subcontract the whole of the Works.

The Contractor shall be responsible for the acts or defaults of any Subcontractor, his agents or employees, asif they were the acts or defaults of the Contractor. Unless otherwise stated in the Particular Conditions:

- a) The Contractor shall not be required to obtain consent to suppliers solely of Materials, or to a subcontract for which the Subcontractor is named in the Contract;
- b) The prior consent of the Engineer shall be obtained to other proposed Sub contractors;
- c) the Contractor shall give the Procuring entity not less than 14 days' notice of the intended date of the commencement of each Subcontractor's work, and of the commencement of such work on the Site; and
- d) each subcontract shall include provisions which would entitle the Procuring Entity to require the subcontract to be assigned to the Procuring Entity under Sub-Clause 4.5 [Assignment of Benefit of Subcontract] (if or when applicable) or in the event of termination under Sub-Clause15.2 [Termination by Procuring Entity].
- 4.4.2 The Contractor shall ensure that the requirements imposed on the Contractor by Sub-Clause 1.12[Confidential Details] apply equally to each Subcontractor.
- 4.4.3 Where practicable, the Contractor shall give fair and reasonable opportunity for contractors from the Country to be appointed as Subcontractors.

4.5 Assignment of Benefit of Subcontract

If a Subcontractor's obligations extend beyond the expiry date of the relevant

Defects Notification Period and the Engineer, prior to this date, instructs the Contractor to assign the benefit of such obligations to the Procuring Entity, then the Contractor shall do so. Unless otherwise stated in the assignment, the Contractor shall have no liability to the Procuring Entity for the work carried out by the Subcontractor after the assignment takes effect.

4.6 Co-operation

- 4.6.1 The Contractor shall, as specified in the Contract or as instructed by the Engineer, allow appropriate opportunities for carrying out work to:
 a) The Procuring Entity's Personnel,
 - b) Any other contractors employed by the Procuring Entity, and
 - c) The personnel of any legally constituted public authorities, who may be employed in the execution on ornear the Site of any work not included in the Contract.
- 4.6.2 Any such instruction shall constitute a Variation if and to the extent that it causes the Contractor to suffer delays and/or to incur Unforeseeable Cost. Services for these personnel and other contractors may include the use of Contractor's Equipment, Temporary Works or access arrangements which are the responsibility of the Contractor.

If, under the Contract, the Procuring Entity is required to give to the Contractor possession of any foundation, structure, plant or means of access in accordance with Contractor's Documents, the Contractor shall submit such documents to the Engineer in the time and manner stated in the Specification.

4.7 Setting Out

4.7.1 The Contractor shall set out the Works in relation to original points, lines and levels of reference specified in the Contractor notified by the Engineer. The Contractor shall be responsible for the correct positioning of all parts of the Works, and shall rectify any error in the positions, levels, dimensions or alignment of the Works.

The Procuring Entity shall be responsible for any errors in these specified or notified items of reference, but the Contractor shall use reasonable efforts to verify their accuracy before they are used.

- 4.7.2 If the Contractor suffers delay and/or incurs Cost from executing work which was necessitated by an error in these items of reference, and an experienced contractor could not reasonably have discovered such error and avoided this delay and/or Cost, the Contractor shall give notice to the Engineer and shall be entitled subject to Sub-Clause 20.1 [Contractor's Claims] to:
 - a) an extension of time for any such delay, if completion is or will be delayed, under Sub-Clause 8.4 [Extension of Time for Completion], and
 - b) payment of any such Cost-plus profit, which shall be included in the Contract Price.
- 4.7.3 After receiving this notice, the Engineer shall proceed in accordance with Sub-Clause 3.5 [Determinations] to agree or determine (i) whether and (if so) to what extent the error could not reasonably have been discovered, and (ii) the matters described in sub-paragraphs (a) and (b) above related to these.

4.8 Safety Procedures

The Contractor shall:

- a) Comply with all applicable safety regulations,
- b) Take care for the safety of all persons entitled to be on the Site,
- c) Use reasonable efforts to keep the Site and Works clear of unnecessary obstructions as to avoid dangerto these persons,
- d) provide fencing, lighting, guarding and watching of the Works until completion and taking over underClause10 [Procuring Entity's Taking Over], and
- e) provide any Temporary Works (including roadways, footways, guards and fences) which may be necessary, because of the execution of the Works, for the use and protection of the public and of owners and occupiers of adjacent land.

4.9 Quality Assurance

The Contractor shall institute a quality assurance system to demonstrate compliance with the requirements of the Contract. The system shall be in accordance with the details stated in the Contract. The Engineer shall be entitled to audit any aspect of the system.

Details of all procedures and compliance documents shall be submitted to the Engineer for information before each design and execution stage is commenced. When any document of a technical nature is issued to the Engineer, evidence of the prior approval by the Contractor itself shall be apparent on the document

itself. Compliance with the quality assurance system shall not relieve the Contractor of any of his duties, obligations or responsibilities under the Contract.

4.10 Site Data

The Procuring Entity shall have made available to the Contractor for his information, prior to the Base Date, all relevant data in the Procuring Entity's possession on subsurface and hydrological conditions at the Site, including environmental aspects. The Procuring Entity shall similarly make available to the Contract or all such data which come into the Procuring Entity's possession after the Base Date. The Contractor shall be responsible for interpreting all such data.

To the extent which was practicable (taking account of cost and time), the Contractor shall be deemed to have obtained all necessary information as to risks, contingencies and other circumstances which may influence or affect the Tender or Works. To the same extent, the Contractor shall be deemed to have inspected and examined the Site, its surroundings, the above data and other available information, and to have been satisfied before submitting the Tender as to all relevant matters, including (without limitation):

- a) The form and nature of the Site, including sub-surface conditions,
- b) The hydrological and climatic conditions,
- c) The extent and nature of the work and Goods necessary for the execution and completion of the Works and the remedying of any defects,
- d) The Laws, procedures and labor practices of the Country, and
- e) The Contractor's requirements for access, accommodation, facilities, personnel, power, transport, water and other services.

4.11 Sufficiency of the Accepted Contract Amount

- 4.11.1 The Contractor shall be deemed to:
 - a) Have satisfied itself as to the correctness and sufficiency of the Accepted Contract Amount, and
 - b) Have based the Accepted Contract Amount on the data, interpretations, necessary information, inspections, examinations and satisfaction as to all relevant matters referred to in Sub-Clause 4.10 [SiteData].
- 4.11.2 Unless otherwise stated in the Contract, the Accepted Contract Amount covers all the Contractor's obligations under the Contract (including those under Provisional Sums, if any) and all things necessary for the proper execution and completion of the Works and the remedying of any defects.

4.12 Unforeseeable Physical Conditions

- 4.12.1 In this Sub-Clause, "physical conditions" means natural physical conditions and man-made and otherphysical obstructions and pollutants, which the Contractor encounters at the Site when executing the Works, including sub-surface and hydrological conditions but excluding climatic conditions.
- 4.12.2 If the Contractor encounters adverse physical conditions which he considers to have been Unforeseeable, the Contractor shall give notice to the Engineer as soon as practicable.

This notice shall describe the physical conditions, so that they can be inspected by the Engineer, and shall set out the reasons why the Contractor considers them to be Unforeseeable. The Contractor shall continue executing the Works, using such proper and reasonable measures as are appropriate for the physical conditions, and shall comply with any instructions which the Engineer may give. If an instruction constitutes a Variation, Clause 13 [Variations and Adjustments] shall apply.

- 4.12.3 If and to the extent that the Contractor encounters physical conditions which are Unforeseeable, gives such anotice, and suffers delay and/or incurs Cost due to these conditions, the Contractor shall be entitled subject to notice under Sub-Clause 20.1 [Contractor's Claims] to:
 - a) An extension of time for any such delay, if completion is or will be delayed, under Sub-Clause 8.4[Extension of Time for Completion], and
 - b) Payment of any such Cost, which shall be included in the Contract Price.
- 4.12.4 Upon receiving such notice and inspecting and/or investigating these physical conditions, the Engineer shall proceed in accordance with Sub-Clause 3.5 [Determinations] to agree or determine (i) whether and (if so) to what extent these physical conditions were Unforeseeable, and (ii) the matters described in sub-paragraphs

(a) and (b) above related to this extent.

- 4.125 However, before additional Cost is finally agreed or determined under subparagraph (ii), the Engineer may also review whether other physical conditions in similar parts of the Works (if any) were more favorable than could reasonably have been foreseen when the Contractor submitted the Tender. If and to the extent that these more favourable conditions were encountered, the Engineer may proceed in accordance with Sub- Clause 3.5 [Determinations] to agree or determine the reductions in Cost which were due to these conditions, which may be included (as deductions) in the Contract Price and Payment Certificates. However, the net effect of all adjustments under sub-paragraph (b) and all these reductions, for all the physical conditions encountered in similar parts of the Works, shall not result in any reduction in the Contract Price.
- 4.12.6 The Engineer shall take account of any evidence of the physical conditions foreseen by the Contractor when submitting the Tender, which shall be made available by the Contractor, but shall not be bound by the Contractor's interpretation of any such evidence.

4.13 Rights of Way and Facilities

Unless otherwise specified in the Contract the Procuring Entity shall provide effective access to and possession of the Site including special and/or temporary rights-of-way which are necessary for the Works. The Contractor shall obtain, at his risk and cost, any additional rights of way or facilities outside the Site which he may require for the purposes of the Works.

4.14 Avoidance of Interference

The Contractor shall not interfere unnecessarily or improperly with:

- a) The convenience of the public, or
- b) The access to and use and occupation of all roads and footpaths, irrespective of whether they are publicor in the possession of the Procuring Entity or of others.
- The Contractor shall indemnify and hold the Procuring Entity harmless against and from all damages, losses and expenses (including legal fees and expenses) resulting from any such unnecessary or improper interference.

4.15 Access Route

The Contractor shall be deemed to have been satisfied as to the suitability and availability of access routes to the Site at Base Date. The Contractor shall use reasonable efforts to prevent any road or bridge from being damaged by the Contractor's traffic or by the Contractor's Personnel. These efforts shall include the proper use of appropriate vehicles and routes.

Except as otherwise stated in these Conditions:

- a) The Contractor shall (as between the Parties) be responsible for any maintenance which may be required for his use of access routes;
- b) the Contractor shall provide all necessary signs or directions along access routes, and shall obtain any permission which may be required from the relevant authorities for his use of routes, signs and directions;
- c) the Procuring Entity shall not be responsible for any claims which may arise

from the use or otherwise of any access route;

- d) the Procuring Entity does not guarantee the suitability or availability of particular access routes; and
- e) Costs due to non-suitability or non-availability, for the use required by the Contractor, of access routesshall be borne by the Contractor.

4.16 Transport of Goods

Unless otherwise stated in the Particular Conditions:

a) The Contractor shall give the Engineer not less than 21 days' notice of the date on which any

Plantor a major item of other Goods will be delivered to the Site;

- b) the Contractor shall be responsible for packing, loading, transporting, receiving, unloading, storing and protecting all Goods and other things required for the Works; and
- c) the Contractor shall indemnify and hold the Procuring Entity harmless against and from all damages, losses and expenses (including legal fees and expenses) resulting from the transport of Goods, and shall negotiate and pay all claims arising from their transport.

4.17 Contractor's Equipment

The Contractor shall be responsible for all Contractor's Equipment. When brought onto the Site, Contractor's Equipment shall be deemed to be exclusively intended for the execution of the Works. The Contractor shall not remove from the Site any major items of Contractor's Equipment without the consent of the Engineer. However, consent shall not be required for vehicles transporting Goods or Contractor's Personnel off Site.

4.18 Protection of the Environment

The Contractor shall take all reasonable steps to protect the environment (both on and off the Site) and to limit damage and nuisance to people and property resulting from pollution, noise and other results of his operations.

The Contractor shall ensure that emissions, surfaced is charges and effluent from the Contractor's activities shall not exceed the values stated in the Specification or prescribed by applicable Laws.

4.19 Electricity, Water and Gas

4.19.1 The Contractor shall, except as stated below, be responsible for the provision of all power, water and other services he may require for his construction activities and to the extent defined in the Specifications, for the tests.

The Contractor shall be entitled to use for the purposes of the Works such supplies of electricity, water, gas and other services as may be available on the Site and of which details and prices are given in theSpecification. The Contractor shall, at his risk and cost, provide any apparatus necessary for his use of these services and for measuring the quantities consumed.

4.19.2 The quantities consumed and the amounts due (at these prices) for such services shall be agreed or determined by the Engineer in accordance with Sub-Clause 2.5 [Procuring Entity's Claims] and Sub-Clause
3.5 [Determinations]. The Contractor shall pay these amounts to the Procuring Entity.

4.20 Procuring Entity's Equipment and Free-Issue Materials

- 4.20.1 The Procuring Entity shall make the Procuring Entity's Equipment (if any) available for the use of the Contractor in the execution of the Works in accordance with the details, arrangements and prices stated in the Specification. Unless otherwise stated in the Specification:
 - a) The Procuring Entity shall be responsible for the Procuring Entity's Equipment, except that
 - b) the Contractor shall be responsible for each item of Procuring Entity's Equipment whilst any of the Contractor's Personnel is operating it, driving it, directing it or in possession or control of it.
- 4.20.2 The appropriate quantities and the amounts due (at such stated prices) for the use of Procuring Entity's Equipment shall be agreed or determined by the Engineer in accordance with Sub-Clause 2.5 [Procuring Entity's Claims] and Sub-Clause 3.5 [Determinations]. The Contractor shall pay these amounts to the Procuring Entity.

The Procuring Entity shall supply, free of charge, the "free-issue materials" (if any) in accordance with the details stated in the Specification. The Procuring Entity shall, at his risk and cost, provide these materials at the time and place specified in the Contract. The Contractor shall then visually inspect them and shall promptly give notice to the Engineer of any shortage, defect or default in these materials. Unless otherwise agreed by both Parties, the Procuring Entity shall immediately rectify the notified shortage, defect or default.

4.20.3 After this visual inspection, the free-issue materials shall come under the care, custody and control of the Contractor. The Contractor's obligations of inspection, care, custody and control shall not relieve the Procuring Entity of liability for any shortage, defect or default not apparent from visual inspection.

4.21 Progress Reports

- 4.21.1 Unless otherwise stated in the Particular Conditions, monthly progress reports shall be prepared by the Contractor and submitted to the Engineer in six copies. The first report shall cover the period upto the end of the first calendar month following the Commencement Date. Reports shall be submitted monthly thereafter, each within 7 days after the last day of the period to which it relates.
- 4.21.2 Reporting shall continue until the Contractor has completed all work which is known to be outstanding at the completion date stated in the Taking-Over Certificate for the Works.

Each report shall include:

- a) charts and detailed descriptions of progress, including each stage of design (if any), Contractor's Documents, procurement, manufacture, delivery to Site, construction, erection and testing; and including these stages for work by each nominated Subcontractor (as defined in Clause 5 [Nominated Subcontractors]),
- b) photographs showing the status of manufacture and of progress on the Site;
- c) for the manufacture of each main item of Plant and Materials, the name of the manufacturer, manufacture location, percentage progress, and the actual or expected dates of:
 - i) commencement of manufacture,
 - ii) Contractor's inspections,
 - iii) tests, and
 - iv) shipment and arrival at the Site;

- d) the details described in Sub-Clause 6.10 [Records of Contractor's Personnel and Equipment];
- e) copies of quality assurance documents, test results and certificates of Materials;
- f) list of notices given under Sub-Clause 2.5 [Procuring Entity's Claims] and notices given under Sub-Clause 20.1 [Contractor's Claims];
- g) safety statistics, including details of any hazardous incidents and activities relating to environmental aspects and public relations; and
- h) Comparisons of actual and planned progress, with details of any events or circumstances which may jeopardize the completion in accordance with the Contract, and the measures being (or to be) adopted to overcome delays.
- 421.3 The Contractor shall provide immediate notification to the Engineer of incidents in the following categories. Full details of such incidents shall be provided to the Engineer within the time frame agreed with the Engineer.
 - a) confirmed or likely violation of any law or international agreement;
 - b) any fatality or serious injury;
 - c) significant adverse effects or damage to private property (e.g. vehicle accident, damage from fly rock, working beyond the boundary);
 - d) major pollution of drinking water aquifer or damage or destruction of rare or endangered habitat (including protected areas) or species; or
 - e) any allegation of sexual harassment or sexual misbehaviour, child abuse, defilement, or other violations involving children.

4.22 Security of the Site

Unless otherwise stated in the Particular Conditions:

- a) The Contractor shall be responsible for keeping unauthorized persons off the Site, and
- b) Authorized persons shall be limited to the Contractor's Personnel and the Procuring Entity's Personnel; and to any other personnel notified to the Contractor, by the Procuring Entity or the Engineer, as authorized personnel of the Procuring Entity's other contractors on the Site.

4.23 Contractor's Operations on Site

4.23.1 The Contractor shall confine his operations to the Site, and to any additional areas which may be obtained by the Contractor and agreed by the Engineer as additional working areas. The Contractor shall take all necessary precautions to keep Contractor's Equipment and Contractor's Personnel within the Site and these additional areas, and to keep them off adjacent land.

During the execution of the Works, the Contractor shall keep the Site free from all unnecessary obstruction and shall store or dispose of any Contractor's Equipment or surplus materials. The Contractor shall clear away and remove from the Site any wreckage, rubbish and Temporary Works which are no longer required.

4.232 Upon the issue of a Taking-Over Certificate, the Contractor shall clear away and remove, from that part of the Site and Works to which the Taking-Over Certificate refers, all Contractor's Equipment, surplus material, wreckage, rubbish and Temporary Works. The Contractor shall leave that part of the Site and the Works in a clean and safe condition. However, the Contractor may retain on Site, during

the Defects Notification Period, such Goods as are required for the Contractor to fulfil obligations under the Contract.

4.24 Fossils

All fossils, coins, articles of value or antiquity, and structures and other remains or items of geological or archaeological interest found on the Site shall be placed under the care and authority of the Procuring Entity. The Contractor shall take reasonable precautions to prevent Contractor's Personnel or other persons from removing or damaging any of these findings.

The Contractor shall, upon discovery of any such finding, promptly give notice to the Engineer, who shall issue instructions for dealing with it. If the Contractor suffers delay and/or incurs Cost from complying with the instructions, the Contractor shall give a further notice to the Engineer and shall be entitled subject to Sub-Clause 20.1 [Contractor's Claims] to:

- a) an extension of time for any such delay, if completion is or will be delayed, under Sub-Clause 8.4[Extension of Time for Completion], and
- b) payment of any such Cost, which shall be included in the Contract Price. After receiving this further notice, the Engineer shall proceed in accordance with Sub-Clause 3.5[Determinations] to agree or determine these matters.

5. NOMINATED SUB CONTRACTORS

5.1 Definition of "nominated Subcontractor

In the Contract, "nominated Subcontractor" means a Subcontractor:

- a) Who is stated in the Contract as being a nominated Subcontractor, or
- whom the Engineer, under Clause 13 [Variations and Adjustments], instructs the Contractor to employas a Subcontractor subject to Sub-Clause 5.2 [Objection to Notification].

5.2 Objection to Nomination

The Contractor shall not be under any obligation to employ a nominated Subcontractor against whom the Contractor raises reasonable objection by notice to the Engineer as soon as practicable, with supporting particulars. An objection shall be deemed reasonable if it arises from (among other things) any of the following matters, unless the Procuring Entity agrees in writing to indemnify the Contractor against and from the consequences of the matter:

- a) there are reasons to believe that the Subcontractor does not have sufficient competence, resources orfinancial strength;
- b) the nominated Subcontract or does not accept to indemnify the Contractor against and from anynegligence or misuse of Goods by the nominated Subcontractor, his agents and employees; or
- c) the nominated Subcontractor does not accept to enter into a subcontract which specifies that, for the subcontracted work (including design, if any), the nominated Subcontract or shall:
 - i) undertake to the Contractor such obligations and liabilities as will enable the Contractor to discharge his obligations and liabilities under the Contract;
 - ii) indemnify the Contractor against and from all obligations and liabilities

arising under or in connection with the Contract and from the consequences of any failure by the Subcontractor to perform these obligations or to fulfil these liabilities, and

iii) be paid only if and when the Contractor has received from the Procuring Entity payments for sums due under the Subcontract referred to under Sub-Clause 5.3 [Payment to nominated Subcontractors].

5.3 Payments to nominated Subcontractors

The Contractor shall pay to the nominated Subcontractor the amounts shown on the nominated Subcontractor's invoices approved by the Contractor which the Engineer certifies to be due in accordance with the subcontract. These amounts plus other charges shall be included in the Contract Price in accordance with subparagraph (b) of Sub-Clause 13.5 [Provisional Sums], except as stated in Sub-Clause 5.4 [Evidence of Payments].

Evidence of Payments

Before issuing a Payment Certificate which includes an amount payable to a nominated Subcontractor, the Engineer may request the Contractor to supply reasonable evidence that the nominated Subcontractor has received all amounts due in accordance with previous Payment Certificates, less applicable deductions for retention or otherwise. Unless the Contractor:

- a) Submits this reasonable evidence to the Engineer, or
- b) i) satisfies the Engineer in writing that the Contractor is reasonably entitled to withhold or refuse to pay these amounts, and
 - ii) submits to the Engineer reasonable evidence that the nominated Subcontractor has been notified of the Contractor's entitlement, then the Procuring Entity may (at his sole discretion) pay, direct to the nominated Subcontractor, part or all of such amounts previously certified (less applicable deductions) as are due to the nominated Subcontractor and for which the Contractor has failed to submit the evidence described in subparagraphs (a) or (b) above. The Contractor shall then repay, to the Procuring Entity, the amount which the nominated Subcontractor was directly paid by the Procuring Entity.

6. STAFF AND LABOR

6.1 Engagement of Staff and Labor

Except as otherwise stated in the Specification, the Contractor shall make arrangements for the engagement of all staff and labor, local or otherwise, and for their payment, feeding, transport, and, when appropriate, housing. The Contractor is encouraged, to the extent practicable and reasonable, to employ staff and labour with appropriate qualifications and experience from sources within the Country.

6.2 Rates of Wages and Conditions of Labor

62.1 The Contractor shall pay rates of wages, and observe conditions of labour, which are not lower than those established for the trade or industry where the work is carried out. If no established rates or conditions are applicable, the Contractor shall pay rates of wages and observe conditions which are not lower than the general

level of wages and conditions observed locally by Procuring Entity's whose trade or industry is similar to that of the Contractor.

6.2.2 The Contractor shall inform the Contractor's Personnel about their liability to pay personal income taxes in Kenya in respect of such of their salaries, wages, allowances and any benefits as are subject to tax under the Laws of Kenya for the time being in force, and the Contractor shall perform such duties in regard to such deductions there of as may be imposed on him by such Laws.

6.3 Persons in the Service of Procuring Entity

The Contractor shall not recruit, or attempt to recruit, staff and labour from amongst the Procuring Entity's Personnel.

6.4 Labor Laws

The Contractor shall comply with all the relevant labour Laws applicable to the Contractor's Personnel, including Laws relating to their employment, health, safety, welfare, immigration and emigration, and shall allow them all their legal rights.

The Contractor shall require his employees to obey all applicable Laws, including those concerning safety atwork.

6.5 Working Hours

No work shall be carried out on the Site on locally recognized days of rest, or outside the normal workinghours stated in the **SCC**, unless:

- a) Otherwise stated in the Contract,
- b) The Engineer gives consent, or
- c) The work is unavoidable, or necessary for the protection of life or property or for the safety of the Works, in which case the Contractor shall immediately advise the Engineer.

Facilities for Staff and Labor

Except as otherwise stated in the Specification, the Contractor shall provide and maintain all necessary accommodation and welfare facilities for the Contractor's Personnel. The Contractor shall also provide facilities for the Procuring Entity's Personnel as stated in the Specification.

The Contractor shall not permit any of the Contractor's Personnel to maintain any temporary or permanentliving quarters within the structures forming part of the Permanent Works.

6.6 Health and Safety

6.6.1 The Contractor shall at all times take all reasonable precautions to maintain the health and safety of the Contractor's Personnel. In collaboration with local health authorities, the Contractor shall ensure that medical staff, first aid facilities, sick bay and ambulance service are available at all times at the Site and at any accommodation for Contractor's and Procuring Entity's Personnel, and that suitable arrangements are made for all necessary welfare and hygiene requirements and for the prevention of epidemics.

- 6.6.2 The Contractor shall appoint an accident prevention officer at the Site, responsible for maintaining safety and protection against accidents. This person shall be qualified for this responsibility and shall have the authority to issue instructions and take protective measures to prevent accidents. Throughout the execution of the Works, the Contractor shall provide whatever is required by this person to exercise this responsibility and authority.
- 6.6.3 The Contractor shall send, to the Engineer, details of any accident as soon as practicable after its occurrence. The Contractor shall maintain records and make reports concerning health, safety and welfare of persons, and damage to property, as the Engineer may reasonably require.
- 6.7.3.1 <u>HIV-AIDS Prevention</u>. The Contractor shall conduct an HIV-AIDS awareness programme via an approved service provider and shall undertake such other measures as are specified in this Contract to reduce the riskof the transfer of the HIV virus between and among the Contractor's Personnel and the local community, to promote early diagnosis and to assist affected individuals.

6.7 Contractor's Superintendence

- 6.7.1 Throughout the execution of the Works, and as long thereafter as is necessary to fulfil the Contractor's obligations, the Contractor shall provide all necessary superintendence to plan, arrange, direct, manage, inspect and test the work.
- 6.7.2 Superintendence shall be given by a sufficient number of persons having adequate knowledge of the language for communications (defined in Sub-Clause 1.4 [Law and Language]) and of the operations to be carried out (including the methods and techniques required, the hazards likely to be encountered and methods of preventing accidents), for the satisfactory and safe execution of the Works.

6.8 Contractor's Personnel

- 6.8.1 The Contractor's Personnel specified in the **SCC** shall be appropriately qualified, skilled and experienced in their respective trades or occupations. The Engineer may require the Contractor to remove (or cause to be removed) any person employed on the Site or Works, including the Contractor's Representative if applicable, who:
 - a) Persists in any misconduct or lack of care,
 - b) Carries out duties incompetently or negligently,
 - c) Fails to conform with any provisions of the Contract,
 - d) Persists in any conduct which is prejudicial to safety, health, or the protection of the environment, or
 - e) Based on reasonable evidence, is determined to have engaged in Fraud and Corruption during the execution of the Works.
- 6.8.2 If appropriate, the Contractor shall then appoint (or cause to be appointed) a suitable replacement person.

6.9 Records of Contractor's Personnel and Equipment

The Contractor shall submit, to the Engineer, details showing the number of each class of Contractor's Personnel and of each type of Contractor's Equipment on the Site. Details shall be submitted each calendar month, in a form approved by the Engineer, until the Contractor has completed all work which is known to be outstanding at the completion date stated in the Taking-Over Certificate for the Works.

6.10 Disorderly Conduct

The Contractor shall at all times take all reasonable precautions to prevent any unlawful, riotous or disorderly conduct by or amongst the Contractor's Personnel, and to preserve peace and protection of persons and property on and near the Site.

6.11 Foreign Personnel

- 6.11.1 The Contractor may bring in to the Country any foreign personnel who are necessary for the execution of the Works to the extent allowed by the applicable Laws. The Contractor shall ensure that these personnel are provided with the required residence visas and work permits. The Procuring Entity will, if requested by the Contractor, use his lowest endeavours in a timely and expeditious manner to assist the Contract or in obtaining any local, state, and national or government permission required for bringing in the Contractor's personnel.
- 6.11.2 The Contractor shall be responsible for the return of these personnel to the place where they were recruited or to their domicile. In the event of the death in the Country of any of these personnel or members of their families, the Contractor shall similarly be responsible for making the appropriate arrangements for their return or burial.

6.12 Supply of Foodstuffs

The Contractor shall arrange for the provision of a sufficient supply of suitable food as may be stated in the Specification at reasonable prices for the Contractor's Personnel for the purposes of or in connection with the Contract.

6.13 Supply of Water

The Contractor shall, having regard to local conditions, provide on the Site an adequate supply of drinking and other water for the use of the Contractor's Personnel.

6.14 Measures against Insect and Pest Nuisance

The Contractor shall at all times take the necessary precautions to protect the Contractor's Personnelemployed on the Site from insect and pest nuisance, and to reduce the danger to their health. The Contractor shall comply with all the regulations of the local health authorities, including use of appropriate insecticide.

6.15 Alcoholic Liquor or Drugs

The Contractor shall not, otherwise than in accordance with the Laws of the Country, import, sell, give, barter or otherwise dispose of any alcoholic liquor or drugs, or permit or allow importation, sale, gift, barter or disposal thereof by Contractor's Personnel.

6.16 Arms and Ammunition

The Contractor shall not give, barter, or otherwise dispose of, to any person, any arms or ammunition of any kind, or allow Contractor's Personnel to do so.

6.17 Festivals and Religious Customs

The Contractor shall respect the Country's recognized festivals, days of rest and religious or other customs.

6.18 Funeral Arrangements

The Contractor shall be responsible, to the extent required by local regulations, for making any funeral arrangements for any of his local employees who may die while engaged upon the Works.

6.19 Prohibition of Forced or Compulsory Labor

The Contractor shall not employ forced labor, which consists of any work or service, not voluntarily performed, that is exacted from an individual under threat of force or penalty, and includes any kind of involuntary or compulsory labor, such as indentured labor, bonded labor or similar labor-contracting arrangements.

6.20 Prohibition of Harmful Child Labor

The Contractor shall not employ children in a manner that is economically exploitative, or is likely to be hazardous, or to interfere with, the child's education, or to be harmful to the child's health or physical, mental, spiritual, moral, or social development. Where the relevant labor laws of the Country have provisions for employment of minors, the Contract or shall follow those laws applicable to the Contractor. Children below the age of 18 years shall not be employed in dangerous work.

6.21 Employment Records of Workers

The Contractor shall keep complete and accurate records of the employment of labor at the Site. The records shall include the names, ages, genders, hours worked and wages paid to all workers. These records shall be summarized on a monthly basis and submitted to the Engineer. These records shall be included in the details to be submitted by the Contractor under Sub-Clause 6.10 [Records of Contractor's Personnel and Equipment].

6.22 Workers' Organizations

The Contractor shall comply with laws on workers' rights to form and to join workers' organizations without interference and to bargain collectively.

6.23 Non-Discrimination and Equal Opportunity

The Contractor shall not make employment decisions on the basis of personal characteristics unrelated to inherent job requirements. The Contractor shall base the employment relationship on the principle of equal opportunity and fair treatment and shall not discriminate with respect to aspects of the employment relationship, including recruitment and hiring, compensation (including wages and benefits), working conditions and terms of employment, access to training, promotion, termination of employment or retirement, and discipline.

7. Plant, Materials and Workmanship

7.1 Manner of Execution

The Contractor shall carry out the manufacture of Plant, the production and manufacture of Materials, and all other execution of the Works:

- a) In the manner (if any) specified in the Contract,
 b) In a proper workman like and careful manner, in accordance with recognized good practice, and
- c) With properly equipped facilities and non-hazardous Materials, except as otherwise specified in the Contract.

7.2 Samples

The Contractor shall submit the following samples of Materials, and relevant information, to the Engineerfor consent prior to using the Materials in or for the Works:

- a) manufacturer's standard samples of Materials and samples specified in the Contract, all at the Contractor's cost, and
- b) Additional samples instructed by the Engineer as a Variation. Each sample shall be labelled as to origin and intended use in the Works.

7.3 Inspection

- 7.3.1 The Procuring Entity's Personnel shall at all reasonable times:
 - a) Have full access to all parts of the Site and to all places from which natural Materials are being obtained, and
 - b) During production, manufacture and construction (at the Site and elsewhere), be entitled to examine, inspect, measure and test the materials and workmanship, and to check the progress of manufacture of Plant and production and manufacture of Materials.
- 7.3.2 The Contractor shall give the Procuring Entity's Personnel full opportunity to carry out these activities, including providing access, facilities, permissions and safety equipment. No such activity shall relieve the Contractor from any obligation or responsibility.

The Contractor shall give notice to the Engineer whenever any work is ready and before it is covered up, put out of sight, or packaged for storage or transport. The Engineer shall then either carry out the examination, inspection, measurement or testing without unreasonable delay, or promptly give notice to the Contractor that the Engineer does not require to do so. If the Contractor fails to give the notice, he shall, if and when required by the Engineer, uncover the work and thereafter reinstate and make good, all at the Contractor's cost.

7.4 Testina

- 7.4.1 This Sub-Clause shall apply to all tests specified in the Contract, other than the Tests after Completion (if any).
- 7.4.2 Except as otherwise specified in the Contract, the Contractor shall provide all apparatus, assistance, documents and other information, electricity, equipment, fuel, consumables, instruments, labor, materials, and suitably gualified and experienced staff, as are necessary to carry out the specified tests efficiently. The Contractor shall agree, with the Engineer, the time and place for the specified testing of any Plant, Materials and other parts of the Works.

The Engineer may, under Clause 13 [Variations and Adjustments], vary the location or details of specified tests, or instruct the Contractor to carry out additional tests. If these varied or additional tests show that the tested Plant, Materials or workmanship is not in accordance with the Contract, the cost of carrying out this Variation shall be borne by the Contractor, notwithstanding other provisions of the Contract.

7.4.3 The Engineer shall give the Contractor not less than 24 hours' notice of the Engineer's intention to attend the tests. If the Engineer does not attend at the time and place agreed, the Contractor may proceed with the tests, unless otherwise instructed by the Engineer, and the tests shall then be deemed to have been made in the Engineer's presence.

If the Contractor suffers delay and/or incurs Cost from complying with these instructions or as a result of a delay for which the Procuring Entity is responsible, the Contractor shall give notice to the Engineer and shall be entitled subject to Sub-Clause 20.1 [Contractor's Claims] to:

- a) An extension of time for any such delay, if completion is or will be delayed, under Sub-Clause 8.4 [Extension of Time for Completion], and
- b) Payment of any such Cost-plus profit, which shall be included in the Contract Price.
- 7.4.4 After receiving this notice, the Engineer shall proceed in accordance with Sub-Clause 3.5 [Determinations] to agree or determine these matters.

The Contractor shall promptly forward to the Engineer duly certified reports of the tests. When the specified tests have been passed, the Engineer shall endorse the Contractor's test certificate, or issue a certificate to him, to that effect. If the Engineer has not attended the tests, he shall be deemed to have accepted the readings as accurate.

7.5 Rejection

- 7.5.1 If, as a result of an examination, inspection, measurement or testing, any Plant, Materials or workmanship is found to be defective or otherwise not in accordance with the Contract, the Engineer may reject the Plant, Materials or workmanship by giving notice to the Contractor, with reasons. The Contractor shall then promptly make good the defect and ensure that the rejected item complies with the Contract.
- 7.5.2 If the Engineer requires this Plant, Materials or workmanship to be retested, the tests shall be repeated under the same terms and conditions. If the rejection and retesting cause the Procuring Entity to incur additional costs, the Contractor shall subject to Sub-Clause 2.5 [Procuring Entity's Claims] pay these costs to the Procuring Entity.

7.6 Remedial Work

- 7.6.1 Notwithstanding any previous test or certification, the Engineer may instruct the Contractor to:
 - a) remove from the Site and replace any Plant or Materials which is not in accordance with the Contract,
 - b) remove and re-execute any other work which is not in accordance with the Contract, and
 - c) execute any work which is urgently required for the safety of the Works, whether because of anaccident, unforeseeable event or otherwise.

- 7.6.2 The Contractor shall comply with the instruction within a reasonable time, which shall be the time (if any)specified in the instruction, or immediately if urgency is specified under sub-paragraph (c).
- 7.6.3 If the Contractor fails to comply with the instruction, the Procuring Entity shall be entitled to employ and pay other persons to carry out the work. Except to the extent that the Contractor would have been entitled to payment for the work, the Contractor shall subject to Sub-Clause 2.5 [Procuring Entity's Claims] pay to the Procuring Entity all costs arising from this failure.

7.7 Ownership of Plant and Materials

Except as otherwise provided in the Contract, each item of Plant and Materials shall, to the extent consistent with the Laws of the Country, become the property of the Procuring Entity at whichever is the earlier of the following times, free from liens and other encumbrances:

- a) When it is incorporated in the Works;
- b) when the Contractor is paid the corresponding value of the Plant and Materials under Sub-Clause 8.10[Payment for Plant and Materials in Event of Suspension].

7.8 Royalties

Unless otherwise stated in the Specification, the Contractor shall pay all royalties, rents and other payments for:

- a) Natural Materials obtained from outside the Site, and
- b) The disposal of material from demolitions and excavations and of other surplus material (whethernatural or man-made), except to the extent that disposal areas within the Site are specified in the Contract.

8. COMMENCEMENT, DELAYS AND SUSPENSION

8.1 Commencement of Works

- 8.1.1 Except as otherwise specified in the Special Conditions of Contract, the Commencement Date shall be the date at which the following precedent conditions have all been fulfilled and the Engineer's notification recording the agreement of both Parties on such fulfilment and instructing to commence the Work is received by the Contractor:
 - a) Contract by relevant authorities of the Country;
 - b) delivery to the Contractor of reasonable evidence of the Procuring Entity's financial arrangements (under Sub-Clause 2.4 [Procuring Entity's Financial Arrangements]);
 - c) signature of the Contract Agreement by both Parties, and if required, approval of the except if otherwise specified in the **SCC**, effective access to and possession of the Site given to the Contractor together with such permission(s) under (a) of Sub-Clause 1.13 [Compliance with Laws] as required for the commencement of the Works
 - d) receipt by the Contractor of the Advance Payment under Sub-Clause14.2 [Advance Payment] provided that the corresponding Procuring Entity guarantee has been delivered by the Contractor.

- 8.1.2 If the said Engineer's instruction is not received by the Contractor within 180 days from his receipt of the Letter of Acceptance, the Contractor shall be entitled to terminate the Contract under Sub-Clause 16.2 [Termination by Contractor].
- 8.1.3 The Contractor shall commence the execution of the Works as soon as is reasonably practicable after the Commencement Date and shall then proceed with the Works with due expedition and without delay.

8.2 Time for Completion

The Contractor shall complete the whole of the Works, and each Section (if any), within the Time for Completion for the Works or Section (as the case may be), including:

- a) achieving the passing of the Tests on Completion, and
- b) completing all work which is stated in the Contract as being required for the Works or Section to be considered to be completed for the purposes of takingover under Sub-Clause 10.1 [Taking Over of the Works and Sections].

8.3 Programme

- 8.3.1 The Contractor shall submit a detailed time programme to the Engineer within 14 days after receiving the notice under Sub-Clause 8.1 [Commencement of Works]. The Contractor shall also submit a revised programme whenever the previous programme is inconsistent with actual progress or with the Contractor's obligations. Each programme shall include:
 - a) the order in which the Contractor intends to carry out the Works, including the anticipated timing of each stage of design (if any), Contractor's Documents, procurement, manufacture of Plant, delivery to Site, construction, erection and testing,
 - b) each of these stages for work by each nominated Subcontractor (as defined in Clause 5 [NominatedSubcontractors]),
 - c) the sequence and timing of inspections and tests specified in the Contract, and
 - d) a supporting report which includes:
 - i) a general description of the methods which the Contract or intends to adopt, and of the majorstages, in the execution of the Works, and
 - ii) details showing the Contractor's reasonable estimate of the number of each class of Contractor's Personnel and of each type of Contractor's Equipment, required on the Site for each major stage.
- 8.3.2 Unless the Engineer, within 14 days after receiving a programme, gives notice to the Contractor stating the extent to which it does not comply with the Contract, the Contractor shall proceed in accordance with the programme, subject to his other obligations under the Contract. The Procuring Entity's Personnel shall be entitled to rely upon the programme when planning their activities.
- 8.3.3 The Contractor shall promptly give notice to the Engineer of specific probable future events or circumstances which may adversely affect the work, increase the Contract Price or delay the execution of the Works. The Engineer may require the Contractor to submit an estimate of the anticipated effect of the future event or circumstances, and/or a proposal under Sub-Clause 13.3 [Variation Procedure].
- 8.3.4 If, at any time, the Engineer gives notice to the Contractor that a programme fails (to the extent stated) to comply with the Contract or to be consistent with actual

progress and the Contractor's stated intentions, the Contractor shall submit a revised programme to the Engineer in accordance with this Sub-Clause.

8.4 Extension of Time for Completion

- 8.4.1 The Contractor shall be entitled subject to Sub-Clause 20.1 [Contractor's Claims] to an extension of the Time for Completion if and to the extent that completion for the purposes of Sub-Clause10.1 [Taking Overof the Works and Sections] is or will be delayed by any of the following causes:
 - a) a Variation (unless an adjustment to the Time for Completion has been agreed under Sub-Clause 13.3 [Variation Procedure]) or other substantial change in the quantity of an item of work included in the Contract,
 - b) a cause of delay giving an entitlement to extension of time under a Sub-Clause of these Conditions,
 - c) exceptionally adverse climatic conditions,
 - d) Unforeseeable shortages in the availability of personnel or Goods caused by epidemic or governmental actions, or
 - e) Any delay, impediment or prevention caused by or attributable to the Procuring Entity, the ProcuringEntity's Personnel, or the Procuring Entity's other contractors.
- 8.4.2 If the Contractor considers itself to be entitled to an extension of the Time for Completion, the Contractor shall give notice to the Engineer in accordance with Sub-Clause 20.1 [Contractor's Claims]. When determining each extension of time under Sub-Clause 20.1, the Engineer shall review previous determinations and may increase, but shall not decrease, the total extension of time.

8.5 Delays Caused by Authorities

If the following conditions apply, namely:

- a) The Contractor has diligently followed the procedures laid down by the relevant legally constituted public authorities in the Country,
- b) These authorities delay or disrupt the Contractor's work, and
- c) the delay or disruption was Unforeseeable, then this delay or disruption will be considered as a cause of delay under sub-paragraph (b) of Sub-Clause 8.4 [Extension of Time for Completion].

8.6 Rate of Progress

- 8.6.1 If, at any time:
 - a) Actual progress is too slow to complete within the Time for Completion, and/or
 - b) Progress has fallen (or will fall) behind the current programme under Sub-Clause 8.3 [Programme], other than as a result of a cause listed in Sub-Clause 8.4 [Extension of Time for Completion], then the Engineer may instruct the Contractor to submit, under Sub-Clause 8.3 [Programme], a revised programme and supporting report describing the revised methods which the Contractor proposes to adopt in order to expedite progress and complete within the Time for Completion.

Unless the Engineer notifies otherwise, the Contractor shall adopt these revised methods, which may require increases in the working hours and/or in the numbers of Contractor's Personnel and/or Goods, at the risk and cost of the Contractor. If these revised methods cause the Procuring Entity to incur additional costs, the Contractor shall subject to notice under Sub-Clause 2.5

[Procuring Entity's Claims] pay these costs to the Procuring Entity, in addition to delay damages (if any) under Sub-Clause 8.7 below.

8.6.2 Additional costs of revised methods including acceleration measures, instructed by the Engineer to reduce delays resulting from causes listed under Sub-Clause 8.4 [Extension of Time for Completion] shall be paid by the Procuring Entity, without generating, however, any other additional payment benefit to the Contractor.

8.7 Delay Damages

- 8.7.1 If the Contractor fails to comply with Sub-Clause 8.2 [Time for Completion], the Contractor shall subject to notice under Sub-Clause 2.5 [Procuring Entity's Claims] pay delay damages to the Procuring Entity for this default. These delay damages shall be the sum stated in the **SCC**, which shall be paid for everyday which shall elapse between the relevant Time for Completion and the date stated in the Taking-Over Certificate. However, the total amount due under this Sub-Clause shall not exceed the maximum amount of delay damages (if any) stated in the **SCC**.
- 8.7.2 These delay damages shall be the only damages due from the Contractor for such default, other than in the event of termination under Sub-Clause 15.2 [Termination by Procuring Entity] prior to completion of the Works. These damages shall not relieve the Contractor from his obligation to complete the Works, or from any other duties, obligations or responsibilities which he may have under the Contract.

8.8 Suspension of Work

The Engineer may at any time instruct the Contractor to suspend progress of part or all of the Works. During such suspension, the Contractor shall protect, store and secure such part or the Works against any deterioration, loss or damage.

The Engineer may also notify the cause for the suspension. If and to the extent that the cause is notified and is the responsibility of the Contractor, the following Sub-Clauses 8.9, 8.10 and 8.11 shall not apply.

8.9 Consequences of Suspension

- 8.9.1 If the Contractor suffers delay and/or incurs Cost from complying with the Engineer's instructions under Sub- Clause 8.8 [Suspension of Work] and/or from resuming the work, the Contractor shall give notice to the Engineer and shall been titled subject to Sub-Clause 20.1 [Contractor's Claims] to:
 - a) An extension of time for any such delay, if completion is or will be delayed, under Sub-Clause 8.4[Extension of Time for Completion], and
 - b) Payment of any such Cost, which shall be included in the Contract Price.

After receiving this notice, the Engineer shall proceed in accordance with Sub-Clause 3.5[Determinations] to agree or determine these matters.

8.9.2 The Contractor shall not be entitled to an extension of time for, or to payment of the Cost incurred in, making good the consequences of the Contractor's faulty design, workmanship or materials, or of the Contractor's failure to protect, store or secure in accordance with Sub-Clause 8.8 [Suspension of Work].

8.10 Payment for Plant and Materials in Event of Suspension

The Contractor shall be entitled to payment of the value (as at the date of suspension) of Plant and/orMaterials which have not been delivered to Site, if:

- a) the work on Plant or delivery of Plant and/or Materials has been suspended for more than 30 days, and
- b) the Contractor has marked the Plant and/or Materials as the Procuring Entity's property in accordance with the Engineer's instructions.

8.11 Prolonged Suspension

If the suspension under Sub-Clause 8.8 [Suspension of Work] has continued for more than 84 days, the Contractor may request the Engineer's permission to proceed. If the Engineer does not give permission within 30 days after being requested to do so, the Contractor may, by giving notice to the Engineer, treat the suspension as an omission under Clause 13 [Variations and Adjustments] of the affected part of the Works.If the suspension affects the whole of the Works, the Contractor may give notice of termination under Sub-Clause 16.2 [Termination by Contractor].

8.12 Resumption of Work

After the permission or instruction to proceed is given, the Contractor and the Engineer shall jointly examine the Works and the Plant and Materials affected by the suspension. The Contractor shall make good any deterioration or defect in or loss of the Works or Plant or Materials, which has occurred during the suspension after receiving from the Engineer an instruction to this effect under Clause13 [Variations and Adjustments].

9. TESTS ON COMPLETION

9.1 Contractor's Obligations

- 9.1.1 The Contractor shall carry out the Tests on Completion in accordance with this Clause and Sub-Clause 7.4 [Testing], after providing the documents in accordance with sub-paragraph (d) of Sub-Clause 4.1 [Contractor's General Obligations].
- 9.1.2 The Contractor shall give to the Engineer not less than 21 days' notice of the date after which the Contract or will be ready to carry out each of the Tests on Completion. Unless otherwise agreed, Tests on Completion shall be carried out within 14 days after this date, on such day or days as the Engineer shall instruct.
- 9.1.3 In considering the results of the Tests on Completion, the Engineer shall make allowances for the effect of any use of the Works by the Procuring Entity on the performance or other characteristics of the Works. As soon as the Works, or a Section, have passed any Tests on Completion, the Contractor shall submit a certified report of the results of these Tests to the Engineer.

9.2 Delayed Tests

9.2.1 If the Tests on Completion are being unduly delayed by the Procuring Entity, Sub-Clause 7.4 [Testing] (fifthparagraph) and/or Sub-Clause 10.3 [Interference with Tests on Completion] shall be applicable. If the Tests on Completion are being unduly delayed by the Contractor, the Engineer may by notice require the Contractor to carry out the Tests within 21 days after receiving the notice. The Contractor shall carry out the Tests on such day or days within that period as the Contract or may fix and of which he shall give notice to the Engineer.

If the Contractor fails to carry out the Tests on Completion within the period of 21 days, the Procuring Entity's Personnel may proceed with the Tests at the risk and cost of the Contractor. The Tests on Completion shall then be deemed to have been carried out in the presence of the Contract or and the results of the Tests shall be accepted as accurate.

9.3 Retesting

If the Works, or a Section, fail to pass the Tests on Completion, Sub-Clause 7.5 [Rejection] shall apply, and the Engineer or the Contractor may require the failed Tests, and Tests on Completion on any related work, tobe repeated under the same terms and conditions.

9.4 Failure to Pass Tests on Completion

- 9.4.1 If the Works, or a Section, fail to pass the Tests on Completion repeated under Sub-Clause 9.3 [Retesting], the Engineer shall be entitled to:
 - a) Order further repetition of Tests on Completion under Sub-Clause 9.3;
 - b) If the failure deprives the Procuring Entity of substantially the whole benefit of the Works or Section, reject the Works or Section (as the case may be), in which event the Procuring Entity shall have thesame remedies as are provided in sub-paragraph (c) of Sub-Clause 11.4 [Failure to Remedy Defects]; or
 - c) Issue a Taking-Over Certificate, if the Procuring Entity so requests.
- 9.4.2 In the event of sub-paragraph (c), the Contractor shall proceed in accordance with all other obligations under the Contract, and the Contract Price shall be reduced by such amount as shall be appropriate to cover the reduced value to the Procuring Entity as a result of this failure. Unless the relevant reduction for this failure is stated (or its method of calculation is defined) in the Contract, the Procuring Entity may require the reduction to be (i) agreed by both Parties (in full satisfaction of this failure only) and paid before this Taking-Over Certificate is issued, or (ii) determined and paid under Sub-Clause 2.5 [Procuring Entity's Claims] and Sub-Clause 3.5 [Determinations].

10. PROCURING ENTITY'S TAKING OVER

10.1 Taking Over of the Works and Sections

- 10.1.1 Except as stated in Sub-Clause 9.4 [Failure to Pass Tests on Completion], the Works shall be taken over by the Procuring Entity when (i) the Works have been completed in accordance with the Contract, including thematters described in Sub-Clause 8.2 [Time for Completion] and except as allowed in sub-paragraph (a) below, and (ii) a Taking-Over Certificate for the Works has been issued, or is deemed to have been issued in accordance with this Sub-Clause.
- 10.1.2 The Contract or may apply by notice to the Engineer for a Taking-Over Certificate Page 161

not earlier than 14 days before the Works will, in the Contractor's opinion, be complete and ready for taking over. If the Works are divided into Sections, the Contract or may similarly apply for a Taking-Over Certificate for each Section.

The Engineer shall, within 30 days after receiving the Contractor's application:

- a) issue the Taking-Over Certificate to the Contractor, stating the date on which the Works or Section were completed in accordance with the Contract, except for any minor outstanding work and defects which will not substantially affect the use of the Works or Section for their intended purpose (either until or whilst this work is completed and these defects are remedied); or
- b) reject the application, giving reasons and specifying the work required to be done by the Contractor to enable the Taking-Over Certificate to be issued. The Contractor shall then complete this work before issuing a further notice under this Sub-Clause.
- 10.1.3 If the Engineer fails either to issue the Taking-Over Certificate or to reject the Contractor's application within the period of 30 days, and if the Works or Section (as the case may be) are substantially in accordance with the Contract, the Taking-Over Certificate shall be deemed to have been issued on the last day of that period.

10.2 Taking Over of Parts of the Works

10.2.1 The Engineer may, at the sole discretion of the Procuring Entity, issue a Taking-Over Certificate for any part of the Permanent Works.

The Procuring Entity shall not use any part of the Works (other than as a temporary measure which is either specified in the Contract or agreed by both Parties) unless and until the Engineer has issued a Taking-Over Certificate for this part. However, if the Procuring Entity does use any part of the Works before the Taking-Over Certificate is issued:

- a) The part which is used shall be deemed to have been taken over as from the date on which it is used,
- b) The Contractor shall cease to be liable for the care of such part as from this date, when responsibilityshall pass to the Procuring Entity, and
- c) If requested by the Contractor, the Engineer shall issue a Taking-Over Certificate for this part.
- 10.2.2 After the Engineer has issued a Taking-Over Certificate for a part of the Works, the Contractor shall begiven the earliest opportunity to take such steps as may be necessary to carry out any outstanding Tests on Completion. The Contractor shall carry out these Tests on Completion as soon as practicable before the expiry date of the relevant Defects Notification Period.
- 102.3 If the Contractor incurs Cost as a result of the Procuring Entity taking over and/or using a part of the Works, other than such use as is specified in the Contractor agreed by the Contractor, the Contractor shall (i) give notice to the Engineer and (ii) be entitled subject to Sub-Clause 20.1 [Contractor's Claims] to payment of any such Cost-plus profit, which shall be included in the Contract Price. After receiving this notice, the Engineer shall proceed in accordance with Sub-Clause 3.5 [Determinations] to agree or determine this Cost and profit.
- 102.4 If a Taking-Over Certificate has been issued for a part of the Works (other than a Section), the delay damages thereafter for completion of the remainder of the Works shall be reduced. Similarly, the delay damages for the remainder of the

Section (if any) in which this part is included shall also be reduced. For any period of delay after the date stated in this Taking-Over Certificate, the proportional reduction in these delay damages shall be calculated as the proportion which the value of the part so certified bears to the value of the Works or Section (as the case may be) as a whole. The Engineer shall proceed in accordance with Sub-Clause 3.5 [Determinations] to agree or determine these proportions. The provisions of this paragraph shall only apply to the daily rate of delay damages under Sub-Clause 8.7 [Delay Damages] and shall not affect the maximum amount of these damages.

10.3 Interference with Tests on Completion

10.3.1 If the Contractor is prevented, for more than 14 days, from carrying out the Tests on Completion by a cause for which the Procuring Entity is responsible, the Procuring Entity shall be deemed to have taken over the Works or Section (as the case may be) on the date when the Tests on Completion would otherwise have been completed.

The Engineer shall then issue a Taking-Over Certificate accordingly, and the Contractor shall carry out the Tests on Completion as soon as practicable, before the expiry date of the Defects Notification Period. The Engineer shall require the Tests on Completion to be carried out by giving 14 days' notice and in accordance with the relevant provisions of the Contract.

- 10.3.2 If the Contractor suffers delay and/or incurs Cost as a result of this delay in carrying out the Tests on Completion, the Contractor shall give notice to the Engineer and shall be entitled subject to Sub-Clause 20.1 [Contractor's Claims] to:
 - a) An extension of time for any such delay, if completion is or will be delayed, under Sub-Clause 8.4 [Extension of Time for Completion], and
 - b) Payment of any such Cost-plus profit, which shall be included in the Contract Price.
- 10.3.3 After receiving this notice, the Engineer shall proceed in accordance with Sub-Clause 3.5 [Determinations] to agree or determine these matters.

10.4 Surfaces Requiring Reinstatement

Except as otherwise stated in a Taking-Over Certificate, a certificate for a Section or part of the Works shall not be deemed to certify completion of any ground or other surfaces requiring reinstatement.

11. Defects Liability

11.1 Completion of Outstanding Work and Remedying Defects

In order that the Works and Contractor's Documents, and each Section, shall be in the condition required by the Contract (fair wear and tear excepted) by the expiry date of the relevant Defects Notification Period or assoon as practicable thereafter, the Contractor shall:

- a) complete any work which is outstanding on the date stated in a Taking-Over Certificate, within such reasonable time as is instructed by the Engineer, and
- b) execute all work required to remedy defects or damage, as may be notified by (or on behalf of) the Procuring Entity on or before the expiry date of the Defects Notification Period for the Works or Section (as the case may be).

If a defect appears or damage occurs, the Contractor shall be notified accordingly, by (or on behalf of) the Procuring Entity.

11.2 Cost of Remedying Defects

- 11.2.1 All work referred to in sub-paragraph (b) of Sub-Clause 11.1 [Completion of Outstanding Work and Remedying Defects] shall be executed at the risk and cost of the Contractor, if and to the extent that the work is attributable to:
 - a) Any design for which the Contractor is responsible,
 - b) Plant, Materials or workmanship not being in accordance with the Contract, or
 - c) Failure by the Contractor to comply with any other obligation.
- 11.2.2 If and to the extent that such work is attributable to any other cause, the Contractor shall be notified promptly by (or on behalf of) the Procuring Entity, and Sub-Clause 13.3 [Variation Procedure] shall apply.

11.3 Extension of Defects Notification Period

- 11.3.1 The Procuring Entity shall be entitled subject to Sub-Clause 2.5 [Procuring Entity's Claims] to an extension of the Defects Notification Period for the Works or a Section if and to the extent that the Works, Section or amajor item of Plant (as the case may be, and after taking over) cannot be used for the purposes for which they are intended by reason of a defect or by reason of damage attributable to the Contractor. However, a Defects Notification Period shall not be extended by more than two years.
- 11.32 If delivery and/or erection of Plant and/or Materials was suspended under Sub-Clause 8.8 [Suspension of Work] or Sub-Clause 16.1 [Contractor's Entitlement to Suspend Work], the Contractor's obligations under this Clause shall not apply to any defects or damage occurring more than two years after the Defects Notification Period for the Plant and/or Materials would otherwise have expired.

11.4 Failure to Remedy Defects

- 11.4.1 If the Contractor fails to remedy any defector damage within a reasonable time, a date may be fixed by (oron behalf of) the Procuring Entity, on or by which the defect or damage is to be remedied. The Contractor shall be given reasonable notice of this date.
- 11.4.2 If the Contractor fails to remedy the defect or damage by this notified date and this remedial work was to be executed at the cost of the Contractor under Sub-Clause 11.2 [Cost of Remedying Defects], the Procuring Entity may (at his option):
 - a) Carry out the work itself or by others, in a reasonable manner and at the Contractor's cost, but the Contractor shall have no responsibility for this work; and the Contractor shall subject to Sub-Clause 2.5 [Procuring Entity's Claims] pay to the Procuring Entity the costs reasonably incurred by the Procuring Entity in remedying the defect or damage;
 - b) Require the Engineer to agree or determine a reasonable reduction in the Contract Price in accordance with Sub-Clause 3.5 [Determinations]; or
 - c) If the defect or damage deprives the Procuring Entity of substantially the whole benefit of the Works or any major part of the Works, terminate the Contract as a whole, or in respect of such major part which cannot be put to the intended use.
- 11.4.3 Without prejudice to any other rights, under the Contractor otherwise, the Procuring Entity shall then be entitled to recover all sums paid for the Works or for such part (as the case may be), plus financing costs and the cost of dismantling the same, clearing the Site and returning Plant and Materials to the Contractor.

11.5 Removal of Defective Work

If the defect or damage cannot be remedied expeditiously on the Site and the Procuring Entity gives consent, the Contractor may remove from the Site for the purposes of repair such items of Plant as are defective or damaged. This consent may require the Contractor to increase the amount of the Performance Security by the full replacement cost of these items, or to provide other appropriate security.

11.6 Further Tests

If the work of remedying of any defect or damage may affect the performance of the Works, the Engineer may require the repetition of any of the tests described in the Contract. The requirement shall be made by notice within 30 days after the defect or damage is remedied.

These tests shall be carried out in accordance with the terms applicable to the previous tests, except that heyshall be carried out at the risk and cost of the Party liable, under Sub-Clause 11.2 [Cost of Remedying Defects], for the cost of the remedial work.

11.7 Right of Access

Until the Performance Certificate has been issued, the Contractor shall have such right of access to the Works as is reasonably required in order to comply with this Clause, except as may be inconsistent with the Procuring Entity's reasonable security restrictions.

11.8 Contractor to Search

The Contractor shall, if required by the Engineer, search for the cause of any defect, under the direction of the Engineer. Unless the defect is to be remedied at the cost of the Contractor under Sub-Clause 11.2 [Cost of Remedying Defects], the Cost of the search plus profit shall be agreed or determined by the Engineer in accordance with Sub-Clause 3.5 [Determinations] and shall be included in the Contract Price.

11.9 Completion Certificate

- 11.9.1 Performance of the Contractor's obligations shall not be considered to have been completed until the Engineer has issued the Performance Certificate to the Contractor, stating the date on which the Contractor completed his obligations under the Contract.
- 11.9.2 The Engineer shall issue the Performance Certificate within 30 days after the latest of the expiry dates of theDefects Notification Periods, or as soon thereafter as the Contractor has supplied all the Contractor's Documents and completed and tested all the Works, including remedying any defects. A copy of the Performance Certificate shall be issued to the Procuring Entity.
- 11.9.3 Only the Performance Certificate shall be deemed to constitute acceptance of the Works.

11.10 Unfulfilled Obligations

After the Performance Certificate has been issued, each Party shall remain liable for the fulfilment of any obligation which remains unperformed at that time. For the purposes of determining the nature and extentof unperformed obligations, the Contract shall be deemed to remain in force.

11.11 Clearance of Site

- 11.11.1 Upon receiving the Performance Certificate, the Contractor shall remove any remaining Contractor's Equipment, surplus material, wreckage, rubbish and Temporary Works from the Site.
- 11.11.2 If all these items have not been removed within 30 days after receipt by the Contractor of the Performance Certificate, the Procuring Entity may sell or otherwise dispose of any remaining items. The Procuring Entityshall be entitled to be paid the costs incurred in connection with, or attributable to, such sale or disposal and restoring the Site.

Any balance of the moneys from the sale shall be paid to the Contractor. If these moneys are less than the Procuring Entity's costs, the Contractor shall pay the outstanding balance to the Procuring Entity.

12. MEASUREMENT AND EVALUATION

12.1 Works to be Measured

- 12.1.1 The Works shall be measured, and valued for payment, in accordance with this Clause. The Contractor shall show in each application under Sub-Clauses 14.3 [Application for Interim Payment Certificates], 14.10 [Statement on Completion] and 14.11 [Application for Final Payment Certificate] the quantities and other particulars detailing the amounts which he considers to be entitled under the Contract.
- 12.1.2 Whenever the Engineer requires any part of the Works to be measured, reasonable notice shall be given to the Contractor's Representative, who shall:
 - a) promptly either attend or send another qualified representative to assist the Engineer in making the measurement, and
 - (b) supply any particulars requested by the Engineer.

If the Contractor fails to attend or send a representative, the measurement made by (or on behalf of) the Engineer shall be accepted as accurate.

- 121.3 Except as otherwise stated in the Contract, wherever any Permanent Works are to be measured from records, these shall be prepared by the Engineer. The Contractor shall, as and when requested, attend to examine and agree the records with the Engineer, and shall sign the same when agreed. If the Contractor does not attend, the records shall be accepted as accurate.
- 12.1.4 If the Contractor examines and disagrees the records, and/or does not sign them as agreed, then the Contractor shall give notice to the Engineer of the respects in which the records are asserted to beinaccurate. After receiving this notice, the Engineer shall review the records and either confirm or varythem and certify the payment of the undisputed part. If the Contractor does not so give notice to the Engineer within 14 days after being requested to examine the records, they shall be accepted as accurate.

122 Method of Measurement

Except as otherwise stated in the Contract and notwithstanding local practice:

- a) Measurement shall be made of the net actual quantity of each item of the Permanent Works, and
- b) The method of measurement shall be in accordance with the Bills of Quantities or otherapplicable Schedules.

12.3 Evaluation

123.1 Except as otherwise stated in the Contract, the Engineer shall proceed in accordance with Sub-Clause

3.5 [Determinations] to agree or determine the Contract Price by evaluating each item of work, applying the measurement agreed or determined in accordance with the above Sub-Clauses 12.1 and 12.2 and the appropriate rate or price for the item.

For each item of work, the appropriate rate or price for the item shall be the rate or price specified forsuch item in the Contractor, if there is no such item, specified for similar work.

12.32 Any item of work included in the Bills of Quantities for which no rate or price was specified shall be considered as included in other rates and prices in the Bills of Quantities and will not be paidfor separately.

However, a new rate or price shall be appropriate for an item of work if:

- a) I) the measured quantity of the item is changed by more than 25% from the quantity of thisitem in the Bills of Quantities or another Schedule,
 - ii) This change in quantity multiplied by such specified rate for this item exceeds 0.25% of the Accepted Contract Amount,
 - iii) This change in quantity directly changes the Cost per unit quantity of this item by more than 1%, and
 - iv) This item is not specified in the Contract as a "fixed rateitem"; or
- b) i) the work is instructed under Clause 13 [Variations and Adjustments],
 - ii) no rate or price is specified in the Contract for this item, and
 - iii) no specified rate or price is appropriate because the item of work is not of similar character, or is not executed under similar conditions, as any item in the Contract.
- 123.3 Each new rate or price shall be derived from any relevant rates or prices in the Contract, with reasonable adjustments to take account of the matters described in sub-paragraph (a) and/or (b), as

applicable. If no rates or prices are relevant for the derivation of a new rate or price, it shall be derived from the reasonable Cost of executing the work, together with profit, taking account of anyother relevant matters.

- 12.3.4 Until such time as an appropriate rate or price is agreed or determined, the Engineer shall determine a provisional rate or price for the purposes of Interim Payment Certificates as soon as the concerned work commences.
- 12.3.5 Where the contract price is different from the corrected tender price, in order to ensure the contractor is not paid less or more relative to the contract price (which would be the tender price), payment valuation certificates and variation orders on omissions and additions valued based on rates in the Bill of Quantities or schedule of rates in the Tender, will be adjusted by a <u>plus or minus</u> percentage. The percentage already worked out during tender evaluation is worked out as follows: (corrected tender price-tender price)/tender price X 100.

12.4 Omissions

Whenever the omission of any work forms part (or all) of a Variation, the value of which has not been agreed, if:

- a) the Contractor will incur (or has incurred) cost which, if the work had not been omitted, wouldhave been deemed to be covered by a sum forming part of the Accepted Contract Amount;
- b) the omission of the work will result (or has resulted) in this sum not forming part of theContract Price; and
- c) this cost is not deemed to be included in the evaluation of any substituted work; then the Contractor shall give notice to the Engineer accordingly, with supporting particulars. Upon receiving this notice, the Engineer shall proceed in accordance with Sub-Clause 3.5 [Determinations] to agree or determine this cost, which shall be included in the Contract Price.

13. VARIATIONS AND ADJUSTMENTS

13.1 Right to Vary

- 13.1.1 Variations may be initiated by the Engineer at any time prior to issuing the Taking-Over Certificate for the Works, either by an instruction or by a request for the Contractor to submit a proposal.
- 13.1.2 The Contractor shall execute and be bound by each Variation, unless the Contractor promptly gives notice to the Engineer stating (with supporting particulars) that (i) the Contractor cannot readily obtain the Goods required for the Variation, or (ii) such Variation triggers a substantial change in the sequence or progress of the Works. Upon receiving this notice, the Engineer shall cancel, confirm or vary the instruction.

Each Variation may include:

- a) Changes to the quantities of any item of work included in the Contract (however, such changes do not necessarily constitute a Variation),
- b) Changes to the quality and other characteristics of any item of work,
- c) Changes to the levels, positions and/or dimensions of any part of the Works,
- d) Omission of any work unless it is to be carried out by others,
- e) any additional work, Plant, Materials or services necessary for the Permanent

Works, including any associated Tests on Completion, boreholes and other testing and exploratory work, or

- changes to the sequence or timing of the execution of the Works. f)
- 13.1.3 The Contractor shall not make any alteration and/or modification of the Permanent Works, unless and until the Engineer instructs or approves a Variation.

13.2 Value Engineering

- The Contract or may, at any time, submit to the Engineer a written proposal which 13.2.1 (in the Contractor's opinion) will, if adopted, (i) accelerate completion, (ii) reduce the cost to the Procuring Entity of executing, maintaining or operating the Works, (iii) improve the efficiency or value to the Procuring Entity of the completed Works, or (iv) otherwise be of benefit to the Procuring Entity.
- 132.2 The proposal shall be prepared at the cost of the Contract or and shall include the items listed in Sub-Clause 13.3 [Variation Procedure].

If a proposal, which is approved by the Engineer, includes a change in the design of part of the Permanent Works, then unless otherwise agreed by both Parties:

- a) The Contractor shall design this part,
- b) sub-paragraphs (a) to (d) of Sub-Clause 4.1 [Contractor's General Obligations] shall apply, and
- c) if this change results in a reduction in the contract value of this part, the Engineer shallproceed in accordance with Sub-Clause 3.5 [Determinations] to aaree or determine a fee, which shall be included in the Contract Price. This fee shall be half (50%) of the difference between the following amounts:
 - such reduction in contract value, resulting from the change, excluding i) adjustments under Sub-Clause 13.7 [Adjustments for Changes in Legislation] and Sub-Clause 13.8 [Adjustments for Changes in Cost], and
 - the reduction (if any) in the value to the Procuring Entity of the varied works, ii) taking account of any reductions in quality, anticipated life or operational efficiencies.
- 13.2.3 However, if amount (i) is less than amount (ii), there shall not be a fee.

13.3 Variation Procedure

- If the Engineer requests a proposal, prior to instructing a Variation, the Contractor 13.3.1 shall respond inwriting as soon as practicable, either by giving reasons why he cannot comply (if this is the case) or by submitting:
 - a) A description of the proposed work to be performed and a programme for its execution,
 - b) the Contractor's proposal for any necessary modifications to the programme according toSub-
 - Clause 8.3 [Programme] and to the Time for Completion, and
 - c) the Contractor's proposal for evaluation of the Variation.
- 13.3.2 The Engineer shall, as soon as practicable after receiving such proposal (under Sub-Clause 13.2 [Value Engineering] or otherwise), respond with approval, disapproval or comments. The Contractor shall not delay any work whilst awaiting a response.
13.3.3 Each instruction to execute a Variation, with any requirements for the recording of Costs, shall be issued by the Engineer to the Contractor, who shall acknowledge receipt.

Each Variation shall be evaluated in accordance with Clause 12 [Measurement and Evaluation], unless the Engineer instructs or approves otherwise in accordance with this Clause.

13.4 Payment in Applicable Currencies

If the Contract provides for payment of the Contract Price in more than one currency, then whenever an adjustment is agreed, approved or determined as stated above, the amount payable in each of the applicable currencies shall be specified. For this purpose, reference shall be made to the actual or expected currency proportions of the Cost of the varied work, and to the proportions of various currencies specified for payment of the Contract Price.

13.5 Provisional Sums

- 13.5.1 Each Provisional Sum shall only be used, in whole or in part, in accordance with the Engineer's instructions, and the Contract Price shall be adjusted accordingly. The total sum paid to the Contractor shall include only such amounts, for the work, supplies or services to which the Provisional Sum relates, as the Engineer shall have instructed. For each Provisional Sum, the Engineer may instruct:
 - a) Work to be executed (including Plant, Materials or services to be supplied) by the Contractor and valued under Sub-Clause 13.3 [Variation Procedure]; and/or
 - b) Plant, Materials or services to be purchased by the Contractor, from a nominated Subcontractor (as defined in Clause 5 [Nominated Subcontractors]) or otherwise; and for which there shall be included in the Contract Price:
 - i) The actual amounts paid (or due to be paid) by the Contractor, and
 - ii) A sum for overhead charges and profit, calculated as a percentage of these actual amountsby applying the relevant percentage rate (if any) stated in the appropriate Schedule.
 - iii) If there is no such rate, the percentage rate stated in the SCC shall be applied.
- 13.5.2 The Contractor shall, when required by the Engineer, produce quotations, invoices, vouchers and accounts or receipts in substantiation.

13.6 Daywork

13.6.1 For work of a minor or incidental nature, the Engineer may instruct that a Variation shall be executed on a daywork basis. The work shall then be valued in accordance with the Daywork Schedule included in the Contract, and the following procedure shall apply. If a Daywork Schedule is not included in the Contract, this Sub-Clause shall not apply.

Before ordering Goods for the work, the Contractor shall submit quotations to the Engineer. When applying for payment, the Contractor shall submit invoices, vouchers and accounts or receipts for any Goods.

- 13.6.2 Except for any items for which the Daywork Schedule specifies that payment is not due, the Contractor shall deliver each day to the Engineer accurate statements in duplicate which shall include the following details of the resources used in executing the previous day's work:
 - a) The names, occupations and time of Contractor's Personnel.
 - b) The identification, type and time of Contractor's Equipment and Temporary Works, and
 - c) The quantities and types of Plant and Materials used.
- 13.6.3 One copy of each statement will, if correct, or when agreed, be signed by the Engineer and returned to the Contractor. The Contractor shall then submit priced statements of these resources to the Engineer, prior to their inclusion in the next Statement under Sub-Clause 14.3 [Application for Interim Payment Certificates].

13.7 Adjustments for Changes in Legislation

- 13.7.1 The Contract Price shall be adjusted to take account of any increase or decrease in Cost resulting from a change in the Laws of the Country (including the introduction of new Laws and the repeal or modification of existing Laws) or in the iudicial or official advernmental interpretation of such Laws, made after the Base Date, which affect the Contractor in the performance of obligations under the Contract.
- 13.7.2 If the Contract or suffers (or will suffer) delay and/or incurs (or will incur) additional Cost as a result of these changes in the Laws or in such interpretations, made after the Base Date, the Contractor shall give notice to the Engineer and shall be entitled subject to Sub-Clause 20.1 [Contractor's Claims] to:
 - a) An extension of time for any such delay, if completion is or will be delayed, under Sub-Clause

8.4 [Extension of Time for Completion], and

- b) Payment of any such Cost, which shall be included in the Contract Price. After receiving this notice, the Engineer shall proceed in accordance with Sub-Clause 3.5 [Determinations] to agree or determine these matters.
- 13.7.3 Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Contractor shall not be entitled to an extension of time if the relevant delay has already been taken into account in the determination of a previous extension of time and such Cost shall not be separately paid if the same shall already have been taken into account in the indexing of any inputs to the table of adjustment data in accordance with the provisions of Sub-Clause

13.8 [Adjustments for Changes in Cost].

13.8 Adjustments for Changes in Cost

- 13.8.1 In this Sub-Clause, "table of adjustment data" means the completed table of adjustment data for local and foreign currencies included in the Schedules. If there is no such table of adjustment data, this Sub-Clause shall not apply.
- 13.8.2 If this Sub-Clause applies, the amounts payable to the Contractor shall be adjusted for rises or fallsin the cost of labor, Goods and other inputs to the Works, by the addition or deduction of the amounts determined by the formulae prescribed in

this Sub-Clause. To the extent that full compensation for any rise or fall in Costs is not covered by the provisions of this or other Clauses, the Accepted Contract Amount shall be deemed to have included amounts to cover the contingency of other rises and falls in costs.

13.8.3 The adjustment to be applied to the amount otherwise payable to the Contractor, as valued in accordance with the appropriate Schedule and certified in Payment Certificates, shall be determined from formulae for each of the currencies in which the Contract Price is payable. No adjustment is to be applied to work valued on the basis of Cost or current prices. The formulae shall be of the following general type:

Pn = a + b Ln/Lo + c En/Eo + d Mn/Mo + where:

"Pn" is the adjustment multiplier to be applied to the estimated contract value in the relevant currency of the work carried out in period "n", this period being a month unless otherwise stated in the **SCC**;

"a" is a fixed coefficient, stated in the relevant table of adjustment data, representing the non-adjustable portion in contractual payments;

"b", "c", "d" ... are coefficients representing the estimated proportion of each cost element related to the execution of the Works, as stated in the relevant table of adjustment data; such tabulated cost elements may be indicative of resources such as labor, equipment and materials;

"Ln", "En", "Mn", ... are the current cost indices or reference prices for period "n", expressed in the relevant currency of payment, each of which is applicable to the relevant tabulated cost element on the date 49 days prior to the last day of the period (to which the particular Payment Certificate relates); and

"Lo", "Eo", "Mo", ... are the base cost indices or reference prices, expressed in the relevant currency of payment, each of which is applicable to the relevant tabulated cost element on the Base Date.

- 13.8.4 The cost indices or reference prices stated in the table of adjustment data shall be used. If their source is in doubt, it shall be determined by the Engineer. For this purpose, reference shall be made to the values of the indices at stated dates (quoted in the fourth and fifth columns respectively of the table) for the purposes of clarification of the source; although these dates (and thus these values) may not correspond to the base costindices.
- 13.8.5 In cases where the "currency of index" is not the relevant currency of payment, each index shall be converted into the relevant currency of payment at the selling rate, established by the central Procuring Entity of the Country, of this relevant currency on the above date for which the index is required to be applicable.
- 13.8.6 Until such time as each current cost index is available, the Engineer shall determine a provisional index for the issue of Interim Payment Certificates. When a current cost index is available, the adjustment shall be recalculated accordingly.
- 13.8.7 If the Contractor fails to complete the Works within the Time for Completion, adjustment of prices thereafter shall be made using either (i) each index or price applicable on the date 49 days prior to the expiry of the Time for Completion of

the Works, or (ii) the current index or price, which ever is more favourable to the Procuring Entity.

13.8.8 The weightings (coefficients) for each of the factors of cost stated in the table(s) of adjustment data shall only be adjusted if they have been rendered unreasonable, unbalanced or inapplicable, as a result of Variations.

14. CONTRACT PRICE AND PAYMENT

14.1 The Contract Price

- 14.1.1 Unless otherwise stated in the Particular Conditions:
 - a) the Contract Price shall be agreed or determined under Sub-Clause 12.3 [Evaluation] and be subject to adjustments in accordance with the Contract;
 - b) the Contractor shall pay all taxes, duties and fees required to be paid by him under the Contract, and the Contract Price shall not be adjusted for any of these costs except as stated in Sub-Clause 13.7 [Adjustments for Changes in Legislation];
 - c) any quantities which may be set out in the Bills of Quantities or other Schedule are estimated quantities and are not to be taken as the actual and correct quantities:
 - i) of the Works which the Contractor is required to execute, or
 - ii) for the purposes of Clause 12 [Measurement and Evaluation]; and
 - d) the Contractor shall submit to the Engineer, within 30 days after the Commencement Date, a proposed breakdown of each lumpsum price in the Schedules.
- 14.1.2 The Engineer may take account of the breakdown when preparing Payment Certificates, but shall not be bound by it.
- 14.1.3 Notwithstanding the provisions of subparagraph (b), Contractor's Equipment, including essential spareparts there for, imported by the Contractor for the sole purpose of executing the Contract shall be exempt from the payment of import duties and taxes upon importation.

14.2 Advance Payment

- 142.1 The Procuring Entity shall make an advance payment, as an interest-free loan for mobilization and cashflow support, when the Contractor submits a guarantee in accordance with this Sub-Clause. The total advance payment, the number and timing of instalments (if more than one), and the applicable currencies and proportions, shall be as stated in the **SCC**. Unless and until the Procuring Entity receives thisguarantee, or if the total advance payment is not stated in the **SCC**, this Sub-Clause shall not apply.
- 1422 The Engineer shall deliver to the Procuring Entity and to the Contractor an Interim Payment Certificate for the advance payment or its first instalment after receiving a Statement (under Sub-Clause 14.3 [Applicationfor Interim Payment Certificates]) and after the Procuring Entity receives (i) the Performance Security in accordance with Sub-Clause 4.2 [Performance Security] and (ii) a guarantee in amounts and currencies equal to the advance payment. This guarantee shall be issued by a reputable Procuring Entity or financial institution selected by the Contractor and shall be in the form annexed to the Particular Conditions or in another form approved by the Procuring Entity.

- 1423 The Contractor shall ensure that the guarantee is valid and enforceable until the advance payment has been repaid, but its amount shall be progressively reduced by the amount repaid by the Contractor as indicated in the Payment Certificates. If the terms of the guarantee specify its expiry date, and the advance payment has not been repaid by the date 30 days prior to the expiry date, the Contractor shall extend the validity of the guarantee until the advance payment has been repaid.
- 14.2.4 Unless stated otherwise in the SCC, the advance payment shall be repaid through percentage deductions from the interim payments determined by the Engineer in accordance with Sub-Clause 14.6 [Issue of Interim Payment Certificates], as follows:
 - a) Deductions shall commence in the next interim Payment Certificate following that in which the total of all certified interim payments (excluding the advance payment and deductions and repayments of retention) exceeds 30 percent (30%) of the Accepted Contract Amount less Provisional Sums; and
 - b) Deductions shall be made at the amortization rate stated in the SCC of the amount of each Interim Payment Certificate (excluding the advance payment and deductions for its repayments as well as deductions for retention money) in the currencies and proportions of the advance payment until such time as the advance payment has been repaid; provided that the advance payment shall be completely repaid prior to the time when 90 percent (90%) of the Accepted Contract Amount less Provisional Sums has been certified for payment.
- 142.5 If the advance payment has not been repaid prior to the issue of the Taking-Over Certificate for the Works or prior to termination under Clause 15 [Termination by Procuring Entity], Clause 16 [Suspension and Termination by Contractor] or Clause 19 [Force Majeure] (as the case may be), the whole of the balance then outstanding shall immediately become due and in case of termination under Clause 15 [Termination by Procuring Entity], except for Sub-Clause 15.5 [Procuring Entity's Entitlement to Termination for Convenience], payable by the Contractor to the Procuring Entity.

14.3 Application for Interim Payment Certificates

- 14.3.1 The Contractor shall submit a Statement in six copies to the Engineer after the end of each month, in aform approved by the Engineer, showing in detail the amounts to which the Contractor considers itself to been titled, together with supporting documents which shall include the report on the progress during this month in accordance with Sub-Clause 4.21 [Progress Reports].
- 14.3.2 The Statement shall include the following items, as applicable, which shall be expressed in the various currencies in which the Contract Price is payable, in the sequence listed:
 - a) the estimated contract value of the Works executed and the Contractor's Documents produced up to the end of the month (including Variations but excluding items described in sub-paragraphs (b) to (g) below);
 - b) any amounts to be added and deducted for changes in legislation and changes in cost, in accordance with Sub-Clause 13.7 [Adjustments for Changes in Legislation] and Sub-Clause 13.8 [Adjustments for Changes in Cost];
 - c) any amount to be deducted for retention, calculated by applying the percentage of retention stated in the SCC to the total of the above amounts, until the amount so retained by the Procuring Entity reaches the limit of

Retention Money (if any) stated in the **SCC**;

- d) any amounts to be added for the advance payment and (if more than one instalment) and to be deducted for its repayments in accordance with Sub-Clause 14.2 [Advance Payment];
- e) any amounts to be added and deducted for Plant and Materials in accordance with Sub-Clause14.5[Plant and Materials intended for the Works];
- f) any other additions or deductions which may have become due under the Contract or otherwise, including those under Clause 20 [Claims, Disputes and Arbitration]; and
- g) the deduction of amounts certified in all previous Payment Certificates.
- 14.3.3 Where the contract price is different from the corrected tender price, in order to ensure the contractor is notpaid less or more relative to the contract price (which would be the tender price), payment valuation certificates and variation orders on omissions and additions valued based on rates in the Bill of Quantities or schedule of rates in the Tender, will be adjusted by a <u>plus or minus</u> percentage. The percentage already worked out during tender evaluation is worked out as follows: (corrected tender price-tender price)/tenderpriceX100.

14.4 Schedule of Payments

- 14.4.1 If the Contract includes a schedule of payments specifying the instalments in which the Contract Price will be paid, then unless otherwise stated in this schedule:
 - a) The instalments quoted in this schedule of payments shall be the estimated contract values for the purposes of sub-paragraph (a) of Sub-Clause 14.3 [Application for Interim Payment Certificates];
 - b) Sub-Clause 14.5 [Plant and Materials intended for the Works] shall not apply; and
 - c) If these instalments are not defined by reference to the actual progress achieved in executing the Works, and if actual progress is found to be less or more than that on which this schedule of payments was based, then the Engineer may proceed in accordance with Sub-Clause 3.5 [Determinations] to agree or determine revised instalments, which shall take account of the extent to which progress is less or more than that on which the instalments were previously based.
- 14.4.2 If the Contract does not include a schedule of payments, the Contractor shall submit non-binding estimates of the payments which he expects to become due during each quarterly period. The first estimate shall be submitted within 42 days after the Commencement Date. Revised estimates shall be submitted at quarterly intervals, until the Taking-Over Certificate has been issued for the Works.

14.5 Plant and Materials intended for the Works (see SCC for lists)

- 14.5.1 If this Sub-Clause applies, Interim Payment Certificates shall include, under subparagraph (e) of Sub- Clause 14.3, (i) an amount for Plant and Materials which have been sent to the Site for incorporation in the Permanent Works, and (ii) a reduction when the contract value of such Plant and Materials is included as part of the Permanent Works under sub-paragraph (a) of Sub-Clause 14.3 [Application for Interim PaymentCertificates].
- 14.5.2 If the lists referred to in sub-paragraphs (b) (i) or (c) (i) below are not included in the Schedules, this Sub- Clause shall not apply. The Engineer shall determine and certify each addition if the following conditions are satisfied:a) The Contractor has:

- i) Kept satisfactory records (including the orders, receipts, Costs and use of Plant and Materials) which are available for inspection, and
- Submitted a statement of the Cost of acquiring and delivering the Plant and Materials to the Site, supported by satisfactory evidence; and either:
- b) The relevant Plant and Materials:
 - i) Are those listed in the Schedules for payment when shipped,
 - ii) Have been shipped to the Country, enroute to the Site, in accordance with the Contract; and
 - iii) are described in a clean shipped bill of lading or other evidence of shipment, which has been submitted to the Engineer together with evidence of payment of freight and insurance, any other documents reasonably required, and an Procuring Entity guarantee in a form and issued by an entity approved by the Procuring Entity in amounts and currencies equal to the amount due under this Sub- Clause: this guarantee may be in a similar form to the form referred to in Sub-Clause 14.2[Advance Payment] and shall be valid until the Plant and Materials are properly stored on Site and protected against loss, damage or deterioration;
- c) the relevant Plant and Materials:
 - i) are those listed in the Schedules for payment when delivered to the Site, and
 - ii) have been delivered to and are properly stored on the Site, are protected against loss, damage or deterioration, and appear to be in accordance with the Contract.
- 14.5.3 The additional amount to be certified shall be the equivalent of eighty percent (80%) of the Engineer's determination of the cost of the Plant and Materials (including delivery to Site), taking account of the documents mentioned in this Sub-Clause and of the contract value of the Plant and Materials.
- 14.5.4 The currencies for this additional amount shall be the same as those in which payment will become due when the contract value is included under subparagraph (a) of Sub-Clause 14.3 [Application for Interim Payment Certificates]. At that time, the Payment Certificate shall include the applicable reduction which shall be equivalent to, and in the same currencies and proportions as, this additional amount for therelevant Plant and Materials.

14.6 Issue of Interim Payment Certificates

14.6.1 No amount will be certified or paid until the Procuring Entity has received and approved the Performance Security. Thereafter, the Engineer shall, within 30 days after receiving a Statement and supporting

documents, deliver to the Procuring Entity and to the Contractor an Interim Payment Certificate which shall state the amount which the Engineer fairly determines to be due, with all supporting particulars for any reduction or withholding made

However, prior to issuing the Taking-Over Certificate for the Works, the Engineer shall not be bound to issue an Interim Payment Certificate in an amount which would (after retention and other deductions) be less than the minimum amount of Interim Payment Certificates (if any) stated in the **SCC**. In this event, theEngineer

shall give notice to the Contractor accordingly.

- 14.6.2 An Interim Payment Certificate shall not be withheld for any other reason, although:
 - a) if anything supplied or work done by the Contractor is not in accordance with the Contract, the cost of rectification or replacement may be withheld until rectification or replacement has been completed; and/or
 - b) if the Contractor was or is failing to perform any work or obligation in accordance with the Contract, and had been so notified by the Engineer, the value of this work or obligation may be withheld until the work or obligation has been performed.
- 14.6.3 The Engineer may in any Payment Certificate make any correction or modification that should properly be made to any previous Payment Certificate. A Payment Certificate shall not be deemed to indicate the Engineer's acceptance, approval, consent or satisfaction.

14.7 Payment

- 14.7.1 The Procuring Entity shall pay to the Contractor:
 - a) The first instalment of the advance payment within 42 days after issuing the Letter of Acceptance or within 21 days after receiving the documents in accordance with Sub-Clause 4.2 [Performance Security] and Sub-Clause 14.2 [Advance Payment], whichever is later;
 - b) the amount certified in each Interim Payment Certificate within 56 days after the Engineer receives the Statement and supporting documents; or, at a time when the Procuring Entity's loan or credit (from which part of the payments to the Contractor is being made) is suspended, the amount shown on any statement submitted by the Contractor within 14 days after such statement is submitted, any discrepancy being rectified in the next payment to the Contractor; and
 - c) the amount certified in the Final Payment Certificate within 56 days after the Procuring Entity receives this Payment Certificate; or, at a time when the Procuring Entity's loan or credit (from which part of the payments to the Contractor is being made) is suspended, the undisputed amount shown in the FinalStatement within 56 days after the date of notification of the suspension in accordance with Sub-Clause 16.2 [Termination by Contractor].
- 14.7.2 Payment of the amount due in each currency shall be made in to the Procuring Entity account, nominated by the Contractor, in the payment country (for this currency) specified in the Contract.

14.8 Delayed Payment

If the Contractor does not receive payment in accordance with Sub-Clause 14.7 [Payment], the Contractor shall be entitled to receive financing charges compounded monthly on the amount unpaid during the period of delay. This period shall be deemed to commence on the date for payment specified in Sub-Clause 14.7 [Payment], irrespective (in the case of its sub-paragraph (b)) of the date on which any Interim Payment Certificate is issued.

Unless otherwise stated in the Particular Conditions, these financing charges shall be calculated at the annual rate of **three percentage points (3%)** above the discount rate of the central Procuring Entity in the country of the currency of payment, or if not available, the inter-Procuring Entity offered rate, and shall be paid in such currency. The Contractor shall be entitled to this payment without formal notice or certification, and without prejudice to any other right or remedy.

14.9 Payment of Retention Money

14.9.1 When the Taking-Over Certificate has been issued for the Works, the first half of the Retention Money shall be certified by the Engineer for payment to the Contractor. If a Taking-Over Certificate is issued for a Section or part of the Works, a proportion of the Retention Money shall be certified and paid. This proportion shall be half

(50%) of the proportion calculated by dividing the estimated contract value of the Section or part, by the estimated final Contract Price.

- 14.9.2 Promptly after the latest of the expiry dates of the Defects Notification Periods, the outstanding balance of the Retention Money shall be certified by the Engineer for payment to the Contractor. If a Taking-Over Certificate was issued for a Section, a proportion of the second half of the Retention Money shall be certified and paid promptly after the expiry date of the Defects Notification Period for the Section. This proportion shall be half (50%) of the proportion calculated by dividing the estimated contract value of the Section by the estimated final Contract Price.
- 14.9.3 However, if any work remains to be executed under Clause 11 [Defects Liability], the Engineer shall be entitled to withhold certification of the estimated cost of this work until it has been executed.
- 14.9.4 When calculating these proportions, no account shall be taken of any adjustments under Sub-Clause 13.7 [Adjustments for Changes in Legislation] and Sub-Clause 13.8 [Adjustments for Changes in Cost].
- 14.9.5 Unless otherwise stated in the Particular Conditions, when the Taking-Over Certificate has been issued for the Works and the first half of the Retention Money has been certified for payment by the Engineer, the Contractor shall be entitled to substitute a guarantee, in the form annexed to the Particular Conditions or in another form approved by the Procuring Entity and issued by a reputable Procuring Entity or financial institution selected by the Contractor, for the second half of the Retention Money. The Contractor shall ensure that the guarantee is in the amounts and currencies of the second half of the Retention Money and is valid and enforceable until the Contract or has executed and completed the Works and remedied any defects, as specified for the Performance Security in Sub-Clause 4.2. On receipt by the Procuring Entity of the required guarantee, the Engineer shall certify and the Procuring Entity shall pay the second half of the Retention Money. The release of the second half of the Retention Money against a guarantee shall then be in lieu of the release under the second paragraph of this Sub-Clause. The Procuring Entity shall return the guarantee to the Contractor within 21 days after receiving a copy of the Performance Certificate.
- 14.9.6 If the Performance Security required under Sub-Clause 4.2 is in the form of a demand guarantee, and the amount guaranteed under it when the Taking-Over Certificate is issued is more than half of the Retention Money, then the Retention Money guarantee will not be required. If the amount guaranteed under the Performance Security when the Taking-Over Certificate isissued is less than half of the Retention Money, the Retention Money guarantee for the Retention Money guarantee the taking-Over Certificate is such as the taking of the Retention Money.

difference between half of the Retention Money and the amount guaranteed under the Performance Security.

14.10 Statement at Completion

Within 84 days after receiving the Taking-Over Certificate for the Works, the Contractor shall submit to the Engineer six copies of a Statement at completion with supporting documents, in accordance with Sub- Clause 14.3 [Application for Interim Payment Certificates], showing:

- a) the value of all work done in accordance with the Contract up to the date stated in the Taking-OverCertificate for the Works,
- b) any further sums which the Contractor considers to be due, and
- c) an estimate of any other amounts which the Contractor considers will become due to him under the Contract. Estimated amounts shall be shown separately in this Statement at completion.

The Engineer shall then certify in accordance with Sub-Clause 14.6 [Issue of Interim Payment Certificates].

14.11 Application for Final Payment Certificate

- 14.11.1 Within 56 days after receiving the Performance Certificate, the Contractor shall submit, to the Engineer, six copies of a draft final statement with supporting documents showing in detail in a form approved by the Engineer:
 - a) The value of all work done in accordance with the Contract, and
 - b) Any further sums which the Contractor considers to be due to him under the Contractor otherwise.
- 14.11.2 If the Engineer disagrees with or cannot verify any part of the draft final statement, the Contractor shall submit such further information as the Engineer may reasonably require within 30 days from receipt of said draft and shall make such changes in the draft as may be agreed between them. The Contractor shall then prepare and submit to the Engineer the final statement as agreed. This agreed statement is referred toin these Conditions as the "Final Statement".

However, if, following discussions between the Engineer and the Contractor and any changes to the draft final statement which are agreed, it becomes evident that a dispute exists, the Engineer shall deliver to the Procuring Entity (with a copy to the Contractor) an Interim Payment Certificate for the agreed parts of the draft final statement. Thereafter, if the dispute is finally resolved under Sub-Clause 20.4 [Obtaining Dispute Board's Decision] or Sub-Clause 20.5 [Amicable Settlement], the Contractor shall then prepare and submit to the Procuring Entity (with a copy to the Engineer) a Final Statement.

14.12 Discharge

When submitting the Final Statement, the Contractor shall submit a discharge which confirms that the total of the Final Statement represents full and final settlement of all moneys due to the Contractor under or in connection with the Contract. This discharge may state that it becomes effective when the Contractor has received the Performance Security and the outstanding balance of this total, in which event the discharge shall be effective on such date.

14.13 Issue of Final Payment Certificate

- 14.13.1 Within 30 days after receiving the Final Statement and discharge in accordance with Sub-Clause 14.11 [Application for Final Payment Certificate] and Sub-Clause 14.12 [Discharge], the Engineer shall deliver, to the Procuring Entity and to the Contractor, the Final Payment Certificate which shall state:
- (a) The amount which he fairly determines is finally due, and
- (b) After giving credit to the Procuring Entity for all amounts previously paid by the Procuring Entity and for all sums to which the Procuring Entity is entitled, the balance (if any) due from the Procuring Entity to the Contractor or from the Contractor to the Procuring Entity, as the case may be.
- 14.13.1 If the Contractor has not applied for a Final Payment Certificate in accordance with Sub-Clause 14.11 [Application for Final Payment Certificate] and Sub-Clause 14.12 [Discharge], the Engineer shall request the Contractor to do so. If the Contractor fails to submit an application within a period of 30 days, the Engineer shall issue the Final Payment Certificate for such amount as he fairly determines to be due.

14.14 Cessation of Procuring Entity's Liability

- 14.14.1 The Procuring Entity shall not be liable to the Contractor for any matter or thing under or in connection with the Contract or execution of the Works, except to the extent that the Contractor shall have included anamount expressly for it: a) In the Final Statement and also
 - b) (except for matters or things arising after the issue of the Taking-Over Certificate for the Works) in the Statement at completion described in Sub-Clause 14.10[Statement at Completion].
- 14.14.2 However, this Sub-Clause shall not limit the Procuring Entity's liability under his indemnification obligations, or the Procuring Entity's liability in any case of fraud, deliberate default or reckless misconduct by the Procuring Entity.

14.15 Currencies of Payment

The Contract Price shall be paid in the currency or currencies named in the Schedule of Payment Currencies. If more than one currency is so named, payments shall be made as follows:

- a) If the Accepted Contract Amount was expressed in Local Currency only:
 - (i) The proportions or amounts of the Local and Foreign Currencies, and the fixed rates of exchange to be used for calculating the payments, shall be as stated in the Schedule of Payment Currencies, except as otherwise agreed by both Parties;
 - ii) payments and deductions under Sub-Clause 13.5 [Provisional Sums] and Sub-Clause 13.7 [Adjustments for Changes in Legislation] shall be made in the applicable currencies and proportions; and
 - iii) other payments and deductions under sub-paragraphs (a) to (d) of Sub-Clause 14.3 [Application for Interim Payment Certificates] shall be made in the currencies and proportions specified in sub-paragraph (a) (i) above;

- b) payment of the damages specified in the **SCC**, shall be made in the currencies and proportions specified in the Schedule of Payment Currencies;
- c) other payments to the Procuring Entity by the Contractor shall be made in the currency in which the sum was expended by the Procuring Entity, or in such currency as may be agreed by both Parties;
- d) if any amount payable by the Contractor to the Procuring Entity in a particular currency exceeds the sum payable by the Procuring Entity to the Contractor in that currency, the Procuring Entity may recover the balance of this amount from the sums otherwise payable to the Contractor in other currencies; and
- e) if no rates of exchange are stated in the Schedule of Payment Currencies, they shall be those prevailing on the Base Date and determined by the central Procuring Entity of the Country.

15. TERMINATION BY PROCURING ENTITY

15.1 Notice to Correct

If the Contractor fails to carry out any obligation under the Contract, the Engineer may by notice require the Contractor to make good the failure and to remedy it within a specified reasonable time.

15.2 Termination by Procuring Entity

- 152.1 The Procuring Entity shall be entitled to terminate the Contract if the Contractor:
 - a) fails to comply with Sub-Clause 4.2 [Performance Security] or with a notice under Sub-Clause 15.1 [Notice to Correct],
 - b) abandons the Works or otherwise plainly demonstrates the intention not to continue performance of hisobligations under the Contract,
 - c) without reasonable excuse fails:
 - (i) to proceed with the Works in accordance with Clause 8 [Commencement, Delays and Suspension], or
 - ii) to comply with a notice issued under Sub-Clause 7.5 [Rejection] or Sub-
 - 7.6 [Remedial Work], within 30 days after receiving it,
 - d) subcontracts the whole of the Works or as signs the Contract without the required agreement,
 - e) becomes bankrupt or insolvent, goes into liquidation, has a receiving or administration order made against him, compounds with his creditors, or carries on business under a receiver, trustee or manager for the benefit of his creditors, or if any act is done or event occurs which (under applicable Laws) has a similar effect to any of these acts or events, or
 - f) gives or offers to give (directly or indirectly) to any person any bribe, gift, gratuity, commission or other thing of value, as an inducement or reward:
 - i) for doing or forbearing to do any action in relation to the Contract, or
 - ii) for showing or for bearing to show favour or disfavour to any person in relation to the Contract, or if any of the Contractor's Personnel, agents or Subcontractors gives or offers to give (directlyor indirectly) to any person any such inducement or reward as is described in this sub-paragraph (f). However, lawful inducements and rewards to Contractor's Personnel shall not entitle termination, or
 - g) based on reasonable evidence, has engaged in Fraud and Corruption as defined in paragraph 2.2 of the Appendix B to these General Conditions, in competing for or in executing the Contract.

- 15.2.2 In any of these events or circumstances, the Procuring Entity may, upon giving 14 days' notice to the Contractor, terminate the Contract and expel the Contractor from the Site. However, in the case of sub-paragraph (e) or (f) or (g), the Procuring Entity may by notice terminate the Contract immediately.
- 152.3 The Procuring Entity's election to terminate the Contract shall not prejudice any other rights of the Procuring Entity, under the Contract or otherwise.

The Contractor shall then leave the Site and deliver any required Goods, all Contractor's Documents, and other design documents made by or for him, to the Engineer. However, the Contractor shall use his Lowest efforts to comply immediately with any reasonable instructions included in the notice (i) for the assignment of any subcontract, and (ii) for the protection of life or property or for the safety of the Works.

After termination, the Procuring Entity may complete the Works and/or arrange for any other entities to do so. The Procuring Entity and these entities may then use any Goods, Contractor's Documents and other design documents made by or on behalf of the Contractor.

The Procuring Entity shall then give notice that the Contractor's Equipment and Temporary Works will be released to the Contractor at or near the Site. The Contractor shall promptly arrange their removal, at the risk and cost of the Contractor. However, if by this time the Contractor has failed to make a payment due to the Procuring Entity, these items may be sold by the Procuring Entity in order to recover this payment. Any balance of the proceeds shall then be paid to the Contractor.

15.3 Valuation at Date of Termination

As soon as practicable after a notice of termination under Sub-Clause 15.2 [Termination by Procuring Entity] has taken effect, the Engineer shall proceed in accordance with Sub-Clause 3.5 [Determinations] to agree or determine the value of the Works, Goods and Contractor's Documents, and any other sums due to the Contractor for work executed in accordance with the Contract.

15.4 Payment after Termination

After a notice of termination under Sub-Clause 15.2 [Termination by Procuring Entity] has taken effect, the Procuring Entity may:

- a) Proceed in accordance with Sub-Clause 2.5 [Procuring Entity's Claims],
- Withhold further payments to the Contractor until the costs of execution, completion and remedying of any defects, damages for delay in completion (if any), and all other costs incurred by the Procuring Entity, have been established, and/or
- c) Recover from the Contractor any losses and damages incurred by the Procuring Entity and any extra costs of completing the Works, after allowing for any sum due to the Contractor under Sub-Clause 15.3 [Valuation at Date of Termination]. After recovering any such losses, damages and extra costs, the Procuring Entity shall pay any balance to the Contractor.

15.5 Procuring Entity's Entitlement to Termination for Convenience

- 15.5.1 The Procuring Entity shall be entitled to terminate the Contract, at any time for the Procuring Entity's convenience, by giving notice of such termination to the Contractor. The termination shall take effect 30 days after the later of the dates on which the Contractor receives this notice or the Procuring Entity returns the Performance Security. The Procuring Entity shall not terminate the Contract under this Sub-Clause in order to execute the Works itself or to arrange for the Works to be executed by another contractor or to avoid a termination of the Contract by the Contractor under Clause 16.2[Termination by Contractor].
- 15.5.2 After this termination, the Contractor shall proceed in accordance with Sub-Clause 16.3 [Cessation of Work and Removal of Contractor's Equipment] and shall be paid in accordance with Sub-Clause 16.4 [Payment on Termination].

15.6 Fraud and Corruption

The Procuring Entity requires compliance with the national law and regulations against corruption. All available sanctions will apply where corruption is detected.

16. SUSPENSION AND TERMINATION BY CONTRACTOR

16.1 Contractor's Entitlement to Suspend Work

- 16.1.1 If the Engineer fails to certify in accordance with Sub-Clause 14.6 [Issue of Interim Payment Certificates] or the Procuring Entity fails to comply with Sub-Clause 2.4 [Procuring Entity's Financial Arrangements] or Sub- Clause 14.7 [Payment], the Contractor may, after giving not less than 21days' notice to the Procuring Entity, suspend work (or reduce the rate of work) unless and until the Contractor has received the Payment Certificate, reasonable evidence or payment, as the case may be and as described in the notice.
- 16.1.2 Notwithstanding the above, if the Procuring Entity has suspended disbursements under the loan or credit from which payments to the Contractor are being made, in whole or in part, for the execution of the Works, and no alternative funds are available as provided for in Sub-Clause 2.4 [Procuring Entity's Financial Arrangements], the Contractor may by notice suspend work or reduce the rate of work at any time, but not less than 7 days after the Procuring Entity having received the suspension notification from the Procuring Entity.

The Contractor's action shall not prejudice his entitlements to financing charges under Sub-Clause 14.8 [Delayed Payment] and to termination under Sub-Clause 16.2[Termination by Contractor].

- 16.1.3 If the Contractor subsequently receives such Payment Certificate, evidence or payment (as described in the relevant Sub-Clause and in the above notice) before giving a notice of termination, the Contractor shall resume normal working as soon as is reasonably practicable.
- 16.1.4 If the Contractor suffers delay and/or incurs Cost as a result of suspending work (or reducing the rate of work) in accordance with this Sub-Clause, the Contractor shall give notice to the Engineer and shall be entitled subject to Sub-Clause 20.1

[Contractor's Claims] to:

- a) an extension of time for any such delay, if completion is or will be delayed, under Sub-Clause 8.4 [Extension of Time for Completion], and
- b) payment of any such Cost-plus profit, which shall be included in the Contract Price.
- 16.1.5 After receiving this notice, the Engineer shall proceed in accordance with Sub-Clause 3.5 [Determinations] to agree or determine these matters.

16.2 Termination by Contractor

- 16.2.1 The Contractor shall be entitled to terminate the Contract if:
 - a) the Contractor does not receive the reasonable evidence within 42 days after giving notice under Sub- Clause 16.1 [Contractor's Entitlement to Suspend Work] in respect of a failure to comply with Sub- Clause 2.4 [Procuring Entity's Financial Arrangements],
 - b) the Engineer fails, within 56 days after receiving a Statement and supporting documents, to issue the relevant Payment Certificate,
 - c) the Contractor does not receive the amount due under an Interim Payment Certificate within 42 days after the expiry of the time stated in Sub-Clause 14.7 [Payment] within which payment is to be made (except for deductions in accordance with Sub-Clause 2.5 [Procuring Entity's Claims]),
 - d) the Procuring Entity substantially fails to perform his obligations under the Contract in such manner asto materially and adversely affect the economic balance of the Contract and/or the ability of the Contractor to perform the Contract,
 - e) the Procuring Entity fails to comply with Sub-Clause 1.6 [Contract Agreement] or Sub-Clause 1.7 [Assignment],
 - f) a prolonged suspension affects the whole of the Works as described in Sub-Clause 8.11 [Prolonged Suspension], or
 - g) the Procuring Entity becomes bankrupt or insolvent, goes into liquidation, has a receiving or administration order made against him, compounds with his creditors, or carries on business under a receiver, trustee or manager for the benefit of his creditors, or if any act is done or event occurs which (under applicable Laws) has a similar effect to any of these acts or events.
 - h) The Contractor does not receive the Engineer's instruction recording the agreement of both Parties on the fulfilment of the conditions for the Commencement of Works under Sub-Clause 8.1 [Commencement of Works.
- 16.2.2 In any of these events or circumstances, the Contractor may, upon giving 14 days' notice to the Procuring Entity, terminate the Contract. However, in the case of subparagraph (f) or (g), the Contractor may by notice terminate the Contract immediately.
- 1623 In the event the Procuring Entity suspends the loan or credit from which part or whole of the payments to the Contractor are being made, if the Contractor has not received the sums due to him upon expiration of the14 days referred to in Sub-Clause 14.7 [Payment] for payments under Interim Payment Certificates, the Contractor may, without prejudice to the Contractor's entitlement to financing charges under Sub-Clause14.8 [Delayed Payment], take one of the following actions, namely (i) suspend work or reduce the rate of work under Sub-Clause 16.1 above, or (ii) terminate the Contract by giving notice to the Procuring Entity, with a copy to the Engineer, such termination to take effect 14 days after the giving of the notice.

The Contractor's election to terminate the Contract shall not prejudice any other rights of the Contractor, under the Contract or otherwise.

Cessation of Work and Removal of Contractor's Equipment

After a notice of termination under Sub-Clause 15.5 [Procuring Entity's Entitlement to Termination for Convenience], Sub-Clause 16.2 [Termination by Contractor] or Sub-Clause 19.6 [Optional Termination, Payment and Release] has taken effect, the Contractor shall promptly:

- a) Cease all further work, except for such work as may have been instructed by the Engineer for the protection of life or property or for the safety of the Works,
- b) Handover Contractor's Documents, Plant, Materials and other work, for which the Contractor hasreceived payment, and
- c) Remove all other Goods from the Site, except as necessary for safety, and leave the Site.

16.3 Payment on Termination

After a notice of termination under Sub-Clause 16.2 [Termination by Contractor] has taken effect, the Procuring Entity shall promptly:

- a) Return the Performance Security to the Contractor,
- b) pay the Contractor in accordance with Sub-Clause 19.6 [Optional Termination, Payment and Release], and
- c) pay to the Contractor the amount of any loss or damage sustained by the Contractor as a result of this termination.

17. RISK AND RESPONSIBILITY

17.1 Indemnities

- 17.1.1 The Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless the Procuring Entity, the Procuring Entity's Personnel, and their respective agents, against and from all claims, damages, losses and expenses (including legal fees and expenses) in respect of:
- (a) Bodily injury, sickness, disease or death, of any person whatsoever arising out of or in the course of or by reason of the Contractor's design (if any), the execution and completion of the Works and the remedying of any defects, unless attributable to any negligence, wilful actor breach of the Contract by the Procuring Entity, the Procuring Entity's Personnel, or any of the irrespective agents, and
- (b) Damage to or loss of any property, real or personal (other than the Works), to the extent that such damage or loss arises out of or in the course of or by reason of the Contractor's design (if any), the execution and completion of the Works and the remedying of any defects, unless and to the extent that any such damage or loss is attributable to any negligence, wilful act or breach of the Contract by the Procuring Entity, the Procuring Entity's Personnel, the irrespective agents, or any one directly or indirectly employed by any of them.
- 17.1.2 The Procuring Entity shall indemnify and hold harmless the Contractor, the Contractor's Personnel, and their respective agents, against and from all claims,

damages, losses and expenses (including legal fees and expenses) in respect of (1) bodily injury, sickness, disease or death, which is attributable to any negligence, wilful act or breach of the Contract by the Procuring Entity, the Procuring Entity's Personnel, or any of their respective agents, and (2) the matters for which liability may be excluded from insurance cover, as described in sub-paragraphs (d)(i), (ii) and (iii) of Sub-Clause 18.3 [Insurance Against Injury to Persons and Damage to Property].

17.2 Contractor's Care of the Works

- 172.1 The Contractor shall take full responsibility for the care of the Works and Goods from the Commencement Date until the Taking-Over Certificate is issued (or is deemed to be issued under Sub-Clause 10.1 [Taking Over of the Works and Sections]) for the Works, when responsibility for the care of the Works shall pass to the Procuring Entity. If a Taking-Over Certificate is issued (or is so deemed to be issued) for any Section or part of the Works, responsibility for the care of the Section or part shall then pass to the Procuring Entity.
- 17.2.2 After responsibility has accordingly passed to the Procuring Entity, the Contractor shall take responsibility for the care of any work which is outstanding on the date stated in a Taking-Over Certificate, until this outstanding work has been completed.
- 1723 If any loss or damage happens to the Works, Goods or Contractor's Documents during the period when the Contractor is responsible for their care, from any cause not listed in Sub-Clause 17.3 [Procuring Entity's Risks], the Contractor shall rectify the loss or damage at the Contractor's risk and cost, so that the Works, Goods and Contractor's Documents conform with the Contract.
- 172.4 The Contractor shall be liable for any loss or damage caused by any actions performed by the Contractor after a Taking-Over Certificate has been issued. The Contractor shall also be liable for any loss or damage which occurs after a Taking-Over Certificate has been issued and which arose from a previous event for which the Contractor was liable.

17.3 Procuring Entity's Risks

The risks referred to in Sub-Clause 17.4 [Consequences of Procuring Entity's Risks] below, insofar as they directly affect the execution of the Works in the Country, are:

- a) war, hostilities (whether war be declared or not), invasion, act of foreign enemies,
- rebellion, terrorism, sabotage by persons other than the Contractor's Personnel, revolution, insurrection, military or usurped power, or civil war, within the Country,
- c) riot, commotion or disorder within the Country by persons other than the Contractor's Personnel,
- d) munitions of war, explosive materials, ionizing radiation or contamination by radio-activity, within the Country, except as may be attributable to the Contractor's use of such munitions, explosives, radiation or radio-activity,
- e) pressure waves caused by aircraft or other aerial devices traveling at sonic or supersonic speeds,
- f) use or occupation by the Procuring Entity of any part of the Permanent Works, except as may bespecified in the Contract,

- g) design of any part of the Works by the Procuring Entity's Personnel or by others for whom the Procuring Entity is responsible, and
- any operation of the forces of nature which is Unforeseeable or against which an experienced contractor could not reasonably have been expected to have taken adequate preventive precautions.

17.4 Consequences of Procuring Entity's Risks

- 17.4.1 If and to the extent that any of the risks listed in Sub-Clause 17.3 above results in loss or damage to the Works, Goods or Contractor's Documents, the Contractor shall promptly give notice to the Engineer and shall rectify this loss or damage to the extent required by the Engineer.
- 17.4.2 If the Contractor suffers delay and/or incurs Cost from rectifying this loss or damage, the Contractor shall give a further notice to the Engineer and shall be entitled subject to Sub-Clause 20.1 [Contractor's Claims] to:
 - a) an extension of time for any such delay, if completion is or will be delayed, under Sub-Clause 8.4[Extension of Time for Completion], and
 - b) payment of any such Cost, which shall be included in the Contract Price. In the case of sub-paragraphs
 (f) and (g) of Sub-Clause 17.3 [Procuring Entity's Risks], Cost plus profit shall be payable.
- 17.4.3 After receiving this further notice, the Engineer shall proceed in accordance with Sub-Clause 3.5 [Determinations] to agree or determine these matters.

17.5 Intellectual and Industrial Property Rights

- 17.5.1 In this Sub-Clause, "infringement" means an infringement (or alleged infringement) of any patent, registered design, copyright, trademark, tradename, trade secret or other intellectual or industrial property right relating to the Works; and "claim" means a claim (or proceedings pursuing a claim) alleging an infringement.
- 17.5.2 Whenever a Party does not give notice to the other Party of any claim within 30 days of receiving the claim, the first Party shall be deemed to have waived any right to indemnity under this Sub-Clause.
- 17.5.3 The Procuring Entity shall indemnify and hold the Contractor harmless against and from any claim alleging an infringement which is or was:
 - a) An unavoidable result of the Contractor's compliance with the Contract, or
 - b) A result of any Works being used by the Procuring Entity:
 - i) For a purpose other than that indicated by, or reasonably to be inferred from, the
 - ii) Contract, or
 - iii) in conjunction with anything not supplied by the Contractor, unless such use was disclosed to the Contractor prior to the Base Date or is stated in the Contract.
- 17.5.4 The Contractor shall indemnify and hold the Procuring Entity harmless against and from any other claim which arises out of or in relation to (i) the manufacture, use, sale or import of any Goods, or (ii) any design for which the Contractor is

responsible.

17.5.5 If a Party is entitled to be indemnified under this Sub-Clause, the indemnifying Party may (at its cost) conduct negotiations for the settlement of the claim, and any litigation or arbitration which may arise fromit. The other Party shall, at the request and cost of the indemnifying Party, assist in contesting the claim. This other Party (and its Personnel) shall not make any admission which might be prejudicial to the indemnifying Party, unless the indemnifying Party failed to take over the conduct of any negotiations, litigation or arbitration upon being requested to do so by such other Party.

17.6 Limitation of Liability

- 17.6.1 Neither Party shall be liable to the other Party for loss of use of any Works, loss of profit, loss of any contractor for any indirect or consequential loss or damage which may be suffered by the other Party in connection with the Contract, other than as specifically provided in Sub-Clause 8.7 [Delay Damages]; Sub- Clause 11.2 [Cost of Remedying Defects]; Sub-Clause 15.4 [Payment after Termination]; Sub-Clause 16.4 [Payment on Termination]; Sub-Clause17.1 [Indemnities]; Sub-Clause 17.4 (b) [Consequences of Procuring Entity's Risks] and Sub-Clause 17.5[Intellectual and Industrial Property Rights].
- 17.62 The total liability of the Contractor to the Procuring Entity, under or in connection with the Contract other than under Sub-Clause 4.19 [Electricity, Water and Gas], Sub-Clause 4.20 [Procuring Entity's Equipment and Free-Issue Materials], Sub-Clause 17.1 [Indemnities] and Sub-Clause 17.5 [Intellectual and Industrial Property Rights], shall not exceed the sum resulting from the application of a multiplier (less or greater than one) to the Accepted Contract Amount, as stated in the **SCC**, or (if such multiplier or other sum is not so stated) the Accepted Contract Amount.
- 17.6.3 This Sub-Clause shall not limit liability in any case of fraud, deliberate default or reckless misconduct by the defaulting Party.

17.7 Use of Procuring Entity's Accommodation/Facilities

- 17.7.1 The Contractor shall take full responsibility for the care of the Procuring Entity provided accommodation and facilities, if any, as detailed in the Specification, from the respective dates of hand-over to the Contract or until cessation of occupation (where hand-over or cessation of occupation may take place after the date stated in the Taking-Over Certificate for the Works).
- 17.7.2 If any loss or damage happens to any of the above items while the Contractor is responsible for their care arising from any cause whatsoever other than those for which the Procuring Entity is liable, the Contractor shall, at his own cost, rectify the loss or damage to the satisfaction of the Engineer.

18. INSURANCE

18.1 General Requirements for Insurances

18.1.1 In this Clause, "insuring Party" means, for each type of insurance, the Party responsible for effecting and maintaining the insurance specified in the relevant Sub-Clause.

- 18.1.2 Wherever the Contractor is the insuring Party, each insurance shall be effected with insurers and in terms approved by the Procuring Entity. These terms shall be consistent with any terms agreed by both Parties before the date of the Letter of Acceptance. This agreement of terms shall take precedence over the provisions of this Clause.
- 18.1.3 Wherever the Procuring Entity is the insuring Party, each insurance shall be effected with insurers and in terms acceptable to the Contractor. These terms shall be consistent with any terms agreed by both Parties before the date of the Letter of Acceptance. This agreement of terms shall take precedence over the provisions of this Clause.

If a policy is required to indemnify joint insured, the cover shall apply separately to each insured as though a separate policy had been issued for each of the joint insured. If a policy indemnifies additional joint insured, namely in addition to the insured specified in this Clause, (i) the Contractor shall act under the policy on behalf of these additional joint insured except that the Procuring Entity shall act for Procuring Entity's Personnel, (ii) additional joint insured shall not be entitled to receive payments directly from the insurer or to have any other direct dealings with the insurer, and (iii) the insuring Party shall require all additional joint insured to comply with the conditions stipulated in the policy.

- 18.1.4 Each policy insuring against loss or damage shall provide for payments to be made in the currencies required to rectify the loss or damage. Payments received from insurers shall be used for the rectification of the loss or damage.
- 18.1.5 The relevant insuring Party shall, within the respective periods stated in the **SCC** (calculated from the Commencement Date), submit to the other Party:

a) Evidence that the insurances described in this Clause have been effected, and b) copies of the policies for the insurances described in Sub-Clause 18.2 [Insurance for Works and Contractor's Equipment] and Sub-Clause 18.3 [Insurance against Injury to Persons and Damage to Property].

- 18.1.6 When each premium is paid, the insuring Party shall submit evidence of payment to the other Party. Whenever evidence or policies are submitted, the insuring Party shall also give notice to the Engineer.
- 18.1.7 Each Party shall comply with the conditions stipulated in each of the insurance policies. The insuringParty shall keep the insurers informed of any relevant changes to the execution of the Works and ensure that insurance is maintained in accordance with this Clause.

Neither Party shall make any material alteration to the terms of any insurance without the prior approval of the other Party. If an insurer makes (or attempts to make) any alteration, the Party first notified by the insurer shall promptly give notice to the other Party.

- 18.1.8 The insuring Party fails to effect and keep in force any of the insurances it is required to effect and maintain under the Contract or fails to provide satisfactory evidence and copies of policies in accordance with this Sub- Clause, the other Party may (at its option and without prejudice to any other right orremedy) effect insurance for the relevant coverage and pay the premiums due. The insuring Party shall paythe amount of these premiums to the other Party, and the Contract Price shall be adjusted accordingly.
- 18.1.9 Nothing in this Clause limits the obligations, liabilities or responsibilities of the Contractor or the Procuring Entity, under the other terms of the Contractor

otherwise. Any amounts not insured or not recovered from the insurers shall be borne by the Contractor and/or the Procuring Entity in accordance with these obligations, liabilities or responsibilities. However, if the insuring Party fails to effect and keep in force an insurance which is available and which it is required to effect and maintain under the Contract, and the other Party neither approves the omission nor effects insurance for the coverage relevant to this default, any moneys which should have been recoverable under this insurance shall be paid by the insuringParty.

- 18.1.10 Payments by one Party to the other Party shall be subject to Sub-Clause 2.5 [Procuring Entity's Claims] or Sub-Clause 20.1 [Contractor's Claims], as applicable.
- 18.1.11 The Contractor shall be entitled to place all insurance relating to the Contract (including, but not limited to the insurance referred to Clause18) with insurers from any eligible source country.

18.2 Insurance for Works and Contractor's Equipment

- 18.2.1 The insuring Party shall insure the Works, Plant, Materials and Contractor's Documents for not less than the full reinstatement cost including the costs of demolition, removal of debris and professional fees and profit. This insurance shall be effective from the date by which the evidence is to be submitted under sub-paragraph (a) of Sub-Clause 18.1 [General Requirements for Insurances], until the date of issue of the Taking-Over Certificate for the Works.
- 182.2 The insuring Party shall maintain this insurance to provide cover until the date of issue of the Performance Certificate, for loss or damage for which the Contractor is liable arising from a cause occurring prior to the issue of the Taking-Over Certificate, and for loss or damage caused by the Contractor in the course of any other operations (including those under Clause 11 [Defects Liability]).
- 182.3 The insuring Party shall insure the Contractor's Equipment for not less than the full replacement value, including delivery to Site. For each item of Contractor's Equipment, the insurance shall be effective whileit is being transported to the Site and until it is no longer required as Contractor's Equipment.
- 182.4 Unless otherwise stated in the Particular Conditions, insurances under this Sub-Clause: a) Shall be effected and maintained by the Contractor as insuring Party,
 - b) shall be in the joint names of the Parties, who shall be jointly entitled to receive payments from the insurers, payments being held or allocated to the Party
 - actually bearing the costs of rectifying the loss or damage,
 - c) shall cover all loss and damage from any cause not listed in Sub-Clause 17.3 [Procuring Entity's Risks],
 - d) shall also cover, to the extent specifically required in the tendering documents of the Contract, loss or damage to a part of the Works which is attributable to the use or occupation by the Procuring Entity of another part of the Works, and loss or damage from the risks listed in sub-paragraphs (c), (g) and (h) of Sub-Clause 17.3 [Procuring Entity's Risks], excluding (in each case) risks which are not insurable at commercially reasonable terms, with deductibles per occurrence of not more than the amount stated in the **SCC**(if an amount is not so stated, this sub-paragraph (d) shall not apply), and
 - e) may however exclude loss of, damage to, and reinstatement of:
 - i) a part of the Works which is in a defective condition due to a defect in its

design, materials or workmanship (but cover shall include any other parts which are lost or damaged as a direct result of this defective condition and not as described in sub-paragraph (ii) below),

- ii) a part of the Works which is lost or damaged in order to reinstate any other part of the Works if this other part is in a defective condition due to a defect in its design, materials or workmanship,
- iii) a part of the Works which has been taken over by the Procuring Entity, except to the extent that the Contractor is liable for the loss or damage, and
- iv) Goods while they are not in the Country, subject to Sub-Clause 14.5 [Plant and Materials intended for the Works].
- 182.5 If, more than one year after the Base Date, the cover described in sub-paragraph (d) above ceases to be available at commercially reasonable terms, the Contractor shall (as insuring Party) give notice to the Procuring Entity, with supporting particulars. The Procuring Entity shall then (i) be entitled subject to Sub-Clause 2.5 [Procuring Entity's Claims] to payment of an amount equivalent to such commercially reasonable terms as the Contractor should have expected to have paid for such cover, and (ii) be deemed, unless he obtains the cover at commercially reasonable terms, to have approved the omission under Sub-Clause 18.1 [General Requirements for Insurances].

18.3 Insurance against Injury to Persons and Damage to Property

- 18.3.1 The insuring Party shall insure against each Party's liability for any loss, damage, death or bodily injury which may occur to any physical property (except things insured under Sub-Clause 18.2 [Insurance for Works and Contractor's Equipment]) or to any person (except persons insured under Sub-Clause 18.4 [Insurance for Contractor's Personnel]), which may arise out of the Contractor's performance of the Contract and occurring before the issue of the Performance Certificate.
- 18.3.2 This insurance shall be for a limit per occurrence of not less than the amount stated in the **SCC**, with no limit on the number of occurrences. If an amount is not stated in the **SCC**, this Sub-Clause shall not apply. Unless otherwise stated in the Particular Conditions, the insurances specified in this Sub-Clause:
 - a) Shall be effected and maintained by the Contractor as insuring Party,
 - b) Shall be in the joint names of the Parties,
 - c) Shall be extended to cover liability for all loss and damage to the Procuring Entity's property (except things insured under Sub-Clause 18.2) arising out of the Contractor's performance of the Contract, and
 - d) May however exclude liability to the extent that it arises from:
 - The Procuring Entity's right to have the Permanent Works executed on, over, under, in or throughany land, and to occupy this land for the Permanent Works,
 - ii) damage which is an unavoidable result of the Contractor's obligations to execute the Works and remedy any defects, and
 - iii) a cause listed in Sub-Clause 17.3 [Procuring Entity's Risks], except to the extent that cover is available at commercially reasonable terms.

18.4 Insurance for Contractor's Personnel

- 18.4.1 The Contract or shall effect and maintain insurance against liability for claims, damages, losses and expenses (including legal fees and expenses) arising from injury, sickness, disease or death of any person employed by the Contractor or any other of the Contractor's Personnel.
- 18.4.2 The insurance shall cover the Procuring Entity and the Engineer against liability for claims, damages, losses and expenses (including legal fees and expenses) arising from injury, sickness, disease or death of any person employed by the Contractor or any other of the Contractor's Personnel, except that this insurance may exclude losses and claims to the extent that they arise from any act or neglect of the Procuring Entity or of the Procuring Entity's Personnel.
- 18.4.3 The insurance shall be maintained in full force and effect during the whole time that these personnel are assisting in the execution of the Works. For a Subcontractor's employees, the insurance may be effected by the Subcontractor, but the Contractor shall be responsible for compliance with this Clause.

19. FORCE MAJEURE

19.1 Definition of Force Majeure

In this Clause, "Force Majeure" means an exceptional event or circumstance:

- a) Which is beyond a Party's control,
- b) Which such Party could not reasonably have provided against before entering into the Contract,
- c) which, having arisen, such Party could not reasonably have avoided or overcome, and
- d) which is not substantially attributable to the other Party.

Force Majeure may include, but is not limited to, exceptional events or circumstances of the kind listed below, so long as conditions (a) to (d) above are satisfied:

- i) war, hostilities (whether war be declared or not), invasion, act of foreign enemies,
- ii) rebellion, terrorism, sabotage by persons other than the Contractor's Personnel, revolution, insurrection, military or usurped power, or civil war,
- iii) riot, commotion, disorder, strike or lockout by persons other than the Contractor's Personnel,
- iv) munitions of war, explosive materials, ionizing radiation or contamination by radio-activity, except as may be attributable to the Contractor's use of such munitions, explosives, radiation or radio- activity, and
- v) natural catastrophes such as earthquake, hurricane, typhoon or volcanic activity.

19.2 Notice of Force Majeure

192.1 If a Party is or will be prevented from performing its substantial obligations under the Contract by Force Majeure, then it shall give notice to the other Party of the

event or circumstances constituting the Force Majeure and shall specify the obligations, the performance of which is or will be prevented. The notice shall be given within 14 days after the Party became aware, or should have become aware, of the relevant event or circumstance constituting Force Majeure.

19.2. The Party shall, having given notice, be excused performance of its obligations for so long as such Force Majeure prevents it from performing them.

Notwithstanding any other provision of this Clause, Force Majeure shall not apply to obligations of eitherParty to make payments to the other Party under the Contract.

19.3 Duty to Minimize Delay

Each Party shall at all times use all reasonable endeavors to minimize any delay in the performance of the Contract as a result of Force Majeure. A Party shall give notice to the other Party when it ceases to be affected by the Force Majeure.

Consequences of Force Majeure

- 19.3.1 If the Contractor is prevented from performing his substantial obligations under the Contract by Force Majeure of which notice has been given under Sub-Clause 19.2 [Notice of Force Majeure], and suffers delay and/or incurs Cost by reason of such Force Majeure, the Contractor shall be entitled subject to Sub-Clause 20.1 [Contractor's Claims] to:
 - a) an extension of time for any such delay, if completion is or will be delayed, under Sub-Clause 8.4 [Extension of Time for Completion], and
 - b) if the event or circumstance is of the kind described in sub-paragraphs (i) to (iv) of Sub-Clause 19.1 [Definition of Force Majeure] and, in sub-paragraphs (ii) to (iv), occurs in the Country, payment of any such Cost, including the costs of rectifying or replacing the Works and/or Goods damaged or destroyed by Force Majeure, to the extent they are not indemnified through the insurance policy referred to in Sub-Clause 18.2 [Insurance for Works and Contractor's Equipment].
- 19.3.2 After receiving this notice, the Engineer shall proceed in accordance with Sub-Clause 3.5 [Determinations] to agree or determine these matters.

19.4 Force Majeure Affecting Subcontractor

If any Subcontractor is entitled under any contract or agreement relating to the Works to relief from force majeure on terms additional to or broader than those specified in this Clause, such additional or broader force majeure events or circumstances shall not excuse the Contractor's non-performance or entitle him to relief under this Clause.

19.5 Optional Termination, Payment and Release

If the execution of substantially all the Works in progress is prevented for a continuous period of 84 days by reason of Force Majeure of which notice has been given under Sub-Clause 19.2 [Notice of Force Majeure], or for multiple periods which total more than 140 days due to the same notified Force Majeure, then either Party may give to the other Party a notice of termination of the Contract. In

this event, the termination shall take effect 7 days after the notice is given, and the Contractor shall proceed in accordance with Sub-Clause 16.3 [Cessation of Work and Removal of Contractor's Equipment].

Upon such termination, the Engineer shall determine the value of the work done and issue a Payment Certificate which shall include:

- a) The amounts payable for any work carried out for which a price is stated in the Contract;
- b) The Cost of Plant and Materials ordered for the Works which have been delivered to the Contractor, or of which the Contractor is liable to accept delivery: this Plant and Materials shall become the property of (and be at the risk of) the Procuring Entity when paid for by the Procuring Entity, and the Contractorshall place the same at the Procuring Entity's disposal;
- other Cost or liabilities which in the circumstances were reasonably and necessarily incurred by the Contractor in the expectation of completing the Works;
- d) the Cost of removal of Temporary Works and Contractor's Equipment from the Site and there turn of these items to the Contractor's works in his country (or to any other destination at no greater cost); and
- e) the Cost of repatriation of the Contractor's staff and labor employed wholly in connection with the Works at the date of termination.

19.6 Release from Performance

Notwithstanding any other provision of this Clause, if any event or circumstance outside the control of the Parties (including, but not limited to, Force Majeure) arises which makes it impossible or unlawful for either or both Parties to fulfil its or their contractual obligations or which, under the law governing the Contract, entitles the Parties to be released from further performance of the Contract, then upon notice by either Party to the other Party of such event or circumstance:

- a) The Parties shall be discharged from further performance, without prejudice to the rights of eitherParty in respect of any previous breach of the Contract, and
- b) The sum payable by the Procuring Entity to the Contractor shall be the same as would have been payable under Sub-Clause 19.6 [Optional Termination, Payment and Release] if the Contract had been terminated under Sub-Clause 19.6.

CLAIMS, DISPUTES AND ARBITRATION

19.7 Contractor's Claims

- 19.7.1 If the Contractor considers itself to be entitled to any extension of the Time for Completion and/or any additional payment, under any Clause of these Conditions or otherwise in connection with the Contract, the Contractor shall give <u>Notice to the Engineer</u>, describing the event or circumstance giving rise to the claim. The notice shall be given as soon as practicable, and not later than 30 days after the Contractor became aware, or should have become aware, of the event or circumstance.
- 19.7.2 If the Contractor fails to give notice of a claim within such period of 30days, the Time for Completionshall not be extended, the Contractor shall not be entitled to

additional payment, and the Procuring Entity shall be discharged from all liability in connection with the claim. Otherwise, the following provisions of this Sub-Clause shall apply.

- 19.7.3 The Contractor shall also submit any other notices which are required by the Contract, and supporting particulars for the claim, all as relevant to such event or circumstance.
- 20.13 The Contractor shall keep such contemporary records as may be necessary to substantiate any claim, eitheron the Site or at another location acceptable to the Engineer. Without admitting the Procuring Entity's liability, the Engineer may, after receiving any notice under this Sub-Clause, monitor the record-keeping and/or instruct the Contractor to keep further contemporary records. The Contractor shall permit the Engineer to inspect all these records, and shall (if instructed) submit copies to the Engineer.
- 20.14 Within 42 days after the Contractor became aware (or should have become aware) of the event or circumstance giving rise to the claim, or within such other period as may be proposed by the Contractor and approved by the Engineer, the Contractor shall send to the Engineer a fully detailed claim which includes full supporting particulars of the basis of the claim and of the extension of time and/or additional payment claimed. If the event or circumstance giving rise to the claim has a continuing effect:
 - a) This fully detailed claim shall be considered as interim;
 - b) The Contractor shall send further interim claims at monthly intervals, giving the accumulated delay and/or amount claimed, and such further particulars as the Engineer may reasonably require; and
 - c) The Contractor shall send a final claim within 30 days after the end of the effects resulting from the event or circumstance, or within such other period as may be proposed by the Contractor and approved by the Engineer.
- 20.15 Within 42 days after receiving a Notice of a claim or any further particulars supporting a previous claim, or within such other period as may be proposed by the Engineer and approved by the Contractor, the Engineer shall respond with approval, or with disapproval and detailed comments. He may also request any necessary further particulars, but shall nevertheless give his response on the principles of the claim within the above defined time period.
- 201.6 Within the above defined period of 42 days, the Engineer shall proceed in accordance with Sub-Clause 3.5 [Determinations] to agree or determine (i) the extension (if any) of the Time for Completion (before or after its expiry) in accordance with Sub-Clause 8.4 [Extension of Time for Completion], and/or (ii) the additional payment (if any) to which the Contractor is entitled under the Contract.
- 201.7 Each Payment Certificate shall include such additional payment for any claim as has been reasonably substantiated as due under the relevant provision of the Contract. Unless and until the particulars supplied are sufficient to substantiate the whole of the claim, the Contractor shall only be entitled to payment for such part of the claim as he has been able to substantiate.
- 20.1.8 If the Engineer does not respond within the time frame defined in this Clause, either Party may consider that the claim is rejected by the Engineer and any of the Parties may refer to Arbitration in accordance with Sub-Clause 20.4 [Arbitration].

The requirements of this Sub-Clause are in addition to those of any other Sub-20.1.9 Clause which may apply to a claim. If the Contractor fails to comply with this or another Sub-Clause in relation to any claim, any extension of time and/or additional payment shall take account of the extent (if any) to which the failure has prevented or prejudiced proper investigation of the claim, unless the claim is excluded under the second paragraph of Sub-Clause 20.3 (f).

Amicable Settlement

Where a notice of a claim has been given, both Parties shall attempt to settle the dispute amicably before the commencement of arbitration. However, unless both Parties agree otherwise, the Party giving a notice of a claim in accordance with Sub-Clause 20.1 above should move to commence arbitration after the fifty- sixth day from the day on which a notice of a claim was given, even if no attempt at an amicablesettlement has been made.

19.8 Matters that may be referred to arbitration

Notwithstanding anything stated herein the following matters may be referred to arbitration before the practical completion of the Works or abandonment of the Works or termination of the Contract by eitherparty:

- a) The appointment of a replacement Engineer upon the said person ceasing to act.
- b) Whether or not the issue of an instruction by the Engineer is empowered by these Conditions.
- c) Whether or not a certificate has been improperly withheld or is not in accordance with these Conditions.
- e) Any dispute arising in respect of war risks or war damage.
- f) All other matters shall only be referred to arbitration after the completion or alleged completion of the Works or termination or alleged termination of the Contract, unless the Procuring Entity and the Contract or agree otherwise in writing.

19.9 Arbitration

- 19.9.1 Any claim or dispute between the Parties arising out of or in connection with the Contract not settled amicably in accordance with Sub-Clause 20.3 shall be finally settled by arbitration.
- 19.9.2 No arbitration proceedings shall be commenced on any claim or dispute where notice of a claim or dispute has not been given by the applying party within ninety days of the occurrence or discovery of the matter orissue giving rise to the dispute.
- 19.9.3 Notwithstanding the issue of a notice as stated above, the arbitration of such a claim or dispute shall not commence unless an attempt has in the first instance been made by the parties to settle such claim or dispute amicably with or without the assistance of third parties. Proof of such attempt shall be required.
- 19.9.4 The Arbitrator shall, without prejudice to the generality of his powers, have powers to direct such measurements, computations, tests or valuations as may in his opinion be desirable in order to determine the rights of the parties and assess and award any sums which ought to have been the subject of or included in any

certificate.

- 19.9.5 The Arbitrator shall, without prejudice to the generality of his powers, have powers to open up, review and revise any certificate, opinion, decision, requirement or notice and to determine all matters in dispute which shall be submitted to him in the same manner as if no such certificate, opinion, decision requirementor notice had been given.
- 19.9.6 The arbitrators shall have full power to open up, review and revise any certificate, determination, instruction, opinion or valuation of the Engineer, relevant to the dispute. Nothing shall disqualify representatives of the Parties and the Engineer from being called as a witness and giving evidence before the arbitrators on any matter whatsoever relevant to the dispute.
- 19.9.7 Neither Party shall be limited in the proceedings before the arbitrators to the evidence, or to the reasons for dissatisfaction given in its Notice of Dissatisfaction.
- 20.4.7 Arbitration may be commenced prior to or after completion of the Works. The obligations of the Parties, and the Engineer shall not be altered by reason of any arbitration being conducted during the progress of the Works.
- 20.4.8 The terms of the remuneration of each or all the members of Arbitration shall be mutually agreed upon by the Parties when agreeing the terms of appointment. Each Party shall be responsible for paying one-half of this remuneration.

Arbitration with National Contractors

- 19.98 if the Contract is with national contractors, arbitration proceedings will be conducted in accordance with the Arbitration Laws of Kenya. In case of any claim or dispute, such claim or dispute shall be notified in writing by either party to the other with a request to submit it to arbitration and to concur in the appointment of an Arbitrator within thirty days of the notice. The dispute shall be referred to the arbitration and final decision of a person to be agreed between the parties. Failing agreement to concur in the appointment of an Arbitrator, the Arbitrator shall be appointed, on the request of the applying party, by the Chairman or Vice Chairman of any of the following professional institutions;
 - i) Architectural Association of Kenya
 - ii) Institute of Quantity Surveyors of Kenya
 - iii) Association of Consulting Engineers of Kenya
 - iv) Chartered Institute of Arbitrators (Kenya Branch)
 - v) Institution of Engineers of Kenya
- 19.9.9 The institution written to first by the aggrieved party shall take precedence over all other institutions.

19.10 Arbitration with Foreign Contractors

207.1 Arbitration with foreign contractors shall be conducted in accordance with the arbitration rules of the United Nations Commission on International Trade Law (UNCITRAL); or with proceedings administered by the International Chamber of Commerce (ICC) and conducted under the ICC Rules of Arbitration; by one or more arbitrators appointed in accordance with said arbitration rules.

20.7.2 The place of arbitration shall be a location specified in the **SCC**; and the arbitration shall be conducted in the language for communications defined in Sub-Clause 1.4 [Law and Language].

207 Alternative Arbitration Proceedings

Alternatively, the Parties may refer the matter to the Nairobi Centre for International Arbitration (NCIA) which offers a neutral venue for the conduct of national and international arbitration with commitment to providing institutional support to the arbitral process.

208 Failure to Comply with Arbitrator's Decision

- 2081 The award of such Arbitrator shall be final and binding upon the parties.
- 2082 In the event that a Party fails to comply with a final and binding Arbitrator's decision, then the other Partymay, without prejudice to any other rights it may have, refer the matter to a competent court of law.

10.7 Contract operations continue

Notwithstanding any reference to arbitration herein,

- a) The parties shall continue to perform their respective obligations under the Contract unless theyotherwise agree; and
- b) The Procuring Entity shall pay the Contractor any monies due the Contractor.

SECTION IX - SPECIAL CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT

The following Particular Conditions shall supplement the GCC. Whenever there is a conflict, the provisions hereinshall prevail over those in the GCC.

Conditions	GCC	Data
Conditions	Gee	Data
	Clause	
Procuring Entity's name and	1	The Chief Executive
address		Officer, Special Economic
		Zones Authority, P.O Box
		23722 -00100, Nairobi.
		36 Weeks
Time for Completion	1	
		Chief Engine or (Structure)
Engineer's name and address	1	Chief Engineer (Structural)
Engineer s name and address	1	State Department for
		Public Works, P.O. Box 30743-00100,
		Nairobi
	1.3	Electronic transmission shall be applicable
Electronic transmission		and shall bein form of emails.
Time for the De C.	1.6	Within 28 days after successful bidder
Time for the Parties entering into a Contract Agreement		has receivedLetter of Acceptance
	2.1	Not later than 7 days after receiving
Time for access to the Site		engineers orders to commence works
		Variations resulting in an increase of
Engineer's Authority to make	3.1.2 (b)	the Accepted Contract Amount in
variations.	(ii)	excess of ANY% shall require approval
		of the Procuring Entity
Designment of Conservation	4.2.2	The currency shall be in Kenya shillings.
Performance Security		
		The value shall be 10% of the Contract
		Price in form bank or insurance
		guarantee. The bank must be recognized
		by Central Bank of Kenya and the
		insurancecompany must be recognized by Insurance Regulatory
		Authority.
Contractor's Donyagantative's		
Contractor's Representative's	4.3	As agreed prior to contract signature
name		
Working Hours	6.5	Normal working hours shall be 8 a.m to 5
	0.0	p.m-on week daysincluding lunch break
		from 1 pm to 2 pm and 8 am to 1 pm on Saturday with Sunday being set a side as a day of rest.
		as a day of rest.
Kay Damannal namas	6.0	
Key Personnel names	6.9	As agreed prior to contract signature

Commencement of Works	8.1	As agreed prior to contract signature
Delay Damages	8.7	0.015 % of the Contract Amount per day
Defects Notification Period		365 days.

Conditions	GCC	Data
	Clause	
	13.5.1 (b) (iii)	The percentage rate shall be: 0.01%
Time for access to the Site	2.1	Not later than the Commencement Day, exceptfor the following parts (if applicable, with detailed description of parts concerned: NONEdays after Commencement Date.
Engineer's Duties and Authority	3.1(b)(ii)	Variations resulting in an increase of the Accepted Contract Amount in excess of - ANY % shall require approval of the Procuring Entity.
Adjustments for Changes inCost	13.8.3	Period applicable to the adjustment multiplier "Pn": 12 months

Sustainable procurement 14.1

Performance Security	4.2	The performance security will be in the form of a "Demand bank guarantee" in the amount(s) of 10% of the Accepted Contract Amount in the same currency (ies) of the Contract Amount.
Normal working hours		

Delay damages for the Works	8.7 &14.15(b)	0.0015 % of the Contract Amount per day.
Maximum amount of delay damages	8.7	5% of the final Contract Price.
Provisional Sums	13.5. (b)(ii)	NONE
Total advance payment	114 . 2.1 l	
Repayment amortization rate 1 of advance payment	14.2.4(b)	NOT APPLICABLE

Limit of Retention	14.3.2(c)	The limit of Retention shall
		be 10% of the Contract
		Price.
Percentage of Retention	•	10% of each interim payment certificate
Limit of Retention Money	14.3	10% of the Accepted Contract Amount

Conditions	GCC	Data
	Clause	
Plant and Materials		If Sub-Clause 14.5 applies:
	14.S(b)(i)	Plant and Materials for payment Free on Board
		The following materials shall be paid as materials onsite:
		• Ballast
		• Cement
		• Sand
		 Precast manhole cover slabs
		 Manholes covers
		 Form work materials such as timber andmarine boards
		Reinforcement bars
	14.S(c)(i)	Plant and Materials for payment when delivered to the Site
		The following materials shall be paid as materials onsite:
		• Ballast
		• Cement
		• Sand
		 Precast manhole cover slabs
		 Manholes covers
		Reinforcement bars
Minimum Amount of InterimPayment Certificates	14.6	ANY PERCENTAGE of the AcceptedContract Amount.
Publishing source of commercial interest rates forfinancial charges in case of delayed payment	14.8	Three percentage points (3%) above the discount rategiven by the Central bank of Kenya.
Maximum total liability of theContractor to the Procuring Entity	17.6	The product of 1.25 times the Accepted ContractAmount,
Periods for submission of insurance:	18.1	14 days after contract signing
a. evidence of insurance.		14 days
b. relevant policies		14 days

Maximum number of deductibles for insurance of the Procuring Entity's risks	18.2(d)	As per policy
Minimum amount of third • party insurance	18.3	As instructed Page 169
The place of arbitration	20.7.2	The place of arbitration shall be NAIROBI, KENYA

-

Table of Forms

FORM No. 1 - NOTIFICATION OF INTENTION TO AWARD

FORM No. 2 - NOTIFICATION OF AWARD - LETTER OF

ACCEPTANCEFORM No. 3 - CONTRACT AGREEMENT

FORM No. 4 - PERFORMANCE SECURITY [Option 1 - Unconditional Demand

Bank Guarantee] FORM No. 5 - PERFORMANCE SECURITY [Option 2 -

Performance Bond]

FORM No. 6 - ADVANCE PAYMENT

SECURITYFORM No. 7 - RETENTION

MONEY SECURITY
FORM No. I - Notification of Intention to Award [This Notification of Intention to

Award shall besent to each Tenderer that submitted a Tender.] [Send

thisNotification to the Tenderer's Authorized Representative named in the Tender

Information Form]

<u>FORMAT</u>

For the attention of Tenderer's Authorized Representative

Name:.....[insert Authorized Representative's name] Address: [insert

Authorized Representative's Address] Telephones: [insert Authorized

Representative's telephone/fax numbers] EmailAddress: [insert Authorized

Representative's email address]

[**IMPORTANT:** insert the date that this Notification is transmitted to Tenderers. The Notification must be sent to allTenderers simultaneously. This means on the same date and as close to the same time as possible.]

Date of Transmission: This Notification is sent by: [email] on [date] (local time)

ProcuringEntity: [insert the name of the Procuring Entity] Contracttitle: [insert the name of the contract] Country: Kenya, County_____(if the Procuring Entity is from a County)

This Notification of Intention to Award (Notification) notifies you of our decision to award the above contract. The transmission of this Notification begins the Standstill Period. During the Standstill Period, you may:

- a) Request a debriefing in relation the evaluation of your Tender, and/or
- b) Submit a Procurement-related Complaint in relation to the decision to award the contract.

1. The successful Tenderer

Name: [insert name of successful Tenderer] Address: [insert address of the successful

Tenderer] Contract price: [insert contract price of the successful Tender]

2. Other Tenderers: insert names of all Tenderers that submitted a Tender. If the Tethder's price was evaluated include the evaluated price as well as the Tender price as read out.]

	Name of Tenderer	Tender price	Evaluated Tender price	Comments (if any)
1				
2				
3				
5				
7				

1. How to request a debriefing

DEADLINE: The deadline to request a debriefing expires at midnight on [insert date] (local time).

You may request a debriefing in relation to the results of the evaluation of your Tender. If you decide to request a debriefing your written request must be made within three (3) Business Days of receipt of this Notification of Intention to Award. Provide the contract name, reference number, name of the Tenderer, contact details; and address the request for debriefing as follows:

Attention: [insert full name of person, if applicable] Title/position: [insert title/position]

Procuring Entity: [insert name of Procuring Entity] Email address: [insert email

address]

If your request for a debriefing is received within the 3 Business Days deadline, we will provide the debriefing within five (5) Business Days of receipt of your request. If we are unable to provide the debriefing within this period, the Standstill Period shall be extended by five (5) Business Days after the date that the debriefing is provided. If this happens, we will notify you and confirm the date that the extended Standstill Period will end. The debriefing may be in writing, by phone, video conference call or in person. We shall promptly advise you in writing how the debriefing will take place and confirm the date and time.

If the deadline to request a debriefing has expired, you may still request a debriefing. In this case, we will provide the debriefing as soon as practicable, and normally no later than fifteen (15) Business Days from the date of publication of the Contract Award Notice.

2. How to make a complaint?

Period: Procurement-related Complaint challenging the decision to award shall be submitted by midnight, [insertdate] (local time).

Provide the contract name, reference number, name of the Tenderer, contact details; and address the Procurement-related Complaint as follows:

Attention: [insert full name of person, if

applicable]Title/position: [insert

title/position] Procuring Entity: [insert

name of Procuring Entity] Email

address: [insert email address]

At this point in the procurement process, you may submit a Procurement-related Complaint challenging the decision to award the contract. You do not need to have requested, or received, a debriefing before making this complaint. Your complaint must be submitted within the Standstill Period and received by us before the Standstill Period ends.

In summary, there are four essential requirements:

- a) You must be an 'interested party'. In this case, that means a Tenderer who submitted a Tender in thistendering process, and is the recipient of a Notification of Intention to Award.
- b) The complaint can only challenge the decision to award the contract.
- c) You must submit the complaint within the period stated above.
- d) You must include, in your complaint, all of the information necessary to support your case.
- e) The application must be accompanied by the fees set out in the Procurement Regulations, which shall notbe refundable (information available from the Public Procurement Authority at <u>www.ppoa.go.ke</u>.

3. Standstill Period

- a) **DEADLINE:** The Standstill Period is due to end at midnight on [insert date] (local time).
 - i) The Standstill Period lasts ten (14) Days after the date of transmission of this Notification of Intention to Award.
- (ii) The Standstill Period may be extended as stated in Section 4 above.

If you have any questions regarding this Notification please do

not hesitate to contactus. On behalf of the Procuring Entity:

Name_____

Title and Position_____

Signature_____

Date_____

FORM NO. 2 - NOTIFICATION OF AWARD

Letter of Acceptance

[letter head paper of the

Procuring Entity][date]

FORMAT

To: [name and address of the Contractor]

This is to notify you that your Tender dated [date] for execution of the [name of the Contract and identification number, as given in the **SCC**] for the Accepted Contract Amount [amount in numbers and words] [name of currency], as corrected and modified in accordance with the Instructions to Tenderers, is hereby accepted by our Agency.

You are requested to furnish the Performance Security within 30 days in accordance with the Conditions of Contract, using, for that purpose, one of the Performance Security Forms included in Section X, Contract Forms, of the tender document.

We attach a copy of the Contact for your

Authorized Signature:

Name and

Title of

Signatory:

Name of

Agency:

Attachment: Contract Agreement

FORM NO. 3 – CONTRACT AGREEMENT

THIS AGREEMENT made the	day of		_, between
	of	(hereina	fter "the
Procuring Entity"), of the one part,	, and	of	
	(herein	after	"the
	•		

Contractor"), of the other part:

WHEREAS the Procuring Entity desires that the Works known as ______should be executed by the Contractor, and has accepted a Tender by the Contractor for the execution and completion of these Works and the remedying of any defects therein, The Procuring Entity and the Contractor agree as follows:

- 1. In this Agreement words and expressions shall have the same meanings as are respectively assigned to them in the Contract documents referred to.
- 2 The following documents shall be deemed to form and be read and construed as part of this Agreement. This Agreement shall prevail over all other Contract documents.
 - a) The Letter of Acceptance
 - b) The Letter of Tender
 - c) The addenda Nos____(if any)
 - d) The Particular Conditions
 - e) The General Conditions;
 - f) The Specification
 - g) The Drawings; and
 - h) The completed Schedules and any other documents forming part of the contract.
- 3. In consideration of the payments to be made by the Procuring Entity to the Contractor as specified in this Agreement, the Contractor hereby covenants with the Procuring Entity to execute the Works and to remedy defects therein in conformity in all respects with the provisions of the Contract.
- 4. The Procuring Entity hereby covenants to pay the Contractor in consideration of the execution and completion of the Works and the remedying of defects therein, the Contract Price or such other sum as may become payable under the provisions of the Contract at the times and in the manner prescribed by the Contract.

IN WITNESS whereof the parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be executed in accordance with thelaws of Kenya on the day, month and year specified above.

Signed by	
	(for the Procuring Entity)
Signed by	
	(for the Contractor)

FORM NO. 4 - PERFORMANCE SECURITY – (Unconditional Demand Bank Guarantee)

[Guarantor letterhead or SWIFT identifier code]

Beneficiary:_____[insert name and Address of Procuring

Entity] Date:_____[Insert date of issue]

PERFORMANCE GUARANTEE No.:_____

Guarantor: [Insert name and address of place of issue, unless indicated in the letterhead]

- We have been informed that _____(herein after called "the Applicant") has entered into Contract No. _____dated with the Beneficiary, for the execution of ______(herein after called "the Contract").
- 2. Further more, we understand that, according to the conditions of the Contract, a performance guarantee isrequired.
- 3. At the request of the Applicant, we as Guarantor, here by irrevocably undertake

to pay the Beneficiary anysum or sums not exceeding in total an amount of (),¹ such sum being payable in the types and proportions of currencies in which the Contract Price is payable, upon receipt by us of the Beneficiary's complying demand supported by the Beneficiary's statement, whether in the demand itself or in a separate signed document accompanying or identifying the demand, stating that the Applicant is in breach of its obligation(s) under the Contract, without the Beneficiary needing to prove or to show grounds for yourdemand or the sum specified therein.

- 4. This guarantee shall expire, no later than the Day of 2...², and any demand for payment under it must be received by us at this office indicated above on or before that date.
- 5. The Guarantor agrees to a one-time extension of this guarantee for a period not to exceed [six months] [one year], in response to the Beneficiary's written request for such extension, such request to be presented to the Guarantor before the expiry of the guarantee."

[Name of Authorized Official, signature(s) and seals/stamps]

Note: Allitalicized text (including footnotes) is for use in preparing this form and shall be deleted from thefinal product.

The Guarantor shall insert an amount representing the percentage of the Accepted Contract Amount specified in the Letter of Acceptance, less provisional sums, if any, and denominated either in the currency(cies) of the Contract or a freely convertible currency acceptable to the Beneficiary.

²Insert the date twenty-eight days after the expected completion date as described in GC Clause 11.9. The Procuring Entity should note that in the event of an extension of this date for completion of the Contract, the Procuring Entity would need to request an extension of this guarantee from the Guarantor. Such request must be in writing and must be made prior to the expiration date established in the guarantee. In preparing this guarantee, the Procuring Entity might consider adding the following text to the form, at the end of the pen ultimate paragraph: "The Guarantor agrees to a one-time extension of this guarantee for a period not to exceed [six months] [one year], in response to the Beneficiary's written request for such extension, such request to be presented to the Guarantor before the expiry of the guarantee."

FORM No. 5 - PERFORMANCE SECURITY OPTION 2– (Performance Bond)

[**Note:** Procuring Entities are advised to use Performance Security–Unconditional Demand Bank Guaranteeinstead of Performance Bond due to difficulties involved in calling Bond holder to action]

[Guarantor letterhead or SWIFT identifier code]

Beneficiary:______[insert name and Address of Procuring

Entity] Date:_____[Insert date of issue] PERFORMANCE

BOND No.:

Guarantor: [Insert name and address of place of issue, unless indicated in the letter head]

- 1. By this Bond _______as Principal (hereinafter called "the Contractor") and _______] as Surety (hereinafter called "the Surety"), are held and firmly bound unto_____] as Obligee (hereinafter called "the Procuring Entity") in the amount of ______for the payment of which sum well and truly to be made in the types and proportions of currencies in which the Contract Price is payable, the Contractor and the Surety bind themselves, their heirs, executors, administrators, successors and assigns, jointly ands everally, firmly by these presents.
- 2 WHEREAS the Contractor has entered into a written Agreement with the Procuring Entity dated the day of, 20__, for____in accordance with the documents, plans, specifications, and amendments thereto, which to the extent here in provided for, are by reference made part hereof and are hereinafter referred to as the Contract.
- 3 NOW, THEREFORE, the Condition of this Obligation is such that, if the Contractor shall promptly and faithfully perform the said Contract (including any amendments thereto), then this obligation shall be null and void; otherwise, it shall remain in full force and effect. Whenever the Contractor shall be, and declared by the Procuring Entity to be, in default under the Contract, the Procuring Entity having performed the Procuring Entity's obligations there under, the Surety may promptly remedy the default, or shall promptly:
 - 1) Complete the Contract in accordance with its terms and conditions; or
 - 2) Obtain a tender or tenders from qualified tenderers for submission to the Procuring Entity for completing the Contract in accordance with its terms and conditions, and upon determination by the Procuring Entity and the Surety of the lowest responsive Tenderers, arrange for a Contract between such Tenderer, and Procuring Entity and make available as work progresses (even though there should be a default or a succession of defaults under the Contract or Contracts of completion arranged under this paragraph) sufficient funds to pay the cost of completion less the Balance of the Contract Price; but not exceeding, including other costs and damages for which the Surety may be liable hereunder, the amount set forth in the first paragraph hereof. The term "Balance of the Contract Price," as used in this paragraph, shall mean the total amount payable by Procuring Entity to Contractor under the Contract, less the amount properly paid

by Procuring Entity to Contractor; or

- 3) Pay the Procuring Entity the amount required by Procuring Entity to complete the Contract in accordance with its terms and conditions up to a total not exceeding the amount of this Bond.
- 4 The Surety shall not be liable for a greater sum than the specified penalty of this Bond.
- 5 Any suit under this Bond must be instituted before the expiration of one year from the date of the issuing of the Taking-Over Certificate. No right of action shall accrue on this Bond to or for the use of any person or corporation other than the Procuring Entity named here in or the heirs, executors, administrators, successors, and assigns of the Procuring Entity.
- 6 In testimony where of, the Contractor has here unto set his hand and affixed his seal, and the Surety has caused these presents to be sealed with his corporate seal duly attested by the signature of his legal representative, this day of ______20____.

SIGNED ON	on behalf of
Ву	_in the capacity of
In the presence of	/
	on behalf of
Ву	_in the capacity of
In the presence of	

FORM NO. 6 - ADVANCE PAYMENT SECURITY

[Demand Bank Guarantee] [Guarantor letterhead or

SWIFT identifiercode] [Guarantor letterhead o rSWIFT

identifier code]

Beneficiary:_____[Insert name and Address of

ProcuringEntity] Date:_____[Insert date of issue]

ADVANCE PAYMENT GUARANTEE No.: [Insert guarantee reference number]

Guarantor: [Insert name and address of place of issue, unless indicated in the letterhead]

- We have been informed that _____(herein after called "the Applicant") has entered into Contract No. _____dated with the Beneficiary, for the execution of _____ (herein after called" the Contract").
- Furthermore, we understand that, according to the conditions of the Contract, an advance payment in the sum
 () is to be made against an advance payment guarantee.
- 3. At the request of the Applicant, we as Guarantor, hereby irrevocably undertake to pay the Beneficiary any sumor sums not exceeding in total an amount of ()¹ upon receipt by us of the Beneficiary's complying demand supported by the Beneficiary's statement, whether in the demand itself or in a separate signed document accompanying or identifying the demand, stating either that the Applicant:
 - a) Has used the advance payment for purposes other than the costs of mobilization in respect of th eWorks; or
 - b) has failed to repay the advance payment in accordance with the Contract conditions, specifying the amount which the Applicant has failed to repay.
- 4. A demand under this guarantee may be presented as from the presentation to the Guarantor of a certificate from the Beneficiary's bank stating that the advance payment referred to above has been credited to the Applicant on its account number______at____
- 5. The maximum amount of this guarantee shall be progressively reduced by the amount of the advance payment repaid by the Applicant as specified in copies of interim statements or payment certificates which shall be presented to us. This guarantee shall expire, at the latest, upon our receipt of a copy of the interim payment certificate indicating that ninety (90) percent of the Accepted Contract Amount, less provisional sums, hasbeen certified for payment, or on the___dayof_2

² whichever is earlier. Consequently, any demand for payment under this guarantee must be received by us at this office on or before that date.

6. The Guarantor agrees to a one-time extension of this guarantee for a period not to exceed [six months] [one year], in response to the Beneficiary's written request for such extension, such request to be presented to the Guarantor before the expiry of the guarantee.

Note: All italicized text (including footnotes) is for use in preparing this form and shall be deleted from thefinal product.

¹ The Guarantor shall insert an amount representing the amount of the advance payment and denominated either in the currency(ies) of the advance payment as specified in the Contract, or in a freely convertible currency acceptable to the Procuring Entity.

²Insert the expected expiration date of the Time for Completion. The Procuring Entity should note that in the event of an extension of the time for completion of the Contract, the Procuring Entity would need to request an extension of this guarantee from the Guarantor. Such request must be in writing and must be made prior to the expiration date established in the guarantee. In preparing this guarantee, the Procuring Entity might consider adding the following text to the form, at the end of the penultimate paragraph: "The Guarantor agrees to a one-time extension of this guarantee for a period not to exceed [six months] [one year], in response to the Beneficiary's written request for such extension, such request to be presented to the Guarantor before the expiry of the guarantee."

FORM NO. 7 - RETENTION MONEY SECURITY [Demand Bank Guarantee]

[Guarantor letterhead]

 Beneficiary:
 [Insert name and Address of ProcuringEntity]

 ProcuringEntity]
 Date:

 [Insert date of issue]

ADVANCE PAYMENT GUARANTEE No.:_

[Insert guarantee reference number]

Guarantor: [Insert name and address of place of issue, unless indicated in the letterhead]

1. We have been informed that _____[insert name of Contractor, which in the case of a joint venture shall be the name of the joint venture] (herein afte rcalled" the Contractor") has entered into Contract No.

[insert reference number of the contract] dated_with the Beneficiary, for the execution of [insert name of contract and brief description of Works] (herein aftercalled" the Contract").

- 2. Furthermore, we understand that, according to the conditions of the Contract, the Beneficiary retains moneys upto the limit set forth in the Contract ("the Retention Money"), and that when the Taking-Over Certificate has been issued under the Contract and the first half of the Retention Money has been certified for payment, and payment of [insert the second half of the Retention Money] is to be made against a Retention Money guarantee.
- 3. At the request of the Contractor, we, as Guarantor, hereby irrevocably undertake to pay the Beneficiary any sum or sums not exceeding in total an amount of [insert amount in figures] ([insert amount inwords _____])¹ upon receipt by us of the Beneficiary's complying demand supported by the Beneficiary's statement, whether in the demand itself or in a separate signed document accompanyingor identifying the demand, stating that the Contractor is in breach of its obligation(s) under the Contract, without your needing to prove or show grounds for your demand or the sum specified therein.
- 5. This guarantee shall expire no later than the...... Day of , 2...², and any demand for payment under it must be received by us at the office indicated above on or before that date.
- 6. The Guarantor agrees to a one-time extension of this guarantee for a period not to exceed [six months] [one year], in response to the Beneficiary's written request for such extension, such request to be presented to the Guarantor before the expiry of the guarantee.

[Name of Authorized Official, signature(s) and seals/stamps]

Note: Allitalicized text (including foot notes) is for use in preparing this form and shall be deleted from thefinal product.

Page **180**

¹The Guarantor shall insert an amount representing the amount of the second half of the Retention Money.

²Insert a date that is twenty-eigh tdays after the expiry of retention period after the actual completion date of the contract. The Procuring Entity should note that in the event of an extension of this date for completion of the Contract, the Procuring Entity would need to request an extension of this guarantee from the Guarantor. Such request must be in writing and must be made prior to the expiration date established in the guarantee.

ITEM	DESCRIPTION	AMOU NT (Kshs.)
Α	PARTICULAR PRELIMINARIES	
	EMPLOYER SPECIAL ECONOMIC ZONES AUTHORITY (SEZA) P.O.BOX 30418-00100 NAIROBI	
В	The term "Employer" and "Government" wherever used in the contract document shall be synonymous	
	LOCATION OF SITE	
с	The site of the proposed works is- Naivasha SEZA Industrial Park	
D	The Contractor is advised to visit the site, to familiarize with the nature and position of the site. No claims arising from the Contractor's failure to do so will be entertained.	
	DESCRIPTION OF THE WORKS	
	The works to be carried out under this contract comprise Construction of access road, storm water drainage, access conduits and non motorised lane	
E	FORM OF CONTRACT	
F	The Form of Contract shall be as stipulated in the Republic of Kenya's Standard Tender Document for Procurement of Building Works) included herein The Conditions of Contract are also included herein Conditions of Contract . Particulars of insertions to be made in the Appendix to the Contract Agreement will be found in the Particular Preliminaries part of	
	these Bills of Quantities BID BOND	

A bid bond shall be required in the amount stated here or in the invitation to tender or advertisement

Bid bond shall be from EITHER an insurance or bank.

CLEARING AWAY

The Contractor shall remove all temporary works, rubbish, debris and surplus materials from the site as they accumulate and upon completion of the works, remove and clear away all plant, equipment, rubbish, unused materials and stains and leave in a clean and tidy state to the reasonable satisfaction of the Project Manager.

The whole of the works shall be delivered up clean, complete and in perfect condition in every respect to the satisfaction of the Project Manager.

Shs.

PARTICULAR PRELIMINARIES

ITEM	DESCRIPTION	AMOU NT (Kshs.)
Α	WORKING CONDITIONS	(1313.)
В	This is a virgin site The contractor must allow for compliance with all County & Civic Authority laws & regulations	
-	CLAIMS	
С	It shall be a condition of this contract that upon it becoming reasonably apparent to the Contractor that he has incurred losses and/or expenses due to any of the contract conditions, or by any other reason whatsoever, he shall present such claim or intent to claim notice to the PROJECT MANAGER within the contract period. No claims shall be entertained upon the expiry of the said contract period.	
D	LABOUR CAMPS	
	The Contractor shall not be allowed to house labour on site. Allow for transporting workers to and from the site during the tenure of the contract.	
	PRICING RATES	
	The tenderer shall fill in rates and prices for all items of the Works described in the Bill of Quantities.	
	Items for which no rate or price is entered by the tenderer will not be paid for when executed and shall be deemed covered by the other rates and prices in the Bill of Quantities.	
E	The tenderer shall include for all costs in executing the whole of the works, including transport, replacing damaged items, fixing, all to comply with the said Conditions of Contract.	
F	Prices quoted should be net inclusive of all taxes, must be in Kenya shillings Prices shall remain valid for One Hundred and twenty (120) days from the closing date of tender.	
	The rates and prices quoted by the tenderer shall only be subject to adjustment during the performance of the Contract	

ITEM	DESCRIPTION	AMOU NT (Kshs.)
A	PAYMENTS GENERALLY The contractor is advised to deliver & concur on his claim for payment with the PM before the following site visit to enable approval of the same by the Acceptance & Approval Committee.	(KSNS.)
	The claim shall be prepared in the same format as these bills clearly showing quantities & rates (both work & materials).	
	Both the PM & contractor should be able to locate & identify the items claimed from the main bill.	
В	The last contractual claim/invoice for the relevant financial year should reach the PM by 30th May. Latter claims shall not be processed for payment in the current year.	
с	PAYMENT FOR MATERIALS ON SITE	
D	All materials for incorporation in the works must be stored on site before payment is effected, unless specifically exempted by the Project Manager. This is to include materials of the Contractor, nominated sub-Contractors and nominated suppliers.	
E	ADVANCE PAYMENTS The tenderer's attention if drawn to the fact that the Government does not make any advance payments.	
-	EXISTING SERVICES	
F	Prior to the commencement of any work, the Contractor is to ascertain from the relevant authority the exact position, depth and level of all existing services in the area and he/she shall make whatever provisions may be required by the authorities concerned for the support, maintenance and protection of such services.	
	TENDER DOCUMENTS Tender documents are as listed in Clause 2.1 of the Instruction to Tenderer's	

DELIVERY OF TENDER

Tenders and all documents in connection therewith, as specified above must be delivered in the addressed envelope which should be properly sealed and deposited at the offices as specified in the letter accompanying these documents or as indicated in the advertisement.

Tenders will be opened at the time specified in the letter accompanying these Tender Documents or as indicated in the advertisement. Tenders delivered/received later than the above time will not be opened.

Shs.

PARTICULAR PRELIMINARIES

ITEM	DESCRIPTION	AMOU NT
A	MEASUREMENTS	(Kshs.)
В	In the event of any discrepancies arising between the Bills of Quantities and the actual works, the site measurements shall generally take precedence. However, such discrepancies between any contract documents shall immediately be referred to the PROJECT MANAGER in accordance with Clause 13 of the Conditions of Contract. The discrepancies shall then be treated as a variation and be dealt with in accordance with Clause 13 of the said Conditions.	
C D	VALUE ADDED TAX The Contractor's attention is drawn to the Legal Notice in the Finance Act part 3 Section 21(b) operative from 1st September, 1993 which requires payment of VAT on all contracts. In accordance with Government public notice No. 35 & 36 Dated 11th September 2003 operational from 1st October 2003, withholding VAT was to be levied against the contract sum by the Employer and remitted to the Commissioner of VAT through all interim certificates.	
E	THE CURRENT LAWS ON THIS SUBJECT SHALL APPLY The contractor should include this tax in the RATES and NOT in the Grand Summary. PROJECT MANAGEMENT FEE	
F	Allow a provisional Sum of Kenya Shillings One Million Five Hundred Thousand Only (KShs. 1,500,000.00) only to be expended as directed by the Project Manager Allow a percentage sum for the contractors administrative costs and profits for the above (10%)	
G	AIRTIME Provisional Sum of Kenya Shilling Two Hundred Thousand only for supply and delivery of the Project Civil Engineer's/Projects Manager's Airtime Allow a percentage sum for the contractors administrative costs and profits for the above (%)	

RESIDENT ENGINEERS EXPENSES	
Allow a sum of Kenya Shillings Eight Hundred Thousand (KShs. 800,000.00) only for Resident Engineer's	
allowances	_
Allow a percentage sum for the contractors administrative costs and profits for the above (%)	_
TRAINING	
Allow a sum of Kenya Shillings Three Hundred Thousand (KShs. 300,000.00) only for training. Payment	
to be made on request by the Engineer	_
Allow a percentage sum for the contractors administrative costs and profits for the above (%)	_
Shs	
	•
PARTICULAR PRELIMINARIES	

ITEM	DESCRIPTION	AMOU NT (Kshs.)
	PARTICULARS OF INSERTIONS TO BE MADE IN APPENDIX TO CONTRAT AGREEEMENT	
А	The following are the insertions to be made in the	
В	appendix to the contract Agreement:- Period of	
	Final Measurement 3 Months from	
	Practical Completion	
D	Defects Liability Period 6 Months from Practical Completion	
E F	Date for Possession To be agreed with the Project Manager	
G	Date for Completion Sixteen (36) WEEKS from the Date of possession	
Н	Liquidated and Ascertained Damages At a rate of	
I	0.015% per day or part thereof Period of Interim	
	Certificates Monthly	
	Period of Honouring Certificates 30 Days	
	Percentage of Certified Value Retained 10%	
	Limit of Retention Fund 10 %	
	Shs.	

PARTICULAR PRELIMINARIES

ITEM	DESCRIPTION	AMOU NT (Kshs.)
	COLLECTION	
	Brought forward	
	from page PP/1	
	Brought forward	
	from page PP/2	
	Brought forward	
	from page PP/3	
	Brought forward	
	from page PP/4	
	Brought forward	
	from page PP/5	
	TOTAL AMOUNT FOR PARTICULAR PRELIMINARIES CARRIED TO GRAND SUMMARY	

ITEM	DESCRIPTI ON	AMOUNT (Kshs.)
	GENERAL PRELIMINARIES	
Α.	PRICING OF ITEMS OF PRELIMINARIES AND PREAMBLES	
	Prices will be inserted against items of Preliminaries in the Contractor's priced Bills of Quantities and Specification.	
	The Contractor shall be deemed to have included in his prices or rates for the variousitems in the Bills of Quantities or Specification for all costs involved in complying with all the requirements for the proper execution of the whole of the works in the Contract.	
	Failure to price an item shall not exempt the contractor form carrying out works described therein.	
	Should the contractor fail to carry out works which he/she did not price and after having received a written instruction from the PM, then the value of such works shall be deducted from the very immediate certificate issued to the contractor.	
	MoPW current rates, JBC, IQSK, manufacturers or fair rates shall be used by thePM in valuation of unpriced items which the contractor shall fail to execute.	
B	The contractor is advised to read and understand all preliminary items. The Contractor is advised to visit the site, to familiarize with the nature and position of the site. No claims arising from the Contractor's failure to do so will be entertained.	
	FIRM PRICE CONTRACT Unless otherwise specifically stated in the Contract Data and/or Particular preliminaries this is a firm price contract and the contractor must allow in his tender rates for any increase in the cost of labour and/or materials during the currency of the contract.	
	VISIT SITE AND EXAMINE DRAWINGS.	
	The Contractor is recommended to examine the drawings and visit the site the location of which is described in the Particular Preliminaries hereof. He shall be deemed to have acquainted himself	

therewith as to its nature, position, means of access or any other matter which, may affect his tender. No claim arising from his failure to comply with this recommendation will be considered.	
Total carried to summary	

A BONDS.

В

The Contractor shall find and submit on the Form of Tender a Guarantor and who will be willing to be bound the Government in the amount of the bond. The amount of the bond is SPECIFIED IN THE PARTICULAR PRELIMINARIES The guarantor shall be an approved institution as specified in the particular preliminaries or invitation to tender and who will when and if called upon, sign a Bond to that effect on the relevant standard form included herein. (without the addition of any limitations) on the same day as the Contract Agreement is signed, by the Government, the Contractor shall furnish within seven days another Surety to the approval of the Government.

PERFORMANCE BOND

5% bond shall be required from

the specified institution The period

for supplying the bond shall be 14

days.

No contract shall besigned, NOR shall any payment bemade before the bidder has complied with the bond requirements

Failure to deliver the bond within the specified period shall automatically disqualify the bidder and the tender shall be awarded to next most reponsive bidder without reference to the defaulting bidder. Should the bidder commence works and subsequently fail to provide the bond, he shall be evicted from site without any reimbursement not withstanding the site having been handed over by the PM and client. The handing over only kickstarts the process and is not a waiver to bond conditions.

The bond for the due performances of the Contract shall be valid up to the date of completion as certified by the PROJECT MANAGER

Any bond which provides otherwise or attempts to vary the duration of validity shall be invalid

The bond shall comply in all respects with the PPOA

-	copy enclosed in the instructions to tender. A bond that does not match the PPOA copy shall be treated as NO BOND	
	The contractor shall provide a bid security duly signed, sealed and stamped from an approved Bank of required amount in the particular preliminaries	
$ \rightarrow $	Total carried to summary	

A EXCEPTION TO THE STANDARD METHOD OF MEASUREMENT

Attendance ; Clause B19(a) of the Standard Method of Measurement is deleted and the following clause is substituted:-

Attendance on nominated Sub-Contractors shall be given as an item in each case shall be deemed to include: allowing use of standing scaffolding, mess rooms, sanitary accommodation and welfare facilities; provision of special scaffolding where necessary;providing space for office accommodation and for storage of plant and materials;providing light and water for their work: clearing away rubbish; unloading checking and hoisting: providing electric power and removing and replacing duct covers, pipe casings and the like necessary for the execution and testing of Sub-Contractors' work and being responsible for the accuracy of the same.

Fix Only:-

"Fix Only" shall mean take delivery at nearest railway station (Unless otherwise stated), pay all demurrage charges, load and transport to site where necessary, unload, store, unpack, assemble as necessary, distribute to position, hoist and fix only.

ABBREVIATIONS

Throughout these Bills units of measurement and terms are abbreviated and shall beinterpreted as follows:-

CM or	Cm	Shall mean
cubic meter SM		
or Sm	Shall mea	an square
meter LM	or LmSha	ll mean linear
meter MM or mm		
	Shall	
mean Millimeter KG or Kg. mean		Shall
Kilogramme No or Nr		Shall mean
Number		
PRS or Prs.	Shc	all mean Pairs
B.S. Sho	III mean th	e British
Standard Specification Pub	olished by t	he British
Standards Institution, 2 Park Street, London W.I Er	ngland	
-	GP/Page 5	

В

M.S.	Shall mean measured	
separately		
Ditto	shall mean the whole of the	
preceding d	lescription except as qualified in the	
description i	n which it occurs.	
Do	shall mean the whole of the	
preceding d	lescription except as qualified in the	
	n which it occurs.	
a.b.	Shall mean as before	
0.0.		
	a.b.d.Shall mean as	
before desc	ribed	
	Total carried to summary	

Α	EMPLOYER	
	The "Employer" is	
	AS DEFINED UNDER PARTICULAR PRELIMINARIES The term "Employer" and "Government" wherever	
	used in the contract document shallbe synonymous	
В	PROJECT MANAGER shall be -: The term "P.M." wherever used in these Bills of Quantities shall be deemed to imply the Project Manager as defined in Condition 1 of the Conditions of Contract or such person or persons as may be duly authorised to represent him on behalf of the Government.	
	In this Project, the PM shall be -:	
	WORKS SECRETARY	
	M.O.L.P.W. H.&U.D (STATE DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC	
С	WORKS) P.O. BOX 30743-00100 NAIROBI	
	ARCHITECT	
	The term "Architect" shall be deemed to mean "The	
D	P.M." as defined above whose address unless otherwise notified is as above	
	QUANTITY SURVEYOR	
E	The term "Quantity Surveyor" shall be deemed to mean "The P.M." as defined above whose address unless otherwise notified is as above	
	ELECTRICAL ENGINEER	
F	The term "Electrical Engineer" shall be deemed to mean "The P.M." as defined above whose address unless otherwise notified is as above	
G	MECHANICAL ENGINEER	
	The term "Mechanical Engineer" shall be deemed to mean "The P.M." as defined above whose address unless otherwise notified is as above	
	STRUCTURAL ENGINEER	
	The term "Structural Engineer" shall be deemed to mean "The P.M." as defined above whose address unless otherwise notified is as above	
	Total carried to summary	

A PLANT, TOOLS AND VEHICLES

Allow for providing all scaffolding, plant, tools and vehicles required for the worksexcept in so far as may be stated otherwise herein and except for such items specifically and only required for the use of nominated Sub-Contractors as described herein. No timber used for scaffolding, formwork or temporary works of any kind shall be used afterwards in the permanent work.

TRANSPORT.

В

С

D

Ε

Allow for transport of workmen, materials, etc., to and from the site at such hours and by such routes as may be permitted by the competent authorities.

MATERIALS AND WORKMANSHIP.

All materials and workmanship used in the execution of the work shall be of the best quality and description unless otherwise stated. The Contractor shall order all materialsto be obtained from overseas immediately after the Contract is signed and shall also order materials to be obtained from local sources as early as necessary to ensure that they are onsite when required for use in the works. The Bills of Quantities shall not be used for the purpose of ordering materials.

SIGN FOR MATERIALS SUPPLIED.

The Contractor will be required to sign a receipt for all articles and materials supplied by the PROJECT MANAGER at the time of taking deliver thereof, as having received them in good order and condition, and will thereafter be responsible for any loss or damage and for replacements of any such loss or damage with articles and/or materials which will be supplied by the PROJECT MANAGER at the current market prices including Customs Duty and V.A.T., all at the Contractor's own cost and expense, to the satisfaction of the PROJECT MANAGER

STORAGE OF MATERIALS

The Contractor shall provide at his own risk and cost where directed on the site weather proof lock-up sheds and make good damaged or disturbed

surfaces upon completion to the satisfaction of the PROJECT MANAGER Nominated Sub- Contractors are to be made liable for the cost of any storage accommodation provided especially for their use.	
Total carried to summary	

A SAMPLES

В

С

The Contractor shall furnish at his own cost any samples of materials or workmanship including concrete test cubes required for the works that may be called for by the PROJECT MANAGER for his approval until such samples are approved by the PROJECT MANAGER and the PROJECT MANAGER, may reject any materials or workmanship not in his opinion to be up to approved samples. The PROJECT MANAGER shall arrange for the testing of such materials as he may at his discretion deem desirable, but the testing shall be made at the expense of the Contractor and not at the expense of the PROJECT MANAGER PROVIDED THEY PASS THE TEST. The Contractor shall pay for the testing in accordance with the current scale of testing charges laid down by the Ministry of Public Works.

The procedure for submitting samples of materials for testing and the method of marking for identification shall be as laid down by the PROJECT MANAGER The Contractor shall allow in his tender for such samples and tests except those in connection with nominated sub-contractors' work.

Samples of paint, carpets, curtains & covers, tiles & timber shall be required for approval by the PM together with the employer.

No alternte rate shall be offered on account that the employer has chosen a superior finish unless the bidder had attached the sample he priced.

PUBLIC AND PRIVATE ROADS.

Maintain as required throughout the execution of the works and make good any damage to public or private roads arising from or consequent upon the execution of the works to the satisfaction of the local and other competent authority and the PROJECT MANAGER

EXISTING PROPERTY.

The Contractor shall take every precaution to avoid damage to all existing property including roads, cables, drains and other services and he will be held responsible for and shall make good all such damage arising from the execution of this contract at his own expense to the satisfaction of the PROJECT MANAGER

ACCESS TO SITE AND TEMPORARY ROADS.

Means of access to the Site shall be agreed with the PROJECT MANAGER prior to commencement of the work and Contractor must allow for building any necessary temporary access roads for the transport of the materials, plant and workmen as may be required for the complete execution of the works including the provision of temporary culverts, crossings, bridges, or any other means of gaining access to the Site. Upon completion of the works, the Contractor shall remove such temporary access roads; temporary culverts, bridges, etc., and make good and reinstate all works and surfaces disturbed to the satisfaction of the PROJECT MANAGER

Total carried to summary

A AREA TO BE OCCUPIED BY THE CONTRACTOR

The area of the site which may be occupied by the Contractor for use of storage and for the purpose of erecting workshops, etc., shall be defined on site by the PROJECTMANAGER

SECURITY OF WORKS ETC.

В

С

D

D

The Contractor shall be entirely responsible for the security of all the works stores, materials, plant, personnel, etc., both his own and sub-contractors' and must provide all necessary watching, lighting and other precautions as necessary to ensure security against theft, loss or damage and the protection of the public.

PROGRESS CHART.

The Contractor shall provide within two weeks of Possession of Site and in agreement with the PROJECT MANAGER a Progress Chart for the whole of the works including the works of Nominated Sub-Contractors ; one copy to be handed to the PROJECT MANAGER and a further copy to be retained on Site. Progress to be recorded and chart to be amended as necessary as the work proceeds.

INSURANCE

The Contractor shall insure as required in Conditions No. 30 of the Conditions of Contract. No payment on account of the work executed will be made to the Contractor until he has satisfied the PROJECT MANAGER either by production of an Insurance Policy or and Insurance Certificate that the provision of the foregoing Insurance Clauses have been complied with in all respects. Thereafter the PROJECT MANAGER shall from time to time ascertain that premiums are duly paid up by the Contractor who shall

if called upon to do so, produce the receipted premium renewals for the PROJECTMANAGER's inspection.

CONTRACTOR'S SUPERINTENDENCE/SITE AGENT

The Contractor shall constantly keep on the works a literate English speaking Agent or Representative, competent and experienced in the kind of work
involved who shall give his whole experience in the kind of work involved and shall give his whole time to the superintendence of the works. Such Agent or Representative shall receive on behalf of the Contractor all directions and instructions from the Project Manager and such directions shall be deemed to have been given to the Contractor in accordance with the Conditions of Contract.	
Total carried to summary	

A PROVISIONAL WORK

В

D

All work described as "Provisional" in these Bills of Quantities is subject to remeasurement in order to ascertain the actual quantity executed for which payment will be made. All "Provisional" and other work liable to adjustment under this Contract shall left uncovered for a reasonable time to allow all measurements needed for such adjustment to be taken by the PROJECT MANAGER Immediately the work is ready for measuring, the Contractor shall give notice to the PROJECT MANAGER. If the Contractor makes default in these respects he shall if the PROJECT MANAGER so directs uncover the work to enable all measurements to be taken and afterwards reinstate at his own expense.

C PROVISIONAL SUMS.

The term "Provisional Sum" wherever used in these Bills of Quantities shall have the meaning stated in Section A item A7(i) of the Standard Method of Measurement.Such sums are net and no addition shall be made to them for profit.

ADJUSTMENT OF PROVISIONAL SUMS.

In the final account all Provisional Sums shall be deducted and the value of the work properly executed in respect of them upon the PROJECT MANAGER's order added to the Contract Sum. Such work shall be valued , but should any part of the work be executed by a Nominated Sub-Contractor, the value of such work or articles for the work to be supplied by a Nominated Supplier, the value of such work or articles shall be treated as a P.C. Sum and profit and attendance comparable to that contained in the priced Bills of Quantities for similar items added.

PRIME COST (OR P.C.) SUMS.

The term "Prime Cost Sum" or "P.C. Sum" wherever used in these Bills of Quantities shall have the meaning stated in Section A item A7 (ii) of the Standard Method of Measurement . Persons or firms nominated by the PROJECT MANAGER to execute

work or to provide and fix materials or goods are described herein as Nominated Sub- Contractors.Persons or firms so nominated to supply goods or materials are described herein as Nominated Suppliers.	
 Total carried to summarys	

A ADJUSTMENT OF P.C. SUMS.

In the final account all P.C. Sums shall be deducted and the amount properly expended upon the PROJECT MANAGER'S order in respect of each of them added to the Contract sum. The Contractor shall produce to the PROJECT MANAGER such quotations, invoices or bills, properly receipted, as may be necessary to show the actual details of the sums paid by the Contractor. Items of profit upon P.C. Sums shall be adjusted in the final account pro-rata to the amount paid. Items of "attendance" (as previously described) following P.C. Sums shall be adjusted pro-rata to the physical extent of the work executed (not pro-rata to the amount paid) and this shall apply even though the Contractor's priced Bill shows a percentage in the rate column in respect of them. Should the Contractor be permitted to tender and his tender be accepted of any work for which a P.C. Sum is included in these Bill of Quantities profit and attendance will be allowed at the same rate as it would be if the work were executed by a Nominated Sub-Contractor.

B NOMINATED SUB-CONTRACTORS

When any work is ordered by the PROJECT MANAGER to be executed by nominated subcontractors, the Contractor shall enter into subcontracts and shall thereafter be responsible for such sub-contractors in every respect. Unless otherwise described the Contractor is to provide for such Sub-Contractors any or all of the facilities described in these Preliminaries. The Contractor should price for these with the nominated Sub- contract Contractor's work concerned in the P.C. Sums under the description "add for Attendance".

A DIRECT CONTRACTS

Notwithstanding the foregoing conditions, the Government reserves the right to place a "Direct Contract" for any goods or services required in the works which are covered by a P.C. Sum in the Bills of Quantities and to pay for the same direct. In any such instances, profit relative to the P.C. Sum the priced Bills of Quantities will be adjusted as described for P.C. Sums and allowed.

В	ATTENDANCE UPON OTHER TRADESMEN, ETC. The Contractor shall allow for the attendance of trade upon trade and shall afford any tradesmen or other persons employed for the execution of any work not included in this Contract every facility for carrying out their work and also for use of his ordinary scaffolding. The Contractor, however, shall not be required to erect any special scaffolding for them. The Contractor shall perform such cutting away for and making good after the work of such tradesmen or persons as may be ordered by the PPO JECT.	
	Total carried to summary	

A OFFICE ETC. FOR THE PROJECT MANAGER

В

В

С

D

The Contractor shall provide, erect and maintain where directed on site and afterwards dismantle the site office of the type noted in the Particular Preliminaries, complete with Furniture. He shall also provide a strong metal trunk complete with strona hasp and staple fastening and two keys. He shall provide, erect and maintain a lock-up type water or bucket closet for the sole use of the PROJECT MANAGER including making temporary connections to the drain where applicable to the satisfaction of Government and Medical Officer of Health and shall provide services of cleaner and pay all conservancy charges and keep both office and closet in a clean and sanitary condition from commencement to the completion of the works and dismantle and make good disturbed surfaces. The office and closet shall be completed before the Contractor is permitted to commence the works. The Contractor shall make available on the Site as and when required by the "PROJECT MANAGER" a modern and accurate level together with levelling staff, ranging rods and 50 metre metallic or linen tape.

WATER AND ELECTRICITY SUPPLY FOR THE WORKS

The Contractor shall provide at his own risk and cost all necessary water, electric light and power required for use in the works. The Contractor must make his own arrangements for connection to the nearest suitable water main and for metering the water used. He must also provide temporary tanks and meters as required at his own cost and clear away when no longer required and make good on completion to the entire satisfaction of the PROJECT MANAGER . The Contractor shall pay all charges in connection herewith. No guarantee is given or implied that sufficient water will be available from mains and the Contractor must make his own arrangements for augmenting this supply at his own cost. Nominated Sub--contractors are to be made liable for the cost of any water or electric current used and for any installation provided especially for their own use.

SANITATION OF THE WORKS

The Sanitation of the works shall be arranged and maintained by the Contractor to the satisfaction of the Government and/or Local Authorities, Labour Department and the PROJECT MANAGER

SUPERVISION AND WORKING HOURS

The works shall be executed under the direction and to the entire satisfaction in all respects of the PROJECT MANAGER who shall at all times during normal working hours have access to the works and to the yards and workshops of the Contractor and sub-Contractors or other places where work is being prepared for the contract.

PROTECTION OF THE WORKS.

Provide protection of the whole of the works contained in the Bills of Quantities, including casing, casing up, covering or such other means as may be necessary to avoid damage to the satisfaction of the PROJECT MANAGER and remove such protection when no longer required and make good any damage which may nevertheless have been done at completion free of cost to the Government.

Total carried to summary

A WORKS TO BE DELIVERED UP CLEAN

Clean and flush all gutters, rainwater and waste pipes, manholes and drains, wash (except where such treatment might cause damage) and clean all floors, sanitary fittings,glass inside and outside and any other parts of the works and remove all marks,blemishes, stains and defects from joinery, fittings and decorated surfaces generally,polish door furniture and bright parts of metalwork and leave the whole of the buildings watertight, clean, perfect and fit for occupation to the approval of the PROJECT MANAGER

GENERAL SPECIFICATION.

В

Ε

F

For the full description of materials and workmanship, method of execution of the work and notes for pricing, the Contractor is referred to the Ministry of Roads and Public Works and Housing General Specification dated 1976 or any subsequent revision thereof which is issued as a separate document, and which shall be allowed in all respects unless it conflicts with the General Preliminaries, Trade Preambles or other items in these Bills of Quantities.

TRAINING LEVY

The Contractor's attention is drawn to legal notice No. 237 of October, 1971, which requires payment by the Contractor of a Training Levy at the rate of 1/4 % of the Contract sum on all contracts of more than Kshs. 50,000.00 in value.

MATERIALS ON SITE

All materials for incorporation in the works must be stored on or adjacent to the site before payment is effected unless specifically exempted by the PROJECT MANAGER. This includes the materials of the Main Contractor, Nominated Sub- Contractors and Nominated Suppliers.

HOARDING

The Contractor shall enclose the site or part of the works under construction with a hoarding 2400 mm high consisting of iron sheets on 100 x 50 mm timber posts firmly secured at 1800 mm centres with two 75 x 50 mm timber rails for a total length of approximately three hundred meters. The Contractor is in addition required to take all precautions necessary for the safe custody of the works, materials, plant, public and Employer's property on the site.

ALTERATIONS TO BILLS, PRICING, ETC.

Any unauthorised alteration or qualification made to the text of the Bills of Quantities may cause the Tender to be disqualified and will in any case be ignored. The Contractor shall be deemed to have made allowance in his prices generally to cover any items against which no price has been inserted in the priced Bills of Quantities. Allitems of measured work shall be priced in detail and the Tenders containing Lump Sums to cover trades or groups of work must be broken down to show the price of each item before they will be accepted.

Total carried to summary

A MATERIALS ARISING FROM EXCAVATIONS

В

С

Materials of any kind obtained from the excavations shall be the property of the Government. Unless otherwise provided for in the particular preliminaries. Such materials shall only be used in the works, in substitution of materials which the Contractor would otherwise have had to supply with the written permission of the PROJECT MANAGER Should such permission be given, the Contractor shall make due allowance for the value of the materials so used at a price to be agreed.

PREVENTION OF ACCIDENT, DAMAGE OR LOSS

The Contractor is notified that these works are to be carried out on a restricted site where the client is going on with other normal activities. The Contractor is instructed to take reasonable care in the execution of the works as to prevent accidents, damage or loss and disruption of normal activities being carried out by the Client. The Contractor shall allow in his rates any expense he deems necessary by taking such care within the site.

GOVERNMENT ACTS REGARDING WORKPEOPLE ETC.

Allow for complying with all Government Acts, Orders and Regulations in connection with the employment of Labour and other matters related to the execution of the works. In particular the Contractor's attention is drawn to the provisions of the Factory Act 1950 and his tender must include for all costs arising or resulting from compliance with any Act, Order or Regulation relating to Insurances, pensions and holidays for workpeople

D or so the safety, health and welfare of the workpeople. The Contractor must make himself fully acquainted with current Acts and Regulations, including Police Regulations regarding the movement, housing, security and control of С labour, labour camps, passes for transport, etc. It is most important that the Contractor, before tenderina, shall obtain from the relevant Authority the fullest information regarding all such regulations and/or restrictions which may affect the information regarding all such regulations and/or restrictions D which may affect the organisation of the works, supply and control of GP/ Page 22

labour, etc., and allow accordingly in his tender. No claim in respect of want of knowledge in this connection will be entertained.

REMOVAL OF RUBBISH ETC.

Removal of rubbish and debris from the Buildings and site as it accumulates and at the completion of the works and remove all plant, scaffolding and unused materials atcompletion.

BLASTING OPERATIONS

Blasting will only be allowed with the express permission of the PROJECT MANAGER in writing. All blasting operations shall be carried out at the Contractor's sole risk and cost in accordance with any Government regulations in force for the time being, and any special regulations laid down by the PROJECT MANAGER governing the use and storage of explosives.

SIGNBOARD

Allow for providing, erecting, maintaining throughout the course of the Contract and afterwards clearing away a signboard as designed, specified and approved by the Project Manager.

Total carried to summary

<u>SU</u>MMARY

Brought Forward From

Page GP/1 Brought

Forward From Page

GP/2 Brought

Forward From Page

GP/3 Brought

Forward From Page

GP/4 Brought

Forward From Page

GP/5 Brought

Forward From Page

GP/6 Brought

Forward From Page

GP/7 Brought

Forward From Page

GP/8 Brought

Forward From Page

GP/9 Brought Forward

From Page GP/10

Brought Forward From

Page GP/11 Brought	
Forward From Page	
GP/12	
TOTAL CARRIED TO GRAND SUMMARY	

AMOUN

(KSHS)

CIVIL V LEVEL S	VORKS SURVEYING AND MATERIAL TESTING			АЛ Т (К
ITEM	DESCRIPTION	UNIT	RATE (KSHS)	
A	Allow a Provisional Sum Kenya Shillings Two Hundred Thousand for Level Surveying works as instructed by the Project Civil Engineer	SUM	1	
D	Allow % for Contractor's Profits and	đ	10	

	TOTAL CARRIED TO SUMMARY PAGE			
D	Allow % for Contractor's Profits and Overheads	%	10 %	
С	Allow a Provisional Sum of Kenya Shillings Five Hundred Thousand for Material Testing as instructed by the Project Civil Engineer	SUM	1	
В	Allow % for Contractor's Profits and Overheads	%	10 %	
	Project Civil Engineer			

CIVIL WORKS 2023 CIVIL Page 1

SEPT

CIVIL WORKS BILL NO 2: ACCESS ROAD

ITE M	DESCRIPTION	UNI	QTY	RATE	AMOUNT KSHS.
/v\	ACCESS ROAD	•			купу.
A	Clear site off all vegetation including small trees, scrubs and bushes and store in lumps away from site as directed by the Project Manager.	SM	6,200		
В	Excavate over site to remove vegetation soil average 150mm deep.	SM	6,200		
С	Cut down tree and grub up roots for tree with girth not exceeding 500mm	No	6		
D	Mass excavation average depth 1250mm to formation level	C M	7,750		
E	Extra over excavation for excavating in Rock class 1	C M	5		
F	Allow for trimming and compacting formation level to correct levels and crossfalls. Compaction to 100% MDD	SM	6,200		
G	Allow a provisional sum for adjusting the Moisture Content of the 300mm below formation by either mixing in water or drying out the material such that the Moisture Content during compaction is between 75-100% OMC.	SUM	1		
Н	Provide non selective post emergence broad spectrum persistent herbicide as 'Round up' or equal and approved; and, apply on the surface of the formation as per the	SM	6,200		

	manufacturer's specifications.				
1	Provide, lay and compact 800mm thick approved thick rock boulders (not less than 250mm diameter) in layers of 250mm thick fill as instructed by the Project Civil Engineer. Compaction to 95% MDD	C M	4,960		
J	Allow a provisional sum for adjusting the Moisture Content by either mixing in water or drying out the approved fill material such that the Moisture Content of the 150mm thick layer during compaction is between 75-105% OMC (AASHTO T99) as instructed by the Project Civil Engineer.	SU M	1		
К	Provide, lay and compact 300mm thick hand packed stones in layers of 150mm thick rolled to the sastisfaction of the Engineer/Project Manager.	C M	1,860		
L	Provide, place and compact 150mm thick murram blinding over handpacked stones surface to 95% MDD(Standard compaction), CBR not less than 15% at 4 days soak and OMC	SM	6,200		
	TOTAL CARRIED TO C	COLL	ECTION	PAGE	

CIVIL WORKS BILL NO 2: ACCESS ROAD

DILL	NO 2: ACCESS ROAD				
ITE M	DESCRIPTION	UNI T	QTY	RATE	AMOUNT KSHS.
A	Prepare, place and vibrate 220mm thick mass concrete C40/15made from ordinary portland cement grade 42.5	СМ	1,364		
В	Provide and mix in concrete fiber mesh at the rate of 1.2 KG per cubic metre of concrete	КG	1,637		
	Provide reinforcement, cut, bend, coat with bitumen and fix to the pavement construction and expansion joints				
С	12mm diameter	kg	5,383		
	Provide high strength steel DOWEL BARS, cut to size and install to the pavement expansion and construction joints				
D	32mm diameter	kg	11,494		
E	16mm diameter	kg	1,480		
F	Provide and apply 2 coats of bitumen to surfaces of reinforcement	SM	150		
G	Provide all materials and construct sawn form work to vertical sides of pavement slab, girth 200-300mm	SM	550		
Н	Allow for 25mm expansion joint at 220mm concrete layer filled with mastic joint sealant or equivalent	LM	1,370		
	Allow for curing of all the	SM	6,200		

concrete works				
TOTAL CARRIED TO C	COLL	ECTION	PAGE	

CIVIL WORKS BILL NO 2: ACCESS ROAD

ITE M	DESCRIPTION	UNI T	QTY	RATE	AMOUNT KSHS.
	FOOTHPATHS ADJACENT TO THE ACCESS ROADS				
A	Excavate over site to remove vegetation soil and bushes average 150mm deep.	SM	760		
В	Excavate area of the road average 450mm to formation level, trim and compact to correct levels and crossfalls.	C M	342		
С	Provide non selective post emergence broad spectrum persistent herbicide as 'Round up' or equal and approved; and, apply on the surface of formation as per the manufacturer's specifications.	SM	760		
D	Provide, lay and compact 300mm thick hand packed stones in layers of 150mm thick rolled to the sastisfaction of the Engineer/Project Manager.	C M	228		
E	Provide, lay and compact 150mm thick approved Murram base rolled to the satisfaction of the Engineer	C M	115		
F	Provide, lay and compact 50mm thick approved quarry dust or sand as per drawing detail rolled to the satisfaction of the Engineer.	SM	760		
G	Provide, lay and compact 80mm thick Heavy duty Pre- cast Concrete paving blocks (Minimum Strength 45-50 N/mm ²)	SM	760		

н	Provide all materials, mix, place and vibrate 475X200mm thick concrete bed and haunch in Concrete grade C15 (Mix Ratio 1:3:6) as instructed by the Engineer . Cement to BS 12, 20mm aggregate to BS 882.	C M	72	
I	Provide, lay and joint in cement mortar (Mix ratio 1:2) pre-cast concrete 125x100 channels as footpath edging to Drawing detail 50(532) 'C'.	N N	1,270	
J	Allow a provisional sum of Kenya Shillings Five Hundred Thousand for any other additional Road Works.	SU M	1	
к	Provide and apply three coats of approved reflective road marking paint white in colour in strips of 100mm wide as directed by the Engineer.	SM	160	
L	Ditto but yellow in colour.	SM	30	
	Carried to Collection			
	COLLECTION			
	Brought Forward from Page. 2			
	Brought Forward from Page3			
	Brought Forward from Above			
	TOTAL CARRIED TO GRAND SUMMARY PAGE			

CIVIL WORKS

BILL NO. 3: STORM WATER DRAINAGE

ITEM	DESCRIPT	UNIT	QTY	PATE	K2H2
	ION	•••••	.		
	OPEN STORM WATER DEEP INVERT BLOCK DRAIN				
A	Excavate trench for 450x600x225mm external dimensions precast concrete IBD trim sides to slope and cart away excavated material depth not exceeding 1.2m (average depth 1.0m.)	C X	570		
В	Extra over for excavation in Rock Class I.	C M	2		
С	Provide, lay and compact 100mm thick approved murram at the base and side slopes of the trench as per drawing detail	SM	1,000		
	(50)5329 'B'				
D	Provide, lay and joint 450x225mmx600mm external dimensions precast concrete IBD as per drawing detail (50)5329 'B'	LM	380		
E	Provide 200mm thick building stone, lay and joint in cement sand (1:3) mortar as stone pitching as per drawing detail (50)5329	SM	760		
F	Provide, lay and joint two 600x225x75mm side slabs as per drawing detail (50)5329 B	SM	570		
	CULVERTS & HEADWALL				
	<u>HEADWALLS</u>				
G	Excavate trench for 200mm width headwall starting from ground level to depth not exceeding 1.2m	C M	4		
Η	Provide all materials, mix and place 50mm thick concrete grade C10 (Mix Ratio1:4:8) as blinding for headwall base. Cement to BS 12, 14mm	C M	1		

	aggregate to BS 882.				
I	Provide all materials, mix and place 150mm concrete grade C20 (Mix Ratio 1:2:4) as foundation for headwalls. Cement to BS 12, 20mm aggregate to BS 882.	C M	3		
J	Provide and fix Fabric Mesh Reinforcent Type A to B.S 1483 B.R.C Mesh No.65 to B.S 1483	SM	6		
К	Provide all materials, mix and place 250mm thick Concrete grade C20/20 (Mix Ratio 1:2:4) as Headwall and Wingwalls as per Drawing Detail (50)5318. Cement to BS 12, 20mm aggregate to BS 882.	C M	6		
	TOTAL CARRIED TO	COLLI	ECTION F	PAGE	

CIVIL WORKS

BILL NO. 3: STORM WATER DRAINAGE

ITEM	DESCRIPT ION	UNIT	QTY	PATE	AMOUN KSHS.
	<u>CULVERTS</u>				
	Excavation				
A	Excavate trench in normal soil for and 450mmØ precast concrete pipe and cart away surplus material as directed by the Engineer. Excavation measured from ground level to a depth n.e.1.0m.	C X	24		
В	Ditto n.l.t 1.0m but n.e 1.5m	C M	10		
	Concrete Blinding				
С	Provide, mix and place 50mm thick concrete grade C10 (Mix Ratio1:4:8) as blinding for culvert pipe. Cement to BS 12, 14mm aggregate to BS 882.	SM	24		
	Concrete Bedding				
D	Provide, mix and place concrete grade C20 (Mix Ratio 1:2:4) to construct 150mm thick bed for culvert pipe. Cement to BS 12, 20mm aggregate to BS 882.	C M	6		
	Pre-cast Concrete Piping				
E	Provide, lay and joint 450mm dia. precast concrete pipes on concrete bedding to correct fall.	LM	24		
F	Provide, mix and place concrete grade C20 (Mix Ratio 1:2:4) as concrete haunch and surround around pipes. Cement to BS 12,20mm aggregate to BS 882. Including all the necessary formwork.	C X	18		
G	Backfill and compact after laying, jointing and surrounding of	C M	2		
н	the pipes. Load and cart away surplus	M	22		
	Allow a provisional sum of Kenya Shillings Six Hundred Thousand for any other additional Storm Water	SU Page	1		

drainage Works.	М		
Carried to collection			
COLLECTION			
Brought Forward from page 5			
Brought Forward from above			
TOTAL CARRIED TO GRAND SUMMARY PAGE			

PROPOSED ACCESS ROAD NO.2 FOR SPECIAL ECONOMIC ZONES AUTHORITY (SEZA) AT NAIVASHA INDUSTRIAL PARK IN NAKURU COUNTY CIVIL WORKS BILL NO. 04: ACCESS CONDUITS ACROSS THE ROAD

ITE M	DESCRIPTI ON	UNI T	QTY	RAT E	AMOU NT KSHS.
	ACCESS CONDUITS ACROSS THE				
	The following in access conduits across the access Road at 35 metre intervals Access Manholes				
A	Excavate pit in normal soil for rectangular manhole as per drawing detail No. (50) 5301. Depth to invert max. 1.0m	СМ	20		
В	Diffo n.l.t 1.0m but n.e 1.5m	СМ	10		
С	Provide, mix and place 50mm thick concrete grade C10 (Mix Ratio1:4:8) as blinding for manholes. Cement to BS 12, 14mm aggregate to BS 882.	SM	45		
D	Provide, mix and place concrete grade C15 (Mix Ratio 1:3:6) to construct 150mm thick manholes' bases. Cementto BS 12, 20mm aggregate to BS 882.	СМ	4		
Е	Provide 12mm thick cement and sand (mix 1:1) rendering to the walls of the manholes. Ditto but to cover slab	SM	80		
F	Diffo but to cover slab	SM	20		
G	Ditto but to surface of benching.	SM	20		
Η	Allow for keeping excavations free from both surface and underground water.	su M	1		
	C.I MH Cover and Frame To B.S 497 & B.S 556				
I	Provide and fix 600 x 450mm medium duty C.I manhole cover & frame and grease to detail 50 (5313) Access Pipes	No.	20		
J	Excavate trench in normal soil for and 450mmØ precast concrete pipe and cart away surplus material as directed by the Engineer. Excavation measured from ground level to a depth n.e.	СМ	240		

	1.0m.				
K	Ditto n.l.t 1.0m but n.e 1.5m	СМ	20		
	Concrete Blinding				
L	Provide all materials, mix and place 50mm thick concrete grade C10 (Mix Ratio1:4:8) as blinding for culvert pipe. Cement to BS 12, 14mm aggregate to BS 882.	SM	300		
	Concrete Bedding, Pre-cast				
	Concrete piping and Concrete Haunch.				
м	Provide all materials, mix and place concrete grade C20(Mix Ratio 1:2:4) to construct 150mm thick bed for culvert pipe.	СМ	60		
	Cement to BS 12, 20mm				
	aggregate to BS 882.				
Ν	Provide all materials, lay and joint 450mm dia. precast concrete pipes on concrete bedding to correct fall.	LM	220		
0	Provide all materials, mix and place concrete grade C15 (Mix Ratio 1:3:6) as concrete surround around pipes. Cement to BS 12, 20mm aggregate to BS 882. Including all the necessary formwork.	СМ	150		
	Backfilling and Carting away				
	surplus excavated material				
Р	Backfill and compact after laying, jointing and surrounding of the pipes.	СМ	10		
Q	Load and cart away surplus excavated material from site.	СМ	230		
	TOTAL CARRIED TO GRA PAGE	ND S	UMMAF	۲Y	

TEM	DESCRIPTION	UNIT	QTY	RATE	AMOUNI KSHS.
A	Photocopying paper white A4 80g/M2 (Reams)	NO	30		
В	Photocopying paper size A3, 80g/cm3 white (Reams)	NO	20		
С	Conqueror paper Yellow A4 80g/M2 (Reams)	NO	2		
D	Ammonia paper size 40"	Roll	5		
Е	Tracing papers size A1	Roll	5		
F	Tracing Papers size A0	Roll	5		
G	2TB SSD Disk	NO.	2		
Ι	Water Dispenser	No.	5		
	Ink Cartridge				
J	HP Laser Jet 85A	No.	2		
Κ	HP Laserjet 203A	No.	4		

CIVIL WORKS GRAND SUMMARY PAGE

ITE M	DESCRIPTION	AMOU NT (KSH)
A	Brought forward from Particular Preliminaries Page 6	
В	Brought Forward From General Preliminaries Page	
С	Brought Forward From Level Surveying and Material Testing	
D	Brought forward from CIVIL Page 4 ROAD WORKS	
E	Brought forward from CIVIL Page 6 STORM WATER DRAINAGE	
F	Brought forward from CIVIL Page 7 ACCESS CONDUITS	
G	Brought forward from CIVIL Page 8 STATIONERY	
	SUB -TOTAL I (VAT Inclusive)	
Н	Add Kshs. Five Million as Contingency to be expended in whole or part or to be totally omitted at the discretion of the Project Manager)	5,000,0 00.00
	SUB -TOTAL 2 (VAT Inclusive)	

CORRECTED TENDER AMOUNT (FOR OFFICIAL USE ONLY)

AMOUNT OF TENDER IN WORDS: KENYA SHILLINGS

······

WITNESS TO TENDERER: NAME AND SIGNATURE.....

DESCRIPTION.....

..... PIN. NO.

••••••	V.A.T REG. NO.
••••••	
ADDRESS	• • • • • • • • • • • • •
DATE	

13000 2000 220mm thick Mass 80 mm heavy duty paving blocks Concrete pavement 150mm thick Compacted Murram Blinding C40 150mm thick Compacted Murram 2619 -Blinding 800mm thick Compacted stones (Size < 250mm) PAVEMENT STRUCTURE <u>Scale 1:50</u>

	N	OTES		
	s draw	/ing must		
cc	•	on with a	ny	
	her rel awing	levant s.		
	e Cont onfirm	ractor m all	ust	
		ons on si comment		
	iy.wor		e in	
spe Struce 40			lass	r
		ਜੋਓਂਜੀ ' bars ement	i	
be	HSLOVE HOTE C	d by the	er	
		tea ana tructural ling.		
th ft Kin	wing.	੶੶੶੶੶੶੶੶ Ieninvii		0113
шщ	·			
No.	Ô	1330E3 谷TIC	JN-	Ο
				Ð
Х Ц Х Ц		211A	3	
	T Y	ATIC VISICIA UNS	D R.	B
	T Y		D R.	B
8 2				ت ک ن
8 K				B
8 K			5 RD R.	ت ک ن
b b b b c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c			5 RD R.	ت ک ن



PROPOSED ACCESS ROA NO. 2 FOR SPECIAL ECONOMIC ZONES AUTHORITY AT NAIVASHA INDUSTRIAL PARK IN NAKURU COUNTY					
DRAW	NAKURU COUNTY			2023-10-	D SHX Te 11 08:04:5
C1/S fb				16361	
S.D.P .W.	DRG No. N b.		01		
) -	1:5).	DIA S C BE FRC DRA	UREI MENS ONLY TAKE OM T AWIN	TO TO N HIS	
	ng. B. Ag. (ENG STRUC S.D.	CHIE	F R AL),		
	E		SIG NAT URE		
₩3.DH	d Mer	∍ďà		క్ష ేర్ 2	
Stige.	MY	irhi			
	BEVEL DEVEL	UPA		,	

NOTES

- This drawing must be read in conjuction with any other relevant drawings.
- 2. The Contractor must confirm all dimensions on site before commencing any work.
- 3. All dimensions are in millimetres unless specified otherwise.
- Concrete strength for structural concrete members to be class 40/15
- s. Ribbed steel reinforcement bars denoted "T".
- 6. All steel reinforcement <u>must</u> be approved by the Structural Engineer before casting.
- 7. All excavation work to be inspected and approved by the Structural Engineer before concreting.
- ^{8.} Only figured dimensions to be taken from this drawing.
- Concrete cover to reinforcement to be 50 mm.

25mm joint filled with specified sealant

25mm expansion joint filled with mastic sealant or equivalent

88

220

ISSUES APPLICATION TO

REVISI ONS No. D A TE RIPTIONS ENG.

No. REFERENCE DRAWINGS DESC RIPTI ONS

JOB No.

SPECIAL ECONOMIC ZONES AUTHORITY

CLIENT

PROJECT TITLE

PROPOSED ACCESS ROAD NO. 2 FOR SPECIAL ECONOMIC ZONES AUTHORITY AT NAIVASHA INDUSTRIAL PARK IN NAKURU COUNTY

DRAWING TITLE

CONCRETE ROAD JOINTS LAYOUT

C1/ Sfb DRG No. S.D FILE No. .P. W. SCALE(FIGURED S) DIMENSION 1: S ONLY TO 50. BE TAKEN

50.BE TAKENAPPROFROM THISVED BYDRAWING

Eng. B. Mwangi, THE Ag. CHIEF ENGINEER (STRUCTURAL), S.D.P.W. Design ed/D





NOTES

- This drawing must be read in conjuction with any other relevant drawings.
- 2. The Contractor must confirm all dimensions on site before commencing any work.
- 3. All dimensions are in millimetres unless specified otherwise.
- Concrete strength for structural concrete members to be
- class 40/15 5. Ribbed steel reinforcement bars denoted "T".
- ^{6.} All steel reinforcement <u>must</u> be approved by the Structural Engineer before casting.
- All excavation work to be inspected and approved by the Structural Engineer before concreting.
- Only figured dimensions
 to be taken from this drawing.
- Concrete cover to reinforcement to be 50 mm.

	1330E3							
¥	КТ			谷TI C	N	•	θ	
REVISIONS								
ß	¥Τ	Y		ing		Z DF	E N	
•	•)	/115			G!	
		D	R'A'	MNG	5			
ť	7 .			UNS	-			
				2113				
J		1 1				Ň	М۲	
_								
-				701	- C			
				ZON	E2			
PF	KO1	IEC1		LE				
Б								
	_			ACCE 2 FOR				
						\sim		
-	_		_	ONO <i>I</i> IORIT		_		
	-	-	-	NDUS				
		-				A	L	
PARK IN NAKURU COUNTY								
DRAWING IIILE								
ROADS JOINTS								
REINFORCEMENT DETAILS								
	21/5	3						
	b	-						
	-							
S	5.D.	P D	RG					



		[
	NO.						
SCALE(۲۹ <u>۲</u>						
SCALE	50						
			AENS NLY				
			TAKE				
		FRC		HIS			
AFERV			AWIN	IG			
Eng. B. Mwangi,							
THE Ag. CHIEF							
(5)	RUC S.D.	IUR P.W					
			SIG	DA			
	E		NAT				
			URE				
₩ DHQ	Met	ęąą		0			
				302			
	ΜЭ	irni					
<u>9</u> ,							
MINISTRY OF							
LANDS,							
PUBLIC							
	WC	RKS	,				
	HOU	JSIN	G				
	AND	URB	۹N				
DEVELOPMEN							
T STATE							
DEPARTMENT							
FOR PUBLIC							
WORKS STRUCTURAL DEPARTMENT							
SIKUCIUKAL DEPAKIMENI							





DOW BARS LAYOU O ROAD 380M





220 110 110

25

5000

300 300 300 300 300

100

3

88

130

NOTES

- This drawing must be read in conjuction with any
- other relevant
- drawings.
- 2. The Contractor must confirm all dimensions on site before commencing any work.
- 3. All dimensions are in millimetres unless specified otherwise.
- Concrete strength for structural concrete members to be class 40/15
- 5. Ribbed steel reinforcement bars denoted "T".
- 6. All steel reinforcement <u>must</u> be approved by the Structural Engineer before casting.
- 7. All excavation work to be inspected and approved by the Structural Engineer before concreting.
- ^{8.} Only figured dimensions to be taken from this drawing.
- Concrete cover to reinforcement to be 50 mm.

88

10004

10004

725

725

	with mas 12Ø links join sea	t filled n 16Ø stic dowel	25mm joint filled with 12Ø links joint sealant or equivalen t		PROJECT TITLE PROPOSED ACCESS ROAD NO. 2 FOR SPECIAL ECONOMIC ZONES AUTHORITY AT NAIVASHA INDUSTRIAL PARK IN NAKURU COUNTY
110					DRAWING TITLE
220	130		23		CONCRETE ROAD SECTION DETAILS
	100 263 263 10	12Ø bracin g reinfor ceme nt	100 263 263 100	12Ø bracin g reinfor cemen t	C1/ Sfb DRG No. S.D .P. W.
					FILE No.

ISSUES APPLICATION TO DATETO

REVISI ONS ONS BY DESC RIPTIONS ENG. No. D A TE

REFERENCE DRAWINGS DESC No. RIPTI ONS

CLIENT

JOB No.

SPECIAL ECONOMIC ZONES AUTHORITY

FILE NO. SCALE(S) 1:5 FIGURED DIMENSION S ONLY TO BE TAKEN 0. APPROVE D BY FROM THIS DRAWING

Eng. B. Mwangi, THE Ag. CHIEF ENGINEER

